

# is tan bul tip deriving

# VOLUME 24 • ISSUE 3 • August 2023

# **Original Articles**

CSF Flow Parameters in Chiari-1 Aksoy et al. İstanbul, Turkey

Surgical Treatment of Chronic Subdural Hematoma

Kaya et al. Sakarya, Turkey

Lung Patients Diagnosed with COVID-19 Pneumonia in ICU Emgin et al. İzmir, Turkey

Primary Mediastial Masses Aksoy and Şehitoğulları. Sakarya, Turkey

Appendiceal Neoplasms Çakar et al. İstanbul, Adana, Turkey

Inflammatory Markers in Children with Autoimmune Thyroiditis Demiröz Tasolar et al. Malatya, Turkey

Blast Enumeration in Bone Marrow Hacıhasanoğlu and Özkan. İstanbul, Turkey

Solubl Thrombomodulin and COVID-19 Infection

Usta Atmaca et al. İstanbul, Turkey

The Wnt1/ $\beta$ -Catenin in Lobular Capillary Hemangioma

İnan Yüksel et al. İstanbul, Elazığ, Turkey

Fungal Findings in Nasal Polyps Özdemir et al. İstanbul, Turkey Thyroid Functions in COVID-19 Pneumonia

Bilge and Kibar Akıllı. İstanbul, Turkey

Our Clinical Experience with Granulomatous Mastitis Dal and Ökmen. İstanbul, Turkey

Mannose-Binding Lectin in Stem Cell Transplantation Aysun Halaçoğlu. İstanbul, Turkey

Outcomes of Two-Stage Revision Knee Arthroplasty Şenel et al. İstanbul, Samsun, Sakarya, Turkey;

Wishow, Nhs Lanarkshire, United Kingdom; Eskilstuna, Sweden

NIV for Hepatic Encephalopathy Ocak et al. İstanbul, Turkey

TIME Criteria Study in Kütahya Province Berker et al. Kütahya, Balıkesir, Turkey

Differentiating Pulmonary Tuberculosis Şimşek Veske et al. İstanbul, Turkey

Sinusectomy Surgery Anesthesia Tünay et al. İstanbul, Turkey

The Risk of Diabetic Foot Ulcers Şalva et al. İstanbul, Turkey

CA 19-9 and Cancer Ülgü and Birinci. Turkey

# istanbulmedicaljournal.org



# Owned by on behalf of the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Mehmet TOPTAŞ

# **Executive Editor**

Feray AKBAŞ

# **Editor in Chief**

### Feray AKBAŞ

Department of Internal Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# **Associate Editors**

### Turgut KARABAĞ

Department of Cardiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

### Serkan SARI

Department of General Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Özgür DİKME

Department of Emergency Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Ali ÇETİN

Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Division of Perinatology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Haseki Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey



Galenos Publishing House Owner and Publisher Derva Mor Erkan Mor **Publication Coordinator Burak Sever** Web Coordinators Turgay Akpinar Ethem Candan Fuat Hocalar **Graphics** Department Ayda Alaca Ceyda Beyazlar Çiğdem Birinci Gülşah Özgül **Finance Coordinator** Sevinç Çakmak Emre Kurtulmuş

Project Coordinators Avbüke Avvaz Aysel Balta Gamze Aksov Gülay Akın Hatice Sever Melike Eren Özlem Çelik Pinar Akpinar Rabia Palazoğlu Sümeyye Karadağ Research&Development Fırat Kahraman Aykara Gözde Nur Beyaz **Digital Marketing Specialist** Ümit Topluoğlu

### Seda TURAL ÖNÜR

Department of Chest Diseases, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, Istanbul, Turkey

# Owner

#### Mehmet TOPTAŞ

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

### **Publishing Manager**

#### Esra KARABAL ARDA

Specialist of Traditional and Complementary, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Publisher Contact Address: Molla Gürani Mah. Kaçamak Sk. No: 21/1 34093 İstanbul, Turkey

Phone: +90 (530) 177 30 97 / +90 (539) 307 32 03 E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr/yayin@galenos.com.tr Web: www.galenos.com.tr

Publisher Certificate Number: 14521

Publication Date: August 2023 ISSN: 2619-9793 E-ISSN: 2148-094X International periodical journal published three times in a year.



# **Emergency Medicine**

#### Özgür DİKME

Department of Emergency Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Özlem DİKME

Department of Emergency Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# **Family Medicine**

#### Zuhal AYDAN SAĞLAM

Department of Family Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Yalçın HACIOĞLU

Department of Family Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Anesthesiology and Reanimation

### Mehmet TOPTAŞ

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Kazım KARAASLAN

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Bezmialem Vakif University Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

## Murat HALİLOĞLU

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Marmara University of Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Ali Fuat ERDEM

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Sakarya University Faculty of Medicine, Sakarya, Turkey

#### Oktay DEMİRKIRAN

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### Veysel ERDEN

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Antonio M. ESQUINAS

Intensive Care Unit and Non Invasive Ventilatory Unit, Hospital Morales Meseguer, Murcia, Spain

#### Fatma Yeşim Abut

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Neurosurgery

#### Nuriye Güzin ÖZDEMİR

Department of Neurosurgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Okan TÜRK

Department of Neurosurgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# **Pediatrics**

### Özben CEYLAN

Department of Pediatrics, Pediatric Cardiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Murat ELEVLİ

Department of Pediatrics, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Haseki Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

### Öner ÖZDEMİR

Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Allergy and Immunology, Sakarya University Faculty of Medicine, Sakarya, Turkey

### Kenan BARUT

Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Rheumatology, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Hande KIZILOCAK

Department of Pediatrics, Children's Hospital Los Angeles Research Scientist, Los Angeles, United States of America

# **Pediatric Surgery**

# Ali İhsan DOKUCU

Department of Pediatric Surgery, Prof. Dr. Cemil Taşçıoğlu City Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey



#### Yunus SÖYLET

Department of Pediatric Surgery, Division of Urology, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### Pediatric Cardiovascular Surgery

#### Ali Can HATEMİ

Department of Pediatric Cardiovascular Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

### Dermatology

#### Ayşe Esra KOKU AKSU

Department of Dermatology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Mehmet Salih GÜREL

Department of Dermatology, İstanbul Medeniyet University Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology

#### Nagehan Didem SARI

Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Mustafa YILDIRIM

Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Naim MAHROUM

Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, Tel Aviv University Faculty of Medicine, Tel Aviv, İsrail

### **Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation**

#### Ebru AYTEKİN

Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Nalan ÇAPAN

Department of Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation, İstanbul University, İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

### General Surgery

#### Serkan SARI

Department of General Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Mert Mahzuni SEVİNÇ

Department of General Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Ufuk Oğuz İDİZ

Department of General Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Hasan ÖKMEN

Department of General Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Gürhan ÇELİK

Department of General Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Chest Diseases

#### Erdoğan ÇETİNKAYA

Department of Chest Diseases, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Seda TURAL ÖNÜR

Department of Chest Diseases, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Sedat ALTIN

Department of Chest Diseases, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Chest Surgery Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Alexandru CORLATEANU

Department of Chest Diseases, State University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Moldova



### **Chest Surgery**

#### Kemal KARAPINAR

Department of Chest Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Yedikule Pulmonary Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Levent CANSEVER

Department of Chest Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Chest Surgery Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **Eye Diseases**

#### Özen AYRANCI

Department of Eye Diseases, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Yusuf YILDIRIM

Department of Ophthalmology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Beyoğlu Eye Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# **Public Health**

#### Elif ALTUNDAŞ HATMAN

Department of Public Health, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Sibel SAKARYA

Department of Public Health, Koç University Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Aleksandar VISNJIC

Department of Public Health, Division of Health Management, University of Nis Faculty of Medicine, Nis, Serbia

### Internal Medicine

#### Feray AKBAŞ

Department of Internal Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Hanife USTA ATMACA

Department of Internal Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

## Mehmet Emin PİŞKİNPAŞA

Department of Internal Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Füsun ERDENEN

Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Immunology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Savaş ÖZTÜRK

Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Nephrology, İstanbul University, İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Dragan MİCİC

Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Endocrinology, University of Belgrade, Belgrade, Serbia

# **Obstetrics and Gynaecology**

#### Ali ÇETİN

Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, Division of Perinatology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Haseki Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Aşkın DOĞAN

Department of Gynecology, Gynecologic Oncology, Perinatal Medicine, Agaplesion Allgemeines Krankenhaus Hagen, Training and Research Hospital from Ruhr University Bochum, Germany

#### Emre Sinan GÜNGÖR

Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Gülşah İLHAN

Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Işık KABAN

Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# **Cardiovascular Surgery**

#### Oruç Alper ONK

Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, Erzincan Binali Yildirim University Faculty of Medicine, Erzincan, Turkey

# Cardiology

#### Turgut KARABAĞ

Department of Cardiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Mehmet Mustafa CAN

Department of Cardiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Haseki Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey



#### Matteo CAMELİ

#### Otorhinolaryngology

#### Özgür YİĞİT

Department of Otorhinolaryngology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Reșit Murat AÇIKALIN

Department of Otorhinolaryngology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Haseki Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Neurology

#### **Ufuk Emre TOPRAK**

#### **Şenay AYDIN**

Department of Neurology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **Nuclear Medicine**

#### Tevfik Fikret ÇERMİK

Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul,

#### **Orthopedics and Traumatology**

#### Yusuf ÖZTÜRKMEN

Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **Yunus ATICI**

Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Mehmet Fatih KORKMAZ

#### Esra ÇİRCI ÖZYÜREK

Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Plastic, Reconstructive and Aesthetic Surgery

#### Oğuz CETİNKALE

Department of Plastic, Reconstructive and Aesthetic Surgery, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine,

#### **Psychiatry**

#### Mihriban DALKIRAN

Department of Psychiatry, Haydarpaşa Numune Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Radiation Oncology

#### Özlem MERMUT

## Radiology

#### Abdullah Soydan MAHMUTOĞLU

Department of Radiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Özgür KILICKESMEZ

# **Medical Biochemistry**

#### Berrin BELCİK İNAL

# Medical Pathology

#### Halide Nur ÜRER

Department of Medical Pathology, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

### Urology

#### Ali İhsan TAŞÇI

#### Mahmut Gökhan TOKTAŞ

Department of Urology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, istanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Hikmet KÖSEOĞLU



# AIMS AND SCOPE

Istanbul Medical Journal is the scientific, peer reviewed, open access publication of Istanbul Training and Research Hospital. The journal is published four times in a year; on February, May, August and November. The publication language of the journal is English.

The istanbul Medical Journal is indexed in Web of Science-Emerging Sources Citation Index, EBSCO, Gale, TUBITAK ULAKBIM TR Index, ProQuest, Türk Atif Dizini, Türk Medline, DOAJ, Ardi, Hinari, Goali, Oare, CAB International (CABI) and J-GATE.

Processing and publication are free of charge with the journal. No fees are requested from the authors at any point throughout the evaluation and publication process.

All manuscripts must be submitted via the online submission system, which is available at www.istanbulmedicaljournal.org.

The journal guidelines, technical information, and the required forms are available on the journal's web page.

All expenses of the journal are covered by the İstanbul Training and Research Hospital. Potential advertisers should contact the Editorial Office.

The journal does not publish advertisement.

Statements or opinions expressed in the manuscripts published in the journal reflect the views of the author(s) and not the opinions of the istanbul Training and Research Hospital, editors, editorial board, and/ or publisher; the editors, editorial board, and publisher disclaim any responsibility or liability for such materials.

All published content is available online, free of charge at www. istanbulmedicaljournal.org.

İstanbul Training and Research Hospital holds the international copyright of all the content published in the journal.

#### **Open Access Policy**

This journal provides immediate open access to its content on the principle that making research freely available to the public supports a greater global exchange of knowledge.

Open Access Policy is based on the rules of the Budapest Open Access Initiative (BOAI) http://www.budapestopenaccessinitiative.org/. By "open access" to peer-reviewed research literature, we mean its free availability on the public internet, permitting any users to read, download, copy, distribute, print, search, or link to the full texts of these articles, crawl them for indexing, pass them as data to software, or use them for any other lawful purpose, without financial, legal, or technical barriers other than those inseparable from gaining access to the internet itself. The only constraint on reproduction and distribution, and the only role for copyright in this domain, should be to give authors control over the integrity of their work and the right to be properly acknowledged and cited.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.

CC BY-NC-ND: This license allows reusers to copy and distribute the material in any medium or format in unadapted form only, for noncommercial purposes only, and only so long as attribution is given to the creator.

CC BY-NC-ND includes the following elements:

BY - Credit must be given to the creator

NC - Only noncommercial uses of the work are permitted

ND - No derivatives or adaptations of the work are permitted

#### Editor in Chief: Feray Akbaş

Address: Clinic of Internal Diseases, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Türkiye

E-mail: atlibatur@yahoo.com

Publisher: Galenos Publishing House

Address: Molla Gürani Mahallesi Kaçamak Sokak No: 21/A 34093 Fındıkzade - İstanbul

Phone: +90 (530) 177 30 97 / +90 (539) 307 32 03

E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr





The editorial and publication processes of the journal are shaped in accordance with the guidelines of the International Council of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE), the World Association of Medical Editors (WAME), the Council of Science Editors (CSE), the Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE), the European Association of Science Editors (EASE), and National Information Standards Organization (NISO). The journal conforms to the Principles of Transparency and Best Practice in Scholarly Publishing (doaj.org/bestpractice). Originality, high scientific quality, and citation potential are the most important criteria for a manuscript to be accepted for publication. Manuscripts submitted for evaluation should not have been previously presented or already published in an electronic or printed medium. The journal should be informed of manuscripts that have been submitted to another journal for evaluation and rejected for publication. The submission of previous reviewer reports will expedite the evaluation process. Manuscripts that have been presented in a meeting should be submitted with detailed information on the organization, including the name, date, and location of the organization. Manuscripts submitted to istanbul Medical Journal will go through a doubleblind peer-review process. Each submission will be reviewed by at least two external, independent peer reviewers who are experts in their fields in order to ensure an unbiased evaluation process. The editorial board will invite an external and independent editor to manage the evaluation processes of manuscripts submitted by editors or by the editorial board members of the journal. The Editor in Chief is the final authority in the decision-making process for all submissions.

An approval of research protocols by the Ethics Committee in accordance with international agreements (World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki "Ethical Principles for Medical Research Involving Human Subjects," amended in October 20, www.wma.net) is required for experimental, clinical, and drug studies and for some case reports. If required, ethics committee reports or an equivalent official document will be requested from the authors. For manuscripts concerning experimental research on humans, a statement should be included that shows that written informed consent of patients and volunteers was obtained following a detailed explanation of the procedures that they may undergo. For studies carried out on animals, the measures taken to prevent pain and suffering of the animals should be stated clearly. In experimental animal studies, the authors should indicate that the procedures followed were in accordance with animal rights as per the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals http://oacu.od.nih.gov/regs/guide/guide.pdf and they should obtain animal ethics committee approval. Information on patient consent, the name of the ethics committee, and the ethics committee approval number should also be stated in the Materials and Methods section of the manuscript. It is the authors' responsibility to carefully protect the patients' anonymity. For photographs that may reveal the identity of the patients, signed releases of the patient or of their legal representative should be enclosed.

All submissions are screened by a similarity detection software (iThenticate by CrossCheck).

In the event of alleged or suspected research misconduct, e.g., plagiarism, citation manipulation, and data falsification/fabrication, the Editorial Board will follow and act in accordance with COPE guidelines.

Each individual listed as an author should fulfill the authorship criteria recommended by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors

(ICMJE - www.icmje.org). The ICMJE recommends that authorship be based on the following 4 criteria:

1. Substantial contributions to the conception or design of the work; or the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work; AND

2. Drafting the work or revising it critically for important intellectual content; AND

3. Final approval of the version to be published; AND

4. Agreement to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

In addition to being accountable for the parts of the work he/she has done, an author should be able to identify which co-authors are responsible for specific other parts of the work. In addition, authors should have confidence in the integrity of the contributions of their co-authors.

All those designated as authors should meet all four criteria for authorship, and all who meet the four criteria should be identified as authors. Those who do not meet all four criteria should be acknowledged in the title page of the manuscript.

istanbul Medical Journal requires corresponding authors to submit a signed and scanned version of the authorship contribution form (available for download through www.istanbulmedicaljournal.org) during the initial submission process in order to act appropriately on authorship rights and to prevent ghost or honorary authorship. If the editorial board suspects a case of "gift authorship," the submission will be rejected without further review. As part of the submission of the manuscript, the corresponding author should also send a short statement declaring that he/she accepts to undertake all the responsibility for authorship during the submission and review stages of the manuscript.

istanbul Medical Journal requires and encourages the authors and the individuals involved in the evaluation process of submitted manuscripts to disclose any existing or potential conflicts of interests, including financial, consultant, and institutional, that might lead to potential bias or a conflict of interest. Any financial grants or other support received for a submitted study from individuals or institutions should be disclosed to the Editorial Board. To disclose a potential conflict of interest, the ICMJE Potential Conflict of Interest Disclosure Form should be filled in and submitted by all contributing authors. Cases of a potential conflict of interest of the editors, authors, or reviewers are resolved by the journal's Editorial Board within the scope of COPE and ICMJE guidelines.

The Editorial Board of the journal handles all appeal and complaint cases within the scope of COPE guidelines. In such cases, authors should get in



direct contact with the editorial office regarding their appeals and complaints. When needed, an ombudsperson may be assigned to resolve cases that cannot be resolved internally. The Editor in Chief is the final authority in the decision-making process for all appeals and complaints.

When submitting a manuscript to İstanbul Medical Journal, authors accept to assign the copyright of their manuscript to İstanbul Training and Research Hospital. If rejected for publication, the copyright of the manuscript will be assigned back to the authors. İstanbul Medical Journal requires each submission to be accompanied by a Copyright Transfer Form (available for download at www.istanbulmedicaljournal.org). When using previously published content, including figures, tables, or any other material in both print and electronic formats, authors must obtain permission from the copyright holder. Legal, financial and criminal liabilities in this regard belong to the author(s).

Statements or opinions expressed in the manuscripts published in İstanbul Medical Journal reflect the views of the author(s) and not the opinions of the editors, the editorial board, or the publisher; the editors, the editorial board, and the publisher disclaim any responsibility or liability for such materials. The final responsibility in regard to the published content rests with the authors.

#### **MANUSCRIPT PREPARATION**

The manuscripts should be prepared in accordance with ICMJE-Recommendations for the Conduct, Reporting, Editing, and Publication of Scholarly Work in Medical Journals (updated in December 2016 - http://www. icmje.org/icmje-recommendations.pdf). Authors are required to prepare manuscripts in accordance with the CONSORT guidelines for randomized research studies, STROBE guidelines for observational original research studies, STARD guidelines for studies on diagnostic accuracy, PRISMA guidelines for systematic reviews and meta-analysis, ARRIVE guidelines for experimental animal studies, and TREND guidelines for non-randomized public behavior.

Manuscripts can only be submitted through the journal's online manuscript submission and evaluation system, available at www.istanbulmedicaljournal. org. Manuscripts submitted via any other medium will not be evaluated.

Manuscripts submitted to the journal will first go through a technical evaluation process where the editorial office staff will ensure that the manuscript has been prepared and submitted in accordance with the journal's guidelines. Submissions that do not conform to the journal's guidelines will be returned to the submitting author with technical correction requests.

#### Authors are required to submit the following:

- Copyright Transfer Form,
- Author Contributions Form, and

• ICMJE Potential Conflict of Interest Disclosure Form (should be filled in by all contributing authors) during the initial submission. These forms are available for download at www.istanbulmedicaljournal.org.

Preparation of the Manuscript

**Title page:** A separate title page should be submitted with all submissions and this page should include:

• The full title of the manuscript as well as a short title (running head) of no more than 50 characters,

- Name(s), affiliations, and highest academic degree(s) of the author(s),
- Grant information and detailed information on the other sources of support,
- Name, address, telephone (including the mobile phone number) and fax numbers, and email address of the corresponding author,
- Acknowledgment of the individuals who contributed to the preparation of the manuscript but who do not fulfill the authorship criteria.

Abstract: An abstract should be submitted with all submissions except for Letters to the Editor in English.

Keywords: Each submission must be accompanied by a minimum of three to a maximum of six keywords for subject indexing at the end of the abstract. The keywords should be listed in full without abbreviations. The keywords should be selected from the National Library of Medicine, Medical Subject Headings database (https://www.nlm.nih.gov/mesh/MBrowser.html).

#### Manuscript Types

Original Articles: This is the most important type of article since it provides new information based on original research. The main text of original articles should be structured with Introduction, Methods, Results, Discussion, and Conclusion subheadings. Please check Table 1 for the limitations for Original Articles.

Statistical analysis to support conclusions is usually necessary. Statistical analyses must be conducted in accordance with international statistical reporting standards (Altman DG, Gore SM, Gardner MJ, Pocock SJ. Statistical guidelines for contributors to medical journals. Br Med J 1983: 7; 1489-93). Information on statistical analyses should be provided with a separate subheading under the Materials and Methods section and the statistical software that was used during the process must be specified.

Units should be prepared in accordance with the International System of Units (SI).

**Editorial Comments:** Editorial comments aim to provide a brief critical commentary by reviewers with expertise or with high reputation in the topic of the research article published in the journal. Authors are selected and invited by the journal to provide such comments. Abstract, Keywords, and Tables, Figures, Images, and other media are not included.

Invited Review Articles: Reviews prepared by the invited authors who have extensive knowledge on a particular field and whose scientific background has been translated into a high volume of publications with a high citation potential are welcomed. Reviews should describe, discuss, and evaluate the current level of knowledge of a topic in clinical practice and should guide future studies. The main text should contain Introduction, Clinical and Research Consequences, and Conclusion sections. Please check Table 1 for the limitations for Review Articles.

Letters to the Editor: This type of manuscript discusses important parts, overlooked aspects, or lacking parts of a previously published article. Articles on subjects within the scope of the journal that might attract the readers' attention, particularly educative cases, may also be submitted in the form of a "Letter to the Editor." Readers can also present their comments on



the published manuscripts in the form of a "Letter to the Editor." Abstract, Keywords, and Tables, Figures, Images, and other media should not be included. The text should be unstructured. The manuscript that is being commented on must be properly cited within this manuscript.

Table 1. Limitations for each manuscript type					
Type of manuscript	Word limit	Abstract word limit	Reference limit	Table limit	Figure limit
Original Article	3500	250 (Structured)	30	6	7 or tatal of 15 images
Review Article	5000	250	50	6	10 or total of 20 images
Letter to the Editor	500	No abstract	5	No tables	No media

#### Tables

Tables should be included in the main document, presented after the reference list, and they should be numbered consecutively in the order they are referred to within the main text. A descriptive title must be placed above the tables. Abbreviations used in the tables should be defined below the tables by footnotes (even if they are defined within the main text). Tables should be created using the "insert table" command of the word processing software and they should be arranged clearly to provide easy reading. Data presented in the tables should be supporting the main text.

#### **Figures and Figure Legends**

Figures, graphics, and photographs should be submitted as separate files (in TIFF or JPEG format) through the submission system. The files should not be embedded in a Word document or the main document. When there are figure subunits, the subunits should not be merged to form a single image. Each subunit should be submitted separately through the submission system. Images should not be labeled (a, b, c, etc.) to indicate figure subunits. Thick and thin arrows, arrowheads, stars, asterisks, and similar marks can be used on the images to support figure legends. Like the rest of the submission, the figures too should be blind. Any information within the images that may indicate an individual or institution should be 300 DPI. To prevent delays in the evaluation process, all submitted figures should be clear in resolution and large in size (minimum dimensions:  $100 \times 100$  mm). Figure legends should be listed at the end of the main document.

All acronyms and abbreviations used in the manuscript should be defined at first use, both in the abstract and in the main text. The abbreviation should be provided in parentheses following the definition.

When a drug, product, hardware, or software program is mentioned within the main text, product information, including the name of the product, the producer of the product, and city and the country of the company (including the state if in USA), should be provided in parentheses in the following format: "Discovery St PET/CT scanner (General Electric, Milwaukee, WI, USA)" All references, tables, and figures should be referred to within the main text, and they should be numbered consecutively in the order they are referred to within the main text.

Limitations, drawbacks, and the shortcomings of original articles should be mentioned in the Discussion section before the conclusion paragraph.

#### References

While citing publications, preference should be given to the latest, most up-to-date publications. If an ahead-of-print publication is cited, the DOI number should be provided. Authors are responsible for the accuracy of references. Journal titles should be abbreviated in accordance with the journal abbreviations in Index Medicus/ MEDLINE/PubMed. When there are six or fewer authors, all authors should be listed. If there are seven or more authors, the first six authors should be listed followed by "et al." In the main text of the manuscript, references should be cited using Arabic numbers in parentheses. The reference styles for different types of publications are presented in the following examples. The references should be included to the main text.

**Journal Article:** Rankovic A, Rancic N, Jovanovic M, Ivanović M, Gajović O, Lazić Z, et al. Impact of imaging diagnostics on the budget – Are we spending too much? Vojnosanit Pregl 2013; 70: 709-11.

**Book Section:** Suh KN, Keystone JS. Malaria and babesiosis. Gorbach SL, Barlett JG, Blacklow NR, editors. Infectious Diseases. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams; 2004.p.2290-308.

**Books with a Single Author:** Sweetman SC. Martindale the Complete Drug Reference. 34th ed. London: Pharmaceutical Press; 2005.

**Editor(s) as Author:** Huizing EH, de Groot JAM, editors. Functional reconstructive nasal surgery. Stuttgart-New York: Thieme; 2003.

**Conference Proceedings:** Bengisson S. Sothemin BG. Enforcement of data protection, privacy and security in medical informatics. In: Lun KC, Degoulet P, Piemme TE, Rienhoff O, editors. MEDINFO 92. Proceedings of the 7th World Congress on Medical Informatics; 1992 Sept 6-10; Geneva, Switzerland. Amsterdam: North-Holland; 1992. pp.1561-5.

**Scientific or Technical Report:** Cusick M, Chew EY, Hoogwerf B, Agrón E, Wu L, Lindley A, et al. Early Treatment Diabetic Retinopathy Study Research Group. Risk factors for renal replacement therapy in the Early Treatment Diabetic Retinopathy Study (ETDRS), Early Treatment Diabetic Retinopathy Study Kidney Int: 2004. Report No: 26.

**Thesis:** Yılmaz B. Ankara Üniversitesindeki Öğrencilerin Beslenme Durumları, Fiziksel Aktiviteleri ve Beden Kitle İndeksleri Kan Lipidleri Arasındaki Ilişkiler. H.Ü. Sağlık Bilimleri Enstitüsü, Doktora Tezi. 2007.

Manuscripts Accepted for Publication, Not Published Yet: Slots J. The microflora of black stain on human primary teeth. Scand J Dent Res. 1974. Epub Ahead of Print Articles: Cai L, Yeh BM, Westphalen AC, Roberts JP, Wang ZJ. Adult living donor liver imaging. Diagn Interv Radiol. 2016 Feb 24. doi: 10.5152/dir.2016.15323. [Epub ahead of print].



Manuscripts Published in Electronic Format: Morse SS. Factors in the emergence of infectious diseases. Emerg Infect Dis (serial online) 1995 Jan-Mar (cited 1996 June 5): 1(1): (24 screens). Available from: URL: http://www.cdc.gov/ncidodIEID/cid.htm.

#### REVISIONS

When submitting a revised version of a paper, the author must submit a detailed "Response to the reviewers" that states point by point how each issue raised by the reviewers has been covered and where it can be found (each reviewer's comment, followed by the author's reply and line numbers where the changes have been made) as well as an annotated copy of the main document. Revised manuscripts must be submitted within 30 days from the date of the decision letter. If the revised version of the manuscript is not submitted within the allocated time, the revision option may be canceled. If the submitting author(s) believe that additional time is required, they should request this extension before the initial 30-day period is over.

Accepted manuscripts are copy-edited for grammar, punctuation, and format.

Once the publication process of a manuscript is completed, it is published online on the journal's webpage as an ahead-of-print publication before it is included in its scheduled issue. A PDF proof of the accepted manuscript is sent to the corresponding author and their publication approval is requested within 2 days of their receipt of the proof.

#### Editor in Chief: Feray AKBAŞ

Address: Clinic of Internal Diseases, Health Science University, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Türkiye

E-mail: atlibatur@yahoo.com

Publisher: Galenos Publishing House

Address: Molla Gürani Mahallesi Kaçamak Sokak No: 21/A 34093 Fındıkzade - İstanbul

Phone: +90 (530) 177 30 97 / +90 (539) 307 32 03

E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr



# **CONTENTS**

# **Original Articles**

221 Comparative Evaluation of Morphological Findings and Flow-Sensitive Magnetic Resonance Parameters in Patients with Chiari 1 Malformation Against Healthy Individuals

Direnç Özlem Aksoy, İrem Yaşar, Yeşim Karagöz, Velican Gündoğdu, Seray Kurt Güney, Abdullah Soydan Mahmutoğlu; İstanbul, Turkey

- 226 Comparative Results of Surgical Treatment of Chronic Subdural Hematoma with Single and Double Burr Hole Mustafa Kaya, Tibet Kaçıra, Sabahattin Hızıroğlu, Davut Ceylan; Sakarya, Turkey
- 231 Characteristics of Lung Patients Diagnosed with COVID-19 Pneumonia in the Intensive Care Unit and Their Effects on Prognosis Ömer Emgin, Ali Çayır, Kazım Rollas; İzmir, Turkey
- 236 Analysis of Patients Resected for Primary Mediastinal Mass: Which Surgical Approach is Superior Yunus Aksoy, Abidin Şehitoğulları; Sakarya, Turkey
- 241 Status of Appendiceal Neoplasms in Acute Appendicitis Cases Ekrem Çakar, Mert Mahsuni Sevinç, Şükrü Çolak, Mete Demir, Enver Yarıkkaya, Ufuk Oğuz İdiz; İstanbul, Adana, Turkey
- 246 Evaluation of Salivary Glands by Ultrasonography and Inflammatory Markers in Children with Autoimmune Thyroiditis Sevgi Demiröz Taşolar, Ahmet Sığırcı, Nurdan Çiftçi, Aslınur Cengiz, Güleç Mert Doğan, Ayşehan Akıncı; Malatya, Turkey
- 251 Accuracy of Blast Enumeration in Bone Marrow by Cytomorphology, Flow Cytometry Immunophenotyping, and Immunohistochemistry Methods in Patients with Myelodysplastic Neoplasm and Acute Myeloid Leukemia Ezgi Hacıhasanoğlu, Ferda Özkar; İstanbul, Turkey
- 256 Endotheliopathy, Soluble Thrombomodulin and Its Role in Predicting Prognosis in Severe Coronavirus Disease-2019 Pneumonia Hanife Usta Atmaca, Feray Akbaş, Feride Sevilmiş; İstanbul, Turkey
- 261 Wnt1 and β-Catenin Expression in Lobular Capillary Hemangioma: Immunohistochemical Study Esma İnan Yüksel, Hilal Balta, Nevin Kocaman; İstanbul, Elazığ, Turkey
- 267 Role of Fungal Species in the Etiology of Nasal Polyposis Ozan Özdemir, Aysel Karataş, Tolga Kırgezen, Mert Ahmet Kuşkucu, Enes Yiğit, Özlem Doğan, Özgür Yiğit; İstanbul, Turkey
- 272 Evaluation of Thyroid Functions and Its Relationship with Disease Status and Mortality in Hospitalized Patients with COVID-19 Müge Bilge, Işıl Kibar Akıllı; İstanbul, Turkey



### **CONTENTS**

- 279 Results of 78 Patients with Idiopathic Granulomatous Mastitis Who Received Peroral Steroid Therapy: Our Clinical Experience Fatih Dal, Hasan Ökmen; istanbul, Turkey
- 286 Effect of Mannose-Binding Lectin Gene Polymorphism on Infection in Patients Undergoing Autologous Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation

Aysun Halaçoğlu; İstanbul, Turkey

- 290 Clinical and Radiological Outcomes of Two-Stage Revision Knee Arthroplasty in Infected Primary Knee Arthroplasty Ahmet Şenel, Yusuf Öztürkmen, Ziya Demirci, Atakan Telatar, Murat Eren, Erhan Şükür, Yunus Emre Akman; İstanbul, Samsun, Sakarya, Turkey; Wishaw, Nhs Lanarkshire, United Kingdom; Eskilstuna, Sweden
- 295 Experience in Non-invasive Ventilation in Grade 3 Hepatic Encephalopathy Ilhan Ocak, Mustafa Çolak, Erdem Kınacı; İstanbul, Turkey
- 298 Evaluation of Potentially Inappropriate Drug Use in Older Adult Outpatients Using the Turkish Inappropriate Medication Use in the Elderly Criteria in Kütahya Province, Turkey Ertaç Berker, Türkan Paşalı Kilit, Filiz Özyiğit; Kütahya, Balıkesir, Turkey
- **305** Differentiating Pulmonary Tuberculosis from Bacterial Pneumonia: The Role of Inflammatory and Other Biomarkers Nurdan Şimşek Veske, Seda Tural Onur, Hülya Abalı, Kaan Kara, Fatma Tokgöz Akyıl, Sinem Nedime Sökücü, Mediha Gönenç Ortaköylü; İstanbul, Turkey
- 312 Comparison of Spinal Anesthesia vs. Local Infiltration Anesthesia in Postoperative Pain in Patients Undergoing Sinusectomy Surgery Abdurrahman Tünay, Mert Güler, Mert Ali Dölek, Selim Doğan, Özlem Ateşal, Sevim Baltalı, Hasan Ökmen, Mensure Yılmaz Çakırgöz, Meral Kurt Durmuş, Ufuk Oğuz İdiz, Mehmet Toptaş; İstanbul, Turkey
- 316 Investigation of the Risk of Diabetic Foot Ulcers and Affecting Factors in Patients with Type 2 Diabetes Müzeyyen Şalva, Sibel Tunç Karaman, Okcan Basat; İstanbul, Turkey
- 322 Utilization and Effectiveness of the CA 19-9 Test for Cancer Diagnosis: Insights from Health Ministry Records Mustafa Mahir Ülgü, Şuayip Birinci; Turkey

# Comparative Evaluation of Morphological Findings and Flow-Sensitive Magnetic Resonance Parameters in Patients with Chiari 1 Malformation Against Healthy Individuals

Direnç Özlem Aksoy, I İrem Yaşar, Yeşim Karagöz, Velican Gündoğdu, Seray Kurt Güney,
 Abdullah Soydan Mahmutoğlu

University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Radiology, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** A better understanding of the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) flow dynamics of Chiari 1 malformation (CM-1) may help to reach more specific parameters for indicating therapy and response to therapy. This study developed a parameter to better characterize CSF flow alterations in the cerebral aqueduct in patients presenting with CM-1.

**Methods:** We retrospectively scanned archives for CM-1 patients who underwent CSF flow analysis between January 2016 and December 2022. Eighty-eight CM-1 patients and 83 control cases were included in the study. The cerebellar tonsillar descensus was measured in all patients. In 11 cases with the syrinx cavity, the largest transverse diameter of the cavity was measured. Phase-contrast magnetic resonance imaging was performed using a 1.5 T scanner. Peak velocity (P-Vel) (cm/s), average velocity (A-Vel) (cm/s), forward flow volume (µL), reverse flow volume (µL), peak flow (P-FI) (mL/s), and time to peak velocity (TP-Vel) (s) and cerebral aqueduct's stroke volume (µL) were calculated. Sixteen CM-1 patients underwent decompression surgery, and we examined postoperative CSF flow analyses.

**Results:** A-Vel and P-F1 were statistically significantly higher in CM-1 cases than in controls (p=0.006, p=0.037). There was a significant negative correlation between the diameter of the syrinx cavity and P-Vel and P-Fl, and a positive correlation between TP-Vel. We found no significant difference between the postoperative and preoperative CSF flow parameters of the CM-1 patients.

**Conclusion:** P-FI differs between the patient and control groups and correlates with the syrinx diameter; therefore, it could be a useful parameter in CSF flow analysis in CM-1 cases. However, higher case numbers can achieve more effective results.

Keywords: Chiari 1 malformation, CSF flow, PC-MRI, peak flow

# Introduction

Chiari malformations (CM) are defined as varying degrees of extension of the brainstem and cerebellar structures into the cervical spinal canal (1). CM-1 is a congenital anomaly in which the cerebellar tonsils extend caudally and is the most common group among CMs (2). CM-1 cases may be asymptomatic and occur incidentally in magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) examinations, which are increasing nowadays (3,4). Symptoms ranging from a mild headache to difficulty swallowing and an unsteady gait, may also occur. If symptomatic, patients present clinical signs of brain stem compression or syringomyelia in adulthood (5). However, the incidence of clinically significant CM-1 anomalies is quite low (1,3). Syrinx cavities, hydrocephalus, and skeletal anomalies may accompany CM-1 cases at different rates (6,7). The main purpose of surgery in CM-1 malformations is to restore cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) flow at the level of the foramen magnum and around the brain stem. The applied decompression surgery removes a part of the occipital bone and posterior arch of the first cervical vertebra (C1). Thus, it reduces the pressure at the craniocervical junction level and the width of the syrinx cavity (1). It has been shown that CM-1 patients benefit from decompression surgery. However, not all patients may benefit equally from this treatment. Therefore, it is necessary to select suitable patients for the operation (8,9).

A better understanding of the effects of CM-1 pathophysiology on CSF flow dynamics may lead to the identification of diagnostic tools that can more specifically predict the indication for therapy and the response to therapy. Therefore, this study developed a parameter to better characterize CSF flow alterations in the cerebral aqueduct in patients presenting with



Address for Correspondence: Direnç Özlem Aksoy MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Radiology, İstanbul, Turkey

Received: 01.04.2023 Accepted: 01.07.2023

Phone: +90 212 459 60 00 E-mail: direncozlemaksoy@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-8335-9673
 Cite this article as: Aksoy DÖ, Yaşar İ, Karagöz Y, Gündoğdu V, Kurt Güney S, Soydan Mahmutoğlu A. Comparative Evaluation of Morphological Findings and Flow-Sensitive Magnetic Resonance Parameters in Patients with Chiari 1 Malformation Against Healthy Individuals. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 221-5.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.

CM-1. In the literature, different studies have been conducted on CSF flow changes at the level of the craniocervical junction in patients with CH-1 (10-12). However, because the intracranial space is a closed area, dynamic changes in the outlet of the CSF may also be reflected in the flow dynamics at proximal CSF distances and cause flow disturbances. Because the normal anatomy of the craniocervical junction will be disrupted after decompression surgery, it will be difficult to make quantitative measurements at this level. Furthermore, velocity aliasing artifacts from the vertebral arteries can complicate phase-contrast magnetic resonance imaging (PC-MRI) flow measurements at the craniocervical junction. For these reasons, we measured and evaluated the cerebral aqueduct level instead of the craniocervical junction. First, we compared the dynamic CSF flow parameters in the cerebral aqueduct between CM-1 and normal cases. We also compared the postoperative and preoperative values of CSF flow dynamics at the cerebral aqueduct level in CM-1 patients who underwent decompression surgery.

# Methods

#### Subjects

After obtaining the Ethics Committee approval from University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital (approval number: 20, date: 27.01.2023), our medical records were retrospectively scanned for patients who underwent CSF flow analysis between January 2016 and December 2022. The diagnosis of CM-1 can be made if the cerebellar tonsils extend 5 mm or more from the level of the foramen magnum to the caudal in adults (13). The study did not include cases with cerebellar tonsils extending 5 mm or less. Cases with intracranial hypertension (secondary or idiopathic) and intracranial hypotension were excluded from the study. Only cases aged 18 years and over were included in the study because there may be changes in clinical management. Patients whose CSF flow examinations had artifacts and inappropriate images for measurement were also excluded from the study. Finally, 88 cases diagnosed with CM-1 after excluding differential diagnoses were included in the study. Sixteen patients were operated on for CM-1 and had postoperative CSF flow examination. These images were obtained for follow-up on an average 3 to 6 months after the operation. Eighty-three patients who underwent CSF flow examination with headache in a similar time interval and had a stress-related clustertension headache diagnosis were also included in the study as the control group.

#### **Image Acquisition and Analyses**

All MRI were performed with a 1.5 T-scanner (Siemens Healthcare, Aera Magnetom, Erlangen, Germany) equipped with an 8-channel head coil. First, each case was evaluated with conventional MR sequences, including 3D T2-SPACE sequences (slice thickness: 1 mm, FOV: 240 mm, matrix 231×256, TR: 2500, and TR: 501). CSF flow imaging was performed using the two-dimensional phase-contrast MRI technique in the axial and midsagittal planes. Axial views were planned perpendicular to the extent of the cerebral aqueduct on the midsagittal view of PC-MRI. Rephase, magnitude, and phase images were obtained in the axial and sagittal planes. Cardiac triggering was retrospectively used for an average of 15-20 cardiac phases according to the heart rate. Velocity encoding (Venc) was determined as 5, 10, and 20 cm/s for each patient. Flow in the caudocranial direction (diastolic) was coded as positive, and

the craniocaudal direction (systolic) was coded as negative.

MRI of all patients were transferred to the Syngo Via<sup>®</sup> workstation (Siemens Medical Solutions) for measurement with appropriate software. All images were examined separately by a radiologist experienced in neuroradiology and CSF flow examination for five years (Direnç Özlem Aksov). The distance of the caudal endpoint of the cerebellar tonsils from the plane of the foramen magnum (the line drawn from the opisthion to the basion) was measured in sagittal SPACE images of each case (Figure 1A). In addition, the 11 cases with a syrinx cavity were identified, and the widest mediolateral diameter of the syrinx cavity was measured on the axial SPACE image (Figure 1B). Axial PC-MRI images were used for CSF flow quantification. Measurements were made on the image acquired at the appropriate Venc setting with the brightest flow signal without aliasing artifacts. A manual region of interest (ROI) indicated flow boundaries observed in the cerebral aqueduct (Figure 2). The ROI was also copied into all previous and subsequent phase images acquired during a cardiac cycle to obtain the time-velocity curve. Peak velocity (P-Vel) (cm/s), average velocity (A-Vel) (cm/s), forward flow volume (FV) (µL), reverse flow volume (RV) (µL), peak flow (P-Fl) (ml/s), and time to peak velocity (TP-Vel) (s) were calculated from time-velocity curve data automatically by the software (Figure 1). We manually calculated the cerebral aqueduct stroke volume (SV) (µL) as the average of FV and RV.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

In the descriptive statistics of the data, mean, standard deviation, median, minimum, maximum, frequency, and ratio values were used. The distribution of variables was measured using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. Independent sample t-test and Mann-Whitney U test were



**Figure 1.** Measurement of the cerebellar tonsillar descensus in the sagittal SPACE image (A) and syrinx cavity in the axial SPACE image (B)



**Figure 2.** Aqueductal ROI placement in the axial phase image (A) and corresponding aqueduct level in the sagittal plane (B) ROI: Region of interest

used to analyze independent quantitative data. Paired-sample t-test and Wilcoxon test were used to analyze dependent quantitative data. The chi-square test was used to analyze independent qualitative data, and the Fisher's exact test was used when the chi-square test conditions were not met. Spearman correlation analysis was used in the correlation analysis. SPSS 28.0 program was used in the analysis.

#### Results

There were 88-CM-1 cases and 83 control cases in our study. While the mean age was  $47.3\pm18.5$  in the control group, the mean age in CM-1 patients was  $40.4\pm14.0$  years. 65.1% (54) of the control group were female and 65.1% (29) were male. 76.1% (67) of CM-1 patients were female and 23.9% (21) were male. The results of the CSF flow measurements for CM-1 cases and the control group are summarized

Table 1. CSF flow measurement	s for CM-1	and	control	group
-------------------------------	------------	-----	---------	-------

in Table 1. A-Vel and P-F1 were statistically significantly higher in CM-1 cases than controls (p=0.006, p=0.037). We found no significant difference between the patient and control groups in other parameters. The analysis we conducted to show the correlation of the distance of the caudal decensus of the cerebellar tonsils and the width of the syrinx cavity with the CSF flow parameters in CM-1 cases is also summarized in Table 2. There was no statistically significant correlation between the distance of the descensus and the flow parameters. There was a significant negative correlation between the diameter of the syrinx cavity and P-Vel and P-FI, and a positive correlation between TP-Vel. We compared the postoperative CSF flow measurement parameters of 16 patients with CM-1 who underwent decompression surgery with their preoperative measurements (Table 3). We found no significant difference in the parameters between the two groups.

		0 1				
	Control		CM-1		n	
	Mean ± SD/(n, %)	Median	Mean ± SD/(n, %)	Median	þ	
P-Vel (cm/s)	-2.9±7.8	-6.0	-3.6±7.5	-6.6	0.471	m
A-Vel (cm/s)	0.13±0.27	0.13	0.20±0.18	0.20	0.006	m
TP-Vel (s)	592.3±188.7	608.8	597.1±193.2	624.7	0.667	m
FV (µL)	48.6±25.2	45.0	53.5±32.2	44.5	0.650	m
RV (µL)	41.0±23.9	35.0	40.7±28.0	34.5	0.524	m
SV (µL)	44.8±23.5	39.0	47.1±29.5	39.5	1.000	m
P-Fl (µL/s)	-26.3±243.7	-112.0	-100.2±240.4	-149.0	0.037	m

<sup>m</sup> Mann-Whitney U test. Bolded p-values are for statistically significant results (p<0.05). P-Vel: Peak velocity, A-Vel: Average velocity, TP-Vel: Time to peak velocity, FV: Forward volume, RV: Reverse volume, SV: Stroke volume, P-FI: Peak flow, SD: Standard deviation, CSF: Cerebrospinal fluid, CM-1: Chiari 1 malformation

, , ,		,		
	Descensus (mm)		Syrinx (mm)	
	r	р	r	р
P-Vel (cm/s)	-0.029	0.786	-0.706	0.015
A-Vel (cm/s)	-0.010	0.927	-0.296	0.377
TP-Vel (s)	-0.048	0.660	0.606	0.048
FV (μL)	-0.006	0.954	0.524	0.098
RV (μL)	0.034	0.756	0.571	0.067
SV (µL)	0.025	0.818	0.524	0.098
P-Fl (µL/s)	-0.036	0.736	-0.715	0.013

#### Table 2. Correlation analysis of CSF flow parameters with descensus distance and syrinx width in CM-1 cases

Spearman correlation. Bolded p-values are for statistically significant results (p<0.05). P-Vel: Peak velocity, A-Vel: Average velocity, TP-Vel: Time to peak velocity, FV: Forward volume, RV: Reverse volume, SV: Stroke volume, P-FI: Peak flow, CSF: Cerebrospinal fluid, CM-1: Chiari 1 malformation

#### Table 3. Postoperative and preoperative CSF flow measurement parameters of CM-1 patients undergoing decompression surgery

	Preoperative		Postoperative			
	Mean ± SD	Median	Mean ± SD	Median	þ	
P-Vel (cm/s)	-3.7±8.0	-7.2	-5.8±6.5	-7.3	0.163	w
A-Vel (cm/s)	0.28±0.19	0.27	0.26±0.22	0.23	0.753	Р
TP-Vel (s)	635.6±176.7	682.8	650.5±202.8	674.6	0.569	w
FV (µL)	65.3±28.7	73.0	57.2±30.9	47.0	0.326	w
RV (μL)	44.1±24.8	43.0	43.1±22.0	35.5	0.791	Р
SV (µL)	54.7±25.3	56.0	50.1±26.0	40.5	0.386	Р
P-Fl (µL/s)	-99.3±271.1	-181.0	-82.5±238.3	-157.0	0.469	w

<sup>P</sup>: Paired sample t-test, <sup>w</sup>: Wilcoxon test. Bolded p-values are for statistically significant results (p<0.05). P-Vel: Peak velocity, A-Vel: Average velocity, TP-Vel: Time to peak velocity, FV: Forward volume, RV: Reverse volume, SV: Stroke volume, P-FI: Peak flow, CSF: Cerebrospinal fluid, CM-1: Chiari 1 malformation, SD: Standard deviation

# Discussion

There is a cyclic flow of CSF in the craniocaudal direction in the systole phase of the cardiac cycle and the caudocranial direction in the diastole phase (14). On PC-MRI, the cephalad flow of CSF during diastole is positively coded above the flow time curve. The caudal flow of CSF, on the other hand, is negatively coded under the flow time curve during systole (15,16). PC-MRI is the only non-invasive method to assess the direction and amount of this biphasic CSF flow (17,18). Therefore, many studies have been conducted using PC-MRI in normal cases and diseases expected to make differences in CSF flow dynamics, such as normal pressure hydrocephaly, idiopathic intracranial hypertension, hydrocephaly, atrophy, and CM-1 (19-21).

As a result of obliteration at the level of the foramen magnum due to herniation of the cerebellar tonsils, CSF flow may be restricted, and higher velocities and turbulence may be produced in CM-1 (22). It has been argued that changes in CSF P-Vel values in the aqueduct of Sylvius are sensitive to detect changes caused by increased intracranial pressure (18). In our study, P-Vel and P-Fl in the caudal direction in the cerebral aqueduct were higher in CM-1 cases than in the control group. Although we could not find a statistically significant difference in P-Vel (p=0.471), our difference in P-FI (p=0.037) was significant. In addition, A-Vel was significantly higher in CM-1 cases (p=0.006). Bapuraj et al. (23), in their study on a pediatric case group, found the mean velocity amplitude and P-Vel amplitude at the level of the cerebral aqueduct to be higher in patients with CM-1 malformation compared to the control group. Wang et al. (15), in their study comparing the caudal and cephalad flow separately, found that the P-Vel of the cephalad flow of the aqueduct in CM-1 patients was significantly lower than the control (p=0.022). The PV of the caudal flow was higher than that of healthy controls (p=0.004) (15). Ahmad et al. (21), in their study on different diseases, found that peak diastolic velocity (p=0.03) and peak systolic velocity (p=0.003) significantly higher in CM-1 cases than in the control group. In the study of Liu et al. (24), maximum velocity was found to be higher in both caudal (p=0.018) and cranial (p=0.007) directions in the patient group when compared to the control group. However, we did not detect any were significant difference in SV (p=1.000). In our study, SV values at the cerebral aqueduct level in CM-1 cases were slightly higher compared with the control group, but it was not statistically significant (p=1.000). Slightly high results for SV at the cerebral aqueduct of CM-1 patients were obtained in the literature, which was not statistically significant and similar to our results (p=0.06) (21).

This increase in CSF flow velocities could represent an etiologic factor for syrinx formation (22). CSF must flow to the caudal from the foramen magnum to regulate the intracranial pressure that rises with blood inflow to the brain during the systole phase of the cardiac cycle (25). Our study also evaluated whether tonsillar decensus and syrinx cavity width correlated with flow parameters. According to the data we obtained, we did not detect a significant correlation between the caudal descensus distance of the cerebellar tonsils and the flow data. However, in our comparison with the width of the syrinx cavity, we found a significant negative correlation between the syrinx cavity width and P-Vel (p=0.015) and P-Fl (p=0.013). In addition, as the diameter of the syrinx cavity increased, TP-Vel also increased (p=0.048). Apart from that, we did not find any significant relationship between syrinx and SV. Capel et al. (26) also found no significant difference (p=0.13) in SV in the cerebral aqueduct when they compared patients with and without syringomyelia in CM-1 patients, which was also correlated with our results.

We also compared the preoperative and postoperative CSF flow parameters of CM-1 cases. However, we could not find a statistically significant difference. Capel et al. (26) also did not detect a statistically significant difference in the SV of the aqueduct after surgery (p=0.36). In the study of Wang et al. (15), the P-Vel of the cephalad flow of the aqueduct in CM-1 patients increased after surgery (p=0.003), while the P-Vel of the caudal flow decreased (0.012) (15). On the other hand, Bapuraj et al. (23) detected a statistically significant decrease in the amplitude of mean velocity in postoperative cases. However, there was no significant change in the amplitude of peak velocity (23).

#### **Study Limitations**

Our study has some limitations. The retrospective nature and small number of patients are the main limitations. A single radiologist made the measurements, so the interobserver and intraobserver agreement was not evaluated. Since we did not consider which cases were clinically symptomatic and which were not, we could not make an evaluation and comparison in this direction. We did not categorize surgical procedures and could not evaluate whether the difference in surgical approach affected postoperative results. In addition, we could not evaluate the relationship between preoperative flow parameters and surgical outcomes.

#### Conclusion

MRI plays an important role in the diagnosis and follow-up of CM-1 cases. In addition, because it will not be possible to detect changes in CSF flow with conventional methods, methods that are more sensitive to dynamic changes, such as PC-MRI, can be used. Therefore, we studied the CSF flow changes that we can detect with PC-MRI in CM-1 cases. We found a significant difference in A-Vel (cm/s) (p=0.006) and P-FI ( $\mu$ L/s) (p=0.037) in CM-1 cases compared with the control group. We also found a statistically significant correlation between syrinx cavity diameter and P-Vel (cm/s) (p=0.015), TP-Vel (s) (p=0.048), and P-FI ( $\mu$ L/s) (p=0.013). Since P-FI differs between the patient and control groups and correlates with the syrinx diameter, it could be a useful parameter in CSF flow analysis in CM-1 cases. Although no significant difference was found in postoperative cases in this parameter, higher case numbers can achieve more effective results.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital Ethics Committee (approval number: 20, date: 27.01.2023).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Authorship Contributions:** Concept - V.G., A.S.M.; Design - D.Ö.A., S.K.G.; Data Collection or Processing - İ.Y., Y.K.; Analysis or Interpretation - D.Ö.A.; Literature Search - D.Ö.A., İ.Y., Y.K.; Writing - D.Ö.A.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### References

- 1. Holly LT, Batzdorf U. Chiari malformation and syringomyelia. J Neurosurg Spine 2019; 31: 619-28.
- Raybaud C, Jallo GI. Chiari 1 deformity in children: etiopathogenesis and radiologic diagnosis. Handb Clin Neurol 2018; 155: 25-48.
- Elster AD, Chen MY. Chiari I malformations: clinical and radiologic reappraisal. Radiology 1992; 183: 347-53.
- Aitken LA, Lindan CE, Sidney S, Gupta N, Barkovich AJ, Sorel M, et al. Chiari type I malformation in a pediatric population. Pediatr Neurol 2009; 40: 449-54.
- 5. Rogers JM, Savage G, Stoodley MA. A Systematic Review of Cognition in Chiari I Malformation. Neuropsychol Rev 2018; 28: 176-87.
- Williams H. A unifying hypothesis for hydrocephalus, Chiari malformation, syringomyelia, anencephaly and spina bifida. Cerebrospinal Fluid Res 2008; 5: 7.
- Di Rocco C, Frassanito P, Massimi L, Peraio S. Hydrocephalus and Chiari type I malformation. Childs Nerv Syst 2011; 27: 1653-64.
- Hekman KE, Aliaga L, Straus D, Luther A, Chen J, Sampat A, et al. Positive and negative predictors for good outcome after decompressive surgery for Chiari malformation type 1 as scored on the Chicago Chiari Outcome Scale. Neurol Res 2012; 34: 694-700.
- Wang B, Wang C, Zhang YW, Liang YC, Liu WH, Yang J, et al. Long-term outcomes of foramen magnum decompression with duraplasty for Chiari malformation type I in adults: a series of 297 patients. Neurosurg Focus 2023; 54: E5.
- McGirt MJ, Nimjee SM, Fuchs HE, George TM. Relationship of cine phasecontrast magnetic resonance imaging with outcome after decompression for Chiari I malformations. Neurosurgery 2006; 59: 140-6; discussion 140-6.
- 11. Williams G, Thyagaraj S, Fu A, Oshinski J, Giese D, Bunck AC, et al. In vitro evaluation of cerebrospinal fluid velocity measurement in type I Chiari malformation: repeatability, reproducibility, and agreement using 2D phase contrast and 4D flow MRI. Fluids Barriers CNS 2021; 18: 12.
- 12. Krueger KD, Haughton VM, Hetzel S. Peak CSF velocities in patients with symptomatic and asymptomatic Chiari I malformation. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 2010; 31: 1837-41.
- 13. Chiapparini L, Saletti V, Solero CL, Bruzzone MG, Valentini LG. Neuroradiological diagnosis of Chiari malformations. Neurol Sci 2011; 32 Suppl 3: S283-6.

- 14. Fakhri A, Shah MN, Goyal MS. Advanced Imaging of Chiari 1 Malformations. Neurosurg Clin N Am 2015; 26: 519-26.
- Wang CS, Wang X, Fu CH, Wei LQ, Zhou DQ, Lin JK. Analysis of cerebrospinal fluid flow dynamics and morphology in Chiari I malformation with cine phase-contrast magnetic resonance imaging. Acta Neurochir (Wien) 2014; 156: 707-13.
- Korbecki A, Zimny A, Podgórski P, Sąsiadek M, Bladowska J. Imaging of cerebrospinal fluid flow: fundamentals, techniques, and clinical applications of phase-contrast magnetic resonance imaging. Pol J Radiol 2019; 84: e240-50.
- Menick BJ. Phase-contrast magnetic resonance imaging of cerebrospinal fluid flow in the evaluation of patients with Chiari I malformation. Neurosurg Focus 2001; 11: E5.
- Kolbitsch C, Schocke M, Lorenz IH, Kremser C, Zschiegner F, Pfeiffer KP, et al. Phase-contrast MRI measurement of systolic cerebrospinal fluid peak velocity (CSFV(peak)) in the aqueduct of Sylvius: a noninvasive tool for measurement of cerebral capacity. Anesthesiology 1999; 90: 1546-50.
- Chen CH, Cheng YC, Huang CY, Chen HC, Chen WH, Chai JW. Accuracy of MRI derived cerebral aqueduct flow parameters in the diagnosis of idiopathic normal pressure hydrocephalus. J Clin Neurosci 2022; 105: 9-15.
- Yılmaz TF, Aralasmak A, Toprak H, Mehdi E, Kocaman G, Kurtcan S, et al. Evaluation of CSF flow metrics in patients with communicating hydrocephalus and idiopathic intracranial hypertension. Radiol Med 2019; 124: 382-91.
- Ahmad N, Salama D, Al-Haggar M. MRI CSF flowmetry in evaluation of different neurological diseases. Egypt J Radiol Nucl Med 2021; 52: 1-10.
- 22. Pinna G, Alessandrini F, Alfieri A, Rossi M, Bricolo A. Cerebrospinal fluid flow dynamics study in Chiari I malformation: implications for syrinx formation. Neurosurg Focus 2000; 8: E3.
- Bapuraj JR, Londy FJ, Delavari N, Maher CO, Garton HJ, Martin BA, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid velocity amplitudes within the cerebral aqueduct in healthy children and patients with Chiari I malformation. J Magn Reson Imaging 2016; 44: 463-70.
- Liu B, Wang ZY, Xie JC, Han HB, Pei XL. Cerebrospinal fluid dynamics in Chiari malformation associated with syringomyelia. Chin Med J (Engl) 2007; 120: 219-23.
- Battal B, Kocaoglu M, Bulakbasi N, Husmen G, Tuba Sanal H, Tayfun C. Cerebrospinal fluid flow imaging by using phase-contrast MR technique. Br J Radiol 2011; 84: 758-65.
- 26. Capel C, Padovani P, Launois PH, Metanbou S, Balédent O, Peltier J. Insights on the Hydrodynamics of Chiari Malformation. J Clin Med 2022; 11: 5343.

# Comparative Results of Surgical Treatment of Chronic Subdural Hematoma with Single and Double Burr Hole

🖸 Mustafa Kaya<sup>1</sup>, 🖻 Tibet Kaçıra<sup>2</sup>, 🕲 Sabahattin Hızıroğlu<sup>1</sup>, 🕲 Davut Ceylan<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Sakarya University Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Neurosurgery, Sakarya, Turkey
<sup>2</sup>Sakarya University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Neurosurgery, Sakarya, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Chronic subdural hematomas (CSDH) are intracranial hematomas that are usually seen in the middle and advanced age. They are seen as a result of bleeding from the parasagittal bridging veins. The results of patients who were surgically treated with single- and double-burr hole drainage due to CSDH in our clinic were investigated. It has been tried to decide which of these two methods is more suitable for surgical treatment.

**Methods:** We retrospectively reviewed 146 patients hospitalized with CSDH and treated with burrhole drainage in our clinic between 2011 and 2021. Informed consent forms were obtained from each patient. We divided the surgical treatments that we applied to the patients; into two groups: single burrhole without irrigation (group A, n=41) and double burrhole with irrigation (group B, n=105). The results were compared as radiological and clinical factors. The width of hematomas was determined by magnetic resonance imaging and defined as the maximal diameter in the coronal orientation perpendicular to the skull curvature. The thickness of inner membrane was measured on constructive interference steady state images. The imaging characteristics of hematomas on computed tomography, if available, were also reviewed and defined as hypodense, hyperdense, and inodense in comparison with cerebral paraenchyma.

**Results:** The change in subdural hematoma thickness was  $68.38\pm10.10\%$  in group A and  $53.7\%\pm31.9\%$  in group B. The change in midline shift was  $58.6\%\pm24.5$  in group A and  $53.7\%\pm31.9\%$  in group B. There was no statistically significant difference in hematoma evacuation and recovery of midline shift between the two groups. Recurrence occurred in 5 (12.1%) cases in group A and 8 (7.6%) cases in group B. In terms of recurrence, both groups were similar.

**Conclusion:** Similar hematoma evacuation and midline shift improvement were observed between the two surgical techniques. We think that both methods have similar efficacy for treating CSDH.

Keywords: Subdural, burr hole, surgery, hematoma

# Introduction

Chronic subdural hematomas (CSDH) are one of the most common types of intracranial hemorrhages and show a good prognosis when properly diagnosed and treated (1,2).

CSDH is an intracranial hemorrhage that is usually seen in middle and old age and develops as a result of minor head trauma. While its incidence is 3.4/100,000 before the age of 65, this rate increases to 8-58/100,000 after the age of 65. The most important etiological cause is bleeding due to trauma of the parasagittal bridging veins, which are stretched as a result of cerebral atrophy, which is age-related. Although most of these cases do not remember the trauma, trauma is included in the history of 60-80% of them (3,4).

Among the signs and symptoms, the most common symptom is headache, which usually occurs due to increased intracranial pressure.

In addition, clinical findings that can be seen in CSDH include fainting, memory impairment, apathy, sleepiness, focal neurological deficit, and seizures (5).

Surgery is usually the chosen treatment for CSDH, and evacuation of the hematoma by burr hole or craniotomy is the most commonly preferred surgical method. The regression or disappearance of bleeding that is not surgically drained in CSDH is a rare condition, and the blood may remain calcified in the intracranial space (6).

In elderly and high-risk patients, hematoma drainage with a burr hole is preferred and is a less invasive method. However, the high recurrence rate of hematoma is a disadvantage of this surgical method (4). The choice of surgical method should be decided according to the tomographic finding of the hematoma, the clinical condition of the patient, and the age and presence of additional disease conditions (5).



Address for Correspondence: Tibet Kaçıra MD, Sakarya University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Neurosurgery, Sakarya, Turkey Phone: +90 546 533 99 08 E-mail: tibetkacira@yahoo.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-4870-7550 Received: 12.12.2022 Accepted: 05.07.2023

Cite this article as: Kaya M, Kaçıra T, Hızıroğlu S, Ceylan D. Comparative Results of Surgical Treatment of Chronic Subdural Hematoma with Single and Double Burr Hole. Istanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 226-30.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License. In this study, the surgical treatment of patientsdiagnosed with CSDH in our clinic with single and double burr holes and the clinical results are comparatively presented.

#### Methods

The study was approved by the Sakarya University Faculty of Medicine Ethics Committee (approval number: E-71522473-050.01.04-214486\_07, date: 25.01.2023). Informed consent forms were obtained from each patient.

#### Case

Patients treated with burrhole drainage (BHD) with the diagnosis of CSDH between January 1, 2011 and February 1, 2021 in our clinic were retrospectively evaluated. The age of the patients, the size of the bleeding, and the additional diseases that could be detected were examined. A total of 155 patients with subdural hematoma bleeding underwent a surgical procedure. Because 9 of 155 patients underwent craniotomy, these patients were not included in the study. The remaining 146 patients were treated with BHD. The patients were divided into two groups according to the surgical technique performed: Group A (n=41) single BHD without irrigation, group B (n=105) double BHD with irrigation. The chosen surgical method was determined according to the surgeon's habits and preferences.

#### **Surgical Procedure**

Thirty-six (88%) patients with single BHD were under local anesthesia (LA) and sedation, 5 (12%) were under general anesthesia, and 83 (79%) patients with double BHD were under LA and sedation. and 26 of them were operated under general anesthesia. According to the side of the hematoma (right-left-bilateral): a burrhole hole was opened in the parietal bone; directly over the parietal eminence, in patients with single BHD without irrigation (group A), and in the frontal (in the mid pupillary line behind the hairline) and parietal bone in patients with double BHD with irrigation (group B). After the dura was coagulated as plus, it was opened with a scalpel no. 15. In group A, a 12 N silicone catheter was placed to drain the hematoma without irrigation. In group B, after irrigation with saline, a 12 N silicone catheter extending from the burrhole in the parietal bone to the frontal region was placed. In all patients, the catheters were connected to the drainage bag and fixed at the head level. The catheters were removed after it was concluded that the hematoma was sufficiently drained in the neurological status of the patients and in the computerized brain tomography (CCT). This period was between 24 and 48 h on average. Postoperative (within 24 h), 10th day and 2<sup>nd</sup> month CT scans were performed on all patients.

#### **Clinical Factors**

In comparison of group A and group B, age, gender, hypertension status, diabetes, chronic kidney or heart failure, smoking, and coagulopathy disorders were investigated. When the additional diseases of CSDH patients were examined, it was observed that hypertension in 47 (44%) patients, diabetes mellitus type 2 in 34 (23%) patients, coagulopathy in 16 (10%) patients, chronic renal failure in 13 (12%) patients, and smoking in 39 (37%) patients were found to have a history. To compare the clinical

outcomes of the two groups, the length of the hospital stay, mortality, and recurrence rates were evaluated.

#### **Radiological Factors**

Radiological parameters of the patients were evaluated preoperatively. postoperative first 24 h, early postoperative 10<sup>th</sup> day, and late postoperative 2<sup>nd</sup> month CBT. The thickness of the subdural hematoma and the length of the midline shift were evaluated preoperatively, early, and late postoperatively. The changes consist of percentages obtained by subtracting the postoperative values from the pre-operative values and dividing the pre-operative values (Figure 1, 2).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Before data analysis, the normality of all variables was evaluated. For parametric variables, to summarize patient data, means and frequencies were used for continuous and categorical variables, respectively. If required, non-parametric counterparts of parametric tests were used. To test differences between means, independent samples t-test and to compare frequencies, chi-square test was used. The alpha value was set at 0.05. SPSS version 25 (IBM) was used (Table 1-3).



Postoperative

Figure 1. Double burr hole



Figure 2. Single burr hole

Table 1. The summary of busenine demographics of patients with enforce subdation remational				
	Single burr-hole, (n=41)	Double burr hole, (n=105)	р	
Age	72.71±1.50	72.02±1.68	0.790	
Sex				
Male	10 (24.4%)	84 (80%)	~0.001*	
Female	31 (65.6%)	21 (20%)	<0.001"	
Comorbidities				
Hypertension	13 (31.7%)	34 (32.4%)		
Diabetes mellitus	7 (17.1%)	27 (25.7%)	0.012	
Coagulopathy	4 (9.8%)	12 (11.4%)	0.813	
CKD	3 (7.3%)	14 (13.3%)		
Tobacco use	9 (22%)	30 (28.6%)	0.416	
	1 · 1 · 1			

# Table 1. The summary of baseline demographics of patients with chronic subdural hematoma

\*Statistically significant (p-value <0.05). CKD: Chronic kidney disease

#### Table 2. Pre- and postoperative radiological outcomes

	Single burr-hole (n=41)	Double burr-hole (n=105)	р
Midline shift			
Pre	0.97±0.33	0.99±0.37	0.803
Early	0.72±0.25	0.77±0.34	0.448
Late	0.40±0.26	0.41±0.21	0.950
(%) change	58.6±24.5	53.7±31.9	0.430
Thickness			
Pre	2.33±0.52	2.62±0.76	0.029*
Early	1.32±0.30	1.40±0.46	0.269
Late	0.72±0.21	0.84±0.93	0.450
(%) change	68.38±10.10	62.90±62.83	0.621

\*Statistically significant (p-value <0.05)

#### Table 3. Recurrences and mortality rates

	Single burr-hole (n=41)	Double burr-hole (n=105)	p-value
Recurrence (n, %)	5 (12.1%)	8 (7.6%)	0.382
Death			
COVID-19		6 (5.71%) 1 (0.05%)	
Pneumonia	1 (2.4%)	2 (3.81%)	0.405
Pulmonary embolism	1 (2.4%)	1 (0.95%)	0.405
Heart failure		1 (0.95%) 1 (0.95%)	
Intracerebral hematoma		(0.5576)	
COVID-19: Coronavirus disease-2019			

## Results

Baseline demographic characteristics of patient data are summarized in Table 1. The total number of patients was 41 (28%) of patients were operated with a single burr-hole and 105 (72%) of them were operated with a double burr-hole approach. Mean age of single and double burrhole groups were not different (72.71 vs. 72.02, p=0.790). Sex distribution was not balanced, and the majority of the patients were females (65.6%) for single and males (80%) for double burr-hole groups. The comorbidities of patient groups were comparable and did not show any statistical difference (p=0.813). With regard to radiological parameters, midline shift and hematoma thickness were calculated. Midline shift in the pre-operative period was equal for both groups and the percent change in midline shift did not differ between two different burrhole approaches (58.6 vs. 53.7, p=0.430). Thickness of subdural hematoma was higher in the double burr-hole group (p=0.029), but the percent change in thickness measured from pre-operative to late postoperative period did not show any statistical difference (p=0.621).

Recurrences occurred in 12.1% (n=5) and 7.6% (n=8) of all cases for single and double burrhole groups, respectively. Both groups were similar with

regard to recurrence rates (p=0.382). In the single burr hole group, only one patient died from coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) infection (2.4%), whereas in the double burr hole group, there were 6 deaths (5.71%) caused by COVID-19 infection (n=1), pulmonary embolism (n=1), heart failure (n=1) and pneumonia (n=2). Another patient from the double burr-hole group died because of an intracerebral hematoma during the early postoperative period. Two groups did not differ with regard to mortality rates (2.4% vs 5.71%, p-value=0.405). Summary data on recurrences and mortality rates can be found in Table 3.

#### Discussion

CSDH is a type of intracerebral hematoma that is frequently seen in elderly patients with a systemic disease and is caused either because of a head trauma or spontaneously (5,6). In cases with previous cerebral trauma in the etiology of chronic subdural hemorrhage clinical findings are usually seen in almost 20 days and afterwards (7).

CSDH is bleeding between the inner and outer layers of the dura caused by recurrent multifocal hematomas of fragile sinusoidal vessels in the outer layer of the dura. It is a disease with low mortality and morbidity and generally good treatment results (5,8).

In the literature, it has been reported that the mean age of incidence is between 56 and 63 years, and 80% of the cases are above 50 years old (9,10).

Because most of the cases are elderly, their development on an atrophic brain background causes the clinical findings to appear more silently (11).

They reported that the most common presenting symptoms in patients with CSDH under 40 years of age are headache, nausea, and vomiting, but focal neurological findings constitute the most common complaint in patients over 75 years of age (12).

In cases of CSDH, the first radiological examination should be computed tomography of the brain (CCT). CCT should be preferred because it can show the bleeding, the shift caused by the bleeding, the probable duration of the bleeding, and it can be accessed quickly. In CCT, bleeding can be observed as hypodense, inodense, or hyperdense according to the time spent (13). Although CCT is usually the first choice as a diagnostic test in cases of CSDH, it has been reported that magnetic resonance imaging is beneficial for patients with recurrent bleeding at different stages, in cases with underlying tumor formation, and in cases where the duration of bleeding cannot be differentiated (14).

In CSDH, surgical evacuation of the hemorrhage should generally be the treatment modality. Surgical treatment options include twist drill craniotomy, craniotomy, and hematoma drainage with burr hole. Craniotomy was the preferred surgical approach, especially in periods when imaging methods were not very developed. In particular, this approach has been used in the foreground because it creates a wide area of intervention for the surgeon. However, the use of craniotomy in the surgical treatment of patients with CSDH has gradually decreased due to the long duration of the surgery and high blood loss. Still, it is applied especially in cases with thick membranes, in cases where brain expansion is incomplete and recurrent with burr hole drainage, and in bleedings where the hematoma is calcified (15).

Generally, in current surgical approaches to CSDH, it is recommended to perform bleeding drainage with a single or double burr hole, especially in cases with liquefied blood and without membrane and calcified hematoma. Bleeding drainage with a burr hole is a surgical method that is easier and has a low complication rate (16,17).

When studies in the literature are examined, the superiority of hematoma drainage with a single or double burr hole has not been proven. No matter which surgical method is preferred, it has been reported that the use of closed system drainage reduces recurrence. Surgical procedures with burr holes are preferred in advanced elderly patients with a high risk of mortality because they do not require anesthesia and can be performed at the bedside (18-21).

Old age, poor performance at presentation, cerebral atrophy, large hematoma, alcohol or anticoagulant use, renal failure, liver dysfunction, septum formation, or multiple membrane formation in the hematoma space are important risk factors for hematoma recurrence (12). Intraoperative or postoperative inadequate drainage and air collection in the hematoma space during surgery also increase the risk of recurrence (4).

The most common complication after surgical treatment for patients with CSDH is the recurrence of bleeding. It has been reported that the most important reason for this situation is the incomplete resection of the membrane and the lack of expansion of the atrophic brain (12). Another important problem is that the rapid evacuation of the hematoma during surgery may cause a sudden decrease in the intracranial pressure, causing brain shifts and acute hemorrhages in the opposite hemisphere (22).

Among the patients who were operated in our clinic, 2 patients had postoperative early rebleeding complications. These 2 patients underwent early craniotomy.

One of the common complications after surgery is tension pneumocephalus, which is seen at a rate of 0-10% (23). Another complication is postoperative epilepsy, reported at a rate of 2-19% (24). For the latter, the use of prophylactic antiepileptics for 6 months after the diagnosis of CSDH is recommended. Other complications that are observed after surgery are intracranial hypotension, subdural empyema, and intracranial acute hematoma (17).

No cases of pneumocephalus or early epilepsy were encountered in patients operated in our clinic. The patients were given prophylactic antiepileptic treatment for 3-6 months postoperatively.

The results were evaluated statistically. In the study, no difference was found in terms of subdural hematoma diameter in both preoperative and postoperative early and late periods between patients who underwent unilateral and bilateral procedures (p>0.05 for each).

#### **Study Limitations**

This study has potential limitations. There is very little prior research on this topic. More studies should be conducted on this method and contribution to the literature should be made.

# Conclusion

Regarding the results of the surgical treatment performed with a single burr hole and the ones performed with a double burr hole in our clinic, both showed clinically significant improvement and a significant variability was statistically observed because of the patientstreatment. In addition, when single burr hole and double burr hole surgical treatments were compared, there were no statistically significant difference between them. However, the surgical method should be decided by considering the patient's age, clinic, history of anticoagulant use, and imaging methods.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was approved by the Sakarya University Faculty of Medicine Ethics Committee (approval number: E-71522473-050.01.04-214486\_07, date: 25.01.2023).

**Informed Consent:** Informed consent forms were obtained from each patient.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Authorship Contributions:** Surgical and Medical Practices - S.H.; Concept - D.C.; Design - D.C.; Data Collection or Processing - M.K.; Analysis or Interpretation - T.K.; Literature Search - M.K.; Writing - T.K.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### References

- Baechli H, Nordmann A, Bucher HC, Gratzl O. Demographics and prevalent risk factors of chronic subdural haematoma: results of a large single-center cohort study. Neurosurg Rev 2004; 27: 263-6.
- Forster MT, Mathé AK, Senft C, Scharrer I, Seifert V, Gerlach R. The influence of preoperative anticoagulation on outcome and quality of life after surgical treatment of chronic subdural hematoma. J Clin Neurosci 2010; 17: 975-9.
- Frati A, Salvati M, Mainiero F, Ippoliti F, Rocchi G, Raco A, et al. Inflammation markers and risk factors for recurrence in 35 patients with a posttraumatic chronic subdural hematoma: a prospective study. J Neurosurg 2004; 100: 24-32.
- Okada Y, Akai T, Okamoto K, Iida T, Takata H, Iizuka H. A comparative study of the treatment of chronic subdural hematoma--burr hole drainage versus burr hole irrigation. Surg Neurol 2002; 57: 405-9; discussion 410.
- Celikoglu E, Is M, Yilmaz M, Kiraz İ, Ramazanoğlu AF, Alkan B. Surgical Results of Our Chronic Subdural Hematoma Cases. J Nervous Sys Surgery 2014; 4: 36-41.
- Watts C. The management of intracranial calcified subdural hematomas. Surg Neurol 1976; 6: 247-50.
- Su TM, Shih TY, Yen HL, Tsai YD. Contralateral acute subdural hematoma occurring after evacuation of subdural hygroma: case report. J Trauma 2001; 50: 557-9.

- 8. Tugcu B, Tanriverdi O, Baydin S, Gunaldi O, Ofluoglu E, Demirgil BT. Can recurrent chronic subdural hematomas be predicted? Retrospective analysis of 136 cases. Thinking Man Journal of Psychiatry and Neurological Sciences 2010; 23:44-9.
- Ernestus RI, Beldzinski P, Lanfermann H, Klug N. Chronic subdural hematoma: surgical treatment and outcome in 104 patients. Surg Neurol 1997; 48: 220-5.
- 10. Sambasivan M. An overview of chronic subdural hematoma: experience with 2300 cases. Surg Neurol 1997; 47: 418-22.
- 11. Liliang PC, Tsai YD, Liang CL, Lee TC, Chen HJ. Chronic subdural haematoma in young and extremely aged adults: a comparative study of two age groups. Injury 2002; 33: 345-8.
- 12. Gelabert-González M, Iglesias-Pais M, García-Allut A, Martínez-Rumbo R. Chronic subdural haematoma: surgical treatment and outcome in 1000 cases. Clin Neurol Neurosurg 2005; 107: 223-9.
- 13. Markwalder TM. Chronic Subdural Hematomas: a review. J Neurosurg 1981; 54: 637-45.
- 14. Lee JY, Ebel H, Ernestus RI, Klug N. Various surgical treatments of chronic subdural hematoma and outcome in 172 patients: is membranectomy necessary? Surg Neurol 2004; 61: 523-7; discussion 527-8.
- Imaizumi S, Onuma T, Kameyama M, Naganuma H. Organized chronic subdural hematoma requiring craniotomy--five case reports. Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo) 2001; 41: 19-24.
- 16. Cenic A, Bhandari M, Reddy K. Management of chronic subdural hematoma: a national survey and literature review. Can J Neurol Sci 2005; 32: 501-6.
- 17. Rohde V, Graf G, Hassler W. Complications of burr-hole craniostomy and closed-system drainage for chronic subdural hematomas: a retrospective analysis of 376 patients. Neurosurg Rev 2002; 25: 89-94.
- Han HJ, Park CW, Kim EY, Yoo CJ, Kim YB, Kim WK. One vs. Two Burr Hole Craniostomy in Surgical Treatment of Chronic Subdural Hematoma. J Korean Neurosurg Soc 2009; 46: 87-92.
- Kansal R, Nadkarni T, Goel A. Single versus double burr hole drainage of chronic subdural hematomas. A study of 267 cases. J Clin Neurosci 2010; 17: 428-9.
- 20. Wakai S, Hashimoto K, Watanabe N, Inoh S, Ochiai C, Nagai M. Efficacy of closed-system drainage in treating chronic subdural hematoma: a prospective comparative study. Neurosurgery 1990; 26: 771-3.
- 21. Ozgen U, Dolas I, Unal TC, Sabanci PA, Aydoseli A, Aras Y, et al. A Comparison of Subgaleal Active Drainage and Subdural Passive Drainage and an Analysis of Factors Affecting Chronic Subdural Hematoma Outcomes. Turk Neurosurg 2022; 32: 688-96.
- 22. Moon KS, Lee JK, Kim TS, Jung S, Kim JH, Kim SH, et al. Contralateral acute subdural hematoma occurring after removal of calcified chronic subdural hematoma. J Clin Neurosci 2007; 14: 283-6.
- 23. Lavano A, Benvenuti D, Volpentesta G, Donato G, Marotta R, Zappia M, et al. Symptomatic tension pneumocephalus after evacuation of chronic subdural haematoma: report of seven cases. Clin Neurol Neurosurg 1990; 92: 35-41.
- 24. McKissock W, Richardson A, Bloom WH. Subdural haematoma: a review of 389 cases. Lancet 1960; 1: 1360-5.

# Characteristics of Lung Patients Diagnosed with COVID-19 Pneumonia in the Intensive Care Unit and Their Effects on Prognosis

#### 🖻 Ömer Emgin, 🕩 Ali Çayır, 🕩 Kazım Rollas

University of Health Sciences Turkey, İzmir Tepecik Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesia and Reanimation, Intensive Care Unit, İzmir, Turkey

### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** There is no clear evidence of an increased risk of coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) infection in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) and asthma. However, COPD patients diagnosed with COVID-19 have a high risk of mortality. No significant effects of COVID-19 have been demonstrated on mortality in asthma patients. In the present study, the purpose was to retrospectively examine the effects of the asthma and COPD diagnosis of patients hospitalized in the intensive care unit (ICU) with the diagnosis of COVID-19 pneumonia on prognosis.

**Methods:** The study was designed in a retrospective and descriptive design. Among the patients who were diagnosed with COVID-19 pneumonia and hospitalized in our ICU between March 11, 2020-January 31, 2021, all patients who had a history of COPD and/ or asthma were included in the study. Invasive mechanical ventilation (IMV) durations, ICU stays, and 28-day mortality rates of the patients were recorded from the hospital information system.

**Results:** A total of 276 intensive care patients diagnosed with COVID-19 were examined. The frequency of the presence of COPD or asthma was determined as 8.69% (n=24) and 4.35% (n=12), respectively. Although IMV was applied to 25% (n=6) of COPD patients at the time of admission to the ICU, IMV was not applied to any of the asthmatic patients. The duration of hospitalization was 15 (9-30) days in COPD patients and 15 (13-24) days in asthma patients. Mortality was 75% (n=18) in patients with COPD and 25% (n=3) in patients with asthma.

**Conclusion:** In this retrospective analysis, the incidence of asthma and COPD in patients with COVID-19 was found to be similar to the literature data. The length of stay in the ICU was similar in asthma and COPD patients and was longer compared to other studies. COPD patients with COVID-19 pneumonia had higher IMV and mortality rates than asthma patients.

Keywords: COVID-19, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, asthma, mortality rate

### Introduction

Coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) pandemic appeared in Wuhan, China toward the end of 2019. The novel type of coronavirus that caused the pandemic was named severe acute respiratory syndromecoronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) (1). It attaches to type 2 pneumocytes through the angiotensin converting enzyme-2 (ACE-2) receptors, enters the cells and creates infection after viral replication (2). COVID-19 pneumonia causes hyperinflammation and hypercoagulability and resulting in acute respiratory distress syndrome (3). It was reported in previous studies that it also causes approximately 4.5 million mortality worldwide, and this number is increasing with each passing day (4). It was shown that there is a relationship with clinical outcomes such as length of hospital stay, duration of mechanical ventilation, and mortality and patient characteristics such as age, gender, and comorbidities in the COVID-19 pandemic (5).

Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) and asthma cause respiratory dysfunction by impairing lung functions and gas exchange. It is already known that asthma and COPD are common lung diseases in our society (6). Inter-country differences in the incidence of COVID-19 in these lung diseases were reported in previous studies, which also showed that the rates of COPD patients who contracted COVID-19 ranged from 2.0% to 17.7%. In their study, Leung et al. (7) reported that the release of ACE-2 is also high in COPD patients. It was also reported that both severe respiratory failure symptoms were seen more frequently and the mortality rate was higher in COVID-19 patients with COPD, while a systematic review and meta-analysis conducted in asthmatic patients



Address for Correspondence: Ömer Emgin MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İzmir Tepecik Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesia and Reanimation, Intensive Care Unit, İzmir, Turkey Phone: +90 533 736 21 87 E-mail: omeremgin@yahoo.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-5607-0858 Cite this article as: Emgin Ö, Çayır A, Rollas K. Characteristics of Lung Patients Diagnosed with COVID-19 Pneumonia in the Intensive Care Unit and Their Effects on Prognosis. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 231-5. Received: 08.05.2023 Accepted: 11.07.2023

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License. reported that it did not cause increased mortality rates (7,8). Although it is known that asthma and COPD increase mortality in intensive care units (ICU), there are a limited number of intensive care studies on how COVID-19 progresses in asthma and COPD patients (7,9). In the present study, the purpose was to examine patients with COPD and asthma, which were reported to cause increased mortality in the ICU in patients hospitalized in the ICU with the diagnosis of COVID-19 pneumonia.

## Methods

The study was approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İzmir Tepecik Training and Research Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 2023/06-18, date: 13.07.2023).

The study had a retrospective and descriptive design. Among the patients who were diagnosed with COVID-19 pneumonia hospitalized in our ICU between March 11, 2020-January 31, 2021, all patients who had a history of COPD and/or asthma were included in the study, which was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki Principles. Patients who were suggestive of COVID-19 both clinically and in imaging and who had positive real-time polymerase chain reaction test results were included in the study. Those with a diagnosis of malignancy and younger than 18 years were excluded from the study. Demographic data of the patients, clinical findings, laboratory parameters, Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation II (APACHE II) scores, data on non-invasive mechanical ventilation (IMV)/IMV applications, drug treatments, length of stay in ICU, and 28-day mortality rates were recorded from the hospital data system.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

The data were analyzed with the SPSS 22.0 statistical package (SPSS, USA) and were presented as number of cases, percentage, or median (median-minimum and maximum). A p-value <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### Results

A total of 276 patients with COVID-19 pneumonia were reviewed for the study, and 28 patients were found to have a history of COPD and asthma. Three patients had an additional diagnosis of malignancy, and one patient was younger than 18 years. These 4 patients were excluded from the study, and 24 patients were included. A total of 24 (8.69%) of the patients had COPD and 12 (4.35%) had asthma (Table 1). When the patient's age was evaluated, the median age of patients with COPD was 77 (73-80), and the age of patients with asthma was 68.5 (57-75). Among the patients diagnosed with COPD, 19 (79.1%) were male and 5 (20.9%) were female. Two (16.7%) patients with asthma were male and 10 (83.3%) were female. The APACHE II score of asthma patients was 16.0 (10-22) and 16.5 (11-22) in COPD patients. The time elapsed between the onset of symptoms and admission to the ICU was recorded as 6 (3-8) days in COPD patients and 9 (8-15) days in asthma patients. The patients were also evaluated in terms of accompanying chronic diseases. In COPD patients, hypertension was detected in 13 (54%), diabetes mellitus (DM) in 8 (33%), heart disease in 12 (50%), cancer in 1 (4%), chronic liver disease in 3 (12%), and chronic kidney disease in 1 (4%) patient. In asthma patients, hypertension was detected in 7 (58%), DM in

1 (8%), and chronic kidney disease in 0 (0%) patients. Hypertension was the most common comorbidity in both COPD and asthma patients. The second most common comorbidity was heart disease in COPD patients, a and DM patients with asthama. The duration of hospitalization was 15 (9-30) days in COPD patients and 15 (13-24) days in asthma patients. Regarding the respiratory support treatments of COPD patients admitted to the ICU, 16 (66%) received oxygen only, 2 (8%) received NIV or highflow oxygen treatment, and 6 (25%) received IMV treatment. Similarly, when respiratory support treatments of asthma patients were evaluated during hospitalization, there were 10 (83%) patients who received oxygen only, 2 (16%) patients who received NIV or high-flow oxygen treatment, and 0 (0%) patients who received IMV treatment. When the IMV treatments received by the patients during admission to the ICU were evaluated, there were 6 (25%) COPD patients and no patients who received IMV during admission with asthma. When re-evaluated on the 7th day in terms of the IMV treatments received, it was found that 19 (82%) of the hospitalized patients received IMV treatment. Although this rate was 15 (83%) in COPD patients, it was found in 4 (80%) patients with asthma (Table 1).

4 (33%), heart disease in 1 (8%), cancer in 1 (8%), chronic liver disease in

When the medical treatments received for COVID-19 were evaluated, the frequency of medical treatment in patients with COPD was favipiravir (Toyama Chemical, Japan) in 20 (83%) patients, steroid (Dexamethasone-Decort, Deva Holding, Turkey) in 16 (66%) patients, convalescent plasma in 11 (45%) patients, and tocilizumab (Hoffmann-La Roche and Chugai, Japan) in 3 (12%) patients. The frequency of medical treatment in asthmatic patients was favipravir in 10 (83%) patients, steroid in 8 (66%) patients, convalescent plasma in 6 (50%) patients, and tocilizumab in 1 (8%) patient (Table 1).

When 28-day mortality was evaluated in both groups, mortality was 75% (n=18) in patients with COPD and 25% (n=3) in patients with asthma (Table 1).

The laboratory parameters of the patients during hospitalization are given in Table 2. C-reactive protein (CRP), lactate dehydrogenase (LDH), D-dimer and troponin values, which are widely accepted as mortality predictors for COVID-19, were higher in the COPD patient group (Table 2).

#### Discussion

This retrospective descriptive study was conducted on patients with COPD and asthma who were admitted to the ICU because of COVID-19 and obtained two important results. The first important point was that the incidence of COPD and asthma among patients with COVID-19 was substantial and similar to other studies in the literature. In studies conducted in Italy and New York including hospitalized patients, it was reported that the incidence of COPD varied between 2.4% and 14% in patients with a diagnosis of COVID-19 (7,9) The frequency of asthma shows significant differences between countries. It was shown that this rate was approximately 1-1.5% in China, and 5-6% in Spain, Brazil, Israel and Switzerland (10). Another remarkable point was the high mortality rate in COPD patients in our cohort. In another retrospective study that included hospitalized patients similar to our study, the mortality of patients with COVID + COPD was reported as 46.34% (11).

	COPD and asthmatic patients (n=36)	Patients with asthama (n=12)	Patients with COPD (n=24)
Age, year	75 (69-79)	68.5 (57-75)	77 (73-80)
Gender (female/male)	15 (23.8%)/21 (86.2%)	10 (83.3%)/2 (16.7%)	5 (20.9%)/19 (79.1%)
APACHE II	16.50 (11-22)	16 (10-22)	16.5 (11-22)
The number of days between symptom onset and admission to intensive care unit	7 (5-10)	9 (8-15)	6 (3-8)
Concomitant chronic diseases			
Hypertension	20 (55%)	7 (58)	13 (54)
Diabetes mellitus	12 (33%)	4 (33)	8 (33)
Chronic heart disease	13 (36%)	1 (8)	12 (50)
Cancer	2 (5%)	1 (8)	1 (4)
Chronic liver disease	4 (11%)	1 (8)	3 (12)
Chronic kidney disease	12)	0 (0)	1 (4)
Respiratory support treatment on admission (n, %)			
Oxygen only	26 (72%)	10 (83)	16 (66)
NIMV and/or HFNC	4 (11%)	2 (16)	2 (8)
IMV	6 (16%)	0 (0)	6 (25)
Other treatments			
Favipiravir	30 (83%)	10 (83)	20 (83)
Steroid	24 (66%)	8 (66)	16 (66)
Convalescent plasma	17 (47%)	6 (50)	11 (45)
Tocilizumab	4 (11%)	1 (8)	3 (12)
Patients who received IMV on the 7 <sup>th</sup> day in the intensive care unit $[n=23, (\%)]$	19 (82%)	4 (80)	15 (83)
28-day mortality			
Yes/no (%)	21/15 (58%)	3 (25)	18 (75)
The length of the stay in intensive care unit (days)	12 (8-20)		
The length of stay in hospital (days)	15 (10-30)	15 (13-24)	15 (9-30)
COPD: Chronic obstructive nulmonary disease APACHE II: Acute Physiology and	Chronic Health Evaluation IL NIMV: Non	-invasive mechanical ventilation	HENC: High-flow pasal cappula

# Table 1. General characteristics of the patients

COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, APACHE II: Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation II, NIMV: Non-invasive mechanical ventilation, HFNC: High-flow nasal cannula, IMV: Invasive mechanical ventilation

Table 2. Laboratory values of the patients at admission				
	All patients (n=36)	Patients with asthama (n=12)	Patients with COPD (n=24)	
Hemoglobin (g/dL)	11.9 (10.4-13.3)	11.8 (10.5-12.2)	12.2 (10.4-14.4)	
Neutrophil (/µL) ×10 <sup>9</sup>	8.5 (5.8-11.0)	7.05 (3.6-9.2)	9.2 (6.3-12.7)	
Lymphocyte (/ $\mu$ L) ×10 <sup>9</sup>	0.50 (0.40-0.70)	0.5 (0.5-0.7)	0.5 (0.32-0.70)	
Creatinine (mg/dL)	1.2 (1.0-1.7)	1.0 (0.6-1.2)	1.5 (1.0-2.0)	
C-reactive protein (mg/L)	163 (97-221)	118 (72-210)	132 (68-199)	
Procalcitonin (ng/mL)	0.19 (0.11-0.26)	0.22 (0.16-0.26)	0.15 (0.11-0.26)	
Lactate dehydrogenase (U/L)	518 (341-781)	513 (347-537)	628 (302-827)	
D-dimer (µg/L)	1540 (640-3710)	1030 (522(1825)	1830 (830-4170)	
Troponin (ng/L)	22 (8-164)	9.5 (7-23)	89 (10-674)	
Blood lactate level (mmol/L)	1.4 (1.1-2.1)	1.5 (1.1-1.8)	1.3 (1.1-2.4)	
pO <sub>2</sub> (mmHg)	66 (47-75)	53 (45-66)	68 (47-80)	
pCO <sub>2</sub> (mmHg)	41 (32-48)	43 (38-51)	39 (31-45)	
pH	7.38 (7.28-7.47)	7.48 (7.34-7.49)	7.36 (7.25-7.40)	

COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, pO<sub>2</sub>: Partial oxygen pressure, pCO<sub>2</sub>: Partial carbon dioxide pressure

Although COVID-19 causes approximately 3.4 percent mortality worldwide, mortality is higher in critically ill patients in need of an ICU (12,13). In a systemic review and meta-analysis of Alqahtani et al. (14), it was reported that patients with COPD diagnosis as a comorbidity had more severe COVID-19 infection and mortality rates were higher than those without COVID-19. It is also emphasized that high mortality may occur because of vascular damage and thrombosis in COPD patients (13). SARS-CoV-2 uses ACE-2 as a receptor for intracellular entry (2). It is already known that the excretion of ACE-2, which is used as a receptor, is high in COPD patients, and although this is considered to be one of the reasons for the high mortality rate, it has not yet been proven (8). It was shown that COVID-19 does not cause increased mortality in patients with asthma (9).

In their meta-analysis, Fang et al. (15) reported that although the frequency of COPD among those with COVID-19 was between 2.0% and 17.7% (average around 2-4%), it was found to be higher at 8.6% in our patient cohort. This can be explained by the fact that our hospital was declared as a pandemic hospital (ward and intensive care) since the early period of the pandemic and that there was a chest diseases center nearby. Although it is a matter of debate why the prevalence of COPD was low in the current pandemic, it was emphasized that it may be because of the disease itself or its treatment modality. However, these remained at the level of hypotheses and could not be proven (13). In previous studies conducted with hospitalized patients with serious diseases, the frequency of asthma was shown to vary between 0.9% and 9% (16,17), but the frequency of asthma was found to be 4.3% in our cohort, which is consistent with the literature data.

The time between symptom onset and ICU admission was found to be consistent with the mean time (6-12 days) reported in the literature in COPD patients (18). Our rate of IMV application during admission to the ICU was found to be higher compared to the literature data (18). This may be because of ICU admission during the period when patients deteriorated to the point of intubation because of limited ICU beds. There was no patient who needed IMV at the time of ICU admission in our asthma patients.

It was reported in a systematic review that the length of stay in COPD patients was 8 days (19). In the present study, the reason why the hospital stay was longer in both asthma and COPD patients compared to the literature data can be explained by the admission of patients requiring ICU admission during the period when they deteriorated to the point of intubation because of limited ICU beds. A significant rate of our cohort had additional chronic diseases. We think that this may be a reason for the longer length of stay.

Hypertension, DM, and chronic heart disease were the most common comorbidities in both patient groups. In the literature, it has been shown that these additional diseases frequently accompany COVID-19 (5). The prevalence of chronic heart disease may be one of the reasons for the high mortality rate, especially in patients with COPD.

When the additional treatments applied because of COVID-19 were evaluated, it was seen that the favipravir treatment was used in almost all patients. This can be explained by the direct inclusion of favipravir treatment in the COVID-19 Treatment Guideline of the Ministry of Health until recently. The small cohort group that did not receive this treatment was in the period before favipravir entered the treatment guideline.

The second most common treatment seems to be steroids. It is seen that approximately two-thirds of the patients are administered steroids. The RECOVERY Collaborative Group conducted a randomized controlled trial of dexamethasone in hospitalized patients with COVID-19 and reported that 28-day mortality was lower in the dexamethasone group than in the usual care group (20). After their study, dexamethasone (or equivalent methylprednisolone) was included in the treatment guide of the Ministry of Health. This treatment was not given to one-third of patients because some of the patient cohort coincided with the period before the study of the RECOVERY Collaborative Group.

Convalescent plasma treatment was used as a part of treatment in many studies and was recommended in the treatment guide of the Ministry of Health in the early period of the COVID-19 pandemic. Convalescent plasma treatment was used in approximately half of our patients in both cohorts (21,22). In the current situation, the frequency of use has decreased significantly because of the debate about its effectiveness and the fact that it is not recommended to be given outside of a certain period (i.e., the first 5-7 days of the disease).

Low lymphocyte, CRP, troponin, LDH, and D-dimer elevation are shown to be predictors of poor prognosis in COVID-19 patients. Laboratory data were also found to be compatible with the literature in this study cohort. The current situation develops secondary to the inflammation caused by COVID-19 (17,19). Ferritin, which is also considered as an acute phase reactant, was shown to increase in COVID-19 infection and its height will be evaluated as a predictor of mortality (17). In the present study, ferritin values were not studied in the majority of our patients at admission to the ICU, and therefore, they could not be presented as data.

#### **Study Limitations**

The limitations of the study were that it had a retrospective and singlecenter design. However, although it was single-center, it included the evaluation of 276 tertiary intensive care patients.

#### Conclusion

The frequency of COPD and asthma is high in patients hospitalized in ICU because of COVID-19. High mortality and IMV rates were found in patients with COPD during intensive care. A closer follow-up of these patient groups is important. Further studies are needed to elucidate the etiology of poor prognosis in COPD patients.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İzmir Tepecik Training and Research Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 2023/06-18, date: 13.07.2023).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Concept - Ö.E., A.Ç., K.R.; Design - Ö.E., A.Ç., K.R.; Data Collection or Processing - Ö.E., A.Ç., K.R.; Analysis or

Interpretation - Ö.E., A.Ç., K.R.; Literature Search - Ö.E., A.Ç., K.R.; Writing - Ö.E., A.Ç., K.R.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### References

- 1. Alp Ş, Ünal S. Novel Coronavirus (SARS-CoV-2) Pandemic: Overview and Current Status. Flora J Infect Dis Clin Microbiol 2020; 25: 111-20.
- Hoffmann M, Kleine-Weber H, Schroeder S, Krüger N, Herrler T, Erichsen S, et al. SARS-CoV-2 Cell Entry Depends on ACE2 and TMPRSS2 and Is Blocked by a Clinically Proven Protease Inhibitor. Cell 2020; 181: 271-80.
- Chauhan AJ, Wiffen LJ, Brown TP. COVID-19: A collision of complement, coagulation and inflammatory pathways. J Thromb Haemost 2020; 18: 2110-7.
- WHO Coronavirus (COVID-19) Dashboard | WHO Coronavirus (COVID-19) Dashboard with Vaccination Data [Internet]. [19 Nisan 2021]. Available at: https://covid19.who.int/
- 5. Ejaz H, Alsrhani A, Zafar A, Javed H, Junaid K, Abdalla AE, et al. COVID-19 and comorbidities: Deleterious impact on infected patients. J Infect Public Health 2020; 13: 1833-9.
- Arslan V, Oktay Arslan B, Özdemir ME. Assessment of the Skills of Using Inhaler Devices of the Patients with COPD and Asthma in Primary Health Care Centers. Türk Aile Hek Derg 2021; 25: 1-8 (Turkish).
- Leung JM, Niikura M, Yang CWT, Sin DD. COVID-19 and COPD. Eur Respir J 2020; 56: 2002108.
- Leung JM, Yang CX, Tam A, Shaipanich T, Hackett TL, Singhera GK, et al. ACE-2 expression in the small airway epithelia of smokers and COPD patients: implications for COVID-19. Eur Respir J 2020; 55: 2000688.
- Wang Y, Chen J, Chen W, Liu L, Dong M, Ji J, et al. Does Asthma Increase the Mortality of Patients with COVID-19?: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Int Arch Allergy Immunol 2021; 182: 76-82.
- 10. Adir Y, Saliba W, Beurnier A, Humbert M. Asthma and COVID-19: an update. Eur Respir Rev 2021; 30: 210152.
- Novelli L, Raimondi F, Carioli G, Carobbio A, Pappacena S, Biza R, et al. Oneyear mortality in COVID-19 is associated with patients' comorbidities rather than pneumonia severity. Respir Med Res 2023; 83: 100976.

- 12. COVID Live Coronavirus Statistics Worldometer [Internet]. [kaynak 19 Mayıs 2022]. Available at: https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/
- Higham A, Mathioudakis A, Vestbo J, Singh D. COVID-19 and COPD: a narrative review of the basic science and clinical outcomes. Eur Respir Rev 2020; 29: 200199.
- Alqahtani JS, Oyelade T, Aldhahir AM, Alghamdi SM, Almehmadi M, Alqahtani AS, et al. Prevalence, Severity and Mortality associated with COPD and Smoking in patients with COVID-19: A Rapid Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. PLoS One 2020; 15: e0233147.
- 15. Fang X, Li S, Yu H, Wang P, Zhang Y, Chen Z, et al. Epidemiological, comorbidity factors with severity and prognosis of COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Aging (Albany NY) 2020; 12: 12493-503.
- Richardson S, Hirsch JS, Narasimhan M, Crawford JM, McGinn T, Davidson KW, et al. Presenting Characteristics, Comorbidities, and Outcomes Among 5700 Patients Hospitalized With COVID-19 in the New York City Area. JAMA 2020; 323: 2052-9. Erratum in: JAMA 2020; 323: 2098.
- 17. Li X, Xu S, Yu M, Wang K, Tao Y, Zhou Y, et al. Risk factors for severity and mortality in adult COVID-19 inpatients in Wuhan. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2020; 146: 110-8.
- Wang D, Hu B, Hu C, Zhu F, Liu X, Zhang J, et al. Clinical Characteristics of 138 Hospitalized Patients With 2019 Novel Coronavirus-Infected Pneumonia in Wuhan, China. JAMA 2020; 323: 1061-9. Erratum in: JAMA 2021; 325: 1113.
- 19. Jiang HL, Chen HX, Liu W, Fan T, Liu GJ, Mao B. Is COPD associated with increased mortality and morbidity in hospitalized pneumonia? A systematic review and meta-analysis. Respirology 2015; 20: 1046-54.
- RECOVERY Collaborative Group; Horby P, Lim WS, Emberson JR, Mafham M, Bell JL, et al. Dexamethasone in Hospitalized Patients with Covid-19. N Engl J Med 2021; 384: 693-704.
- 21. Shen C, Wang Z, Zhao F, Yang Y, Li J, Yuan J, et al. Treatment of 5 Critically Ill Patients With COVID-19 With Convalescent Plasma. JAMA 2020; 323: 1582-9.
- 22. Ciyiltepe F, Bilir Y, Bombaci E, Saracoglu K. Immune Plasma Treatment in Covid-19 Intensive Care Patients. South Clin Istanbul Eurasia 2020; 31.SI: 42-8.

# Analysis of Patients Resected for Primary Mediastinal Mass: Which Surgical Approach is Superior

D Yunus Aksoy, D Abidin Şehitoğulları

Sakarya University Faculty of Medicine, Departmant of Thoracic Surgery, Sakarya, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** In recent years, robot-assisted thoracoscopic surgery (RATS) and video-assisted thoracoscopic surgery (VATS) has been more frequently preferred in the surgical treatment of mediastinal masses. The number of studies comparing VATS with RATS is limited. In our study comparing the surgical outcomes of RATS and VATS procedures, we tried to determine the ideal treatment method.

**Methods:** Between 2016 and 2022, fifty-two patients who underwent minimally invasive surgical resection (VATS or RATS) for mediastinal mass were retrospectively analyzed.

**Results:** Mediastinal mass resection was performed by RATS (n=29) or VATS (n=23). 57.7% (n=30) of the mediastial masses were localized in the anterior mediastinum. The most common postoperative pathology was thymoma (27%, n=14). There was no surgical mortality. Grade 1 and 2 complications developed in 6 (11.5%) patients according to the Clavien-Dindo classification. Conversion to open surgery was required in a total of 5 patients [VATS group (n=3), 13% versus RATS group (n=2), 6.9%, p=0.644]. The median length of hospital stay was five days [VATS; 4 days interquartile range (IQR): 3-6] versus RATS; 5.5 days (IQR: 4-8), p=0.081]. The median drainage time was four days [VATS; 3 (2-5) versus RATS; 4.5 (3-7), p=0.133], and the mean drainage amount was 110 mL (70-190) (p=0.162). There was no significant difference between the duration of the operation (for VATS; 75.7±18.4 min, for RATS; 73.5±18.0 min, p=0.674). Postoperative pain scores were similar [median 2.19 (1-3) for RATS and 2.20 (1-3) for VATS, p=1.00].

**Conclusion:** RATS and VATS are reliable procedures offering many advantages in treating mediastinal masses. Both procedures have similar results in terms of the complication rate, the length of the hospital stay, and duration of surgery.

Keywords: Mediastinal mass, thoracoscopic surgery, thymectomy

# Introduction

Mediastinal surgery presents many challenges due to the anatomical structure of the mediastinum and the large number of vital organs and tissues contained in it. Primary mediastinal masses include benign or malignant thymic tumors, neurogenic tumors, benign cysts, and germ cell tumors (1). Surgical resection of primary mediastinal masses is the gold standard treatment approach (2). As much as possible, minimally invasive surgical procedures should be preferred for resection of mediastinal masses (3).

Compared to open surgery, VATS offers many advantages, such as shorter operation time, lower complication rate, rapid postoperative recovery, minimal trauma, and better cosmetic appearance (4,5). Another method, RATS, has recently become an increasingly preferred minimally invasive surgical approach (6). Due to features such as high maneuverability, 3D visualization, and filtering hand tremor and not transferring it to the instrument, it allows tumor surgery in a narrow area such as the mediastinum to be performed safely and comfortably (1). Although there are many studies in the literature comparing minimally invasive surgical methods with open surgical approaches in treating mediastinal masses, the number of studies comparing VATS with RATS is limited (7).

Although there is a general acceptance that RATS and VATS are the first choice for resection of mediastial masses, there is no consensus on which procedure should be preferred. In our current study, we evaluated the surgical results of VATS and RATS and tried to determine the ideal of these minimally invasive surgical procedures.

# Methods

The ethics committee approval of this study was obtained from the Ethics Committee of Sakarya University Faculty of Medicine Non-Interventional Ethics Committee and was conducted following the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki (approval number: E-71522473-050.01.04-216185-09, date: 31.01.2023).



Address for Correspondence: Yunus Aksoy MD, Sakarya University Faculty of Medicine, Departmant of Thoracic Surgery, Sakarya, Turkey

Received: 08.05.2023 Accepted: 12.07.2023

Phone: +90 544 451 25 49 E-mail: dryunusaksoy@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-4966-2809

**Cite this article as:** Aksoy Y, Şehitoğulları A. Analysis of Patients Resected for Primary Mediastinal Mass: Which Surgical Approach is Superior. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 236-40.



© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License. The files of 52 patients who underwent minimally invasive surgical resection (VATS or RATS) in the thoracic surgery clinic for mediastinal mass between 2016 and 2022 were retrospectively evaluated. Patients who underwent sternotomy and thoracotomy for mediastinal mass resection were excluded.

Patients were analyzed in terms of gender, age, surgical method, mass location, operative time, operation side, complications, drainage amount, drainage time, pain score, length of hospital stay, and histopathological diagnosis parameters. Preoperative pulmonary function tests, biochemistry, hemogram, coagulation tests, and thyroid function tests (T3, T4, thyroid stimulating hormone were routinely evaluated in all patients. Mediastinal was examined using contrast-enhanced thoracic computed tomography (CT). alpha fetoprotein and B-human chorionic gonadotropin levels were routinely measured in patients with anterior mediastinal masses. The histopathologic subtype evaluation of thymoma cases was performed according to the WHO classification (8).

#### Surgical Method

Mediastinal mass resection was performed by RATS (n=29) or VATS (n=23). All patients were intubated with a double-lumen endobronchial tube under general anesthesia. For anterior mediastinal masses, patients were positioned on the operating table in a 30° semilateral decubitus position (30° anterior inclination) with the side to be treated on the upper side. The right side was preferred for surgical intervention in anterior mediastinal masses. In the RATS procedure, the arms of the robot were draped after sterilization and draping of the patient. Port locations were adjusted. For the left arm port, an 8 mm incision was made at the intersection of the midclavicular line and the 5<sup>th</sup> intercostal space (ICA); for the video thoracoscope port, a 12 mm incision was made at the level of the midaxillary line 5<sup>th</sup> ICA, and for the right arm port, an 8 mm incision was made at the intersection of the anterior axillary line and the 3<sup>rd</sup> ICA. We used three ports in all our cases. The camera port was enlarged and removed when the specimen was removed.

CO<sub>2</sub> insufflation of 10 mmHg was used to expand the surgical field. The same procedure was performed in patients undergoing VATS for anterior mediastinal mass. Tumor and thymus tissue were removed en bloc in patients with preoperative diagnosis of thymoma or in whom thymoma could not be excluded, and in patients with a diagnosis of myasthenia gravis (MG). The mediastinal pleura was opened anterior to the phrenic nerve on the lower side. Dissection was performed upwards. The innominate vein was seen, and the thymus veins were seen after a careful dissection. It was divided by placing bilateral clips. Both thymic horns were freed and removed by pulling. All thymus tissue was removed by placing it in an endobag with the surrounding adipose tissue. A number 28 thoracic catheter was placed in the mediastinal region, and the incisions were closed according to the procedure. The lateral decubitus position was preferred for surgery in patients with a mass in the posterior or middle mediastinum. The RATS procedure was performed by placing trocars in the sixth ICA of the midaxillary line, at the intersection of the anterior axillary line and the fourth ICA, and at the intersection of the posterior axillary line and the eighth ICA. The fourth and seventh ICAs were used as the trocar sites for VATS.

#### Follow-up

All patients were admitted to the service on the first postoperative day. Intravenous non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and paracetamol were routinely administered to all patients at four-hour intervals for postoperative pain control. Clavien-Dindo classification was used to classify surgical complications (9). Postoperative pain scores were calculated using the Numerical Rating Scale (NRS-11) (10). It was scored from 0 to 10, ranging from the least pain to the most severe pain. No pain was scored as 0, and unbearably severe pain was scored as 10. The NRS-11 score recorded 24 h postoperatively was used to measure postoperative pain (10). Thoracic drains were terminated when the total expansion was observed on the anterior-posterior chest radiograph (PA) of patients with daily drainage  $\leq 100 \text{ mL/24}$  hours. Patients were routinely evaluated with hemograms, biochemical tests, and PA chest radiographs at 1 and 3 months postoperatively. Annual follow-up of the patients was performed using thoracic CT.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Data were entered into the Statistical Package and analyzes were performed using commercial software (IBM SPSS Statistics, version 23.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.). The normality of the distributions was determined by Shapiro Wilk's test. Normally distributed variables were calculated as mean, non-parametric variables not showing normal distribution were calculated as the median. The numerical variables were presented as the median and interquartile range (IQR). It was decided to use Student's t-test for comparisons of continuous variables between groups. The comparative analysis of qualitative variables was compared by the chi-square test. The Mann-Whitney U test was used to compare the demographic and clinic characteristics of VATS and RATS groups. A p-value <0.05 was considered significant.

#### Results

The mean age was  $50.6\pm17.3$  years (range: 17-80). 61.5% (n=32) of the patients were female and 38.5% (n=20) were male. 57.7% (n=30) of the mediastial masses were located in the anterior mediastinum. The distribution of clinical characteristics of patients undergoing VATS and RATS is summarized in Table 1.

The most common reason for admission was chest pain (46.2%, n=24). The most common postoperative pathology was thymoma (27%, n=14). According to the Masaoka staging system, [64.2% (n=9) stage 1, 21.4% (n=3) stage 2a], 14.2% (n=2) stage 2b thymomas were reported. Five of the patients with thymoma had a diagnosis of MG.

No surgical mortality was observed in any of our patients. Complications occurred in six patients (11.5%). Two (8.7%) of these complications occurred after VATS and four (13.8%) after RATS (p=0.682). When postoperative complications were evaluated according to the Clavien-Dindo classification, grade 1 complications (arrhythmia, atelectasis, prolonged air leak, wound infection) were seen in 4 patients and grade 2 (pneumonia, pulmonary embolism) in 2 patients. Negative suction with 5-10 mmHg pressure was applied in the patient with prolonged air leakage, and lung expansion was achieved. All patients improved with medical treatment.

Table 1. The distribution of clinical characteristics of patients undergoing VATS and RATS					
		Total, n (%)	VATS, n (%)	RATS, n (%)	р
Condor	Male	20 (38.5)	9 (39.1)	11 (37.9)	1 000
Genuer	Female	32 (61.5)	14 (60.9)	18 (62.1)	1.000
	Front	30 (57.7)	12 (52.2)	18 (62.1)	
Location	Middle	6 (11.5)	2 (8.7)	4 (13.8)	0.604
	Back	16 (30.8)	9 (39.1)	7 (24.1)	
Operating position	Lateral decubitus	l decubitus 33 (63.5) 16 (69.6) 17 (58.6) 0.600	0,600		
Operating position	Semi-lateral decubitus	19 (36.5)	7 (30.4)	12 (41.4)	0.600
Postonorativo complications	No	46 (88.5)	21 (91.3)	25 (86.2)	0.000
Postoperative complications	Yes	6 (11.5)	2 (8.7)	4 (13.8)	0.062
Symptom	No	16 (30.8)	11 (47.8)	5 (17.2)	0.029
	Yes	36 (69.2)	12 (52.2)	24 (82.8)	0.056
Conversion to the recotomy	No	47 (90.4)	20 (87)	27 (93.1)	0.644
	Yes	5 (9.6)	3 (13)	2 (6.9)	0.044

VATS: Video-assisted thoracoscopic surgery, RATS: Robot-assisted thoracoscopic surgery

Conversion to open surgery was required in a total of 5 patients [VATS group (n=3), 13% versus RATS group (n=2), 6.9%, p=0.644]. The distribution of complications, symptoms and surgical pathology results of VATS and RATS patients are summarized in Table 2.

The median length of hospital stay was five days [VATS; 4 days (IQR): 3-6] versus RATS; 5.5 days (IQR: 4-8), p=0.081]. The median drainage time was four days (IQR: 2-6), and the mean drainage amount was 110 mL (70 mL-190). There was no significant difference between the duration of the operation (for VATS; 75.7±18.4 min, for RATS; 73.5±18.0 min, p=0.674). Postoperative pain scores (NRS-11 score) were similar [median 2.19 (IQR: 1-3) for RATS and 2.20 (IQR: 1-3) for VATS, p=1.00]. A comparison of perioperative and postoperative variables in VATS and RATS is presented in Table 3.

The median drainage time was four days [VATS; 3 (2-5) versus RATS; 4.5 (3-7), p=0.133], and the mean drainage amount was 110 mL (70-190) (p=0.162). There was no significant difference between the duration of the operation (for VATS; 75.7±18.4 min, for RATS; 73.5±18.0 min, p=0.674). Postoperative pain scores were similar [median 2.19 (1-3) for RATS and 2.20 (1-3) for VATS, p=1.00].

The median follow-up time was 31 months. Adjuvant postoperative radiotherapy was performed in four patients due to capsular invasion and in one patient due to stage 2 type B3. In the 3rd year of followup, recurrence was observed in one patient (1.9%) in the RATS group. Reoperation was performed by the transsternal approach.

# Discussion

RATS and VATS, which are minimally invasive surgical methods, have recently become increasingly preferred in the surgical treatment of mediastinal masses because of their advantages. Compared to traditional open surgical methods, the generally accepted advantages include reduced operation time, less postoperative pain, rapid postoperative recovery, lower complication rate, lower risk of infection, and a better cosmetic appearance (11-13).

The introduction of VATS in the diagnosis of pleural and parenchymal diseases of the lung marked the beginning of a new era in the use of minimally invasive techniques in thoracic surgery. The adoption of VATS as the first choice for cancerous resections of the lung, thymectomy, and mediastinal tumor resections, which require more complex surgical procedures, has greatly increased our experience in minimally invasive methods (7). On the other hand, RATS provides a safer dissection thanks to its high image quality and 360-degree rotating articulated endo-wristed instruments. This technique especially provides great convenience to the surgeon in dissection of locally invaded mediastinal tumors. A limited number of studies have compared the outcomes of VATS and RATS in surgical treatment of mediastinal masses. Studies comparing RATS and VATS procedures were mostly based on thymectomy outcomes. In these studies, RATS was reported to be superior to VATS with less complication rate, less hospitalization time, and less drainage amount (12,14,15). Recurrence rates after thymectomy are reported to be 3-9% in the literature (16). In our series, one patient (1.9%) in the RATS group had local recurrence at 33 months postoperatively. The patient was reoperated by sternotomy.

Early complication rates in mediastinal mass surgery have been reported to be between 5%-14% for VATS and 3%-13% for RATS (6,7). In studies comparing VATS and RATS procedures for the resection of mediastinal masses, the overall postoperative complication rates after RATS have been reported to be significantly lower (7,17,18). In our study, unlike the literature, the postoperative complication rates of both procedures were similar (8.7% vs 13.8%, p=0.682).

Zeng et al. (7) reported that unplanned thoracotomy rates were significantly higher in the VATS group (p=0.04). In the study mentioned above, the total duration of hospitalization was significantly lower in the RATS group. In a study analyzing the early results and efficacy of RATS and VATS regardless of histology, the unplanned thoracotomy rate was 15% for VATS and 5% for RATS. Mortality was 2.3% for VATS and 1.0% for RATS. In that study, RATS was reported to have better outcomes compared with VATS, with a lower incidence of unplanned thoracotomy and a shorter postoperative hospital stay (3.8 d vs. 4.3 d, p=0.01) (19). Another study reported that RATS provided a shorter duration of hospitalization and less amount of postoperative pleural drainage compared with the VATS

		Total, n (%)	VATS, n (%)	RATS, n (%)
	Bronchogenic cyst	1 (1.9)	1 (4.3)	0 (0)
	Bronchogenic cyst	1 (1.9)	1 (4.3)	0 (0)
	Epithelioid hemangioendothelioma	1 (1.9)	0 (0)	1 (3.4)
	Ganglioneuroma	1 (1.9)	0 (0)	1 (3.4)
	Cavernous hemangioma	1 (1.9)	0 (0)	1 (3.4)
	Lipoma	1 (1.9)	1 (4.3)	0 (0)
	Mesothelial cyst	1 (1.9)	1 (4.3)	0 (0)
	Müllerian cyst	1 (1.9)	1 (4.3)	0 (0)
	Teratoma	4 (7.7)	2 (8.7)	2 (6.9)
Pathology	Paraesophageal cyst	2 (3.8)	1 (4.3)	1 (3.4)
	Pericardial cyst	12 (23.1)	5 (21.7)	7 (24.1)
	Schwannoma	6 (11.5)	3 (13)	3 (10.3)
	Solitary fibrous tumor	1 (1.9)	0 (0)	1 (3.4)
	Thymic hyperplasia	5 (9.6)	2 (8.7)	3 (10.3)
	Thymoma micronodular	2 (3.8)	1 (4.3)	1 (3.4)
	Thymoma type A	3 (5.7)	3 (13)	0 (0)
	Thymoma type AB	5 (9.6)	1 (4.3)	4 (13.8)
	Thymoma type B1	2 (3.8)	1 (4.3)	1 (3.4)
	Thymoma type B3	2 (3.8)	0 (0)	2 (6.9)
	No	46 (88.5)	21 (91.3)	25 (86.2)
	Arrhythmia	1 (1.9)	0 (0)	1 (3.4)
	Atelectasis	1 (1.9)	1 (4.3)	0 (0)
Postoperative complications	Pneumonia	1 (1.9)	0 (0)	1 (3.4)
	Pulmonary embolism	1 (1.9)	0 (0)	1 (3.4)
	Prolonged air leakage	1 (1.9)	1 (4.3)	0 (0)
	Wound site infection	1 (1.9)	0 (0)	1 (3.4)
	No symptoms	16 (30.8)	11 (47.8)	5 (17.2)
	Chest pain	24 (46.2)	8 (34.8)	16 (55.2)
Procenting symptom	Shortness of breath	5 (9.6)	0 (0)	5 (17.2)
riesenting symptom	Cough	3 (5.8)	2 (8.7)	1 (3.4)
	Back pain	3 (5.8)	1 (4.3)	2 (6.9)
	Difficulty swallowing	1 (1.9)	1 (4.3)	0 (0)

Table 2 The distribution of com	inlications symptoms	and surgical natholog	av results of natients unde	argoing VATS and RATS
Table $\mathbf{Z}_{i}$ the distribution of con	ipiications, symptoms	s, and surgical patholog	sy it suits of patients unut	Igoing vars and wars

# Table 3. The comparison of perioperative and postoperative variables in VATS and RATS groups

				0 1			
	Total		VATS		RATS		n
	n	Mean ± SD	n	Mean ± SD	n	Mean ± SD	þ
Age	52	50.6±17.3	23	50.3±17.9	29	50.9±17.2	0.913
Tumor diameter (mm)	52	56.0±40.4	23	54.9±29.8	29	57.1±37.0	0.919*
Operation duration (minute)	52	74.5±18.0	23	75.7±18.4	29	73.5±18.0	0.674
The length of stay hospital	52	5 (3-7)	23	4 (3-6)	29	5.5 (4-8)	0.081*
Chest tube removal (day)	52	4 (2-6)	23	3 (2-5)	29	4.5 (3-7)	0.133*
Chest tube drainage (mL)	52	110 (70-190)	23	90 (60-140)	29	130 (80-205)	0.162*

\*: According to Mann-Whitney U test [descriptive statistics were shown as median (IQR)], IQR: Interquartile range, VATS: Video-assisted thoracoscopic surgery, RATS: Robot-assisted thoracoscopic surgery, SD: Standard deviation

approach. In the same study, only one patient in the VATS group needed conversion to open surgery (20).

There was no surgical mortality in our series. There was no significant difference between the duration of the operation (VATS; 75 min vs RATS; 73 min). The length of the hospital stay was five days (VATS; 4 days vs RATS; 5.5 days, p=0.08). Conversion to open surgery was required in 5 patients. When we compared the RATS and VATS procedures, unlike the literature, we did not observe any difference in terms of the amount of bleeding, duration of operation, duration of hospitalization, amount of postoperative pleural drainage, and conversion rate to open surgery. Given that our RATS procedure results align with the literature, this could be attributed to our center has extensive experience in VATS applications. Major vascular bleeding is the most feared intraoperative complication in both VATS and RATS procedures. The RATS procedure requires more safety precautions than VATS because transitioning from RATS to open thoracotomy in emergencies takes longer than VATS (1). None of our patients had a major vascular injury or blood loss requiring transfusion.

#### **Study Limitations**

The examination of a heterogeneous group with a retrospective design was the main limitation of our study. Since the number of patients was not sufficient, we could not compare the same type of tumor in the same location. However, the strengths of the study are that the same physicians performed standard surgical procedures, and the number of patients was sufficient for an accurate evaluation.

#### Conclusion

The minimally invasive surgical methods RATS and VATS are effective and safe procedures offering many advantages in treating mediastinal masses. RATS and VATS procedures have similar results regarding complication rate, length of hospital stay, and duration of surgery.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The ethics committee approval of this study was obtained from the Ethics Committee of Sakarya University Faculty of Medicine Non-Interventional Ethics Committee and was conducted following the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki (approval number: E-71522473-050.01.04-216185-09, date: 31.01.2023).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Authorship Contributions:** Surgical and Medical Practices - Y.A., A.Ş.; Concept - Y.A.; Design - Y.A.; Data Collection or Processing - Y.A., A.Ş.; Analysis or Interpretation - Y.A., A.Ş.; Literature Search - Y.A., A.Ş.; Writing - Y.A.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### References

1. Okazaki M, Shien K, Suzawa K, Sugimoto S, Toyooka S. Robotic Mediastinal Tumor Resections: Position and Port Placement. J Pers Med 2022; 12: 1195.

- Radkani P, Joshi D, Barot T, Williams R. Robotic video-assisted thoracoscopy: minimally invasive approach for management of mediastinal tumors. J Robot Surg 2018; 12: 75-9.
- Wu CF, Gonzalez-Rivas D, Wen CT, Liu YH, Wu YC, Chao YK, et al. Comparative Short-Term Clinical Outcomes of Mediastinum Tumor Excision Performed by Conventional VATS and Single-Port VATS: Is It Worthwhile? Medicine (Baltimore) 2015; 94: e1975.
- Li Q, Sihoe A, Wang H, Gonzalez-Rivas D, Zhu Y, Xie D, et al. Short-term outcomes of single- versus multi-port video-assisted thoracic surgery in mediastinal diseases. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 2018; 53: 216-20.
- Jiang N, Lu Y, Wang J. Is single-port video-assisted thoracic surgery for mediastinal cystectomy feasible? J Cardiothorac Surg 2019; 14: 18.
- Chen K, Zhang X, Jin R, Xiang J, Han D, Zhang Y, et al. Robot-assisted thoracoscopic surgery for mediastinal masses: a single-institution experience. J Thorac Dis 2020; 12: 105-13.
- Zeng L, Wang W, Han J, Zhu L, Zhao J, Tu Z. Uniportal video-assisted thoracoscopic surgery and robot-assisted thoracoscopic surgery are feasible approaches with potential advantages in minimally invasive mediastinal lesions resection. Gland Surg 2021; 10: 101-11.
- Travis WD, Brambilla E, Burke AP, Marx A, Nicholson AG. Introduction to The 2015 World Health Organization Classification of Tumors of the Lung, Pleura, Thymus, and Heart. J Thorac Oncol 2015; 10: 1240-2.
- 9. Dindo D, Demartines N, Clavien PA. Classification of surgical complications: a new proposal with evaluation in a cohort of 6336 patients and results of a survey. Ann Surg 2004; 240: 205-13.
- 10. Hartrick CT, Kovan JP, Shapiro S. The numeric rating scale for clinical pain measurement: a ratio measure? Pain Pract 2003; 3: 310-6.
- 11. Na KJ, Kang CH. Robotic thymectomy for advanced thymic epithelial tumor: indications and technical aspects. J Thorac Dis 2020; 12: 63-9.
- 12. Qian L, Chen X, Huang J, Lin H, Mao F, Zhao X, et al. A comparison of three approaches for the treatment of early-stage thymomas: robot-assisted thoracic surgery, video-assisted thoracic surgery, and median sternotomy. J Thorac Dis 2017; 9: 1997-2005.
- Khanh HQ, Van Khoi N, Vuong NL. Long-term outcome in mediastinal malignancies: video-assisted thoracoscopic versus open surgery. Indian J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 2021; 37: 44-52.
- 14. Marulli G, Comacchio GM, Rea F. Robotic thymectomy. J Vis Surg 2017; 3: 68.
- Buentzel J, Heinz J, Hinterthaner M, Schöndube FA, Straube C, Roever C, et al. Robotic versus thoracoscopic thymectomy: The current evidence. Int J Med Robot 2017; 13.
- 16. Marulli G, Margaritora S, Lucchi M, Cardillo G, Granone P, Mussi A, et al. Surgical treatment of recurrent thymoma: is it worthwhile?<sup>†</sup>. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 2016; 49: 327-32.
- Li R, Ma Z, Qu C, Qiu J, Wang K, Yue W, et al. Comparison of perioperative outcomes between robotic-assisted and video-assisted thoracoscopic surgery for mediastinal masses in patients with different body mass index ranges: A population-based study. Front Surg 2022; 9: 963335.
- Shen C, Li J, Li J, Che G. Robot-assisted thoracic surgery versus video-assisted thoracic surgery for treatment of patients with thymoma: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Thorac Cancer 2022; 13: 151-61.
- Alvarado CE, Worrell SG, Bachman KC, Jiang B, Janko M, Gray KE, et al. Robotic Approach Has Improved Outcomes for Minimally Invasive Resection of Mediastinal Tumors. Ann Thorac Surg 2022; 113: 1853-8.
- Ye B, Tantai JC, Li W, Ge XX, Feng J, Cheng M, et al. Video-assisted thoracoscopic surgery versus robotic-assisted thoracoscopic surgery in the surgical treatment of Masaoka stage I thymoma. World J Surg Oncol 2013; 11: 157.

# Status of Appendiceal Neoplasms in Acute Appendicitis Cases

● Ekrem Çakar<sup>1</sup>, ● Mert Mahsuni Sevinç<sup>1</sup>, ● Şükrü Çolak<sup>2</sup>, ● Mete Demir<sup>3</sup>, ● Enver Yarıkkaya<sup>4</sup>, ● Ufuk Oğuz İdiz<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>BTH Clinic, İstanbul Tema Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>3</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Adana City Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Adana, Turkey

<sup>4</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Adana City Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, Adana, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Appendiceal neoplasms (AN) are exceedingly rare and mostly diagnosed incidentally during appendectomy due to non-specific clinical manifestations. Our study focused on assessing the clinical and postoperative histopathological features of ANs to differentiate them from acute appendicitis (AA) diagnosis in order to prevent complications and metastasis in aggressive malignancies.

**Methods:** In this retrospective study, we analyzed 2,906 patients who underwent a appendectomy. We compared the demographic characteristics, imaging, and preoperative laboratory findings and postoperative histopathology results between the groups with AN and AA.

**Results:** The prevalence of AN was found to be 2.82% (n=82). We observed a significant difference in age between patients diagnosed with AN and those with AA, with patients being notably older. The rate of perforation and diverticula was also increased in patients with neoplasms. Low-grade mucinous adenoma (39.02%) was the most common neoplasm, followed by precancerous serrated adenoma (28.04%) and carcinoid tumor (21.95%), respectively. Moreover, the mean diameter of carcinoid tumors was  $6.32\pm4.69$  mm and 2 patients with >20 mm lesion diameter underwent right hemicolectomy. Carcinoid tumors were mostly located at the tip of the appendix. In addition, no lymphovascular invasion or distant metastasis was observed in any of the patients.

**Conclusion:** Primary ANs are exceedingly rare and easily overlooked, the increased incidence of major complications such as perforation should be taken into consideration with AA-like clinical presentation in AN patients. Thus, preoperative laboratory and especially radiological outcomes should be carefully evaluated.

Keywords: Appendiceal neoplasms, acute appendicitis, carcinoid tumor, low grade mucinous neoplasm

# Introduction

Appendiceal neoplasms (AN) represent about 0.9 to 1.4% of all AN (1). Due to unevaluated postoperative lesions, the rate of actual appendix mass is estimated to be up to 5% (2). AN represent a broad heterogeneous group classified as epithelial and non-epithelial (3). Mucinous neoplasms that are histologically classified as low or high grade are the most common (85%) malignancy of all epithelial ANs, while neuroendocrine tumors comprise the majority of non-epithelial tumors with increased incidence recently (4,5).

The clinical presentation of ANs is usually non-specific with typical or atypical acute appendicitis (AA)-like symptoms even hormonally active carcinoid neoplasms (3). Thus, the absence of pathognomonic findings mostly results in delayed diagnosis or incidental diagnosis during appendicectomy (5). ANs are rarely aggressive tumors and their prognosis depends on stage, histological type. Although nodal involvement and distant metastases are less frequently documented during diagnosis, appendiceal adenocarcinoma is significantly associated with lower 5-year survival rates (1). Therefore, appropriate surgical resection is still the standard suggested curative option for ANs without distant metastasis (6). However, in some instances, further surgery such as right hemicolectomy may be required, particularly in neuroendocrine neoplasms with potentially malignant larger lesions (7).

Although the majority of ANs are associated with better overall prognosis, various tumors exhibit higher perforation risks, malignant potential with possible regional and distant metastases. Accurate and prompt diagnosis and effective management of surgical approach are crucial in patients with ANs (1,5). Therefore, our objective was to assess the clinical and postoperative histopathological features of ANs that differ from the diagnosis of AA to prevent complications associated with aggressive malignancies.



Address for Correspondence: Ekrem Çakar MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 505 578 40 57 E-mail: ekremcakar@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-4447-0939

**Cite this article as:** Çakar E, Sevinç MM, Çolak Ş, Demir M, Yarıkkaya E, İdiz UO. Status of Appendiceal Neoplasms in Acute Appendicitis Cases. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 241-5.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.



Received: 24.12.2022

Accepted: 16.07.2023

# Methods

Conducted at the Department of Surgery in University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital, this study took place from January 2016 to December 2021. The study protocol received approval from the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital Local Ethics Committee (approval number: 2847, date: 04.06.2021), and informed consent was obtained from all participating patients. A total of 2,906 patients who underwent appendectomy were retrospectively evaluated in this study. We compared the demographic characteristics, imaging, and preoperative laboratory findings of the patients as well as the postoperative histopathology results (both from laparoscopic and open appendectomy procedures) between the groups with AN and AA.

Patients in this study exhibited symptoms such as appetite loss, nausea, and vomiting. The surgeon assessed the clinical and physical manifestations of AA, with at least one clinical finding indicating a likelihood of AA. These clinical findings included right lower abdominal pain, percussion, and rebound tenderness, and localized and diffuse rigidity of the abdominal wall. A definitive diagnosis was established through histopathological evaluation.

Venous blood samples from the patients were collected for cell blood count analysis. The hematological parameters were assessed using a hematology analyser (Cell-Dyne 3700, Abbott, Abbott Park, IL, USA). Additionally, serum samples were obtained for biochemical analysis which was conducted through electro-chemiluminescence immunoassay on the Beckman Coulter Unicel DXI 800 analyzer.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

The data analysis was conducted using SPSS software for Windows (v21.0; IBM, Armonk, NY, USA). Descriptive statistics, including mean, standard

deviations, medians, interquartile range, frequency distributions, and percentages, were employed to summarize both individual and aggregate data. The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to assess the normality of the data distribution. For variables that did not follow a normal distribution, the Mann-Whitney and Kruskal-Wallis tests were employed to compare between groups. The evaluation of categorical variables was performed using the chi-square test. P-values below 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

#### Results

Out of the 2,906 patients included in this study, 1830 (63.00%) were male and 1076 (37.00%) were female, resulting in a male-to-female ratio of 1.70. The median age of all patients was 32.00 years. In our study sample, the overall prevalence of AN was 2.82% (n=82). There was no significant difference observed between genders within the groups. However, patients with AN were notably older than those diagnosed with AA. Additionally, AA patients had significantly higher rates of perforation and diverticulosis, as shown in Table 1.

Upon analyzing the laboratory findings, it was observed that the white blood cell count and neutrophil values were significantly higher in the AA group (p-values: 0.001, 0.005, respectively). Furthermore, patients with AN had significantly elevated mean platelet volume (MPV) compared with the AA group (p-value: 0.001) (Table 2).

The overall incidence of perforated appendicitis in the entire patient cohort was determined to be 6.4% (n=188). Specifically, within the AA group, the incidence of perforated appendicitis was found to be 6.3% (n=178). However, among patients with AN, the perforation rate increased to 13.8% (n=10), indicating a statistically significant difference (p-value: 0.032). Furthermore, the prevalence of appendiceal

Table 1. Comparison of age and gender between groups					
		Appendicitis (n=2,824)	Neoplasia (n=82)	p-value	
Age (median - IQR)		32.00-15.00	43.00-31.00	0.001	
Gender	Female (n, %)	1,040 (36.8%)	36 (43.9%)	0.191	
	Male (n, %)	1,784 (63.2%)	46 (56.1%)		
Diverticula	No (n, %)	2,763 (97.8%)	73 (89%)	0.001	
	Yes (n, %)	61 (2.2%)	9 (11%)		
Perforation	No (n, %)	2,646 (93.6%)	72 (84.1%)	0.032	
	Yes (n, %)	178 (6.3%)	10 (13.8%)		

IQR: Interquartile range

Table 2. Comparison of laboratory outcomes between the AA and groups

Laboratory results	Appendicitis (n=2,824)	Neoplasia (n=82)	p-value
WBC (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L), (median - IQR)	14.00-5.45	12.00-6.00	0.001
Neutrophil (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L), (median - IQR)	10.98-5.45	9.20-5.37	0.005
Lymphocyte (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L), (median - IQR)	1.80-1.18	1.80-1.20	0.105
Neutrophil/lymphocyte, (median - IQR)	5.90-6.03	5.28-5.56	0.462
Platelet (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L), (median - IQR)	247.00-84.00	248.00-87.00	0.754
MPV (fL), (median - IQR)	8.30-1.50	8.90-1.70	0.001
Bilirubin (mg/dL) (median - IQR)	0.60-0.20	0.65-0.30	0.174
AA: Acute appendicitis, IOR: Interguartile range			

Neoplasia types	According to the number of total samples	According to the number of neoplasia samples
Mesothelial cysts (n, %)	1 (0.03%)	1 (1.21%)
Low-grade mucinous neoplasm (n, %)	32 (1.10%)	32 (39.02%)
Hyperplastic polio (n, %)	3 (0.09%)	3 (3.63%)
Intramucosal carcinoma (n, %)	1 (0.03%)	1 (1.21%)
Carcinoid tumor (n, %)	18 (0.61%)	18 (21.95%)
Mucosal (n, %)	2 (0.06%)	2 (2.42%)
Over adenocarcinoma inflitration (n, %)	1 (0.03%)	1 (1.21%)
Mucinous adenocarcinoma (n, %)	1 (0.03%)	1 (1.21%)
Sessile serrated adenoma (n, %)	23 (0.79%)	23 (28.04%)

Table 3. The distribution of neoplasms

diverticulosis (AD) was found to be significantly higher in AN patients compared with other groups (p-value: 0.001).

In the current study, the overall prevalence of neoplasm-associated lesions was found to be 2.82% (n=82). Among these lesions, low-grade mucinous neoplasms had the highest frequency, accounting for 39.02% of cases. Precancerous serrated adenoma followed closely with a rate of 28.04%, while carcinoid tumors were identified in 21.95% of cases (Table 3).

The mean tumor diameter was 6.32±4.69 mm (range: 1.0-18.0 mm) in patients who underwent laparoscopic or open appendectomy and were diagnosed incidentally with carcinoid tumors. After histopathological assessment, 2 patients with >20 mm lesion diameter underwent right hemicolectomy. Tumors were located at the tip of the appendix in 15 (83.3%) patients, at the body of the appendix in 2 (11.1%) patients, and the remaining 1 (5.5%) were located in the base of the appendix. The surgical margin was negative in all cases. Ki-67 proliferation was found to be high ( $\geq$ 3%) in 11.1% of cases (n=2), and low (<3%) in 88.9% of cases (n=16) (Table 4). Immunohistochemical evaluation revealed synaptophysin and chromogranin-A positivity in all patients. While perineural invasion was detected in 3 patients (16.6%), no lymphovascular invasion or distant metastasis was observed in any of the patients. A total of 5 patients (27.7%) had subserosa invasion, 6 patients (33.3%) had mesoappendiceal invasion, 4 patients (22.2%) had local invasion into the muscular layer, 1 patient (5.5%) had submucosal invasion, and 1 patient (5.5%) had mucosal invasion.

#### Discussion

Primary ANs tend to occur more commonly in middle-aged or older patients with the exception of neuroendocrine tumors. Neuroendocrine tumors relatively occur in younger ages than other ANs (1). Tan et al. (6) reported a mean age of 53 years and of the patients 45% were male, 55% were female in their retrospective study with participation of 685 AN patients. Similarly, Kunduz et al. (8) reported significantly greater age (33.24 years vs 44.5 years) in AN patients (n=28) compared to AA patients among 3,554 appendectomies between 2011 and 2017 years. On the other hand, Lamberti et al. (9) documented a median age of 29 years in 339 patients diagnosed with appendiceal neuroendocrine tumors. Consistent with our study findings, it was observed that patients with AN were significantly older than those with AA. Additionally, among

Table 4. Clinical characteristics of patients with carcinoid tumors				
Parameter	Carcinoid tumors (n=18)			
Age (mean $\pm$ SD)	35.11±14.19			
Gender	Female	8 (44.44%)		
	Male	10 (55.56%)		
	Тір	15 (83.33%)		
Localization	Body	2 (11.11%)		
	Base	1 (5.55%)		
V: CT ( CD)	<3%	16 (88.88%)		
KI -67 (mean $\pm$ SD)	>3%	2 (11.12%)		
Tumor diameter (mean $\pm$ SD)	6.32±4.69			
SD: Standard deviation				

AN patients, individuals diagnosed with appendiceal neuroendocrine tumors had an average age of 35.11 years.

Because AA is an inflammatory disease, the severity of AA is associated with increased leukocyte and neutrophil counts as inflammatory markers (10). Furthermore, inflammation can contribute to an upsurge in platelet production, which in turn may lead to variations in platelet volume. As a result, high-grade inflammation characterized by excessive consumption can potentially lead to decreased MPV levels (11). Researchers observed an elevated risk for developing AA in patients with increased leukocyte (12). Likewise, Xharra et al. (13) observed elevated leukocyte and neutrophil counts in AA patients. Additionally, Ceylan et al. (14) reported lower MPV levels in 363 AA patients compared with healthy controls. Consistent with these findings, our study found that the mean leukocyte, neutrophil, and lymphocyte counts in the AN group were statistically lower than those in the AA group. Furthermore, the MPV values measured in the group were statistically higher than those in the AA group.

The neoplastic tumor cells or mucin production may cause lining and obstruction of the lumen, moreover, lining may lead to herniation into the muscularis propria, and perforation occurs (3). Furthermore, perforation may result with pseudomyxoma peritonei, particularly in mucinous neoplasms (15). Kunduz et al. (8) documented perforation and plastron appendicitis rates of 25% (n=7) and 3.5% (n=1), respectively, in 28 AN patients. Similarly, Tajima et al. (2) reported a perforation rate of 17.6% (n=3) among 17 patients diagnosed with AN. Additionally, Honoré et al. (15) found higher rates of perforated appendicitis (75%) in 25 patients
with mucinous neoplasms, providing further support. Furthermore, there are limited published data regarding the association between AD and neoplastic processes. In Kallenbach et al. (16), a significant association between AN and 43.6% of 39 AD cases were reported among 4,413 appendectomies. Additionally, Marcacuzco et al. (17) identified a neoplastic association in 7.1% of 42 patients diagnosed with AD out of a total of 7,044 appendectomies. In our study, a statistically higher rate of perforation was observed in the group. Furthermore, the incidence of neoplasms associated with AD was found to be 11.0% among the 2906 appendectomies conducted in this study.

The published data indicate that the prevalence of AN diagnosed during surgery ranges from 0.7% to 5% (2). In a retrospective study conducted by Hosseinzadeh et al. (18) involving 4,800 patients between 2010 and 2014, the prevalence of AN was reported as 1.8% (n=86). The researchers observed that carcinoid tumors were the most frequently encountered type of AN in their study (18). Similarly, Tajima et al. (2), in a study involving 803 appendectomy cases, documented an incidence of 2.3% (n=17) for AN. Among these cases, intramucosal neoplasms were found to be the most common type of AN (2). On the other hand, while mucinous carcinoma was the most frequent neoplasm in a study conducted by Tan et al. (6), in another study Kunduz et al. (8) reported neuroendocrine tumors as the most common type of ANs. Moreover, Lietzén et al. (19) reported an overall AN prevalence of 1.24% among 472 AA patients, and researchers highlighted a significantly increased tumor risk in complicated AA. The present study aligns with the reported data, indicating an overall prevalence of 2.8% for AN. Additionally, according to the published data, mucinous neoplasms and carcinoid tumors are the most commonly identified AN. In our study, low-grade mucinous neoplasm was the most frequently determined malignancy, followed by sessile serrated adenoma.

Appendiceal carcinoid tumors are considered a rare etiology of AN, with reported incidences ranging from 0.3% to 0.9% among appendectomy cases. Carcinoid tumors generally emerge in young patients, and the majority of lesions are typically localized at the tip of the appendix (1). Furthermore, it has been observed that an increased tumor size (>2 cm) in carcinoid tumors is linked to a heightened risk of metastasis (18). In't Hof et al. (20) reported a mean age of 32.7 years in patients with carcinoid tumors, and researchers also noted a carcinoid tumor prevalence of 0.47% after 1,485 appendectomies. In addition, a patient with a tumor larger than 2 cm underwent right hemicolectomy (20). It has also been recommended in published data to perform right hemicolectomy in malignant carcinoids lesions larger than 2 cm in diameter (21). Tchana-Sato et al. (22) documented a mean age of 29.2 years in 5 patients with carcinoid tumors after 1,237 appendectomies and lesions were all localized at the tip of appendix. In another study consisting of 50 patients diagnosed with carcinoid tumors between 1994 and 2010 Murray et al. (23) reported a median tumor diameter of 5 mm with all negative margins. Most (76%) of the tumors were determined to be localized at the tip of the appendix in the same study. A researcher also stated that 2 patients underwent right hemicolectomy, and no regional lymph node or distant metastasis was documented (23). Consistent with the data, this study found that patients with carcinoid tumors had a mean tumor diameter of 6.32±4.69 mm, and all cases exhibited negative margins. The lesions were mostly (83.3%) localized at the tip of the appendix. Two patients with >20 mm lesion diameter underwent right hemicolectomy. Additionally, no lymphovascular invasion or distant metastasis was observed in any of our patients.

# **Study Limitations**

Due to the small number of tumoral lesions, rare pathologies were either unobserved or rarely.

## Conclusion

Although primary ANs are exceedingly rare, it should be taken into consideration that tumoral obstruction in the appendiceal lumen may present with AA-like clinical presentation. As demonstrated in the present study, due to the increased incidence of major complications such as perforation in patients with ANs, laboratory and radiological findings should be attentively evaluated. Additionally, incidentally detected macroscopic AD, which is also rare and easily overlooked, should be referred to appendectomy due to the increased association of malignant potential. However, appendectomy specimens preperatively manifest normal macroscopic features, adequate histopathological examination is vital for an accurate and early diagnosis of possible neoplasms and appropriate treatment approaches.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study protocol received approval from the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital Local Ethics Committee (approval number: 2847, date: 04.06.2021).

**Informed Consent:** Informed consent was obtained from all participating patients.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - E.Ç., M.M.S., Ş.Ç., M.D., E.Y., U.O.İ.; Concept - E.Ç.; Design - E.Ç., U.O.İ.; Data Collection or Processing - E.Ç., M.M.S., Ş.Ç., M.D., E.Y., U.O.İ.; Analysis or Interpretation - E.Ç., M.M.S., Ş.Ç., M.D., E.Y., U.O.İ.; Literature Search -E.Ç., M.M.S., Ş.Ç.; Writing - E.Ç., M.M.S., Ş.Ç., M.D., E.Y., U.O.İ.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

- Hatch QM, Gilbert EW. Appendiceal Neoplasms. Clin Colon Rectal Surg 2018; 31: 278-87.
- Tajima T, Tajiri T, Mukai M, Sugiyama T, Hasegawa S, Yamamoto S, et al. Single-center analysis of appendiceal neoplasms. Oncol Lett 2018; 15: 6393-9.
- Spanos CP, Kaiser AM. Appendiceal Neoplasms. InThe ASCRS Textbook of Colon and Rectal Surgery. Springer; 2016.p.617-29.
- Guaglio M, Sinukumar S, Kusamura S, Milione M, Pietrantonio F, Battaglia L, et al. Clinical Surveillance After Macroscopically Complete Surgery for Low-Grade Appendiceal Mucinous Neoplasms (LAMN) with or Without Limited Peritoneal Spread: Long-Term Results in a Prospective Series. Ann Surg Oncol 2018; 25: 878-84.
- Abreu RP. Appendiceal neuroendocrine tumors: approach and treatment. Journal of Coloproctology (Rio de Janeiro) 2018; 38: 337-42.

- Tan GHC, Shamji T, Mehta A, Chandrakumaran K, Dayal S, Mohamed F, et al. Diagnostic and therapeutic laparoscopy in assessment and management of patients with appendiceal neoplasms. Int J Hyperthermia 2018; 34: 336-40.
- Toumpanakis C, Fazio N, Tiensuu Janson E, Hörsch D, Pascher A, Reed N, et al. Unmet Needs in Appendiceal Neuroendocrine Neoplasms. Neuroendocrinology 2019; 108: 37-44.
- Kunduz E, Bektasoglu HK, Unver N, Aydogan C, Timocin G, Destek S. Analysis of Appendiceal Neoplasms on 3544 Appendectomy Specimens for Acute Appendicitis: Retrospective Cohort Study of a Single Institution. Med Sci Monit 2018; 24: 4421-6.
- 9. Lamberti G, Rossi G, Grillo F, Spada F, Pusceddu S, Rinzivillo M, et al. Appendiceal neuroendocrine tumors: a large multicentre Italian series. Preliminary result. Annals of Oncology 2016; 27: 24.
- Ishizuka M, Shimizu T, Kubota K. Neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio has a close association with gangrenous appendicitis in patients undergoing appendectomy. Int Surg 2012; 97: 299-304.
- Zhang S, Cui YL, Diao MY, Chen DC, Lin ZF. Use of Platelet Indices for Determining Illness Severity and Predicting Prognosis in Critically III Patients. Chin Med J (Engl) 2015; 128: 2012-8.
- Guraya SY, Al-Tuwaijri TA, Khairy GA, Murshid KR. Validity of leukocyte count to predict the severity of acute appendicitis. Saudi Med J 2005; 26: 1945-7.
- Xharra S, Gashi-Luci L, Xharra K, Veselaj F, Bicaj B, Sada F, et al. Correlation of serum C-reactive protein, white blood count and neutrophil percentage with histopathology findings in acute appendicitis. World J Emerg Surg 2012; 7: 27.
- Ceylan B, Aslan T, Çınar A, Ruhkar Kurt A, Akkoyunlu Y. Can platelet indices be used as predictors of complication in subjects with appendicitis? Wien Klin Wochenschr 2016; 128(Suppl 8): 620-5.

- Honoré C, Caruso F, Dartigues P, Benhaim L, Chirica M, Goéré D, et al. Strategies for Preventing Pseudomyxoma Peritonei After Resection of a Mucinous Neoplasm of the Appendix. Anticancer Res 2015; 35: 4943-7.
- Kallenbach K, Hjorth SV, Engel U, Schlesinger NH, Holck S. Significance of acquired diverticular disease of the vermiform appendix: a marker of regional neoplasms? J Clin Pathol 2012; 65: 638-42.
- 17. Marcacuzco AA, Manrique A, Calvo J, Loinaz C, Justo I, Caso O, et al. Clinical implications of diverticular disease of the appendix. Experience over the past 10 years. Cir Esp 2016; 94: 44-7.
- Hosseinzadeh M, Anbardar MH, Mohammadianpanah M, Ilkhanizadeh B. Clinical Pathological Analysis of Appendiceal Neoplasms From 4800 Appendectomy Specimens. Ann Colorectal Res 2014; 2: e24927.
- Lietzén E, Grönroos JM, Mecklin JP, Leppäniemi A, Nordström P, Rautio T, et al. Appendiceal neoplasm risk associated with complicated acute appendicitis-a population based study. Int J Colorectal Dis 2019; 34: 39-46.
- 20. In't Hof KH, van der Wal HC, Kazemier G, Lange JF. Carcinoid tumour of the appendix: an analysis of 1,485 consecutive emergency appendectomies. J Gastrointest Surg 2008; 12: 1436-8.
- 21. Goede AC, Caplin ME, Winslet MC. Carcinoid tumour of the appendix. Br J Surg 2003; 90: 1317-22.
- Tchana-Sato V, Detry O, Polus M, Thiry A, Detroz B, Maweja S, et al. Carcinoid tumor of the appendix: a consecutive series from 1237 appendectomies. World J Gastroenterol 2006; 12: 6699-701.
- Murray SE, Lloyd RV, Sippel RS, Chen H, Oltmann SC. Postoperative surveillance of small appendiceal carcinoid tumors. Am J Surg 2014; 207: 342-5; discussion 345.

# Evaluation of Salivary Glands by Ultrasonography and Inflammatory Markers in Children with Autoimmune Thyroiditis

● Sevgi Demiröz Taşolar<sup>1</sup>, ● Ahmet Sığırcı<sup>1</sup>, ● Nurdan Çiftçi<sup>2</sup>, ● Aslınur Cengiz<sup>1</sup>, ● Güleç Mert Doğan<sup>1</sup>, ● Ayşehan Akıncı<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>İnönü University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pediatric Radiology, Malatya, Turkey <sup>2</sup>İnönü University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pediatric Endocrinology, Malatya, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Although more common in adults, autoimmune thyroiditis (AT) is one of the most common thyroid diseases in children and adolescents. Salivary gland involvement has been described in many studies of patients with AT. Several inflammatory scores are used to assess the inflammatory status of patients with systemic autoimmune diseases. We aimed to sonographically evaluate the parotid and submandibular salivary glands with inflammatory parameters in patients with AT in our study.

**Methods:** Our study population consisted of 37 consecutive pediatric AT patients and 29 healthy control subjects. Ultrasonographic and laboratory evaluations of the study population were performed. Jamovi and MedCalc software were used to analyze the data.

**Results:** The volume of the thyroid gland in the patients was significantly higher than that in the control group (p=0.030), while there was no difference in the volume of the salivary glands. Multiple logistic regression analysis was planned to assess the predictability of salivary gland involvement in patients with the disease. Both systemic immune-inflammation index (SII) and pan-immune inflammation value (PIV) were found to be predictors of salivary gland involvement in AT patients.

**Conclusion:** We found that both SII and PIV inflammatory markers are predictive of salivary gland parenchymal changes in patients with AT, and SII is likely to be more valuable than PIV at this time.

Keywords: Autoimmune thyroiditis, gland, parotid, submandibular, SII, PIV

# Introduction

Autoimmune thyroiditis (AT) is the most common disease of the thyroid gland in the pediatric age group. Although a combination of genetic, environmental, and immune factors are thought to play a role, the exact cause of AT is not fully understood. While AT can occur at any age, including pediatric age, the mechanisms underlying its development in children are similar to those in adults. AT can occur on its own or can be associated with other autoimmune diseases. The combination of AT with specific autoimmune disorders is known as autoimmune polyglandular syndromes (1,2). However, in some cases, there can be associated to the involvement of the salivary glands. The involvement of the salivary glands in AT is relatively rare but has been the subject of reports in the literature (3-5). However, as far as we know, salivary glands in patients with AT have not been sonographically evaluated in the literature.

Ultrasound (US) is an excellent choice for the initial evaluation of the salivary gland in pediatric patients and is an easily accessible and non-invasive method for evaluating superficial structures with good

resolution. It is the first choice for pediatric patients as it does not contain the radiation. Normal submandibular and parotitis glands have homogeneous parenchyma on US and are hyperechoic compared to adjacent muscles, and the degree of echogenicity may vary in proportion to the amount of glandular adipose tissue (6).

In recent years, several leukocyte-based inflammatory markers have been identified that can provide valuable insight into an individual's inflammatory status, including the systemic immune-inflammation index (SII), monocyte/high-density lipoprotein ratio, platelet/lymphocyte ratio (PLR), lymphocyte/monocyte ratio, neutrophil/lymphocyte ratio (NLR) and pan-immune value (PIV). There is evidence that these inflammatory markers may also be useful in assessing the inflammatory status of patients with systemic autoimmune diseases (7-9).

No US-based study has been conducted on parotid and submandibular gland involvement in AT disease in pediatric patients. The main objective of this study was to evaluate parotid and submandibular gland parenchyma in patients with AT using US and inflammatory parameters.



Address for Correspondence: Sevgi Demiröz Taşolar MD, İnönü University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pediatric Radiology, Malatya, Turkey

Received: 19.06.2023 Accepted: 23.07.2023

Phone: +90 422 341 06 60 E-mail: drsevgidemiroz@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-9836-6814

**Cite this article as:** Demiröz Taşolar S, Sığırcı A, Çiftçi N, Cengiz A, Mert Doğan G, Akıncı A. Evaluation of Salivary Glands by Ultrasonography and Inflammatory Markers in Children with Autoimmune Thyroiditis. istanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 246-50.



© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/Istanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.

# Methods

The study participants consisted of patients followed up with a diagnosis of AT in the pediatric endocrinology clinic and a control group. Consecutive patients with AT who were under 18 years of age and had parental consent were eligible for inclusion in the study. AT was diagnosed using radioimmunoassay results for anti-thyroid peroxidase (anti-TPO), anti-thyroglobulin (ATG), and thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH). The control group consisted of participants who were examined with neck US for any reason and whose thyroid function tests (TFT) and TSH values were normal for the last 1 month. Patients who had another systemic disease and were receiving drug therapy were excluded from the study. The study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki and the guidelines for good clinical practice. The study was approved by the Inönü University Scientific Research and Publication Ethics Committee (approval number: 2020/491, date: 17.03.2020).

#### Ultrasonographic Evaluation

US was examined with a Logiq s8 (GE healthcare, USA) device using a linear probe with a frequency of 14 MHz. US was performed on all participants by the same pediatric radiologist unaware of their clinical and biochemical status. In the US examination, parenchyma echo structures and dimensions of the thyroid gland, submandibular gland, and parotid gland were evaluated with gray scale. Vascularity of the thyroid gland, submandibular gland, and parotid gland was evaluated subjectively with Doppler US. The thyroid gland was evaluated in the supine position and the neck in extension. The gain settings of the US scanner were adjusted so that the lumens of the carotid artery and internal jugular vein were echo-free. Normal thyroid parenchyma was defined as homogeneous and relative hyperechogenicity compared with adjacent muscle tissue. On gray scale US, abnormal parenchymal features of the thyroid gland were evaluated as heterogeneous echo and/or hypoechoic areas.

For each thyroid lobe, the mediolateral length (MLL) and the anteroposterior length (APL) were measured in the axial section and the inferior superior length (ISL) in the sagittal axis. The volume of each lobe was estimated using a standard geometric formula of APL x MLL x ISL x 0.523. The volume of the whole thyroid gland was calculated as the sum of the two lobes.

The submandibular glands were evaluated by US with the patient's head slightly raised and the parotid gland in the supine position with the patient's head facing the contralateral side. Each salivary gland size was evaluated for its echogenicity in at least two perpendicular planes. For each gland, MLL and APL were measured in the axial section and ISL in the sagittal axis. The standard geometric formula APL x MLL x ISL x 0.523 was used to estimate the volume of each gland. Gland volume was calculated as the average of both gland volumes. In the gray scale US, coarse echoes and hypoechoic areas in the gland parenchyma were considered abnormal parenchymal features (Figure 1).

#### Laboratory Evaluation

The results of complete blood count and TFT were obtained from the files of patients who were examined in the pediatric endocrine clinic.

Two biomarkers of inflammation were calculated using the following formulae:

SII = platelet count x neutrophil count/lymphocyte count (10),

PIV = platelet count x neutrophil count x monocyte count/lymphocyte count (11).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Jamovi (version 2.3.28) and MedCalc (version 20.027) software were used to analyze the data. The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used for the data distribution. Student's t-test or Mann-Whitney U test was used for continuous variables and chi-square test for categorical variables, depending on the distribution of the data. Multiple logistic regression analysis was used to assess the salivary gland involvement. Age, sex, SII, and PIV parameters were included as univariate parameters in the regression analysis. Since SII and PIV parameters are obtained from similar variables, two modeling (for PIV and SII) were performed to avoid multicollinearity. Pairwise receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis was used to compare the two models [area under the curve (AUC), Youden index]. P-value <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

# Results

The demographics of the study population are shown in Table 1. There were no statistical differences between the groups for age, sex, and laboratory parameters (p>0.05, for all).

The ultrasonographic findings of the thyroid and salivary glands of the patients and the control group are given in Table 2. While the volume of the thyroid gland was significantly higher in the patients than in the control group (p=0.030), there was no difference in the volume of the salivary glands. However, salivary gland parenchyma involvement and vascularity in the patient group were significantly different from those in the control group.

Multiple logistic regression analysis was used to evaluate the predictability of salivary gland involvement in patients with the disease. To avoid multicollinearity in the analysis, two models were performed (for model 1: SII, model: 2 for PIV). In the analysis, SII [odds ratio (OR): 1.002, p=0.046] value was found to be significant in predicting salivary gland involvement in model I, and PIV (OR: 1.002, p=0.040) value was also found to be an independent predictor of salivary gland involvement



**Figure 1.** Heterogeneous nodular appearance of the thyroid parenchyma in a 9-year-old girl with autoimmune thyroiditis (A). Heterogeneous parenchyma accompanied by hypoechoic areas in the left parotid gland (B)

Table 1. Demographics and laboratory parameters of the study population							
	The control group, (n=29)	Patients group, (n=37)	p-value				
Age, months	14.2±2.1	14.6±2.3	0.489				
Gender, female, (n, %)	17 (58.6%)	28 (75.7%)	0.140				
WBC, 10 <sup>3</sup> /uL	9.4±5.7	7.6±2.3	0.087				
Hemoglobin, g/dL	13.5±1.2	13.2±1.1	0.424				
Platelet, 10 <sup>3</sup> /uL	334.7±69.0	312.0±61.1	0.162				
Lymphocyte, 10 <sup>3</sup> /uL	2.7±0.7	2.4±0.7	0.060				
Monocyte, 10 <sup>3</sup> /uL	0.7±0.3	0.6±0.2	0.244				
Neutrophile, 10 <sup>3</sup> /uL	5.8±5.6	4.4±2.2	0.181				
SII	608.8±455.7	587.6±510.2	0.861				
PIV	406.1±402.9	406.0±672.8	0.999				
TSH, mIU/L	-	6.0±10.0	-				
fT4, ng/dL	-	3.9±16.6	-				
Anti-TPO, IU/mL	-	835.3±430.7	-				
ATG, IU/mL	-	622.4±857.7	-				

Table 1. Demographics and laboratory parameters of the study population

ATG: Anti-thyroglobulin, TSH: Thyroid-stimulating hormone, fT4: Free thyroxine, WBC: White blood count, SII: Systemic immune-inflammation index, PIV: Pan-immune-inflammation value, TPO: Thyroid peroxidase

#### Table 2. Ultrasonographic measurements of the study population

	The control group, (n=29)	Patients group, (n=37)	p-value
Thyroid volume, mm <sup>3</sup>	5.3±4.5	7.9±4.5	0.030
Parotid volume, mm <sup>3</sup>	10.3±4.6	10.9±5.3	0.636
Submandibular volume, mm <sup>3</sup>	8.6±4.6	9.0±4.1	0.705
Thyroid parenchyma	0 (0%)	30 (81.1%)	< 0.001
Thyroid vascularity	0 (0%)	19 (51.4%)	<0.001
Parotid parenchyma	3 (10.3%)	16 (43.2%)	0.003
Parotid vascularity	2 (6.9%)	10 (27.0%)	0.036
Submandibular parenchyma	3 (10.3%)	20 (54.1%)	<0.001
Submandibular vascularity	4 (13.8%)	10 (27.0%)	0.099



**Figure 2.** Pairwise comparison of the PIV and SII values in the prediction of salivary gland involvement in patients with thyroiditis (z-statistics: 0.143, differences between AUCs: 0.021, p=0.887)

SII: Systemic immune-inflammation index, PIV: Pan-immune-inflammation value, AUC: Area under the curve, ROC: Receiver operating characteristic

in model 2. Pairwise ROC analysis was performed to compare both parameters in predicting the salivary gland involvement. In the analysis, although SII gave a higher AUC value, there was no statistical difference in terms of both parameters (Figure 2).

# Discussion

The main findings of our study were: (i) salivary gland parenchymal changes were significantly higher in patients with AT than in the control group, but there was no difference in salivary gland volumes; (ii) salivary gland involvement could be predicted by SII and PIV parameters in the regression analysis for salivary gland involvement; (iii) when comparing both parameters, there was no statistical difference in the pairwise ROC analysis. The disease, which is more common in women even before puberty, can result from defects in immune regulation or lymphocyte infiltration of the thyroid. In the majority of patients, antibodies (abs) can be detected against various thyroid-specific antigens. Whether antibody-mediated immune mechanisms contribute to the onset, progression, or pathogenesis of AT remains unclear. Anti-TPO and ATG are diagnostic markers of the underlying autoimmune destruction of the thyroid gland and are also found in the majority of patients (12).

The thyroid gland is histologically similar to the lacrimal and salivary glands. Studies of salivary gland involvement in people with AT have suggested that common mechanisms may be at work in the development of thyroiditis and salivary gland immune disease (5,13-15). It has been shown that an immunological imbalance in the salivary glands leads to secretory dysfunction not only in Sjögren's syndrome (SS) but also in other autoimmune diseases such as psoriasis (16), rheumatoid arthritis (17) and systemic sclerosis (18). Genetic and immunopathological similarity between SS and AT (19-21) has been reported. In previous studies, it was determined that the prevalence of AT in patients with primary SS increased compared with the normal population (5). In another study, it was confirmed that patients with euthyroid AT had increased oxidative modification of both the parotid and submandibular glands and that this was associated with autoimmunity (3).

Animal studies have shown that thyroid dysfunction can affect the secretory unit of the salivary gland (22). The secretory function of the submandibular glands is impaired in patients with AT, as shown by Agha-Hosseini et al (23). Syed et al. (24) showed that there may be significant involvement of the salivary glands in AT cases, that there is a significant decrease in sialometric values in AT patients, and that AT may be the cause of hyposalivation.

Rubaltelli et al. (25) and Nozaki et al. (26) stated that the hypoechoic area is a specific finding in chronic recurrent parotitis and patients with SS. Parenchymal heterogeneity was also noted as another finding. hypoechoic areas on sonograms correlate with findings on sialograms and that US may play an important role in diagnosis.

There is also evidence that hypoechoic areas are not only a sign of peripheral sialectasis but also of lymphocytic infiltration around the ducts (27), and argued that symographic changes could be verified more precisely than sialography. US is very sensitive in the detection of inflammatory changes in the salivary glands but has a lower degree of specificity. We observed that the parenchyma echo changes observed in the US evaluation of the submandibular and parotid glands, which were shown to be functionally affected in AT in previous studies, differed significantly compared with the control group. Although it is known that the echo structure of normal glands in children may vary according to the age and structure of the children, our data on a similar age range in the control group suggest that our findings are not related to the age of the children. In addition, patients with CBC and clinical signs of infection were not included to rule out infectious causes, which are common causes of parenchymal changes. We did not observe a significant difference in Doppler US between the patients and the control group. We believe that quantitative and advanced imaging techniques are required to assess glandular vascularity.

Systemic subclinical inflammation is the cause of comorbidities in children and adults (28,29). While there was no difference in NLR between patients with differentiated thyroid cancer and patients with benign thyroid nodules (30), higher values were associated with tumor size, invasion, and metastasis (31). In other studies, it has been shown that NLR and PLR values are higher in patients with Hashimoto's thyroiditis (32-34). Another study showed that obesity-induced thyroid dysfunction may be associated with inflammatory markers (NLR, PLR, and SII) (35). It has previously been shown that SII can be used in patients with subacute thyroiditis in the diagnosis and follow-up (36,37). In our study, we investigated SII and PIV values as parameters that can predict the salivary gland involvement in children with thyroiditis. We found that both were predictors of salivary gland involvement in children with thyroiditis. In addition, when both parameters were compared using pairwise ROC analysis although the AUC value of the SII parameter was higher, there was no statistical difference. We believe that salivary gland involvement in children with thyroiditis can be predicted from these parameters, which are used as indicators of acute inflammation.

#### **Study Limitations**

The main limitations of our study are its single-centre nature, a small number of patients, and cross-sectional design. One of the limitations of our study is that due to its routine use in our clinic, gray scale US and Doppler US were used and no quantitative evaluation was performed. Further studies with advanced US imaging methods are needed.

## Conclusion

In our study, we observed that there may be salivary gland parenchymal changes in patients with AT, and SII and PIV inflammatory markers predict these changes, and at this point, the SII value may be more valuable than the PIV value. There is a need for large-scale studies to clarify this issue.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was approved by the İnönü University Scientific Research and Publication Ethics Committee (approval number: 2020/491, date: 17.03.2020).

Informed Consent: It was obtained.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - S.D.T., A.S., N.Ç., A.C., G.M.D., A.A.; Concept - S.D.T., A.S., N.Ç., A.C., G.M.D., A.A.; Design - S.D.T., A.S., N.Ç., A.A.; Data Collection or Processing - S.D.T., A.S., N.Ç., A.C., G.M.D., A.A.; Analysis or Interpretation - S.D.T., A.S., A.C., G.M.D.; Literature Search - S.D.T., A.S., A.C., G.M.D.; Writing - S.D.T., A.S.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

- 1. Kahaly GJ, Frommer L. Polyglandular autoimmune syndromes. J Endocrinol Invest 2018; 41: 91-8.
- Eisenbarth GS, Gottlieb PA. Autoimmune polyendocrine syndromes. N Engl J Med 2004; 350: 2068-79.
- Morawska K, Maciejczyk M, Popławski Ł, Popławska-Kita A, Kretowski A, Zalewska A. Enhanced Salivary and General Oxidative Stress in Hashimoto's Thyroiditis Women in Euthyreosis. J Clin Med 2020; 9: 2102.
- Changlai SP, Chen WK, Chung C, Chiou SM. Objective evidence of decreased salivary function in patients with autoimmune thyroiditis (chronic thyroiditis, Hashimoto's thyroiditis). Nucl Med Commun 2002; 23: 1029-33.
- 5. Warfvinge G, Larsson A, Henricsson V, Ericsson UB, Hansen B, Manthorpe R. Salivary gland involvement in autoimmune thyroiditis, with special reference

to the degree of association with Sjögren's syndrome. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol 1992; 74: 288-93.

- 6. Friedman E, Patiño MO, Udayasankar UK. Imaging of Pediatric Salivary Glands. Neuroimaging Clin N Am 2018; 28: 209-26.
- Yang Z, Zhang Z, Lin F, Ren Y, Liu D, Zhong R, et al. Comparisons of neutrophil-, monocyte-, eosinophil-, and basophil- lymphocyte ratios among various systemic autoimmune rheumatic diseases. APMIS 2017; 125: 863-71.
- Kim Y, Choi H, Jung SM, Song JJ, Park YB, Lee SW. Systemic immune-inflammation index could estimate the cross-sectional high activity and the poor outcomes in immunosuppressive drug-naïve patients with antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody-associated vasculitis. Nephrology (Carlton) 2019; 24: 711-7.
- Yang WM, Zhang WH, Ying HQ, Xu YM, Zhang J, Min QH, et al. Two new inflammatory markers associated with disease activity score-28 in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: Albumin to fibrinogen ratio and C-reactive protein to albumin ratio. Int Immunopharmacol 2018; 62: 293-8.
- Kim JW, Jung JY, Suh CH, Kim HA. Systemic immune-inflammation index combined with ferritin can serve as a reliable assessment score for adult-onset Still's disease. Clin Rheumatol 2021; 40: 661-8.
- Demiröz Taşolar S, Çiftçi N. Role of pan immune inflammatory value in the evaluation of hepatosteatosis in children and adolescents with obesity. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab 2022; 35: 1481-6.
- 12. Brown RS. Autoimmune thyroiditis in childhood. J Clin Res Pediatr Endocrinol 2013; 5 Suppl 1(Suppl 1): 45-9.
- Changlai SP, Chen WK, Chung C, Chiou SM. Objective evidence of decreased salivary function in patients with autoimmune thyroiditis (chronic thyroiditis, Hashimoto's thyroiditis). Nucl Med Commun 2002; 23: 1029-33.
- Clark PG, Muhler JC, Shafer WG. The inhibition of hypophysectomy-induced changes in the rat submaxillary glands. Endocrinology 1956; 59: 516-21.
- Akata D, Akhan O, Akyüz C, Ozmen MN, Yalcin B. Involvement of the thyroid and the salivary glands in childhood non-Hodgkin's lymphomas at initial diagnosis. Eur J Radiol 2002; 44: 228-31.
- Skutnik-Radziszewska A, Maciejczyk M, Flisiak I, Kołodziej JKU, Kotowska-Rodziewicz A, Klimiuk A, et al. Enhanced Inflammation and Nitrosative Stress in the Saliva and Plasma of Patients with Plaque Psoriasis. J Clin Med 2020; 9: 745.
- Zalewska A, Knaś M, Waszkiewicz N, Waszkiel D, Sierakowski S, Zwierz K. Rheumatoid arthritis patients with xerostomia have reduced production of key salivary constituents. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol 2013; 115: 483-90.
- Knaś M, Zalewska A, Waszkiewicz N, Szulimowska J, Dziezcioł J, Sierakowski S, et al. Salivary: flow and proteins of the innate and adaptive immunity in the limited and diffused systemic sclerosis. J Oral Pathol Med 2014; 43: 521-9.
- 19. Karsh J, Pavlidis N, Weintraub BD, Moutsopoulos HM. Thyroid disease in Sjögren's syndrome. Arthritis Rheum 1980; 23: 1326-9.
- Scofield RH. Autoimmune thyroid disease in systemic lupus erythematosus and Sjögren's syndrome. Clin Exp Rheumatol 1996; 14: 321-30.
- Moreno-Quispe LA, Serrano J, Virto L, Sanz M, Ramírez L, Fernández-Castro M, et al. Association of salivary inflammatory biomarkers with primary Sjögren's syndrome. J Oral Pathol Med 2020; 49: 940-7.

- Bixler D, Muhler JC. The relation of thyroid gland activity to the incidence of dental caries in the rat. II. A comparison of caries incidence under pairedfeeding technics. J Dent Res 1957; 36: 880-2.
- Agha-Hosseini F, Shirzad N, Moosavi MS. Evaluation of Xerostomia and salivary flow rate in Hashimoto's Thyroiditis. Med Oral Patol Oral Cir Bucal 2016; 21: e1-5.
- 24. Syed YA, Reddy BS, Ramamurthy TK, Rajendra K, Nerella NK, Krishnan M, et al. Estimation of Salivary Parameters among Autoimmune Thyroiditis Patients. J Clin Diagn Res 2017; 11: ZC01-4.
- Rubaltelli L, Sponga T, Candiani F, Pittarello F, Andretta M. Infantile recurrent sialectatic parotitis: the role of sonography and sialography in diagnosis and follow-up. Br J Radiol 1987; 60: 1211-4.
- 26. Nozaki H, Harasawa A, Hara H, Kohno A, Shigeta A. Ultrasonographic features of recurrent parotitis in childhood. Pediatr Radiol 1994; 24: 98-100.
- Shimizu M, Ussmüller J, Donath K, Yoshiura K, Ban S, Kanda S, et al. Sonographic analysis of recurrent parotitis in children: a comparative study with sialographic findings. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol Endod 1998; 86: 606-15.
- 28. Chatzigeorgiou A, Karalis KP, Bornstein SR, Chavakis T. Lymphocytes in obesity-related adipose tissue inflammation. Diabetologia 2012; 55: 2583-92.
- Nishimura S, Manabe I, Nagasaki M, Eto K, Yamashita H, Ohsugi M, et al. CD8+ effector T cells contribute to macrophage recruitment and adipose tissue inflammation in obesity. Nat Med 2009; 15: 914-20.
- Liu JF, Ba L, Lv H, Lv D, Du JT, Jing XM, et al. Association between neutrophilto-lymphocyte ratio and differentiated thyroid cancer: a meta-analysis. Sci Rep 2016; 6: 38551.
- Feng J, Wang Y, Shan G, Gao L. Clinical and prognostic value of neutrophillymphocyte ratio for patients with thyroid cancer: A meta-analysis. Medicine (Baltimore) 2020; 99: e19686.
- 32. Onalan E, Aslan M. Could neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio be a marker in Hashimoto's thyroiditis? J Pak Med Assoc 2020; 70: 1381-3.
- Aktas G, Sit M, Dikbas O, Erkol H, Altinordu R, Erkus E, et al. Elevated neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio in the diagnosis of Hashimoto's thyroiditis. Rev Assoc Med Bras (1992) 2017; 63: 1065-8.
- Bilge M, Yesilova A, Adas M, Helvaci A. Neutrophil- and Platelet- to Lymphocyte Ratio in Patients with Euthyroid Hashimoto's Thyroiditis. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes 2019; 127: 545-9.
- 35. Ţaranu I, Lazea C, Creţ V, Răcătăianu N, Iancu M, Bolboacă SD. Inflammation-Related Markers and Thyroid Function Measures in Pediatric Patients: Is the Grade of Obesity Relevant? Diagnostics (Basel) 2021; 11: 485.
- Çiftel S, Tüzün Z. Could the Systemic Immune Inflammation Index Predict Diagnosis, Recovery Time, Hypothyroidism, and Recurrence Rates in Subacute Thyroiditis? Int J Gen Med 2023; 16: 1375-82.
- Keskin Ç, Dilekçi EN, Üç ZA, Cengiz D, Duran C. Can the systemic immuneinflammation index be used as a novel diagnostic tool in the diagnosis of subacute thyroiditis? Biomark Med 2022; 16: 791-7.

# Accuracy of Blast Enumeration in Bone Marrow by Cytomorphology, Flow Cytometry Immunophenotyping, and Immunohistochemistry Methods in Patients with Myelodysplastic Neoplasm and Acute Myeloid Leukemia

🖻 Ezgi Hacıhasanoğlu, 🗗 Ferda Özkan

Yeditepe University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pathology, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Blast percentage (BP) of bone marrow (BM) is crucial for diagnosis, classification, and prognosis in patients with myelodysplastic neoplasms (MDS) and acute myeloid leukemia (AML). Cytomorphology (CM) is considered the gold standard for BM blast counts. Immunohistochemistry (IHC) and flow cytometry immunophenotyping (FCI) methods are used as additional tools. This study aims to compare the overall accuracy of CM, FCI, and IHC in determining BM BP and to evaluate the accuracy of diagnostic and prognostic BP groups determined by these methods in MDS and AML cases.

**Methods:** CM, CD34-IHC, and FCI were performed on BM biopsy and aspiration samples from MDS and AML patients diagnosed between 9/2019 and 6/2021. Based on BP, cases were divided into four groups: <5%,  $\geq5\%$ -<10%,  $\geq10\%$ -<20%,  $\geq20\%$ . The accuracy of the three methods was statistically compared in terms of blast values and BP groups.

**Results:** Sixty-eight cases were analyzed. The Pearson-r correlation coefficients for FCI-IHC, CM-FCI, and CM-IHC comparisons were 0.8865, 0.8787, and 0.9670, respectively, suggesting a strong correlation. A comparison of BP groups revealed 86.7%, 79.4%, and 88.2% of the cases in the same blast range by CM-FCI, CM-IHC and IHC-FCI, respectively. Fourteen (20.6%) cases were placed in two different BP groups using different methods.

**Conclusion:** There was a strong correlation between CM, FCI, and IHC in determining BP; however, one-fifth of the cases were classified differently by three methods, leading to diagnostic and prognostic changes. It is most reliable to combine all three methods taking into account the advantages and disadvantages of each.

Keywords: Bone marrow, blast, cytomorphology, flow cytometry, immunohistochemistry, CD34

# Introduction

Myelodysplastic neoplasms (MDS) are a group of clonal hematopoietic stem cell neoplasms defined by cytopenias and morphologic dysplasia characterized by progressively ineffective hematopoiesis and increased risk of acute myeloid leukemia (AML) (1). The term "myelodysplastic syndromes", which was being used in the former editions of World Health Organization (WHO) classifications, has been replaced by "MDS" in the latest edition, which was published in 2022 (1). The annual age-adjusted incidence is approximately 4.0/100,000, and the incidence increases with age (2). Survival is highly variable in MDS patients (3).

Over the years, several classification systems for predicting the prognosis, therapy response, and transformation to AML have been proposed,

including the International Prognostic Scoring System (IPSS) and revised IPSS, with revised IPSS being the most up-to-date and widely used (4-7). Studies on large numbers of MDS patients indicated that 34-39% of the cases present with higher risk disease (1,7). The prognostic factors scored in the revised IPSS are the percentage of blast cells in the bone marrow (BM), cytogenetics, hemoglobin concentration, platelet count (blood) and absolute neutrophil count (blood) (7). Thus, the detection of blast percentage (BP) in the BM is crucial in diagnosing AML but also critical in the prognostic classification of MDS.

Three methods can be used to determine the BP in BM: cytomorphology (CM), flow cytometry immunophenotyping (FCI), and immunohistochemical (IHC) examination. In the most recent WHO classification, CM is considered the gold standard for blast counts (1). To



Phone: +90 536 850 11 60 E-mail: ezgihaci@yahoo.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-6661-1002

**Cite this article as:** Hacıhasanoğlu E, Özkan F. Accuracy of Blast Enumeration in Bone Marrow by Cytomorphology, Flow Cytometry Immunophenotyping, and Immunohistochemistry Methods in Patients with Myelodysplastic Neoplasm and Acute Myeloid Leukemia. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 251-5.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.



determine the BP in BM, it is recommended that a 500-cell differential count of all nucleated cells be performed in a smear or trephine biopsy imprint (1). However, blast counts may be hard to appreciate in CM due to low cellularity, BM fibrosis, poor preparation quality, or low observer experience (8-12). Therefore, CD34 IHC analysis is recommended as a method for evaluating the BP in MDS cases (8,13). Other than that, studies report a strong correlation between FCI and CM and state that the addition of FCI to the diagnostic work-up can provide increased accuracy and reproducibility (14-16).

The objective of this study was to evaluate the accuracy of BM BP determined by CM, FCI, and IHC, as well as to evaluate the accuracy of these three methods for diagnosing and predicting BP in cases of AML and myelodysplastic syndrome.

# Methods

## **Case Selection**

This study is designed as a retrospective study performed by evaluating BM material including BM trephine biopsy, BM aspirates, and BM aspirate smears of MDS cases, AML cases, and cases diagnosed with AML and receiving bone marrow transplantation (BMT) between 9/2019 and 6/2021 in a single center. For inclusion in the study, BM aspiration samples should be analyzed by CM and FCI, and CD34 IHC should be applied to BM biopsy samples. Regardless of the French-American-British (FAB) classification, all AML cases fulfilling the study inclusion criteria were included in the study. A case lacking at least one of these three studies was excluded from the study. Also, cases with a diagnosis

of AML but without CD34-positive blasts were not included in the study. Figure 1 shows the flowchart of the study inclusion and the exclusion process. Ethical approval for this study was obtained from the Yeditepe University Non-Interventional Clinical Studies Ethics Committee (decision number: E.83321821-805.02.03-147, date: 10.02.2023). The study protocol conformed to STARD and ethical guidelines established in the World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki.

## The Evaluation of Cases

In each case; BP was evaluated by CM, IHC, and FCI. Grade of BM fibrosis according to the European Consensus was documented for each case (17). CM was evaluated by a single pathologist. CD34-positive BP was determined by the IHC method in BM trephine biopsies in all cases. CD34 immunohistochemical staining (clone QBEnd/10, Leica Biosystems) was applied to formalin-fixed-paraffin-embedded tissues using an automated staining device (Leica ST5010 Autostainer XL, Leica Biosystems). The percentage of CD34-positive blasts was determined by the FCI method in all cases of BM aspiration. All aspiration samples were processed within 2 hours. Flow cytometry analysis was done with Beckman Coulter Cytomics NAVIOS system and List Mode analysis was done with KALUZA Software Analysis program. According to BP, cases were divided into four groups: <5%,  $\geq5\%$ -<10%,  $\geq10\%$ -<20%,  $\geq20\%$ .

## **Statistical Analysis**

Pearson's correlation coefficient and Spearman's rank correlation coefficient were used to assess the correlation between blast cell percentages determined by the CM, IHC and FCI methods. The accuracy



Figure 1. Flowchart of case selection

MDS: Myelodysplastic neoplasms, AML: Acute myeloid leukemia, FCI: Flow cytometry immunophenotyping

of the BP groups determined by each method was compared. The effect of BM fibrosis on the determination of BP groups using different methods was evaluated by Mann-Whitney U test. The statistical significance level was taken as 5% in the calculations. The analysis was conducted using the SPSS (IBM SPSS for Windows, versiyon 26) statistical package program.

# Results

A total of 68 cases were analyzed. The cases were composed of 39 MDS, 7 MDS-EB, 3 AML, and 19 cases of AML treated by BMT. Among 22 patients diagnosed with AML, the FAB classification was as follows: 6 AML-M1, 11 AML-M2, 2 AML-M3, 2 AML-M4 and 1 AML-M5. The mean age was 64.6 in MDS cases and 51.2 in AML cases. The female to male ratio was 1.3:1.

In the CM-FCI, CM-IHC, and FCI-IHC comparisons, the Pearson correlation coefficients were 0.8865, 0.8787, and 0.9670, respectively, suggesting a strong correlation. A comparison of CM-FCI cases based on BP groups revealed that 86.7% were in the same blast range (Table 1). Based on the CM-IHC comparison, 79.4% of the cases falls within the same blast range (Table 2). There was an 88.2% correlation between IHC-FCI BP groups based on comparison of the two methods (Table 3). In 79.4% (n=54) of the cases, the BP group determined by all three methods was the same.

The remaining 20.6% (n=14) of the cases were placed in two different BP groups using different methods. In these 14 cases, BP groups determined by different methods were consecutive groups. Compared with CM, 5 of these cases (7.4% of all cases) were moved to one upper BP group with either IHC or FCI, whereas 9 cases (13.2% of all cases) were classified in one lower BP group. None of the cases were placed in three different BP groups using three different methods.

BM fibrosis was evaluated in a two-tiered fashion: grade 0-1 and grade 2-3. The cases that were in the same prognostic group by every three methods (n=54) and the cases that were classified differently by different methods (n=14) did not have a significant difference in terms of the presence of marrow fibrosis. The BM fibrosis grades in the first group were as follows: grade 0: 4 cases, grade 1: 12 cases, grade 2: 27 cases, and grade 3: 11 cases. In the second group, the BM fibrosis grades were grade 0: 1 case, grade 1: 3 case, grade 2: 7 case, and grade 3: 3 case. The grade of BM fibrosis did not affect the determination of prognostic groups using different methods (Table 4).

## Discussion

Detection of blast rate in the BM is important in the determination of MDS subgroups and in the differential diagnosis of MDS-AML. Also,

Table 1. Comparison of blast percentage groups by CM and FCI								
	CD34-positive blasts by FCI							
Blasts by CM	<5%	≥5%-<10%	≥10%-<20%	≥20%	Total			
<5%	53 (77.9%)	1 (1.5%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	54 (79.4%)			
≥5%-<10%	4 (5.9%)	1 (1.5%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	5 (7.4%)			
≥10%-<20%	0 (0%)	1 (1.5%)	1 (1.5%)	0 (0%)	2 (2.9%)			
≥20%	0 (0%)	1 (1.5%)	2 (2.9%)	4 (5.9%)	7 (10.3%)			
Total	57 (83.8%)	4 (5.9%)	3 (4.4%)	4 (5.9%)	68 (100%)			

. ....

CM: Cytomorphology, FCI: Flow cytometry immunophenotyping

**TIL 4 6 1 (11 )** 

## Table 2. Comparison of blast percentage groups by CM and IHC

	CD34-positive blasts by IHC							
Blasts by CM	<5%	≥5%-<10%	≥10%-<20%	≥20%	Total			
<5%	50 (73.5%)	4 (5.9%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	54 (79.4%)			
≥5%-<10%	5 (7.4%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	5 (7.4%)			
≥10%-<20%	0 (0%)	2 (3%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	2 (3%)			
≥20%	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	3 (4.4%)	4 (5.9%)	7 (10.3%)			
Total	55 (80.9%)	6 (8.8%)	3 (4.4%)	4 (5.9%)	68 (100%)			
CM. C to see the large JUC to see this to be said								

CM: Cytomorphology, IHC: Immunohistochemistry

### Table 3. Comparison of blast percentage groups by IHC and FCI

	CD34-positive blasts b	D34-positive blasts by FCI				
CD34-positive blasts by IHC	<%5	≥5%-<10%	≥10%-<20%	≥20%	Total	
<5%	53 (77.9%)	2 (2.9%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	55 (80.8%)	
≥5%-<10%	4 (5.9%)	1 (1.5%)	1 (1.5%)	0 (0%)	6 (8.9%)	
≥10%-<20%	0 (0%)	1 (1.5%)	2 (2.9%)	0 (0%)	3 (4.4%)	
≥20%	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	4 (5.9%)	4 (5.9%)	
Total	57 (83.8%)	4 (5.9%)	3 (4.4%)	4 (5.9%)	68 (100%)	
	1					

IHC: Immunohistochemistry, FCI: Flow cytometry immunophenotyping

BM fibrosis grade	Cases placed in the same blast percentage group using three methods (n=54) (%)	Cases placed in different blast percentage groups using different methods (n=14) (%)
Grade 0	4 (7.5%)	1 (7.2%)
Grade 1	12 (22.2%)	3 (21.4%)
Grade 2	27 (50%)	7 (50%)
Grade 3	11 (20.3%)	3 (21.4%)
BM <sup>·</sup> Bone marrow BP <sup>·</sup> Blast percentage		

Table 4. Comparison of the BM fibrosis grades of the cases that are placed in the same BP group by three methods and those that are placed in different BP groups by different methods

percentage of blast cells in the BM is among the prognostic factors scored in the revised IPSS, a standard for assessing the prognosis of primary untreated adult patients with MDS (7). This increases the importance of accurately determining the blast rate in the BM.

In this study, a strong correlation was observed for absolute values of blasts with CM, IHC, and FCI evaluation methods. Almost 80% of the cases were placed in the same BP group using three methods. However, in 20% of the cases, the BP group was determined differently by different methods, leading to a change in the diagnostic and prognostic blast group of the cases. BM fibrosis grade did not show any effect in determining the prognostic groups by different methods.

CM is considered the gold standard for blast counts in BM. Cytomorphological assessment relies heavily on the quality of the cytological smears and the experience of the observer, which makes the reproducibility of this method limited in some circumstances. Low cellularity, BM fibrosis, poor preparation quality, and low observer experience have been shown to have an effect on cytomorphological blast counts (8-12). CM is shown to be a reliable method in blast counting with respect to the 5% cut-off; however, the reproducibility of the blast counts decreases under the 5% limit, especially under 2% (10,11). Also, it has been reported that smears taken from patients with hypoplastic MDS or MDS with fibrosis greater than WHO grade 2 can show low cellularity, and the blast count may not be fully representative in these cases (8,18,19).

The drawbacks of CM in determining blast cell percentage make immunohistochemical analysis and flow cytometry analysis with CD34 especially helpful when there is hypocellular BM or fibrosis, which often causes underestimation of BP in smears (13). Another important point is identifying CD34-positive cell clusters by IHC in the BM, which are reported to have prognostic importance for progression to AML (20,21). The European LeukemiaNet recommends the evaluation of CD34positive cells in BM biopsy as a standard diagnostic tool in the approach to MDS (22). As for the use of FCI in the evaluation of BP in BM, while some studies show that FCI detects a lower number of blasts than CM (23,24), newer studies report a strong correlation between FCI and CM (14-16). In their multicenter study, Font et al. (25) investigated the reproducibility of CD34-positive cell count by FCI. They found an overall excellent agreement on CD34-positive cell count among participants and concluded that the standardization of routine flow cytometry laboratory practices is mandatory (25). In a more recent study, Johansson et al. (26) reported excellent concordance between seven cytometrists in myeloid progenitor cell count, concluding that FCI offers a reliable diagnostic and prognostic measurement in MDS patients.

Previous studies have shown varying results regarding the correlations between CM-IHC and CM-FCI. Hodes et al. (27) assessed the accuracy of blast cell quantification in 16 BM samples containing varying numbers of CD34-positive blasts. There was a poor correlation ( $R^2=0.52$ ) between CM BP and trephine biopsy BP stained with CD34. A good correlation was demonstrated between the number of blasts determined by FCI and IHC (R<sup>2</sup>=0.81). Recent research by Saft et al. (28) determined CD34+ blast counts in 132 BM biopsies by IHC and compared them with those obtained by CM and FCI. In the CM-IHC comparison, Pearson's r correlation was 0,728 and in the CM-FCI comparison, Pearson's r correlation was 0,782. The correlation between CM-IHC and CM-FCI was slightly higher in this study than in the study by Saft et al. (28); which may be attributable to the difference between case numbers. Their study also found that 17% of patients had higher blast counts by IHC compared to CM, which affected subclassification in MDS. However, in our study 7.4% of the cases were moved to one upper BP group with either IHC or FCI, whereas 13.2% of all cases were classified in one lower BP group. This difference highlights the importance of material adequacy, preparation quality, and interobserver variability in CM.

## **Study Limitations**

There is a limitation to this study in that only CD34-positive cases were included; however, it is known that not all blasts express CD34. In addition, future studies implementing clinical and survival data will be very useful in determining the most accurate approach in this regard.

# Conclusion

An overall strong correlation was observed between CM, IHC, and FCI in determining the BM blast counts in MDS and AML. In one-fifth of the cases, the BP groups determined by the three methods were different, and this difference led to diagnostic and prognostic classification changes. Therefore, the combination of these three methods will be the most accurate and reliable approach in terms of patient management when determining the BM BP that has diagnostic and prognostic importance.

Acknowledgements: The authors extend their sincere thanks to Professor Atilla Özkan from hematology department for his approval of this study and invaluable contributions. The authors also thank the staff of hematology department for their help in preparation of the bone marrow samples.

Ethics Committee Approval: Ethical approval for this study was obtained from the Yeditepe University Non-Interventional Clinical

Studies Ethics Committee (decision number: E.83321821-805.02.03-147, date: 10.02.2023). The study protocol conformed to STARD and ethical guidelines established in the World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki.

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - E.H.; Concept - E.H., F.Ö.; Design - E.H., F.Ö.; Data Collection or Processing - E.H.; Analysis or Interpretation - E.H., F.Ö.; Literature Search - E.H.; Writing - E.H.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

- 1. Haematolymphoid tumours [Internet; beta version ahead of print]. WHO classification of tumours series, 5th ed; vol 11. Lyon (France): International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2022. [cited 2023/02/12].
- Zeidan AM, Shallis RM, Wang R, Davidoff A, Ma X. Epidemiology of myelodysplastic syndromes: Why characterizing the beast is a prerequisite to taming it. Blood Rev 2019; 34: 1-15.
- List AF, Vardiman J, Issa JP, DeWitte TM. Myelodysplastic syndromes. Hematology Am Soc Hematol Educ Program 2004: 297-317.
- Bennett JM, Catovsky D, Daniel MT, Flandrin G, Galton DA, Gralnick HR, et al. Proposals for the classification of the myelodysplastic syndromes. Br J Haematol 1982; 51: 189-99.
- Greenberg P, Cox C, LeBeau MM, Fenaux P, Morel P, Sanz G, et al. International scoring system for evaluating prognosis in myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood 1997; 89: 2079-88.
- Malcovati L, Germing U, Kuendgen A, Della Porta MG, Pascutto C, Invernizzi R, et al. Time-dependent prognostic scoring system for predicting survival and leukemic evolution in myelodysplastic syndromes. J Clin Oncol 2007; 25: 3503-10.
- Greenberg PL, Tuechler H, Schanz J, Sanz G, Garcia-Manero G, Solé F, et al. Revised international prognostic scoring system for myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood 2012; 120: 2454-65.
- Orazi A, Czader MB. Myelodysplastic syndromes. Am J Clin Pathol 2009; 132: 290-305.
- Naqvi K, Jabbour E, Bueso-Ramos C, Pierce S, Borthakur G, Estrov Z, et al. Implications of discrepancy in morphologic diagnosis of myelodysplastic syndrome between referral and tertiary care centers. Blood 2011; 118: 4690-3.
- Senent L, Arenillas L, Luño E, Ruiz JC, Sanz G, Florensa L. Reproducibility of the World Health Organization 2008 criteria for myelodysplastic syndromes. Haematologica 2013; 98: 568-75.
- Font P, Loscertales J, Soto C, Ricard P, Novas CM, Martín-Clavero E, et al. Interobserver variance in myelodysplastic syndromes with less than 5 % bone marrow blasts: unilineage vs. multilineage dysplasia and reproducibility of the threshold of 2 % blasts. Ann Hematol 2015; 94: 565-73.
- Matsuda A, Kawabata H, Tohyama K, Maeda T, Araseki K, Hata T, et al. Interobserver concordance of assessments of dysplasia and blast counts for the diagnosis of patients with cytopenia: From the Japanese central review study. Leuk Res 2018; 74: 137-43.

- Swerdlow SH. WHO classification of tumours of haematopoietic and lymphoid tissues. Revised 4th edition ed: World Health Organization, International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2017.
- 14. Kern W, Haferlach C, Schnittger S, Haferlach T. Clinical utility of multiparameter flow cytometry in the diagnosis of 1013 patients with suspected myelodysplastic syndrome: correlation to cytomorphology, cytogenetics, and clinical data. Cancer 2010; 116: 4549-63.
- Sandes AF, Kerbauy DM, Matarraz S, Chauffaille Mde L, López A, Orfao A, et al. Combined flow cytometric assessment of CD45, HLA-DR, CD34, and CD117 expression is a useful approach for reliable quantification of blast cells in myelodysplastic syndromes. Cytometry B Clin Cytom 2013; 84: 157-66.
- Porwit A, Béné MC, Duetz C, Matarraz S, Oelschlaegel U, Westers TM, et al. Multiparameter flow cytometry in the evaluation of myelodysplasia: Analytical issues: Recommendations from the European LeukemiaNet/ International Myelodysplastic Syndrome Flow Cytometry Working Group. Cytometry B Clin Cytom 2023; 104: 27-50.
- 17. Thiele J, Kvasnicka HM, Facchetti F, Franco V, van der Walt J, Orazi A. European consensus on grading bone marrow fibrosis and assessment of cellularity. Haematologica 2005; 90: 1128-32.
- Huang TC, Ko BS, Tang JL, Hsu C, Chen CY, Tsay W, et al. Comparison of hypoplastic myelodysplastic syndrome (MDS) with normo-/hypercellular MDS by International Prognostic Scoring System, cytogenetic and genetic studies. Leukemia 2008; 22: 544-50.
- Fu B, Jaso JM, Sargent RL, Goswami M, Verstovsek S, Medeiros LJ, et al. Bone marrow fibrosis in patients with primary myelodysplastic syndromes has prognostic value using current therapies and new risk stratification systems. Mod Pathol 2014; 27: 681-9.
- Della Porta MG, Malcovati L, Boveri E, Travaglino E, Pietra D, Pascutto C, et al. Clinical relevance of bone marrow fibrosis and CD34-positive cell clusters in primary myelodysplastic syndromes. J Clin Oncol 2009; 27: 754-62.
- 21. Xiong B, Nie Y, Tang Z, Xue M, Zuo X. Prognostic evaluation of ALIP and CD34 immunostaining in IPSS-R subgroups of myelodysplastic syndromes. Pathology 2017; 49: 526-33.
- 22. Malcovati L, Hellström-Lindberg E, Bowen D, Adès L, Cermak J, Del Cañizo C, et al. Diagnosis and treatment of primary myelodysplastic syndromes in adults: recommendations from the European LeukemiaNet. Blood 2013; 122: 2943-64.
- Ogata K, Kishikawa Y, Satoh C, Tamura H, Dan K, Hayashi A. Diagnostic application of flow cytometric characteristics of CD34+ cells in low-grade myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood 2006; 108: 1037-44.
- 24. Loken MR, van de Loosdrecht A, Ogata K, Orfao A, Wells DA. Flow cytometry in myelodysplastic syndromes: report from a working conference. Leuk Res 2008; 32: 5-17.
- Font P, Subirá D, Matarraz S, Benavente C, Cedena MT, Morado M, et al. Multicenter comparison of CD34+ myeloid cell count by flow cytometry in low-risk myelodysplastic syndrome. Is it feasible? Cytometry B Clin Cytom 2018; 94: 527-35.
- Johansson U, McIver-Brown N, Cullen M, Duetz C, Dunlop A, Oelschlägel U, et al. The flow cytometry myeloid progenitor count: A reproducible parameter for diagnosis and prognosis of myelodysplastic syndromes. Cytometry B Clin Cytom 2023; 104(2): 115-27.
- 27. Hodes A, Calvo KR, Dulau A, Maric I, Sun J, Braylan R. The challenging task of enumerating blasts in the bone marrow. Semin Hematol 2019; 56: 58-64.
- 28. Saft L, Timar B, Porwit A. Enumeration of CD34+ blasts by immunohistochemistry in bone marrow biopsies from MDS patients may have significant impact on final WHO classification. Journal of Hematopathology 2020; 13: 79-88.

# Endotheliopathy, Soluble Thrombomodulin and Its Role in Predicting Prognosis in Severe Coronavirus Disease-2019 Pneumonia

Hanife Usta Atmaca, Feray Akbaş, Feride Sevilmiş

University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Internal Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

Introduction: The main reason for acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) and mortality during coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) infection is thrombotic events due to the tendency to coagulopathy. Systemic inflammation, endothelial dysfunction caused by severe hypoxia and thrombocyte abnormalities lead to coagulopathy. Here, we aimed to search for the relationship of soluble thrombomodulin (TM) and von Willebrand factor (vWF) antigen levels as endothelial dysfunction biomarkers with an early stage severe COVID-19 infection.

Methods: Fifty-four patients admitted to our hospital with severe COVID-19 infection and 25 healthy asymptomatic patients were included in the study. Both the patient (at hospital admission date) and healthy control group gave venous blood samples for soluble TM and vWF antigen level measurements. The level of the searched parameters were compared between groups and hospital admission duration and mortality rate of the patient group. Results were evaluated using the SPSS program.

Results: vWF antigen levels did not show any difference between groups, but soluble TM was significantly higher in the patient group. Thus, soluble TM level did not show a statistically significant relationship with duration of hospitalization or mortality.

**Conclusion:** Early elevation of soluble thrombolic level can be considered as an early defense mechanism of endothelium against thrombosis in a severe COVID-19 infection.

Keywords: Solubl thrombomodulin, von Willebrand factor, COVID-19 infection

# Introduction

Severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2), also called as coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) infection, raised from China, city of Wuhan in 2019 and spread globally in a short time to cause a pandemic that resulted in millions of people to get infected and so many to die. The most important feature of the virus was rapid contamination and the respiratory system was the most affected system. Its infection ranges from asymptomatic infection/mild respiratory infection to severe pneumonia and acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) (1).

Severe hypoxia and inflammation set the ground for thrombotic diseases. Venous thromboembolic was seen in hospitalized patients between 16-49% (2-4). Thrombotic complications present in a wide range from pulmonary emboli to macrothrombosis in large arteries and veins and are accepted as a poor prognostic predictors (5-14). The virus is known to directly invade the alveolar epithelium to enter the body and cause a cytopathic effect on the alveolar epithelium, but it is not shown directly in the endothelium. Extensive endothelium dysfunction causes microthrombosis (15).

Thrombomodulin (TM) is a thrombin receptor with high affinity present in the endotelium membrane and presents as a natural anticoagulant. It acts as a cofactor of protein C thrombin - catalyzed activation and inhibits thrombin's procoagulant functions. Endothelial TM enzymatically splits in the presence of cytokines, active neutrophils, and macrophages. It releases soluble fragments that circulate in blood and are excreted urinally. These soluble parts are called soluble TMs. TM level is set as a molecular biomarker that reflects the damage of endothelial cells (16,17). vWF is a platelet - adhesive protein and the carrier of coagulation factor VIII synthesized by endothelial cells and megakaryocytes (18). The role of increased vWF in the prothrombotic picture in the course of COVID-19 has been demonstrated.

Here, we aimed to search for the level and role of soluble TM and vWF antigen levels as endothelial damage indicators and endothelial dysfunction biomarkers in early stage severe COVID-19 infection.

# **Methods**

## **Ethical Statement**

The protocol for this study was approved by the Ethical Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital (approval number: 2800, date: 02.04.2021). All included patients



Address for Correspondence: Hanife Usta Atmaca MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Internal Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

Received: 03.05.2023 Accepted: 24.07.2023

Phone: +90 212 459 62 35 E-mail: hanifeusta@yahoo.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-6591-4810

Cite this article as: Usta Atmaca H, Akbas F, Sevilmis F. Endotheliopathy, Soluble Thrombomodulin and Its Role in Predicting Prognosis in Severe Coronavirus Disease-2019 Pneumonia. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 256-60.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.

provided written informed consent for the publication of their medical details.

#### Study Design and Participants

The study was designed as a cross-sectional case-control study. 54 patients (29 F, 34 M) admitted to our hospital with severe COVID-19 infection and 25 (F: 11, M: 14) healthy asymptomatic patients were included in the study. Clinical and laboratory features of all patients were recorded.

Both the patient (at hospital admission date) and healthy control group gave venous blood samples for soluble TM and vWF antigen level measurements. The level of the searched parameters were compared between groups and hospital admission duration and mortality rate of the patient group.

Severe COVID-19 pneumonia was described according to clinical, radiological, and laboratory criteria for severe COVID-19 pneumonia according to the Living Guidance for Clinical Management of COVID-19 (19). COVID-19 infection was confirmed from oropharyngeal and nasal swap samples by real-time reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction testing. After admission to the hospital, venous blood samples were collected using standard blood sampling and laboratory methods and sent to the laboratory. Blood samples were centrifuged at 1500 rpm in tubes with EDTA and kept in -80 °C. Blood samples were tested for soluble TM and vWF antigen levels. Inflammatory parameters [C-reactive protein (CRP), ferritin, procalsitonin] were also tested. The effect of

these values on the duration of hospitalization and mortality rates was evaluated. The same blood parameters were also measured in the healthy control group and compared with the patient group statistically.

### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS 28.0 for the Windows program. P<0.05 was considered statistically significant. Descriptive statistics were reported as the mean, standard deviation, median, minimum, maximum, frequency, and percentage values. Quantitative independent data analysis was performed with independent sample t-test and Mann-Whitney U test. Qualitative independent data analysis was conducted with the chi-square test and the Fisher's test when this was not applicable. The effect size and cutoff values were evaluated with receiving operating characteristic analysis.

## Results

Mean age was  $53.2\pm9.1$  years (F: 24/M: 35) in the patient group and  $48.2\pm10.4$  years (F: 11/M: 14) in the control group. In the patient group with accompanying diseases, 24 patients (40%) had hypertension 12 patients (20%) had diabetes mellitus, and 4 patients (6%) had NHYA 1-2 heart failure mean duration of hospitalization was 8 days (4-41). Demographic and clinical features of the patients are summarized in Table 1.

There was no statistically significant difference between the patient and control groups for orgender distribution (p>0.05). The mean vWF

Table 1. Laboratory, clinical and demogra	phic characteristics of	patients		
		MinMax.	Median	Mean ± SD/(n, %)
Age		30.0-70.0	53.0	51.7±9.7
Say	Female			24 (41.7%)
364	Male			35 (58.3%)
Comorbidity	(-)			30 (50.8%)
comorbiaity	(+)			29 (49.2%)
Hypertension				24 (40.7%)
Diabetes mellitus				12 (20.3%)
Cardiovascular disease				4 (6.8%)
vWF, ng/mL		1.9-54.3	40.3	37.8±12.0
Trombomodulin, ng/mL		3.1-10.1	5.1	5.2±1.0
Haemoglobin, g/L		8.8-15.3	13.0	12.7±1.3
Urea		12.0-111.0	25.0	29.8±17.4
Creatinine, µmol/L		0.1-2.2	0.7	0.8±0.3
CRP (mg/L)		1.0-229.0	30.0	57.4±62.0
Procalcitonin, ng/mL		0.0-1.3	0.1	0.1±0.2
Ferritin, pg/dL		10.0-1500	147.5	284.0±334.8
Aspartate aminotransferase, U/L		12.0-195.0	33.0	37.6±28.1
Alanine aminotransferase, U/L		6.0-142.0	26.0	33.3±24.0
Lactate dehydrogenase, U/L		0.0-803.0	251.0	271.4±126.5
Creatine kinase, U/L		15.0-1049.0	69.5	135.0±175.7
Prognosis	Discharge			52 (88.1%)
Trogritosis	Death			7 (11.9%)
Hospitalization (day)		4.0-41.0	8.0	9.5±6.5

Min.: Minimum, Max.: Maximum, SD: Standard deviation, vWF: von Willebrand factor, CRP: C-reactive protein

antigen level was 37.8 ng/dL in the patient group and 44.3 ng/dL in the control group, and there was no significant difference between 2 groups (p>0.05). There was no difference in Hb and creatinine levels between the groups (p>0.05). In the patient group, TM, CRP, procalsitonin, ferritin, aspartate aminotransferase, alanine aminotransferase, lactate dehydrogenase, and creatine kinase levels were significantly higher than those in the control group (p<0.05) Table 2.

In different patient and control groups, TM level was found to have a significant effect [area under the curve (AUC): 0.765 (0.650-0.880)]. The 5 cut-off value for TM was found to be effective to differentiate patient and control groups [AUC: 0.739 (0.623-0.855)]. Sensitivity 67.8%, positive prediction 88.9%, specificity 80.0%, negative prediction 51.3% Table 3.

## Discussion

This study showed that in early stage severe COVID-19 solubl TM level was increased while vWF level did not show a significant change. These findings can be interpreted as in early stages of severe COVID-19 infection endothelial activation developed and this feature provided defense and protection against thrombosis.

Studies have shown that abnormal coagulation parameters are related to poor prognosis and fibrin degradation products, and D-dimer levels are predictors of mortality in COVID-19 infection (20). This opinion was supported when a decrease in mortality was seen after heparin had been used during the disease (21).

The endothelium has some physiological functions such as vascular tonus control, tissue homeostasis, barrier integrity, anti-inflammatory and antioxidant effects, vascular permeability regulation, structural and vascular integrity, and prevention of thrombosis (22). Endothelitis and endothelium dysfunction and accompanying platelet abnormalities that occur during COVID-19 infection cause a tendency to thrombosis and affect the prognosis of the disease.

Goshua et al. (23) showed in their study that in patients admitted to intensive care unit (ICU), vWF antigen levels were increased when compared to on-ICU patients. Solubl TM level was higher than 3.26 ng/ mL and this level was negatively correlated with hospital discharge. Also, vWF vs solubl TM levels were related to mortality (23). It is known that in late stages of the disease, severe hypoxia and systemic inflammation cause endothelium dysfunction and a tendency to thrombosis (24). In

		Control group		Case group			
$mean \pm sD/(n, \%)$		Median	Mean ± SD/(n, %)	Median		р	
Age (year)		48.2±10.4	51.0	53.2±9.1	54.0	0.052	t
Cav	Female	11 (44.0%)		24 (40.7%)		0 779	X <sup>2</sup>
2CX	Male	14 (56.0%)		35 (59.3%)		0.770	
vWF (ng/mL)		42.5±6.4	44.3	35.8±13.2	37.8	0.066	m
Trombomodulin (ng/mL)		4.6±0.8	4.5	5.4±1.0	5.5	0.001	t
Haemoglobin, g/L		12.9±1.1	13.0	12.7±1.4	12.9	0.425	t
Urea		23.8±15.9	20.0	31.5±17.5	26.5	0.004	m
Creatinine, µmol/L		0.72±0.20	0.70	0.79±0.33	0.80	0.544	m
CRP (mg/L)		3.8±2.4	4.0	80.1±61.1	61.0	0.001	m
Procalcitonin, ng/mL		0.01±0.01	0.02	0.11±0.18	0.08	0.001	m
Ferritin, pg/dL		60.9±37.7	54.0	378.5±359.6	269.0	0.001	m
Aspartate aminotransferase, U/L		22.9±9.9	22.0	44.0±30.9	37.5	0.001	m
Alanine aminotransferase, U/L		23.0±10.1	22.0	37.7±26.9	29.0	0.005	m
Lactate dehydrogenase, U/L		166.9±43.1	150.0	316.5±124.0	299.5	0.001	m
Creatine kinase, U/L		53.9±22.6	54.0	170.6±200.5	114.0	0.001	m

<sup>1</sup>: T-test, <sup>m</sup>: Mann-Whitney U test, <sup>x</sup>: Chi-square test, vWF: von Willebrand factor, CRP: C-reactive protein, SD: Standard deviation

#### Tablo 3. Predictive value of thrombomodulin with receiving operating characteristic analysis

		Area under the curve		CI 95%	р
Thrombomodulin, (ng/mL)		0.765		0.650-0.880	0.001
Thrombomodulin, cut-off 5		0.739		0.623-0.855	0.001
Control Case					
Thrombomodulin, (ng/mL)	≤5	20	19	Sensivity	67.8%
	>5	5	40	Positive prediction	88.9%
				Specificity	80.0%
				Negative prediction	51.3%
CI: Confidence interval					

postmortem examination, in pulmonary endothelium cells of patients who died because of COVID-19 infection, TM expression was found to be decreased and vWF expression was increased. The increased number of immun cell infiltration was thought to decrease TM levels (25).

Decreased oxygenization, which means hypoxia is a direct risk factor for thrombosis (26,27). Hypoxia stimulates some cell signal pathways to initiate thrombosis and also suppresses TM, which is an anticoagulant (28-30). Here, it should be considered that TM is increased in the early stages of the disease while it is decreased in the advanced period and contributes to thrombosis. In our study, the increase in TM at early stages can be explained as the defense of endothelial cells against thrombosis. This finding can lead the way for treatment. Studies showed that replacement of recombinant soluble TM in septic patients with disseminated intravascular coagulation decreased mortality (24,31,32). TM is an endothelium function biomarker that has anticoagulant as well as anti-inflammatory effects immune cell adhesion and complement system activation (16,17).

Our study showed that vWF antigen levels did not have a significant difference in patients compared with healthy controls. This could be explained by the early stages of the disease. In different studies, vWF antigen levels were shown to be increased in the advanced stages (21<sup>st</sup> day) of the disease parallel to an increase in factor-8 levels. This was described as strong stimulation and damage of the endothelium and increase of vWF levels in Weibel-Palade bodies (33). vWF levels were found to be higher in ICU patients than in non-ICU patients and was related to mortality (23). This is also supported by another study (34-36).

This shows that vWF-level increases with duration and severity of the disease, contributes to thrombosis and mortality in critically ill patients.

In COVID-19 infection first target is alveolar target and there is no evidence showing that virus directly infects the endothelium and this was supported with postmortem studies (25,37-39). But there are limited number of studies contradicting this idea showing that decreased angiotensin-converting enzyme-2 expression caused decreased endothelium cell sensitivity to SARS-CoV-2 (40-46). Phenotypic changes of endothelium in COVID-19 infection are not enlightened yet but studies showed that endothelial cell activation and damage played an important role in ARDS, pulmonary edema and procoagulant stage related COVID-19 pathogenesis (22,47).

#### **Study Limitations**

The small number of patients in our study is a limitation of the study.

## Conclusion

It can be considered that an increase in soluble TM in early stages of COVID-19 infection has a protective effect against thrombosis, but in advanced stages, a decrease in TM due to endothelial dysfunction plays an active role in thrombosis development and negatively affects prognosis of the disease.

Ethics Committee Approval: The protocol for this study was approved by the Ethical Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital (approval number: 2800, date: 02.04.2021).

**Informed Consent:** All included patients provided written informed consent for the publication of their medical details.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - H.U.A., F.S.; Concept - H.U.A., F.A.; Design - H.U.A., F.A.; Data Collection or Processing - H.U.A., F.A., F.S.; Analysis or Interpretation - H.U.A., F.A.; Literature Search - H.U.A.; Writing - H.U.A., F.A., F.S.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

- 1. Huang C, Wang Y, Li X, Ren L, Zhao J, Hu Y, et al. Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. Lancet 2020; 395: 497-506. Erratum in: Lancet 2020.
- 2. Middeldorp S, Coppens M, van Haaps TF, Foppen M, Vlaar AP, Müller MCA, et al. Incidence of venous thromboembolism in hospitalized patients with COVID-19. J Thromb Haemost 2020; 18: 1995-2002.
- Klok FA, Kruip MJHA, van der Meer NJM, Arbous MS, Gommers D, Kant KM, et al. Confirmation of the high cumulative incidence of thrombotic complications in critically ill ICU patients with COVID-19: An updated analysis. Thromb Res 2020; 191: 148-50.
- Lodigiani C, Iapichino G, Carenzo L, Cecconi M, Ferrazzi P, Sebastian T, et al. Venous and arterial thromboembolic complications in COVID-19 patients admitted to an academic hospital in Milan, Italy. Thromb Res 2020; 191: 9-14.
- Bilaloglu S, Aphinyanaphongs Y, Jones S, Iturrate E, Hochman J, Berger JS. Thrombosis in Hospitalized Patients With COVID-19 in a New York City Health System. JAMA 2020; 324: 799-801.
- Hanif A, Khan S, Mantri N, Hanif S, Saleh M, Alla Y, et al. Thrombotic complications and anticoagulation in COVID-19 pneumonia: a New York City hospital experience. Ann Hematol 2020; 99: 2323-8.
- Lax SF, Skok K, Zechner P, Kessler HH, Kaufmann N, Koelblinger C, et al. Pulmonary Arterial Thrombosis in COVID-19 With Fatal Outcome: Results From a Prospective, Single-Center, Clinicopathologic Case Series. Ann Intern Med 2020; 173: 350-61.
- Llitjos JF, Leclerc M, Chochois C, Monsallier JM, Ramakers M, Auvray M, et al. High incidence of venous thromboembolic events in anticoagulated severe COVID-19 patients. J Thromb Haemost 2020; 18: 1743-6.
- Mackman N, Antoniak S, Wolberg AS, Kasthuri R, Key NS. Coagulation Abnormalities and Thrombosis in Patients Infected With SARS-CoV-2 and Other Pandemic Viruses. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2020; 40: 2033-44.
- Poissy J, Goutay J, Caplan M, Parmentier E, Duburcq T, Lassalle F, et al. Pulmonary Embolism in Patients With COVID-19: Awareness of an Increased Prevalence. Circulation 2020; 142: 184-6.
- 11. Rapkiewicz AV, Mai X, Carsons SE, Pittaluga S, Kleiner DE, Berger JS, et al. Megakaryocytes and platelet-fibrin thrombi characterize multi-organ thrombosis at autopsy in COVID-19: A case series. EClinicalMedicine 2020; 24: 100434.
- Santoliquido A, Porfidia A, Nesci A, De Matteis G, Marrone G, Porceddu E, et al. Incidence of deep vein thrombosis among non-ICU patients hospitalized for COVID-19 despite pharmacological thromboprophylaxis. J Thromb Haemost 2020; 18: 2358-63.

- Tian S, Hu W, Niu L, Liu H, Xu H, Xiao SY. Pulmonary Pathology of Early-Phase 2019 Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pneumonia in Two Patients with Lung Cancer. J Thorac Oncol 2020; 15: 700-4.
- Al-Samkari H, Karp Leaf RS, Dzik WH, Carlson JCT, Fogerty AE, Waheed A, et al. COVID-19 and coagulation: bleeding and thrombotic manifestations of SARS-CoV-2 infection. Blood 2020; 136: 489-500.
- Carsana L, Sonzogni A, Nasr A, Rossi RS, Pellegrinelli A, Zerbi P, et al. Pulmonary post-mortem findings in a series of COVID-19 cases from northern Italy: a twocentre descriptive study. Lancet Infect Dis 2020; 20: 1135-40.
- 16. Conway EM. Thrombomodulin and its role in inflammation. Semin Immunopathol. 2012; 34: 107-25.
- Watanabe-Kusunoki K, Nakazawa D, Ishizu A, Atsumi T. Thrombomodulin as a Physiological Modulator of Intravascular Injury. Front Immunol 2020; 11: 575890.
- Prasanna KS, Goel A, Amirtharaj GJ, Ramachandran A, Balasubramanian KA, Mackie I, et al. Plasma von Willebrand factor levels predict in-hospital survival in patients with acute-on-chronic liver failure. Indian J Gastroenterol 2016; 35: 432-40.
- World Health Organization. COVID-19 clinical management: living guidance. https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-2019-nCoV-clinical-2021-2.
- 20. Tang N, Li D, Wang X, Sun Z. Abnormal coagulation parameters are associated with poor prognosis in patients with novel coronavirus pneumonia. J Thromb Haemost 2020; 18: 844-7.
- Tang N, Bai H, Chen X, Gong J, Li D, Sun Z. Anticoagulant treatment is associated with decreased mortality in severe coronavirus disease 2019 patients with coagulopathy. J Thromb Haemost 2020; 18: 1094-9.
- Libby P, Lüscher T. COVID-19 is, in the end, an endothelial disease. Eur Heart J 2020; 41: 3038-44.
- Goshua G, Pine AB, Meizlish ML, Chang CH, Zhang H, Bahel P, et al. Endotheliopathy in COVID-19-associated coagulopathy: evidence from a single-centre, cross-sectional study. Lancet Haematol 2020; 7: e575-82.
- Iba T, Arakawa M, Ohchi Y, Arai T, Sato K, Wada H, et al. Prediction of Early Death in Patients with Sepsis-Associated Coagulation Disorder Treated With Antithrombin Supplementation. Clin Appl Thromb Hemost 2018;24(9\_ suppl):145S-9.
- 25. Won T, Wood MK, Hughes DM, Talor MV, Ma Z, Schneider J, et al. Endothelial thrombomodulin downregulation caused by hypoxia contributes to severe infiltration and coagulopathy in COVID-19 patient lungs. EBioMedicine 2022; 75: 103812.
- 26. Bovill EG, van der Vliet A. Venous valvular stasis-associated hypoxia and thrombosis: what is the link? Annu Rev Physiol 2011; 73: 527-45.
- 27. Prchal JT. Hypoxia and thrombosis. Blood 2018; 132: 348-49.
- Ogawa S, Gerlach H, Esposito C, Pasagian-Macaulay A, Brett J, Stern D. Hypoxia modulates the barrier and coagulant function of cultured bovine endothelium. Increased monolayer permeability and induction of procoagulant properties. J Clin Invest 1990; 85: 1090-8.
- 29. Ogawa S, Shreeniwas R, Brett J, Clauss M, Furie M, Stern DM. The effect of hypoxia on capillary endothelial cell function: modulation of barrier and coagulant function. Br J Haematol 1990; 75: 517-24.
- Ogawa S, Shreeniwas R, Butura C, Brett J, Stern DM. Modulation of endothelial function by hypoxia: perturbation of barrier and anticoagulant function, and induction of a novel factor X activator. Adv Exp Med Biol 1990; 281: 303-12.

- Kienast J, Juers M, Wiedermann CJ, Hoffmann JN, Ostermann H, Strauss R, et al. Treatment effects of high-dose antithrombin without concomitant heparin in patients with severe sepsis with or without disseminated intravascular coagulation. | Thromb Haemost 2006; 4: 90-7.
- 32. Yamakawa K, Levy JH, Iba T. Recombinant human soluble thrombomodulin in patients with sepsis-associated coagulopathy (SCARLET): an updated metaanalysis. Crit Care 2019; 23: 302.
- 33. Escher R, Breakey N, Lämmle B. Severe COVID-19 infection associated with endothelial activation. Thromb Res 2020; 190: 62.
- Panigada M, Bottino N, Tagliabue P, Grasselli G, Novembrino C, Chantarangkul V, et al. Hypercoagulability of COVID-19 patients in intensive care unit: A report of thromboelastography findings and other parameters of hemostasis. J Thromb Haemost 2020; 18: 1738-42.
- Poissy J, Goutay J, Caplan M, Parmentier E, Duburcq T, Lassalle F, et al. Pulmonary Embolism in Patients With COVID-19: Awareness of an Increased Prevalence. Circulation 2020; 142: 184-6.
- Helms J, Tacquard C, Severac F, Leonard-Lorant I, Ohana M, Delabranche X, et al. High risk of thrombosis in patients with severe SARS-CoV-2 infection: a multicenter prospective cohort study. Intensive Care Med 2020; 46: 1089-98.
- Sungnak W, Huang N, Bécavin C, Berg M, Queen R, Litvinukova M, et al. SARS-CoV-2 entry factors are highly expressed in nasal epithelial cells together with innate immune genes. Nat Med 2020; 26: 681-7.
- Mason RJ. Pathogenesis of COVID-19 from a cell biology perspective. Eur Respir J 2020; 55: 2000607.
- Jahani M, Dokaneheifard S, Mansouri K. Hypoxia: A key feature of COVID-19 launching activation of HIF-1 and cytokine storm. J Inflamm (Lond) 2020; 17: 33.
- 40. McCracken IR, Saginc G, He L, Huseynov A, Daniels A, Fletcher S, et al. Lack of Evidence of Angiotensin-Converting Enzyme 2 Expression and Replicative Infection by SARS-CoV-2 in Human Endothelial Cells. Circulation 2021; 143: 865-8.
- Chen L, Li X, Chen M, Feng Y, Xiong C. The ACE2 expression in human heart indicates new potential mechanism of heart injury among patients infected with SARS-CoV-2. Cardiovasc Res 2020; 116: 1097-100. Erratum in: Cardiovasc Res 2020; 116: 1994.
- Deinhardt-Emmer S, Böttcher S, Häring C, Giebeler L, Henke A, Zell R, et al. SARS-CoV-2 causes severe epithelial inflammation and barrier dysfunction. J Virol 2021; 95: e00110-21.
- 43. Wang P, Luo R, Zhang M, Wang Y, Song T, Tao T, et al. A cross-talk between epithelium and endothelium mediates human alveolar-capillary injury during SARS-CoV-2 infection. Cell Death Dis 2020; 11: 1042.
- 44. Schaefer IM, Padera RF, Solomon IH, Kanjilal S, Hammer MM, Hornick JL, et al. In situ detection of SARS-CoV-2 in lungs and airways of patients with COVID-19. Mod Pathol 2020; 33: 2104-14.
- 45. Nascimento Conde J, Schutt WR, Gorbunova EE, Mackow ER. Recombinant ACE2 Expression Is Required for SARS-CoV-2 To Infect Primary Human Endothelial Cells and Induce Inflammatory and Procoagulative Responses. mBio 2020; 11: e03185-20.
- 46. Liu Y, Garron TM, Chang Q, Su Z, Zhou C, Qiu Y, et al. Cell-Type Apoptosis in Lung during SARS-CoV-2 Infection. Pathogens 2021; 10: 509.
- Teuwen LA, Geldhof V, Pasut A, Carmeliet P. COVID-19: the vasculature unleashed. Nat Rev Immunol 2020; 20: 389-91. Erratum in: Nat Rev Immunol 2020.

# Wnt1 and $\beta$ -Catenin Expression in Lobular Capillary Hemangioma: Immunohistochemical Study

🖻 Esma İnan Yüksel<sup>1</sup>. 🖻 Hilal Balta<sup>2</sup>. 🖻 Nevin Kocaman<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Biruni University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Dermatology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Firat University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pathology, Elazığ, Turkey <sup>3</sup>Firat University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Histology and Embryology, Elazığ, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

Introduction: Lobular capillary hemangioma (LCH) is a vascular neoplasia with a pathogenesis that has not been fully clarified. The Wht signaling pathway plays an essential role in vasculogenesis and angiogenesis. The increased activity in the Wht signaling pathway may cause some neoplastic proliferations. This study revealed the role of the Wnt1/ $\beta$ -catenin signaling pathway in the development of LCH.

Methods: The study included 30 LCH tissue samples. Vascular structures in healthy tissue surrounding LCH lesions were used as controls. Wnt1 and  $\beta$ -catenin protein expressions in tumor tissue and surrounding tissue vascular structures were evaluated using the immunohistochemical method.

**Results:** Wnt1 expression was 1.10±0.16 and 0.33±0.10 in the LCH and control groups, respectively, indicating a statistically significant difference (p<0.001). β-catenin expression was 1.57±0.39 and 0.59±0.18 in the LCH and control groups, which was also statistically significant (p<0.001). Wnt1 and  $\beta$ -catenin expressions were similar in the mucosal and cutaneous LCH lesions (p>0.05).

**Conclusion:** In LCH, the Wnt1/ $\beta$ -catenin signaling pathway expression is increased. This increase may be due to the increased *Wnt1* gene expression, pathologies in different signaling pathways, or paracrine factors secreted from the tumor microenvironment. Treatment modalities targeting the Wnt1 signaling pathway may be promising for treating LCH.

Keywords:  $\beta$ -catenin, hemangioma, immunohistochemistry, pyogenic granuloma, Wnt  $\beta$ -catenin signaling pathway

# Introduction

Lobular capillary hemangioma (LCH), a prevalent type of vascular lesion that affects the skin and mucous membranes, commonly emerges in young adults and children and affects both genders uniformly. Until recently, LCH was considered a vascular proliferation reactive to certain predisposing factors, including chronic trauma, inflammation, and hormonal factors. However, as knowledge of vascular proliferations and vascular tumor pathogenesis increases, the idea that LCH is a true neoplasia is becoming more commonly accepted (1).

During embryonic development, the Wnt signaling pathway is responsible for cell patterning, polarity and migration, cell fate determination, and regeneration of organs and tissues. Besides, there is increasing evidence that Wnt has a significant impact on angiogenesis and vasculogenesis (2). The Wnt family consists of 19 glycoproteins. These proteins use canonical or non-canonical pathways, depending on whether they use  $\beta$ -catenin as a downstream effector. In the canonical Wnt pathway, when Wnt is not present, a protein complex consisting of axin, adenomatous polyposis coli, and glycogen synthase kinase-3β (GSK3β) phosphorylates the cytosolic  $\beta$ -catenin. Upon Wnt proteins binding to Frizzled (Fz) proteins in the presence of coreceptor LDL-receptor-associated protein 5 or 6, the phosphorylation complex containing GSK3β is inhibited, and cytosolic β-catenin accumulates and then β-catenin translocates from the cytoplasm into the nucleus. Following this translocation,  $\beta$ -catenin interacts with transcription factors from the T-cell factor/lymphocyte enhancing factor family and modulates the expression of multiple target genes (2). The impairment in the Wnt signaling pathway can cause developmental defects, degenerative diseases, and some cancers. In the development of infantile hemangioma, one of the vascular tumors, the canonical Wnt pathway activity is increased. Similarly, an increase in β-catenin expression has been reported in pulmonary sclerosis hemangiomas (3,4).

Wnt1 in the chromosome 12q13 region is a member of the Wnt family that uses the canonical signaling pathway. Wnt1 gene transfection into human umbilical vein endothelial cells has shown that it causes hyperproliferation in endothelial cells (5). In addition, the increased



Address for Correspondence: Esma İnan Yüksel MD, Biruni University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Dermatology, İstanbul, Turkey

Received: 20.06.2023 Accepted: 25.07.2023

Phone: +90 506 930 24 05 E-mail: esmainanyuksel@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-8318-7426

**Cite this article as:** İnan Yüksel E, Balta H, Kocaman N. Wnt1 and  $\beta$ -Catenin Expression in Lobular Capillary Hemangioma: Immunohistochemical Study. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 261-6.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.



Wnt1 expression has been reported in some tumors, such as melanoma, breast cancer, and basal cell carcinoma (6).

In this study, we aimed to elucidate the involvement of the Wnt1/ $\beta$ -catenin signaling pathway in the pathogenesis of LCH.

## Methods

In this study, we recruited thirty patients diagnosed with LCH based on histopathological analysis of a skin biopsy performed at Firat University between March 2019 and May 2021. Patients who had previously undergone cryotherapy, electrocautery, surgical intervention for the lesions, and those who had received any topical treatment were not included in the study. Normal vascular structures in healthy tissues surrounding the lesions were used as the control group. The study was approved by the Firat University Non-Interventional Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 3956, date: 28.09.2021). Because the samples were obtained from the archives of the Firat University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pathology, patient consent was not required.

## Immunohistochemistry

Paraffin-embedded specimens were sectioned into 4-micrometer slices and mounted on glass slides coated with Poly-L-Lysine. To retrieve antigens, specimens were deparaffinized and then rehydrated through a series of graded ethanol solutions. Afterwards, the specimens were subjected to microwave boiling in citrate buffer for 12 minutes (7+5) at a pH of 6.0. After cooling the specimens to room temperature for about 20 min, they were subjected to three washes with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) (P4417; Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) for 5 min each. Afterwards, the specimens were incubated with hydrogen peroxide for 5 min to prevent endogenous peroxidase activity (Hydrogen Peroxide Block, TA-125-HP; Lab Vision Corp., New York, NY). Ultra V Block solution (TA-125-UB; Lab Vision Corp.) was applied to the specimens for 5 min. The primary antibodies WNT1 Rabbit pAb (WH1158730; Cat. no: A2475; AB Clonal) and β-catenin (E-5) sc-7963 [mouse monoclonal immunoglobulin G (IgG); Santa Cruz Biotechnology) were diluted at 1:200 and then incubated with the specimens in a humid environment at room temperature for 60 min. Following primary antibody incubation, the specimens were washed three times with PBS for 5 min and subsequently exposed to biotinylated goat anti-polyvalent secondary antibody (anti-mouse/rabbit IgG) (TP-125-BN; Lab Vision Corp.) for 30 min at room temperature. The sections were rinsed thrice with PBS, followed by incubation with streptavidin peroxidase (TS-125-HR; Lab Vision Corp.) for 30 min, and then placed in PBS. A solution of 3-amino-9-ethyl carbazole (AEC) substrate and AEC chromogen (AEC substrate,

Table 1. Summary of the patients' clinical data

TA-015-HAS; AEC Chromogen, TA-002-HAC; Lab. Vision Corporation) was used to stain the specimens with AEC. When immunoreactivity became visible under light microscopy, the sections were washed with PBS. Counterstaining was performed using Mayer's hematoxylin. After rinsing the sections with PBS and distilled water, they were covered with a mounting medium (Large Volume Vision Mount, TA-125-UG; Lab Vision Corp.). The Zeiss Axio Scope A1 microscope (Zeiss, Gottingen, Germany) was used to examine and photograph the mounted sections. All samples were scored blindly by a pathologist and histologist. For immunohistochemical scoring, the histological score was calculated as follows: The staining distribution was evaluated using a scoring system where 0.1 represented less than 25%, 0.4 represented 26-50%, 0.6 represented 51-75%, and 0.9 represented 76-100%. Another scoring was used to assess the staining intensity, where 0 indicated no staining, 0.5 indicated very little staining, 1 indicated little staining, 2 indicated moderate staining, and 3 indicated very strong staining. Histoscores were obtained by multiplying the distribution score and intensity score according to the formula histoscore = distribution  $\times$  intensity (7).

## **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, version 25.0) was used for statistical analysis. Numerical variables are presented as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD) values. On the other hand, categorical variables were described using frequencies and percentages. Parametric distribution of the variables was assessed via the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. For intergroup comparisons, numerical variables were analyzed using the Student's t-test and Mann-Whitney U test, while categorical variables were evaluated using the chi-square and Fisher's exact (two-sided) tests. Statistical significance was defined as a p-value of less than 0.05.

# Results

## **General Characteristics of the Subjects**

Among the 30 patients, an equal number of individuals (n=15) were male and female. The patients had a mean age of  $33\pm21.1$  years (mean  $\pm$  SD). The means macroscopic size of the LCH lesions was  $11\pm6.07$  mm. Ten (33%) lesions showed mucosal localization. Of all the lesions, 17 (57%) were observed in the head and neck, seven (23%) in the upper extremity, five (17%) in the lower extremity, while only one (3%) was found on the trunk. Comparisons between genders revealed no statistically significant differences with respect to mean age, lesion size, and mucosal involvement (p>0.05). Table 1 displays a summary of the patients' demographic characteristics (Table 1) (Figure 1).

Table 1. Summary of the patients chinical data							
Characteristic	Female	Male	Total	p-value			
Number	15 (50%)	15 (50%)	30 (100%)				
Age, mean (SD, minmax.)	36 (20, 14-67)	32 (22, 1-67)	33 (21, 1-67)	0.568			
Size (mm)	11.33±5.52	10.67±6.77	11.00±6.07	0.770			
The mucosal involvement, n (%)							
Yes	7 (47%)	3 (20%)	10 (33%)				
No	8 (53%)	12 (80%)	20 (67%)				
Total	15 (100%)	15 (%)	30 (100%)	0.121			
SD: Standard deviation, min.: Minimum, max.: Maximum							

#### Wnt1 Immunoreactivity

Wnt1 expression was  $1.10\pm0.16$  in the LCH lesions and  $0.33\pm0.10$  in the healthy vascular structures in the tissue surrounding the lesions evaluated as controls, and a significant difference was found between these groups (p<0.001) (Table 2). Wnt1 immunoreactivity was nuclear and cytoplasmic in the vascular endothelial cells, and increased Wnt1

expression was observed in tumor stroma (Figure 2). The presence or absence of mucosal involvement did not yield a statistically significant difference in Wnt1 expression (p>0.05). Wnt1 expression was similar in both genders in the LCH and control groups. The analysis revealed no significant difference in Wnt1 expression with respect to lesion localization (p>0.05) (Table 3).



**Figure 1.** Histopathological examination of the lobular capillary hemangioma (hematoxylin and eosin). Lobular proliferation of capillary-sized vessels within the superficial dermis and mixed inflammatory infiltrates resembling the granulation tissue in the stroma. The infiltration consists of fibroblasts, lymphocytes, neutrophils, plasma cells, and mast cells (A1, A2)

### Table 2. Wnt1 and $\beta$ -catenin immunoreactivity of the study groups

Histoscores of the groups, mean (SD)	Control	LCH	p-value
Wnt1	0.33±0.10	1.10±0.16	<0.001
β-catenin	0.59±0.18	1.57±0.39	<0.001

SD: Standard deviation; LCH: Lobular capillary hemangioma



Figure 2. Immunohistochemical analysis of Wnt1 protein. Normal vascular structures in healthy skin adjacent to LCH (B1), vascular structures in an LCH lesion (B2, B3)

LCH: Lobular capillary hemangioma

#### Table 3. Histoscore of Wnt1 and β-catenin immunoreactivity of the study groups

-		• •		
Histoscore of groups, mean (SD)	Wnt1		β-catenin	
	Control	LCH	Control	LCH
Gender				
Female	0.35±0.11	1.10±0.15	0.57±0.72	1.56±0.36
Male	0.30±0.09	1.10±0.19	0.60±0.20	1.58±0.43
	p=0.124	p=0.795	p=0.741	p=0.802
Mucosal involvement				
Present	0.31±0.84	1.11±0.14	0.555±0.213	1.590±0.414
Absent	0.34±0.11	1.10±0.18	0.600±0.169	1.530±0.359
	p=0.0.547	p=0.818	p=0.533	p=0.700

SD: Standard deviation, LCH: Lobular capillary hemangioma



Figure 3. Immunohistochemical analysis of β-catenin protein. Normal vascular structures in healthy skin adjacent to LCH (C1), vascular structures in an LCH lesion (C2, C3)

LCH: Lobular capillary hemangioma

#### β-catenin Immunoreactivity

 $\beta$ -catenin expression was 1.57±0.39 in the LCH lesions and 0.59±0.18 in the controls, indicating a statistically significant difference (p<0.001) (Table 2).  $\beta$ -catenin immunoreactivity was nuclear and cytoplasmic in the vascular endothelial cells. There was no increase in  $\beta$ -catenin expression in tumor stroma (Figure 3). The expression of  $\beta$ -catenin showed no significant differences between lesions with and without mucosal involvement, between male and female patients in both the LCH and control groups, or among different lesion localizations (p>0.05) (Table 3).

#### Discussion

Until recently, LCH, namely pyogenic granuloma, was considered to be reactive vascular proliferation due to its emergence in areas of previous trauma or chronic irritation, increased frequency in some hormonal changes such as pregnancy, presence of Gram-positive (+) and Gramnegative (-) bacilli in microscopic examinations, and association with the use of some drugs (8). However, in recent comprehensive studies, trauma history was observed in only 4.5-15% of the patients, and the observed bacilli were elements of the flora and not found to be a predisposing factor in most patients (9,10). First, Pagliai and Cohen (10) proposed that pyogenic granuloma was a benign acquired vascular neoplasia and used the term "LCH" to describe this condition. In previous studies, hemangioblastic blood islands were observed within LCH lesions, which were observed to contain hematopoietic stem cells (11). Blackwell et al. (12) reported that in LCH, the embryonic stem cell markers OCT4, SOX2, pSTAT3 and NANOG revealed increased expression. They suggested that LCH originated from the primitive endothelium, similar to infantile hemangioma and developed because of *de novo* vasculogenesis (12).

The Wnt pathway has been recognized for its significant involvement in vessel remodeling, angiogenesis, and vasculogenesis. Wnt2, Wnt5a, Wnt7a, and Wnt10b were found to be expressed in endothelial cells, while Wnt-5a was found to be expressed in vascular smooth muscle cells (13). Transfection of the *Wnt1* gene into human umbilical vein endothelial cells increases endothelial cell proliferation (5).

Wnt signaling pathway activation is also known to increase cell proliferation and cause some cancers such as skin melanoma, basal

cell carcinoma, colorectal carcinoma, squamous cell carcinoma, and hematological malignancies (2,6,14). It has been suggested that in addition to supporting an epithelial-mesenchymal transition, thereby promoting the maintenance of cancer stem cells, Wnt also increases immune tolerance and limits antitumor response by acting as a bridge between the tumor microenvironment and tumor cells (15). Stephenson et al. (4) showed that infantile hemangiomas, the most common vascular tumors, were derived from stem cells, and Wnt/β-catenin transcription activity was essential for this process, with the inhibition of this pathway also inhibiting the expression of stem cell factors (4). Another study that investigated the Axin, C-myc, and β-catenin expressions in pulmonary sclerosis hemangioma, another vascular tumor originating from the primitive respiratory epithelium, high cytoplasmic  $\beta$ -catenin and C-myc expressions were observed in polygonal cells, suggesting that polygonal cells have higher proliferation capacity (3). In this study, we showed that there are high levels of Wnt1 and β-catenin expressions in LCH. These findings suggest that LCH is a vascular neoplasia resulting from the increased canonical Wnt1 signaling pathway expression. This increase is observed in both mucosal and cutaneous LCH, revealing that this pathway is jointly used in developing mucosal and cutaneous LCH.

In LCH, we observed increased Wnt1 expression in vascular endothelial cells and tumor stroma. The nuclear and cytoplasmic β-catenin expression in vascular endothelial cells was remarkable. Wnt1 immunoreactivity in tumor stroma suggests that paracrine factors may have influenced this increase. Wnt ligands can be secreted from the tumor microenvironment (16). In addition, some growth factors secreted from stromal and inflammatory cells can activate the expression of Wnt through a secondary route. For example, it has been shown that there is an increase in the hepatocyte growth factor receptor in colorectal carcinoma, which further contributes to tumor progression by increasing the expression of  $\beta$ -catenin (16). In addition, the nuclear translocation of  $\beta$ -catenin and the promotion of epithelial-mesenchymal transition are increased by platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) (17). Studies on inflammatory cells and tumor interaction in tumoral tissues reveal that macrophages also play a crucial role in tumor progression and angiogenesis (18). Producing Wnt7b, macrophages activate the canonical signaling pathway through paracrine mechanisms in vascular endothelial cells and contribute to tumoral angiogenesis (19). LCH presents a mixed inflammatory

infiltrate, containing lymphocytes, neutrophils, plasma cells, and macrophages. We consider that Wnt ligands secreted from the tumor microenvironment and some growth factors, such as fibroblast growth factor (FGF) and PDGF, may be involved in Wnt signaling upregulation in the pathogenesis of LCH on an inflammatory background.

Epulis gravidarum is a mucosal form of LCH that occurs during pregnancy or oral contraceptive use in women. Female sex hormones have been implicated in the pathogenesis of this condition, and it has been suggested that these hormones cause vascular proliferation by increasing the secretion of basic FGF, vascular endothelial growth factor, and interleukin 1 $\beta$  (20). Katoh reported that Wnt1 was overexpressed in human breast cancer, and  $\beta$ -estradiol upregulated Wnt1 in human breast cancer cell culture (MCF-7 cells) (6). This interaction between estradiol and the Wnt1 signaling pathway may contribute to the increased incidence of LCH during oral contraceptive use or pregnancy.

LCH, especially in the presence of mucosal and finger involvement, may be caused by chronic trauma (21). Mechanotransduction stimulates lymphatic vessel development through activation of the canonical Wnt pathway (22). It is also known that *de novo* vasculogenesis can secondarily develop from endothelial stem cells due to trauma in adults (2). Studies that will reveal the relationship of the Wnt1 signaling pathway with vasculogenesis secondary to trauma and mechanotransduction may illuminate the pathogenesis of LCH caused by trauma.

Myofibroblasts are cells with ultraslow contractility found in inflammatory processes, cancer tissues, and fibrotic tissues. It has been shown that myofibroblasts are also in LCH along with endothelial and pericyte cells (23). They are intensely observed in patients with atypical mucosal LCH and multiple LCHs (24). The importance of the signaling pathway of canonical WNT/β-catenin has been shown in transforming mesenchymal stem cells into myofibroblasts (25). We think that Wnt1 upregulation is likely to increase the transformation of mesenchymal stem cells into myofibroblasts, which contributes to the fibrotic process in late lesions. Further studies in early and late LCH lesions can demonstrate the relationship between myofibroblasts and the Wnt1 signaling pathway.

Currently, therapeutic approaches that target aberrant canonical Wnt signaling pathway are gaining considerable attention in the field of cancer treatment. Blockade of Wnt1-mediated signaling with the monoclonal anti-Wnt1 antibody has been shown to inhibit survivin and rapidly and significantly induce apoptosis in lung, breast, mesothelioma, and sarcoma cancer cell cultures (26). Similarly, monoclonal antibodies designed to bind Wnt1 and Wnt2 have been shown to suppress tumors in several malignancies, such as colorectal cancer, melanoma, and non-small-cell lung carcinoma (27). Treatment modalities targeting Wnt1 may also be promising in the treatment of LCH.

#### Study Limitations

The most important limitation of this study is that Wnt1 and  $\beta$ -catenin expression in LCH lesions was evaluated only with the immunohistochemical method. Our second limitation is that we did not screen predisposing factors influential in the emergence of lesions. We consider that the evaluation of genetic mutations associated with

the Wnt1/ $\beta$ -catenin signaling pathway and the demonstration of its relationship with predisposing factors will significantly contribute to the elucidation of the pathogenesis of LCH.

#### Conclusion

This study revealed that the Wnt1/ $\beta$ -catenin signaling pathway in LCH is activated. Further studies on this subject will help reveal the cause of this activation and elucidate the pathogenesis of LCH. Treatment methods targeting Wnt1 may be promising for treating LCH.

Acknowledgments: We thank Özlem Uçer, MD, for her valuable contribution.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was approved by the Firat University Non-Interventional Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 3956, date: 28.09.2021). Because the samples were obtained from the archives of the Firat University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pathology, patient consent was not required.

**Informed Consent:** Because the samples were obtained from the archives of the Firat University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pathology, patient consent was not required.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - E.İ.Y., H.B.; Concept - E.İ.Y., H.B., N.K.; Design - E.İ.Y., H.B., N.K.; Data Collection or Processing - E.İ.Y., H.B., N.K.; Analysis or Interpretation - E.İ.Y., N.K.; Literature Search - E.İ.Y.; Writing - E.İ.Y., H.B., N.K.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

- 1. Lin RL, Janniger CK. Pyogenic granuloma. Cutis 2004; 74: 229-33.
- Goodwin AM, D'Amore PA. Wnt signaling in the vasculature. Angiogenesis 2002; 5: 1-9.
- 3. Lin XY, Zhang D, Zhang Y, Fan CF, Dai SD, Wang EH. In pulmonary sclerosing hemangioma expression of  $\beta$ -catenin, Axin, and C-myc differs between the two cell types. Virchows Arch 2012; 461: 59-65.
- 4. Stephenson SL, Chan NG, Khan ZA. Role of Wnt pathway in regulating infantile hemangioma stem cell phenotype. Can J Plant Pathol 2016; 8: 29-30.
- Wright M, Aikawa M, Szeto W, Papkoff J. Identification of a Wnt-responsive signal transduction pathway in primary endothelial cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1999; 263: 384-8.
- 6. Katoh M. Expression and regulation of WNT1 in human cancer: up-regulation of WNT1 by beta-estradiol in MCF-7 cells. Int J Oncol 2003; 22: 209-12.
- Carter JH, Douglass LE, Deddens JA, Colligan BM, Bhatt TR, Pemberton JO, et al. Pak-1 expression increases with progression of colorectal carcinomas to metastasis. Clin Cancer Res 2004; 10: 3448-56.
- Bhaskar SN, Jacoway JR. Pyogenic granuloma--clinical features, incidence, histology, and result of treatment: report of 242 cases. J Oral Surg 1966; 24: 391-8.
- 9. Lopez A, Tang S, Kacker A, Scognamiglio T. Demographics and etiologic factors of nasal pyogenic granuloma. IFAR 2016; 6: 1094-7.

- 10. Pagliai KA, Cohen BA. Pyogenic granuloma in children. Pediatr Dermatol 2004; 21: 10-3.
- Godfraind C, Calicchio ML, Kozakewich H. Pyogenic granuloma, an impaired wound healing process, linked to vascular growth driven by FLT4 and the nitric oxide pathway. Mod Pathol 2013; 26: 247-55.
- Blackwell MG, Itinteang T, Chibnall AM, Davis PF, Tan ST. Expression of embryonic stem cell markers in pyogenic granuloma. J Cutan Pathol 2016; 43: 1096-101.
- Ra SH, Li X, Binder S. Molecular discrimination of cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma from actinic keratosis and normal skin. Mod Pathol 2011; 24: 963-73.
- 14. Lo Muzio L, Pannone G, Staibano S, Mignogna MD, Grieco M, Ramires P, et al. WNT-1 expression in basal cell carcinoma of head and neck. An immunohistochemical and confocal study with regard to the intracellular distribution of beta-catenin. Anticancer Res 2002; 22: 565-76.
- Patel S, Alam A, Pant R, Chattopadhyay S. Wnt Signaling and Its Significance Within the Tumor Microenvironment: Novel Therapeutic Insights. Front Immunol 2019; 10: 2872.
- Rasola A, Fassetta M, De Bacco F, D'Alessandro L, Gramaglia D, Di Renzo MF, et al. A positive feedback loop between hepatocyte growth factor receptor and beta-catenin sustains colorectal cancer cell invasive growth. Oncogene 2007; 26: 1078-87.
- Yang L, Lin C, Liu ZR. P68 RNA helicase mediates PDGF-induced epithelial mesenchymal transition by displacing Axin from beta-catenin. Cell 2006; 127: 139-55.
- Smith K, Bui TD, Poulsom R, Kaklamanis L, Williams G, Harris AL. Up-regulation of macrophage wnt gene expression in adenoma-carcinoma progression of human colorectal cancer. Br J Cancer 1999; 81: 496-502.

- Rao S, Lobov IB, Vallance JE, Tsujikawa K, Shiojima I, Akunuru S, et al. Obligatory participation of macrophages in an angiopoietin 2-mediated cell death switch. Development 2007; 134: 4449-58.
- Yuan K, Wing LC, Lin MT. Pathogenetic Roles of Angiogenic Factors in Pyogenic Granulornas in Pregnancy Are Modulated by Female Sex Hormones. J Periodontol 2002; 73: 701-8.
- 21. Banjar A, Abdrabuh A, Al-Habshi M, Parambil M, Bastos P, Abed H. Labial pyogenic granuloma related to trauma: A case report and mini-review. Dent Traumatol 2020; 36: 446-51.
- 22. Cha B, Geng X, Mahamud MR, Fu J, Mukherjee A, Kim Y, et al. Mechanotransduction activates canonical Wnt/β-catenin signaling to promote lymphatic vascular patterning and the development of lymphatic and lymphovenous valves. Genes Dev 2016; 30: 1454-69.
- 23. Weyers W, Alles JU. Immunocytochemistry of eruptive haemangiomas (pyogenic granulomas). Clin Exp Dermatol 1991; 16: 411-5.
- Mishra D, Thippeswamy S, Singh P, Santosh B, Kumawat RM. Atypical pyogenic granuloma of gingiva with exuberant proliferation of myofibroblasts–A case report. J Oral Maxillofac Surg Med Pathol 2021; 33: 103-6.
- 25. Cao H, Wang C, Chen X, Hou J, Xiang Z, Shen Y, et al. Inhibition of Wnt/βcatenin signaling suppresses myofibroblast differentiation of lung resident mesenchymal stem cells and pulmonary fibrosis. Sci Rep 2018; 8: 13644.
- He B, You L, Uematsu K, Xu Z, Lee AY, Matsangou M, et al. A monoclonal antibody against Wnt-1 induces apoptosis in human cancer cells. Neoplasia 2004; 6: 7-14.
- 27. You L, He B, Xu Z, Uematsu K, Mazieres J, Fujii N, et al. An anti-Wnt-2 monoclonal antibody induces apoptosis in malignant melanoma cells and inhibits tumor growth. Cancer Res 2004; 64: 5385-9.

# Role of Fungal Species in the Etiology of Nasal Polyposis

Ozan Özdemir<sup>1</sup>, Aysel Karataş<sup>2</sup>, Tolga Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kırgezen<sup>1</sup>, Kır

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Otorhinolaryngology-Head and Neck Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Medical Microbiology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>3</sup>İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, Department of Medical Microbiology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>4</sup>Koç University Hospital, Clinic of Medical Microbiology, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** To investigate fungal species in nasal polyps (NP) by microscopy, fungal culture, fungal DNA isolation, and sequencing. **Methods:** Twenty-four patients who applied to our outpatient clinic with complaints of chronic sinusitis and were found to have bilateral NP on clinical examination were included in our study. A control group was formed from 20 patients without NP who underwent septoplasty and endoscopic concha bullosa resection in our clinic. Samples from the participants were subjected to the same microbiological evaluations and the two groups were compared.

**Results:** The mean age of the patients included in our study was  $38.14\pm14.13$  years (range from: 17 to 80). Nine of the participants were female and 35 were male. Direct microscopy and fungal culture positivity rates did not significantly differ between the groups (p>0.05). A significant (p<0.05) lower rate of microorganisms was detected in tissue cultures obtained from the nasal polyp group. Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) techniques were unable to identify the fungal species in any of the positive fungal cultures. By sequencing, fungal species emerged at similar rates in both groups (p>0.05).

**Conclusion:** We concluded that fungal colonization is not more frequent in patients with NP than in the normal population. We did not observe the superiority of PCR-based sequencing over conventional fungal isolation techniques. However, larger series using molecular methods are needed.

Keywords: Nasal polyps, fungi, sequence analysis

# Introduction

Nasal polyps (NP) are benign growths arising from the mucous layer of the nasal cavity and paranasal sinuses due to chronic inflammation. Its prevalence in the general population has been reported as 1-4% (1). They can occur in conditions such as chronic sinusitis, allergies, asthma, and aspirin intolerance. NP can cause symptoms such as nasal congestion, facial pain, nasal discharge, and loss of smell. Treatment can usually be done with methods such as corticosteroid sprays, antihistamines, and surgery (2).

Although the underlying mechanisms in chronic rhinosinusitis with NP (CRSwNP) are not fully defined, treatment modalities that will control the type 2 inflammatory response are being studied (3). Increased exposure to pathogenic microorganisms or allergen defects in the sinonasal epithelial barrier and the state of the individual's immune system play

an important role in the pathogenesis of the disease (4). Bacteria play a role in the etiopathogenesis of chronic inflammatory diseases, but the role of fungi is controversial (5). Although the role of fungi in CRS is unknown, their detection has increased significantly in recent years.

In this study, we aimed to detect fungal cues by microscopy, culture, polymerase chain reaction (PCR), and sequencing in patients with NP and to evaluate the importance of fungi in pathogenesis by comparing them with healthy individuals.

# Methods

## **Ethical Approval**

The study was approved at the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Institutional Review Board (approval number: 64, date: 11.02.2022). All procedures were carried out



Address for Correspondence: Ozan Özdemir MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Otorhinolaryngology-Head and Neck Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 530 569 43 97 E-mail: opdrozanozdemir@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-6534-1672 Received: 08.06.2023 Accepted: 25.07.2023

Phone: +90 530 569 43 97 E-mail: opdrozanozdemır@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-6534-1672
Cite this article as: Özdemir O, Karataş A, Kırgezen T, Kuşkucu MA, Yiğit E, Doğan Ö, Yiğit Ö. Role of Fungal Species in the Etiology of Nasal Polyposis. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 267-71.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.



in accordance with the ethical standards specified in the Declaration of Helsinki. An informed consent form was obtained from all patients.

#### Patients and Study Design

Twenty-four patients who applied to our outpatient clinic with complaints of nasal congestion, nasal discharge, and loss of smell and were found to have bilateral NP on clinical examination were included in our study. The following groups were excluded from the study: a) other causes of nasal obstruction such as septum deviation, inferior turbinate hypertrophy, b) patients with a history of previous nasal surgery, c) patients who have used intranasal or oral corticosteroid therapy for allergic rhinitis in the past 6 months, d) patients who used antibiotics with the diagnosis of chronic sinusitis in the past 6 months, e) patients with a diagnosis of chronic inflammatory disease or drug use, f) immunosuppressed patients.

A control group was formed from 20 patients without NP who underwent septoplasty and endoscopic concha bullosa resection in our clinic. Nasal polyp samples were taken from the study group in the local surgery room, and middle turbinate mucosa samples were taken from the control group by endoscopic concha bullosa resection under general anesthesia. For direct microscopic examination, fungal culture, and fungal PCR studies, using a sterile aseptic technique, two 2-3 mm<sup>3</sup> nasal tissue samples taken from each patient were placed directly into sterile sample containers containing 1 mL of saline and sent to the microbiology laboratory. The first tissue samples were planted for direct microscopic examination, aerobic culture, and fungal culture. Fungal PCR and DNA sequencing tests were performed on the second tissue samples.

## **Direct Microscopic Examination**

Tissue biopsy specimens, of which direct preparations were prepared by suspending with 10% potassium hydroxide solution, were kept for 20 min and then examined with a light microscope for the presence of fungal hyphae, spores, and yeasts with 10X and 40X objectives (Figure 1).

### **Fungal and Aerobic Culture**

**Fungal culture:** Biopsy samples were inoculated on thioglycolate broth and two separate sabouraud dextrose agar (SDA) (BioMérieux, Lyon, France) media under sterile conditions for fungal isolation. One inoculated SDA was incubated at 26-30 °C and the other at 35-37 °C conditions for 21 days to monitor fungal growth. Gram-stained preparations were prepared from suspicious colonies. Fungal colonies containing yeast or hyphae were evaluated for colony and conidial morphologies and defined at the species level.

**Aerobic culture:** After incubation of the biopsy samples inoculated in thioglycolate broth for 18-24 hours at 37 °C, passages were taken into 5% sheep blood agar, chocolate agar, and EMB agar media and incubated for 48 h in terms of bacterial growth. Colony morphology and Gram staining characteristics of the cultures with growth were determined and pre-identification was made at the species level using conventional methods. Then, species-level identification was performed using Vitek 2 GN and GP cards in the VITEK\* 2.0 Compact (BioMérieux, Lyon, France) automatic ID/AST system for bacterial typing.

## Fungal DNA Isolation, PCR and Sequencing

Biopsy samples stored at -80 °C were thawed and taken into a sterile Petri dish and cut into small pieces with the help of a scalpel. 500  $\mu$ L of Buffer ATL (Qiagene) and proteinase K (50 ng/mL) were added and incubated at 56 °C for 1 h. After homogenization, nucleic acid isolation was performed with the ZymoBiomics<sup>®</sup> DNA Miniprep Kit (Zymo, CA, U.S.), designed to purify DNA from various sample inputs for microbiome or metagenome analysis according to the manufacturer's instructions (https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0241732).

The same procedure was used for strains isolated from the culture. Following nucleic acid isolation, fungal DNA was investigated by realtime PCR. The D1-D2 domain of 28S ribosomal RNA was targeted with NL1 (5'-GCA TAT CAA TAA GCG GAG GAA AAG-3') and NL4 (5'-GGT CCG TGT TTC AAG ACG G-3') (Figure 2). Positive bands were purified with NucleoSpin\* Gel and the PCR Cleanup procedure (Machery-Nagel,



Figure 1. (A) Fungal hyphae visualized in tissue biopsy specimens suspended in 15% potassium hydroxide by direct microscopy. (B) Aspergillus spp. visualized in tissue biopsy specimens suspended in lactophenol cotton blue by direct microscopy



**Figure 2.** 28s rRNA region of approximately 600 bp amplified with NL1-4 primers (1,2 negative controls, 3 positive control and 4,5,6,7 patient samples)

Cologne, Germany). Bidirectional sequence analysis was performed using BigDye<sup>Im</sup> Terminator v3.1 Cycle Sequencing Kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Massachusetts, U.S.) (http://genomedicine.com/content/5/7/63). Baseline search was performed with sequencing analysis software and consensus sequences were edited with SeqMan software. (Dnastar, Inc., Winconsin, U.S.) For typing of the strains, the most overlapping types were determined by comparison with the sequences defined by blast search.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

The IBM SPSS 28.0 package program (SPSS Inc.; Chicago, IL, USA) was used in the analysis. Mean and standard deviation values were used in descriptive statistics of the data. The sample t-test was used in the analysis of independent quantitative data, and the chi-square test was used in the analysis of independent qualitative data. A P-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### Results

The mean age of the patients was  $38.14\pm14.13$  years (range from: 17 to 80). Given the possible effect of gender on the findings, there were similar numbers of women in both groups that allow for a fair/valid comparison. Nine of the participants were female and 35 were male.

The age of the patients in the polyp group was significantly higher (p<0.05). Gender distribution was similar between the groups (p>0.05). The direct microscopy fungus positivity rate did not significantly differ between the groups (p>0.05). A significant (p<0.05) lower rate of microorganisms was detected in tissue cultures obtained from the nasal polyp group. The fungal culture positivity rate did not significantly differ between the groups (p>0.05). PCR techniques were unable to identify fungal species in any of the positive fungal cultures, and by sequencing, fungal species emerged at similar rates in both groups (Table 1). In summary, parallel results were obtained using microscopy, fungal culture, and sequencing.

# Discussion

CRS is defined in the European Position Paper on Rhinosinusitis and NP 2012 guidelines as inflammation of the nasal cavity lasting more than 12 weeks with at least two symptoms of nasal congestion, rhinorrhea, facial pain, and hyposmia (6). The phenotype is determined by nasal endoscopy with (CRSwNP) or without polyps (CRSsNP) and the diagnosis is confirmed by paranasal sinus CT. NP are expected to be seen bilaterally

in tomography, and when unilateral polyps are seen in adults, care should be taken in terms of malignancy (4).

The pathophysiological process progressing from chronic sinonasal inflammation to nasal polyposis is still not fully defined. It is thought that problems in the sinonasal epithelial barrier may result in prolonged exposure to inhaled pathogens or antigens, thereby increasing chronic inflammation. In CRSwNP, the resistance of sinonasal epithelium is weak and the barrier is defective, but the reason for this is still unclear (7).

It is well known that the upper respiratory tract or paranasal sinuses of patients with NP are often chronically colonized with fungi and bacteria (8). In 2009, the International Society of Human and Animal Mycology classified fungal rhinosinusitis as invasive and non-invasive subtypes, and it was emphasized that invasive types occur in immunosuppressed patients (9). In immunocompetent individuals, non-invasive fungal rhinosinusitis phenotypes present as local fungal colonization, fungus ball, and allergic fungal rhinosinusitis (AFRS). Patients with CRSwNP have predominantly eosinophilic mucin without the fungal invasion. As defined by the Bent-Kuhn criteria, patients with AFRS have a much more intense nasal discharge than patients with NP (10). In addition, Lund-Mackay scores calculated from paranasal sinus CT examination are higher and sinus opacification is more common in patients with AFRS (11).

In 1999, Ponikau et al. (12) in their article investigating the incidence of AFRS found 96% (202 of 210) positivity in fungal culture made from nasal secretions in patients with CRS. With these data presented, they concluded that almost all patients with CRS with or without polyps had positive AFRS diagnostic criteria. In a similar study, Lebowitz et al. (13) isolated fungi in 56% of the samples taken from patients who had undergone endoscopic sinus surgery for CRS. However, negative clinical experiences recently have called into question the role of fungi in the etiology of CRSwNP. In our study, although fungal culture positivity was more common in patients with NP than in those without CRS, no significant difference was found.

PCR-based technologies including sequencing were introduced in the mid-1990s and are considered more effective than conventional methods in detecting fungi (14). While investigating the presence of fungus in the sinus mucosa, Rao et al. (15) in a study that compared PCR with conventional methods detected fungal DNA in 6.5% of patients in whom fungus could not be detected by conventional methods. In our study, no fungal species could be detected in positive fungal cultures and the control group using PCR techniques. This may be due to the absence of fungal DNA in the control samples or the presence of fungal DNA in our sample below the DNA detection limit of the PCR kit.

Today, sequencing is a frequently used alternative for the detection and identification of fungi (16). The sequencing kit used in this study targeted 28S rRNA. Targeting the 18s ribosomal RNA gene in sequencing is not specific to fungi and may also indicate the eukaryotic contamination. Therefore, the internally replicated spacer region, which is more specific to fungi, is used as an alternative target, and this method is the most likely to identify fungi (17). Zhao et al. (17) in their study of 64 patients with CRS concluded that this method cannot be a universal determinant of sinus disease pathogenesis in all CRS patients.

# Table 1. Statistical comparison of the groups by each technique individually

Table 1. Statistical comparison of	i the groups by	each technique mutvidually	<b>y</b>		
Mean $\pm$ SD/(n, %)		Control group	Nasal polyp group	n	
		Mean ± SD/(n, %)	Mean $\pm$ SD/(n, %)		
Age		31.55±9.145	43.63±15.345	0.004	t
Gender	Female	4 (20.0%)	5 (20.8%)	0.946	X <sup>2</sup>
	Male	16 (80.0%)	19 (79.2%)	0.510	
Microscopy					
Negative		19 (95.0%)	21 (87.5%)	0.614	X <sup>2</sup>
Positive		1 (5.0%)	3 (12.5%)	0.011	
Gram-positive cocci		1 (5.0%)	1 (4.2%)		
Fungal hyphae		0 (0.0%)	2 (8.3%)		
Tissue culture					
Negative		2 (10.0%)	13 (54.2%)	0.002	X <sup>2</sup>
Positive		18 (90.0%)	11 (45.8%)	0.002	
Aspergillus spp.		0 (0.0%)	1 (4.2%)		
Citrobacter koserii		1 (5.0%)	0 (0.0%)		
Diphtheroid bacilli		4 (20.0%)	0 (0.0%)		
Escherichia coli		0 (0.0%)	1 (4.2%)		
Klebsiella pneumoniae		0 (0.0%)	1 (4.2%)		
CoNS		6 (30.0%)	2 (8.3%)		
Leuconostoc mesenteroides		1 (5.0%)	0 (0.0%)		
Alpha hemolytic streptococci		0(0.0%)	1 (4.2%)		
Penicillium spp.		1 (5.0%)	2 (8.3%)		
Staphylococcus aureus		1 (5.0%)	0 (0.0%)		
Staphylococcus aureus MS		1 (5.0%)	2 (8.3%)		
Staphylococcus epidermidis		1 (5.0%)	0 (0.0%)		
Staphylococcus hominis MR		0 (0.0%)	1 (4.2%)		
Staphylococcus hominis MS		1 (5.0%)	0 (0.0%)		
Staphylococcus lugdunensis		1 (5.0%)	0 (0.0%)		
Fungal culture					
Negative		19 (95.0%)	21 (87.5%)	0.614	X <sup>2</sup>
Positive		1 (5.0%)	3 (12.5%)		
Aspergillus spp.		0 (0.0%)	1 (4.2%)		
Penicillium spp.		1 (5.0%)	2 (8.3%)		
PCR	(-)	20 (100.0%)	24 (100.0%)		
	(+)	0 (0.0%)	0 (0.0%)	1.000	X <sup>2</sup>
Sequencing	· · ·				
Negative		19 (95.0%)	21 (87.5%)		
Positive		1 (5.0%)	3 (12.5%)	0.614	X <sup>2</sup>
Aspergillus sydovii		0 (0.0%)	1 (4.2%)		
Penicillium griseoroseum		1 (5.0%)	2 (8.3%)		

\*: T-test, <sup>x</sup>: Chi-square test, CoNS: Coagulase-negative staphylococci, MS: Methicillin-sensitive, MR: Methicillin-resistant

In a study published by Aydil et al. (18) in 2007, they evaluated microscopy and PCR as more sensitive than fungal culture. Unlike this study, we obtained similar results in microscopy, fungal culture, and sequencing. In a 2012 study by Montone et al. (19) on 400 patients with fungal rhinosinusitis, Aspergillus sp. was the most frequently isolated fungus in culture. In a similar study by Eyigor et al. (20), sequence analysis showed that the amplicons were homologous to Cladosporium

herbarum and Aspergillus amstelodami. We also observed a only Aspergillus and Penicillium species in our study.

### **Study Limitations**

The main limitation of the study is that it was conducted with a limited sample. Additionally, the long-term postoperative follow-up of patients may help evaluate the relationship between fungal colonization and nasal polyp recurrence.

# Conclusion

The importance of fungal etiology in chronic sinusitis patients with NP is still a controversial issue. Microorganism rates isolated in fungal cultures are at similar levels in patients with nasal polyp rhinosinusitis and healthy individuals. This suggests that fungal dysbiosis may not be the only pathogenetic determinant of sinus inflammatory disease. In the findings we obtained in our study, we did not observe the superiority of the PCR-based sequencing technique to fungal culture. However, large case series are still needed.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was approved at the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Institutional Review Board (approval number: 64, date: 11.02.2022).

**Informed Consent:** An informed consent form was obtained from all patients.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - O.Ö., A.K., T.K., M.A.K., E.Y., Ö.D.; Concept - O.Ö., A.K., T.K., M.A.K., E.Y., Ö.D., Ö.Y.; Design - O.Ö., A.K., T.K., M.A.K., E.Y., Ö.D., Ö.Y.; Data Collection or Processing - O.Ö., A.K., T.K., M.A.K., Ö.D.; Analysis or Interpretation -O.Ö., A.K., T.K., M.A.K., E.Y., Ö.D., Ö.Y.; Literature Search - O.Ö., A.K., T.K., M.A.K., E.Y., Ö.D.; Writing - O.Ö., A.K., T.K.

Conflict of Interest: No conflicts of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors received no financial support for the research and/or authorship of this article.

- Fokkens WJ, Lund VJ, Hopkins C, Hellings PW, Kern R, Reitsma S, et al. European Position Paper on Rhinosinusitis and Nasal Polyps 2020. Rhinology 2020;58(Suppl S29):1-464.
- Rudmik L, Schlosser RJ, Smith TL, Soler ZM. Impact of topical nasal steroid therapy on symptoms of nasal polyposis: a meta-analysis. Laryngoscope 2012; 122: 1431-7.
- 3. Schneider AL, Schleimer RP, Tan BK. Targetable pathogenic mechanisms in nasal polyposis. Int Forum Allergy Rhinol 2021; 11: 1220-34.
- 4. Stevens WW, Schleimer RP, Kern RC. Chronic Rhinosinusitis with Nasal Polyps. J Allergy Clin Immunol Pract 2016; 4: 565-72.
- Tyler MA, Lam K, Marino MJ, Yao WC, Schmale I, Citardi MJ, et al. Revisiting the controversy: The role of fungi in chronic rhinosinusitis. Int Forum Allergy Rhinol 2021; 11: 1577-87.

- Fokkens WJ, Lund VJ, Mullol J, Bachert C, Alobid I, Baroody F, et al. European Position Paper on Rhinosinusitis and Nasal Polyps 2012. Rhinol Suppl 2012; 23: 3 p preceding table of contents, 1-298.
- Soyka MB, Wawrzyniak P, Eiwegger T, Holzmann D, Treis A, Wanke K, et al. Defective epithelial barrier in chronic rhinosinusitis: the regulation of tight junctions by IFN-y and IL-4. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2012; 130: 1087-96.
- 8. Hulse KE, Stevens WW, Tan BK, Schleimer RP. Pathogenesis of nasal polyposis. Clin Exp Allergy 2015; 45: 328-46.
- Chakrabarti A, Denning DW, Ferguson BJ, Ponikau J, Buzina W, Kita H, et al. Fungal rhinosinusitis: a categorization and definitional schema addressing current controversies. Laryngoscope 2009; 119: 1809-18.
- 10. Bent JP 3rd, Kuhn FA. Diagnosis of allergic fungal sinusitis. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 1994; 111: 580-8.
- Dykewicz MS, Rodrigues JM, Slavin RG. Allergic fungal rhinosinusitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2018; 142: 341-51.
- 12. Ponikau JU, Sherris DA, Kern EB, Homburger HA, Frigas E, Gaffey TA, et al. The diagnosis and incidence of allergic fungal sinusitis. Mayo Clin Proc 1999; 74: 877-84.
- Lebowitz RA, Waltzman MN, Jacobs JB, Pearlman A, Tierno PM. Isolation of fungi by standard laboratory methods in patients with chronic rhinosinusitis. Laryngoscope 2002; 112: 2189-91.
- Halderman AA, Lane AP. Organism and Microbiome Analysis: Techniques and Implications for Chronic Rhinosinusitis. Otolaryngol Clin North Am 2017; 50: 521-32.
- Rao AK, Mathers PH, Ramadan HH. Detection of fungi in the sinus mucosa using polymerase chain reaction. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2006; 134: 581-5.
- 16. Petti CA. Detection and identification of microorganisms by gene amplification and sequencing. Clin Infect Dis 2007; 44: 1108-14.
- Zhao YC, Bassiouni A, Tanjararak K, Vreugde S, Wormald PJ, Psaltis AJ. Role of fungi in chronic rhinosinusitis through ITS sequencing. Laryngoscope 2018; 128: 16-22.
- Aydil U, Kalkanci A, Ceylan A, Berk E, Kuştimur S, Uslu S. Investigation of fungi in massive nasal polyps: microscopy, culture, polymerase-chain reaction, and serology. Am J Rhinol 2007; 21: 417-22.
- Montone KT, Livolsi VA, Feldman MD, Palmer J, Chiu AG, Lanza DC, et al. Fungal rhinosinusitis: a retrospective microbiologic and pathologic review of 400 patients at a single university medical center. Int J Otolaryngol 2012; 2012: 684835.
- 20. Eyigor H, Eyigor M, Gunel C, Gultekin B, Basak S, Aydin N. Characterization of fungi in chronic rhinosinusitis using polymerase chain reaction and sequencing. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol 2008; 265: 651-5.

# Evaluation of Thyroid Functions and Its Relationship with Disease Status and Mortality in Hospitalized Patients with COVID-19

# Müge Bilge<sup>1</sup>, Isıl Kibar Akıllı<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Internal Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pulmonary Diseases, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

Introduction: Hospitalized coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) individuals were studied in terms of their thyroid functioning with respect to their disease severity and mortality rate.

Methods: The thyroid function tests of 781 in patients with severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) pneumonia outside the intensive care units were examined as part of this retrospective investigation, which was conducted in a single center. Data from the patients were categorized as deceased or discharged. Based on their diagnostic categories, the patients were grouped according to their thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH), free thyroxine (fT4), and free triiodothyronine (fT3) values. TSH, fT4, and fT3 levels were assessed within 24 h after admission.

Results: Of the 781 patients who had COVID-19 of, 726 were discharged and 55 died. When compared to the discharged group, deceased patients exhibited lower than normal TSH and fT3 levels (p<0.001; for both). Notwithstanding, there was no significant difference between deceased and discharged patients regarding fT4 values. 115 (14.7%) patients had thyroid dysfunction (16 patients had elevated TSH, 99 had TSH levels below the reference value) and 154 (19.7%) patients had non-thyroidal illness (NTI). The individual effect of thyroid function tests on patient death was investigated using the log rank test, and fT3 levels were found to be significant for predicting mortality.

Conclusion: Our findings imply that thyroid function tests, especially in severe patients, may have prognostic significance. Lower fT3 and TSH levels may be associated with systemic inflammation, which could be a prognostic value associated with the disease state and mortality rate. fT3 was shown to be an independent risk factor for death. As a result, approximately 15% of the patients were observed to have thyroid dysfunction and 19.7% were NTI, which were all linked to severe disease status.

Keywords: COVID-19 pneumonia, thyroid function tests, mortality

# Introduction

The severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) epidemic, also named the "coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) pandemic," has been linked to an elevated fatality rate throughout the world. Previously, SARS-CoV-1 brought about a SARS in late 2002 with a mortality rate of 9.6% (1). Although SARS-CoV-2 infection has been notified to have a relatively lower fatality rate of around 1-3% (2), it is believed to directly affect numerous endocrine glands, including the thyroid. Examination of changes in thyroid structure and function has been reported only in a few studies that rely on clinical assessments of blood samples from SARS patients. In postmortem studies, the thyroid glands of five SARS-CoV-1-effected patients were observed to show serious damage to their follicular epithelium and parafollicular cells. The follicular structure was entirely affected in the form of follicular distortion and collapse (3). In other postmortem studies, the existence of the precursors of the virus in follicular cells of the thyroid and pituitary gland has been demonstrated. Staining results indicated a decrease in the thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH) in the anterior pituitary gland (4,5), although a case series of three COVID-19 patients who received thyroid biopsy did not show any pathological thyroid illness (6).

SARS causes central hypothyroidism in survivors. Among 61 patients who recovered from SARS-CoV-1 with no previous endocrine disease, four (6.6%) had primary hypothyroidism diagnosis (7).

SARS-CoV-2 infects tissues in humans via entry into cells using the angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 (ACE2) receptor, sharing evolutionary similarities with SARS-CoV-1 (8,9). As a result, SARS-CoV-2 entrance into thyroid cells may be caused by the highly expressed ACE2 receptor in the thyroid tissue (10).



Address for Correspondence: Müge Bilge MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Internal Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

Received: 22.06.2023 Accepted: 26.07.2023

Phone: +90 533 733 54 67 E-mail: mugebilge@yahoo.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-7965-3407

Cite this article as: Bilge M, Kibar Akıllı I. Evaluation of Thyroid Functions and Its Relationship with Disease Status and Mortality in Hospitalized Patients with COVID-19. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 272-8.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.

In COVID-19, both the pituitary and hypothalamic tissues indicate ACE2, which renders them possible viral targets (11). Nevertheless, these mechanisms are not yet clarified and the presence of a similar involvement due to SARS-CoV-2 impact either directly or indirectly on the thyroid gland is still unknown (12).

Knowledge regarding how SARS-CoV-2 infection affects the thyroid is fairly limited. Currently, there are few published case reports and studies, especially on thyrotoxicosis due to thyroiditis and non-thyroidal illness (NTI) associated with COVID-19 (13-15).

NTI is a physiological adaptation and/or a pathological response to an acute disease, exhibiting a reduced level of serum T3 and/or T4, although no increase in TSH secretion is observed. Even though its underlying mechanism has not yet been resolved, NTI seems to result from an interaction of physiological adaptation and pathological response to acute illness (16).

In our retrospective research, we investigated thyroid functions and their relationship with mortality in hospitalized COVID-19 patients and evaluated their potential prognostic significance.

# Methods

We adopted a cross-sectional and retrospective design in our singlecenter study. Real-time polymerase chain reaction testing was performed on 1,509 patients who were later diagnosed with COVID-19 and were hospitalized due to COVID-19 pneumonia. These patients who were hospitalized between September 01, 2020 and December 31, 2020 were screened through the database of our hospital, level-3 pandemic, in Istanbul. Patients with known thyroid disease, those who were taking thyroid hormones or antithyroid medications, and those who received any previous head and neck area surgery were excluded from the study. Additionally, individuals with hematological malignancies, advanced carcinoma, rheumatic immune disease, endocrinological disease, organ transplantation, chronic infection disease (such as human immunodeficiency virus, hepatitis C virus and hepatitis B virus), end-stage renal failure and chronic dialysis patients, pregnancy or breastfeeding, and those without clinical features and laboratory values were not included in the study. Patients receiving glucocorticoids and amiodarone were also excluded from the study. All patients were older than 18 years and were not admitted to the intensive care unit (ICU). Seven hundred and eighty-one COVID-19 hospitalized patients enrolled in the study whose demographic data and comorbidity were documented. Upon admission to the hospital, all the patients underwent examinations related to COVID-19, which consisted of recording the respiration rate and initial oxygen saturation by pulse oximetry (SpO<sub>2</sub>) to assess the level of oxygen requirement and the radiological status based on spiral computerized tomography (CT). The pulmonary involvement on the chest CT scan was identified as mild, moderate, and severe (17). Data were categorized as deceased and discharged patients. Patients were classified as having moderate and severe illness (18). Within 24 h of admission, blood samples from patients were taken from a peripheral vein. A Roche Cobas C 601 (Roche Diagnostic Limited, Switzerland) device was used to measure thyroid function tests. Individuals were classified into diagnostic categories with respect to their fT4, fT3 and TSH values. In our laboratory, the reference ranges of fT3, fT4 and TSH were 2.5-3.9 pg/mL, 0.61-1.12 ng/ dL and 0.34-5.6 µIU/mL, respectively. Patients with NTI were characterized by low fT3 (<2.5 pg/mL) with normal/low TSH and fT4.

The Medical Research Ethics Committee of the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital accepted the research (approval number: 2021/127, date: 15.03.2021). We are dedicated to uphold the Declaration of Helsinki and safeguarding patients' privacy. All the cases included in the study were managed in accordance with the COVID-19 treatment plan of the Turkish Health Ministry (19). All patients provided written informed consent.

# **Statistical Analysis**

Mean and standard deviations were used to express descriptive statistics. Deviation from normality was determined using percentage and median distribution. Normally distributed continuous variables and the categorical data were examined using the chi-square test and Student's t-test. Continuous variables having an abnormal distributions were assessed by Mann-Whitney U test. Statistical significance was validated for a p<0.05. Commercially available SPSS software v.21 Statistical Package for the Social Sciences Inc. (Chicago, IL, USA) was used in all statistical analyzes.

The best parameters for predicting mortality from thyroid function tests were obtained from the receiver operating characteristic curves and were later used in the Cox regression model. The possible factors determined by multivariate analyzes with backward selection were fed into the Cox regression model for identifying independent predictors of mortality. The univariate effects of age, gender, arterial hypertension, diabetes mellitus, coronary artery disease, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, C-reactive protein (CRP), procalcitonin, albumin, fibrinogen, D-dimer, troponin I and free T3 (fT3) on death of patients were examined by the log rank test. The residual analysis (Schoenfeld and Martingale) was used to evaluate the proportional hazard assumption and model fit.

# Results

Among 781 individuals who had COVID-19 of enrolled in this research, 726 were discharged and 55 died. When the demographic data and coexisting conditions of the patients were investigated, no difference in sex was found between the deceased and survivors. The deceased individuals were older than the discharged group. Hypertension, prior coronary artery disease, prior stroke, heart failure, and atrial fibrillation were significantly more frequent (p < 0.001, p = 0.002, p = 0.009, p = 0.001, p=0.003, respectively) among deceased patients than the discharged. SpO<sub>2</sub> values initially and with supplemental oxygen were significantly lower in deceased patients than in the discharged. Respiratory rate and need for oxygen supplementation were significantly higher in deceased patients. Lymphopenia and platelet counts were significantly lower, whereas neutrophil counts were significantly higher in the deceased group than in the discharged. Urea, creatinine, and aspartate transaminase levels were also significantly higher in deceased patients than in discharged patients. Additionally, deceased patients were associated with stronger inflammatory responses and exhibited poor prognostic laboratory test results, such as CRP, lactate dehydrogenase, D-dimer, fibrinogen, ferritin, and troponin I. Although calcium and albumin were significantly lower in the severe individuals, there was no difference in procalcitonin between groups. Regarding their CT results, the deceased group showed severe involvement compared with the discharged group. Among 781 patients with COVID-19 pneumonia, 53 (96.4%) were severe in deceased patients and 368 (50.7%) were severe in discharged patients (Table 1). TSH and fT3 values were significantly lower

# Table 1. Evaluation of demographical and clinical data, laboratory, CT results, and disease status

rusic 1. Evaluation of achiographical and ch	Deceased (n=55)	Discharged (n=726)	n
Age (years)	71 (44-96): 71 18+10 88	60(20-98): 59 89+14 97	P <0.001
Gender (F/M) (%)	22/33: (40/60%)	316/410: (43.5/56.5%)	NS
Arterial hypertension on treatment	39 (70.9%)	327 (45%)	< 0.001
Diabetes mellitus on treatment	25 (45.5%)	252 (34.7%)	NS
Dyslipidemia on treatment	5 (9%)	27 (3.7%)	NS
Prior coronary artery disease	16 (29%)	94 (12.9%)	0.002
Heart failure	9 (16.4%)	32 (4.4%)	0.001
Chronic atrial fibrillation	7 (12.7%)	23 (3.2%)	0.003
Prior stroke	6 (10.9%)	21 (2.9%)	0.009
COPD	2 (3.6%)	28 (3.9%)	NS
Asthma bronchial	4 (7.3%)	74 (10.2%)	NS
Baseline SpO <sub>2</sub> (%)	89 (87-93)	95 (94-99)	<0.001
O <sub>2</sub> support (L/per min)	15.67±9.9	3.32±5.4	<0.001
SpO <sub>2</sub> <sup>¶</sup>	92.51±2.23	94.53±1.97	< 0.001
The respiratory rate (per minute)	30.89±4.89	20.05±4.51	<0.001
Body temperature (°C)	37.03±0.64	37.02±0.69	NS
Systolic blood pressure (mmHg)	126.51±23.51	127.68±18.84	NS
Diastolic blood pressure (mmHg)	67.13±12.07	71.48±10.3	0.01
Heart rate (per minute)	85.95±16.39	84±14.14	NS
Neutrophil count	7.3±4.54	5.13±2.57	<0.001
Lymphocyte count	0.88±0.71	1.23±0.57	<0.001
Platelet count	214.15±103.58	249.59±107.01	0.01
Htc (%)	36.82±5.08	37.43±4.61	NS
Glucose (mg/dL)	165.92±74.42	150.94±68.2	NS
Urea (mg/dL)	66.74±38.61	38.88±25.27	<0.001
Creatinine (mg/dL)	1.37±1.45	0.95±0.82	0.001
AST (U/L)	51.33±26.61	42.19±29.22	0.02
ALT (IU/L)	39.05±28.57	41.87±39.28	NS
LDH (U/L)	497.80±232.85	327.85±161.75	<0.001
Sodium (mmol/L)	136.38±5.44	137.13±3.76	NS
Potassium(mmol/L)	4.23±0.6	4.16±0.5	NS
Magnesium (mg/dL)	2.01±0.32	2.01±0.28	NS
Calcium (mg/dL)	8.34±0.64	8.79±0.64	< 0.001
C-reactive protein (mg/L)	152.01±76.68	96.86±73.46	< 0.001
Procalcitonin (ng/mL)	1.04±3.31	1.03±10.70	NS
Albumin (g/dL)	32.42±5.27	36.28±5.32	<0.001
Ferritin (mcg/L)	816.03±754.84	431.66±472.61	<0.001
Troponin I (ng/mL)	67.22±245.2	14.62±58.08	<0.001
D-dimer (mcg FEU/mL)	1.09±1.11	0.77±1.17	0.04
Fibrinogen (mg/dL)	555.45±156.37	490.32±117.62	<0.001
Free T3 (pg/mL)	2.24±0.50	2.80±0.63	<0.001
Free T4 (ng/dL)	1.18±0.44	1.13±0.31	NS
TSH (µIU/mL)	1.18±2.15	1.65±2.64	<0.001
Thorax CT			<0.001
Mild involvement	3 (5.5%)	189 (26%)	
Moderate involvement	13 (23.6%)	339 (46.7%)	
Severe involvement	39 (70.9%)	198 (27.3%)	
Disease status			< 0.001
Moderate	2 (3.6%)	358 (49.3%)	
Severe	53 (96.4%)	368 (50.7%)	
The duration of hospitalization (day)	13.85±8.89	11.40±6.64	0.01
¶: Under oxygen support; median, ¶¶: COPD: Chronic obstru	ctive pulmonary disease, CT: Computed tomo	graphy, F: Female, M: Male, AST: Aspartate tran	saminase, ALT: Alanine

¶: Under oxygen support; median, ¶¶: COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, CI: Computed tomography, F: Female, M: Male, ASI: Aspartate transaminase, ALI: Alanine transaminase, LDH: Lactate dehydrogenase

in deceased patients than in discharged patients within the reference range. No significant difference in free T4 (fT4) value was found between the groups. TSH and fT3 distributions are shown in Figure 1, 2.

The univariate regression analysis demonstrated that gender, age, prior coronary artery disease, arterial hypertension diabetes mellitus, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, albumin, CRP, fibrinogen, procalcitonin, troponin I, d-dimer, and fT3 were significantly associated with mortality. Cox multivariate regression analysis showed that fT3 was an independent risk factor for mortality (Table 2).

Among 781 patients with COVID-19 pneumonia, 154 (19.7%) were diagnosed with NTI. Only a small number of patients 16 (2%) had TSH levels above the reference value, 13 (1.6%) patients were subclinical with high TSH and normal fT4, 3 (0.4%) patients showed overt hypothyroidism



Figure 1. Deceased patients show significantly lower fT3 levels than the discharged ( $2.24\pm0.50$  vs.  $2.80\pm0.63$  pg mL, p=0.001)

with low fT4 and high TSH. In addition to that there were 99 (12.7%) patients whose TSH levels were below the reference value, 25 (3.2%) patients were subclinical with a low TSH and normal fT4, and 74 (9.5%) showed overt thyrotoxicosis with low TSH and high fT4.

Patients with elevated TSH were observed to be younger and had better clinical status with a lower mortality rate compared with the suppressed TSH and NTI patients. Patients with suppressed TSH levels had an average age of 65 years and had severe clinical status requiring ICU support with a mortality rate of 17.2%. Similar to those in the suppressed TSH patients, average age, clinical status, and mortality rate were higher in NTI patients. Among the 154 (22 deceased/132 discharged) NTI patients, 67 (43.5%) were moderate and 87 (56.5%) were severe, with a mortality rate of 14.3% (Table 3).



**Figure 2.** Deceased patients show significantly lower TSH levels than the discharged ( $1.18\pm2.15$  vs.  $1.65\pm2.64$  µIU mL, p=0.001) TSH: Thyroid stimulating hormone

Table 2. Univariate log-rank and n	nultivariate Cox regression ana	lysis of the risk factors associated	with mortality in patients with COVID-19
------------------------------------	---------------------------------	--------------------------------------	--

Variable	Univariate			Multivariate		
	HR	95% CI	р	HR	95% CI	р
Age	1.044	1.022-1.066	<0.001	1.027	0.999-1.057	0.058
Gender	0.911	0.529-1.567	0.736			
Arterial hypertension	2.043	1.139-3.667	0.017	1.159	0.501-2.683	0.730
Diabetes mellitus	1.283	0.753-2.186	0.360			
Prior coronary artery disease	1.897	1.055-3.412	0.032	1.349	0.618-2.944	0.451
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	0.797	0.193-3.289	0.754			
C-reactive protein	1.003	1.001-1.006	0.008	0.998	0.993-1.002	0.341
Procalcitonin	1.001	0.976-1.027	0.911			
Albumin	0.924	0.874-0.977	0.006	0.936	0.874-1.001	0.055
Troponin I	1.001	0.999-1.002	0.260			
D-dimer	0.962	0.814-1.136	0.645			
Fibrinogen	1.002	1.000-1.004	0.015	1.002	0.999-1.004	0.135
Free T3	0.212	0.115-0.390	<0.001	0.397	0.201-0.793	0.008
COVID-19: Coronavirus disease-2019 HP: Hazard ratio CI: Confidence interval						

Table 5. Thyrold function abnormanities among an patients						
	Elevated TSH, µIU/mL >5.6, (n=16)	Supressed TSH, µIU/mL <0,374, (n=99)	NTI TSH, μIU/mL <5.6 and (n=154)			
Subclinical/overt	13 (1.6%)/3 (0.4%)	25 (3.2%)/74 (9.5%)	154 (19.7%)			
FT4, ng/dL (0.61-1.12)			(FT4 <1.12)			
Age	60.5±4.02 (20-85)	64.55±14.73 (37-96)	66.27±15.4 (27-103)			
Sex						
Female	10 (62.5%)	41 (41.4%)	83 (53.9%)			
Male	6 (37.5%)	58 (58.6%)	71 (46.1%)			
The duration of hospitalization (day)	12.69±1.08	14.42±9.72	12.28±7.65			
Disease severity						
Moderate	8 (50%)	23 (23.2%)	67 (43.5%)			
Severe	8 (50%)	76 (76.8%)	87 (56.5%)			
Mortality	1 (6.3%)	17 (17.2%)	22 (14.3%)			
NTE Nonthyroidal illness sundrama. TSU: Thyroid stimulating harmona						

# Table 3. Thyroid function abnormalities among all patients

NTI: Nonthyroidal illness syndrome, TSH: Thyroid stimulating hormone

Among all deceased patients, one had elevated TSH and 17 had suppressed TSH. Eleven of the suppressed TSH patients showed overt thyrotoxicosis. Moreover, among the deceased patients 22 suffered from NTI.

## Discussion

There are few studies in the literature focusing on the evaluation of thyroid function or thyroid pathology on COVID-19. In addition to their scarcity, the results reported in these studies show a certain sense of ambiguity, which may be attributed to thyrotoxicosis or NTI. Evidence shows that there are various effects of SARS-CoV-2 on the thyroid system (11,15).

In our study, we examined the acute impacts of COVID-19 on thyroid function in the largest cohort of patients. Individuals with suppressed TSH levels had severe clinical status and high mortality. More than half of the overt thyrotoxicosis patients having lowered TSH levels and ICU support had severe clinical status with a mortality rate of 17.2%. The mortality rate of NTI patients was 14.3%.

Identification of the thyroid state is important because thyrotoxicosis is believed to arise from several different conditions. Also, tests such as thyroid autoantibodies, ultrasonography, or scintigraphy could not be applied to our patients, most of whom were in severe status due to pandemic conditions.

Several studies reported lower levels of TSH and fT3 within the reference range in patients with COVID-19 (14,15,20-23). Only Chen et al. (20) reported that thyroid function did not predict SARS-CoV-2 infection or progression leading to respiratory failure. Other studies also concluded that thyroid dysfunctions were correlated with COVID-19 severity. They demonstrated the link between thyroid dysfunction and prognosis as they suggested that thyroid dysfunction was associated with a higher mortality and a prolonged hospitalization in individuals with SARS CoV-2 (14,21-24).

Chen et al. (21) in a retrospective study found lower T3 and TSH levels in 18% of the patients, together with a correlation to severe disease. In

another study, Lania et al. (13) similarly identified overt thyrotoxicosis in 10.8% of their cohort of 287 individuals with SARS-CoV-2 who were managed without ICU, although they measured thyroid hormones in only 25% of their patients. Similarly, we found lower TSH and fT3 levels in 12.7% of the patients, with a positive correlation to the severity of COVID-19 infection. Similar to our results, a further study by Gao et al. (23) showed that fT3 levels at baseline (but not fT4 or TSH) acted as independent predictors of mortality in their cohort of patients. We observed a decrease in both fT3 and TSH levels, which were positively related to mortality in a larger group of patients. Additionally, fT3 and TSH levels in deceased patients were significantly lower than those in discharged patients.

On the other hand, current observational research by Khoo et al. (25) provided the acute effects of COVID-19 on thyroid function in the largest known cohort of patients so far. Their results showed that a major group of patients were euthyroid, while only a small group was subclinical hypothyroid (5.1%) or overt hypothyroid (0.6%). Eight patients were suspected of secondary hypothyroidism (2.4%). Neither subclinical nor overt thyrotoxicosis was observed in the diagnosis of their patients. The authors determined that in their cohort there was no evidence of a COVID-19-associated overt thyroid dysfunction, but their results were more indicative of a NTI syndrome (25).

Recently, data obtained from case reports and small clinical studies indicate that NTI is characterized by a reduction in T3 levels associated with adverse conditions, which may lead to mortality, especially in severe COVID-19 patients (16,26-28).

We tried to demonstrate the relationship between mortality and thyroid function, which implied its prognostic significance. We also studied the relationship between the duration of hospitalization and death rates in a large study group of COVID-19 individuals with non-mild status and having no prior thyroid disease. As a result, thyroid dysfunction was observed in approximately 15% of the patients and was associated with severe clinical condition. In addition, the fT3 level was suggested to be an independent prognostic indicator of mortality. As shown in some previous studies, these findings indicate an association of COVID-19 and thyroid with destructive or autoimmune mechanisms.

COVID-19 disease may have a direct effect on thyroid function. Low normal FT3 and low normal TSH levels may be associated with systemic inflammation and bearing a prognostic significance associated with disease state and mortality. These findings may also be indicative of NTI, which is a probable reason for the changes in thyroid function. A minor decrease in TSH with normal fT4 levels with low-normal fT3 levels was observed in NTI patients. As against the widely accepted thyrotoxicosis argument, this fact may be attributed to an alteration in thyroid hormone metabolism and/or pituitary responsiveness.

In our study, the relationship between mortality and thyroid function, especially around 15% overt thyroid dysfunction and 20% NTI, and its prognostic significance was demonstrated. We showed that fT3 was an independent risk factor for mortality. Our results show the suggestibility of thyroid function tests to be considered, at least in severe patients, even if not in all cases. On the other hand, further studies are needed to investigate the long-term effects of SARS-CoV-2 on thyroid function.

#### **Study Limitations**

The fundamental limitations of our study are its retrospective character and its unbalanced female dominance over male subjects (16/781) having overt or subclinical hypothyroidism. Because tests such as thyroid autoantibodies, ultrasonography or scintigraphy could not be performed due to pandemic conditions, we could not study whether patients had chronic thyroiditis, such as Hashimoto's. Furthermore, severe patients had various comorbidities and were also under a commonly prescribed medication. This might have caused some drug interactions as an effect of displacement of the thyroid hormone from the binding proteins such as furosemide, metformin, and salicylates (29).

Thyroid hormones can also alter dynamically with the advance or resolution of the underlying primary disorder. Finally, the potential role of thyroid hormones in COVID-19 needs to be investigated further, although the cost-effectiveness and diagnostic value of serum TSH measurement in hospitalized patients are still controversial (30).

#### Conclusion

In our study, the relationship between mortality and thyroid function was investigated in COVID-19 patients. Our results suggest that thyroid function tests, especially in severe patients, may have prognostic significance because fT3 is an independent risk factor for mortality. The presence of suppressed TSH in an average of 10-15% of the patients supports the triggering of possible destructive and autoimmune mechanisms and/or pituitary responsiveness. NTI is an independent factor that may influence the changes in thyroid function leading to a severity in patients with COVID-19 pneumonia. Moreover, the presence of suppressed TSH levels and overt thyrotoxicosis in 17 of 55 patients who died indicate the importance of evaluating thyroid functions as etiologic factors in severely ill patients.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors wish to thank Prof. Dr. Ahmet Ademoğlu and Biomedical Engineering Institute of Boğaziçi University for his help with statistical analyses and interpretation of data. **Ethics Committee Approval:** The Medical Research Ethics Committee of the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital accepted the research (approval number: 2021/127, date: 15.03.2021). We are dedicated to uphold the Declaration of Helsinki and safeguarding patients' privacy.

Informed Consent: All patients provided written informed consent.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - M.B.; Concept - M.B.; Design - M.B.; Data Collection or Processing - M.B., I.K.A.; Analysis or Interpretation - M.B., I.K.A.; Literature Search - M.B., I.K.A.; Writing - M.B.

Conflict of Interest: No conflicts of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors received no financial support for the research and/or authorship of this article.

- World Health Organization. Geneva (Switzerland): World Health Organization; 2003. Summary of probable SARS cases with onset of illness from 1 November 2002 to 31 July 2003 [Internet] Dec [cited 2020 Apr 1]. Available from: https:// www.who.int/csr/sars/country/table2004\_04\_21/en/
- 2. Asselah T, Durantel D, Pasmant E, Lau G, Schinazi RF. COVID-19: Discovery, diagnostics and drug development. J Hepatol 2021; 74: 168-84.
- 3. Gu J, Gong E, Zhang B, Zheng J, Gao Z, Zhong Y, et al. Multiple organ infection and the pathogenesis of SARS. J Exp Med 2005; 202: 415-24.
- 4. Wei L, Sun S, Xu CH, Zhang J, Xu Y, Zhu H, et al. Pathology of the thyroid in severe acute respiratory syndrome. Hum Pathol 2007; 38: 95-102.
- Wei L, Sun S, Zhang J, Zhu H, Xu Y, Ma Q, et al. Endocrine cells of the adenohypophysis in severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS). Biochem Cell Biol 2010; 88: 723-30.
- Yao XH, Li TY, He ZC, Ping YF, Liu HW, Yu SC, et al. A pathological report of three COVID-19 cases by minimal invasive autopsies. Zhonghua Bing Li Xue Za Zhi 2020; 49: 411-7.
- Leow MKS, Kwek DSK, Ng AWK, Ong KC, Kaw GJL, Lee LSU. Hypocortisolism in survivors of severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS). Clin Endocrinol 2005; 63: 197-202.
- Hoffmann M, Kleine-Weber H, Schroeder S, Krüger N, Herrler T, Erichsen S, et al. SARS-CoV-2 Cell Entry Depends on ACE2 and TMPRSS2 and Is Blocked by a Clinically Proven Protease Inhibitor. Cell 2020; 181: 271-80.
- Ziegler CGK, Allon SJ, Nyquist SK, Mbano IM, Miao VN, Tzouanas CN, et al. SARS-CoV-2 Receptor ACE2 Is an Interferon-Stimulated Gene in Human Airway Epithelial Cells and Is Detected in Specific Cell Subsets across Tissues. Cell 2020; 181: 1016-35.
- 10. Li MY, Li L, Zhang Y, Wang XS. Expression of the SARS-CoV-2 cell receptor gene ACE2 in a wide variety of human tissues. Infect Dis Poverty 2020; 9: 45.
- 11. Pal R, Banerjee M. COVID-19 and the endocrine system: exploring the unexplored. J Endocrinol Invest 2020; 43: 1027-31.
- Garg MK, Gopalakrishnan M, Yadav P, Misra S. Endocrine Involvement in COVID-19: Mechanisms, Clinical Features, and Implications for Care. Indian J Endocrinol Metab 2020; 24: 381-6.
- Lania A, Sandri MT, Cellini M, Mirani M, Lavezzi E, Mazziotti G. Thyrotoxicosis in patients with COVID-19: the THYRCOV study. Eur J Endocrinol 2020; 183: 381-7.
- Muller I, Cannavaro D, Dazzi D, Covelli D, Mantovani G, Muscatello A, et al. SARS-CoV-2-related atypical thyroiditis. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2020; 8: 739-41.

- Khoo B, Tan T, Clarke SA, Mills EG, Patel B, Modi M, et al. Thyroid Function Before, During, and After COVID-19. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2021; 106: e803-11.
- 16. Lee S, Farwell AP. Euthyroid Sick Syndrome. Compr Physiol 2016; 6: 1071-80.
- 17. Yang R, Li X, Liu H, Zhen Y, Zhang X, Xiong Q, et al. Chest CT Severity Score: An Imaging Tool for Assessing Severe COVID-19. Radiol Cardiothorac Imaging 2020; 2: e200047.
- Diagnosis and Treatment Protocol for Novel Coronavirus Pneumonia (Trial Version 7). Chin Med J (Engl) 2020; 133: 1087-95.
- Republic of Turkey Ministry of Health. Covid-19 (SARS-CoV-2 Infection) Guide. Available @:covid-19rehberieriskinhastatedavisipdf.pdf (saglik.gov.tr), (Accessed 20/07/2020.)
- Chen T, Wu D, Chen H, Yan W, Yang D, Chen G, et al. Clinical characteristics of 113 deceased patients with coronavirus disease 2019: retrospective study. BMJ 2020; 368: m1091. Erratum in: BMJ 2020; 368: m1295.
- 21. Chen M, Zhou W, Xu W. Thyroid Function Analysis in 50 Patients with COVID-19: A Retrospective Study. Thyroid 2021; 31: 8-11.
- 22. Lui DTW, Lee CH, Chow WS, Lee ACH, Tam AR, Fong CHY, et al. Thyroid Dysfunction in Relation to Immune Profile, Disease Status, and Outcome in 191 Patients with COVID-19. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2021; 106: e926-35.
- 23. Gao W, Guo W, Guo Y, Shi M, Dong G, Wang G, et al. Thyroid hormone concentrations in severely or critically ill patients with COVID-19. J Endocrinol Invest 2021; 44: 1031-40.

- 24. Zhang Y, Lin F, Tu W, Zhang J, Choudhry AA, Ahmed O, et al. Thyroid dysfunction may be associated with poor outcomes in patients with COVID-19. Mol Cell Endocrinol 2021; 521: 111097.
- Khoo B, Tan T, Clarke SA, Mills EG, Patel B, Modi M, et al. Thyroid Function Before, During, and After COVID-19. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2021; 106:e803-11.
- Schwarz Y, Percik R, Oberman B, Yaffe D, Zimlichman E, Tirosh A. Sick Euthyroid Syndrome on Presentation of Patients With COVID-19: A Potential Marker for Disease Severity. Endocr Pract 2021; 27: 101-9.
- Laurino A, Gencarelli M, Buci L, Raimondi L. Commentary: Euthyroid Sick Syndrome in Patients With COVID-19. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) 2021; 12: 633097.
- Sen K, Sinha A, Sen S, Chakraborty S, Alam MS. Thyroid Function Test in COVID-19 Patients: A Cross-Sectional Study in a Tertiary Care Hospital. Indian J Endocrinol Metab 2020; 24: 532-6.
- Cannarella R, Condorelli RA, Barbagallo F, Aversa A, Calogero AE, La Vignera S. TSH lowering effects of metformin: a possible mechanism of action. J Endocrinol Invest 2021; 44: 1547-50.
- 30. Bashkin A, Yaakobi E, Nodelman M, Ronen O. Is routine measurement of TSH in hospitalized patients necessary? Endocr Connect 2018; 7: 567-72.

# Results of 78 Patients with Idiopathic Granulomatous Mastitis Who Received Peroral Steroid Therapy: Our Clinical Experience

# Fatih Dal. Hasan Ökmen

University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

Introduction: For approximately half a century, synthetic steroids have been the most commonly used medical treatment for idiopathic granulomatous mastitis (IGM). We present the outcomes of patients who experienced relapse after systemic peroral steroid treatment (SPST) and achieved remission.

Methods: This study included a total of 78 patients who were diagnosed with IGM and started on SPST from 2010 to 2020.

Results: The mean age of the patients included in the study was 33.4±6.8 years (minimum-maximum: 19.0-53.0 years) and 94.9% of all patients were premenopausal. After the clinical pathological diagnosis, while complete remission was achieved in 46.2% of the patients receiving SPST at the first session, 53.8% showed resistance to therapy and/or had a relapse. In the group of patients who experienced relapse, the rate of bilateral disease, abscess drainage, and secondary side effects of SPST were significantly higher (p<0.05). Of the patients who showed resistance to treatment and/or experienced relapse, 39.7% (31 of 78) achieved remission after a combination of medical treatments and 14.1% (11 of 78) achieved remission after a combination of medical and surgical treatments.

Conclusion: In patients with clinical-radiological presentation of abscess and/or bilateral disease before treatment, the disease tends to have an aggressive course and the frequency of secondary side effects of SPST is higher. These patients should be informed about the risk of relapse, side effects, and combined treatments, and they should be followed up more closely.

Keywords: Breast, idiopathic granulomatous mastitis, steroid, recurrence, risk factor

# Introduction

Idiopathic granulomatous mastitis (IGM) is a rare benign disease of the breast. IGM was first defined by Kessler Wolloch in 1972 (1-4). Although the annual prevalence of IGM in the literature is reported to be 2.4 per 100,000 women aged between 20 and 40 years of age, there are large case series reported worldwide, mostly from Eurasian countries (1,3,5).

IGM is diagnosed by ruling out a specific etiology through clinical and pathological means. In terms of differential diagnosis, it can be confused with breast cancers, as well as pyogenic and specific granulomatous mastitis of the breast [infectious specific granulomatous mastitis (such as breast tuberculosis and bacterial, fungal, and parasitic granulomatous mastitis) and non-infectious specific granulomatous mastitis (such as breast sarcoidosis, Wegener's granulomatosis, giant cell arteritis, foreign body, ductal ectasia, fat necrosis, and sclerosing lymphogranulomatous mastitis)] (1-4,6-8).

There are many hypotheses regarding the pathophysiology of the disease. These are the secretion theory, the autoimmune theory, and the geographic or ethnic hypothesis, respectively. Therefore, although

a definitive relationship cannot be established, autoimmune diseases, hyperprolactinemia, hormonal imbalances, oral contraceptive (OCP) use, trauma, local irritants, lactation, parity, type 2 diabetes mellitus, smoking, ductal ectasia, and antipsychotic drug use are suggested as predisposing risk factors in etiopathogenesis (2,3,6-12).

Patients diagnosed with IGM based on clinical and pathological findings can be managed with various treatment options, including the watchand-wait approach and the use of steroids, methotrexate (MTX), azathioprine, bromocriptine, colchicine, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), surgical approaches (partial or total mastectomy), and/ or combination therapies (2,3,6-10,13-16). Despite the availability of different treatment methods, steroids are currently the most commonly used treatment method for IGM (13-15). In clinical practice, the most commonly used steroid preparations are prednisone, prednisolone, and methylprednisolone, each with varying levels of potency. According to the literature, the equivalent doses of these medications are 20 mg of hydrocortisone, 5 mg of prednisone, 5 mg of prednisolone, and 4 mg of methylprednisolone. The daily doses of prednisone are classified into low dose (<7.5 mg/day), medium dose (7.5-30 mg/day), high dose (30-



Address for Correspondence: Fatih Dal MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 507 816 90 65 E-mail: fatihdal07@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-9768-8125

Received: 13.06.2023 Accepted: 26.07.2023

Cite this article as: Dal F, Ökmen H. Results of 78 Patients with Idiopathic Granulomatous Mastitis Who Received Peroral Steroid Therapy: Our Clinical Experience. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 279-85.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.


100 mg/day), very high dose (>100 mg/day) and pulse therapy (≥250 mg/ day) in clinical practice (17,18).

According to the literature, recurrence rates of the disease vary between 0% and 100%, depending on different clinical manifestations and treatment methods reported in various studies (3,6-10,13,19,20). Our aim is to present the outcomes of patients who experienced relapse after SPST between 2010 and 2020 and achieved remission.

### Methods

This study was conducted in line with the ethical standards defined by the Institutional Research Committee and the 1964 Helsinki Declaration. Ethics committee approval for the study was obtained from the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital Local Ethics Committee (approval number: 116, date: 12.05.2023).

**Patient selection:** We retrospectively reviewed the data of patients aged 18 years and older (n=84) whose IGM diagnosis was confirmed based on histopathological and microbiological findings and who gave consent to SPST in our clinic between 2010 and 2020. The study included patients (n=78) who received at least one course of SPST and had at least one follow-up visit after completion of treatment. Patients (n=6) who were non-compliant with treatment were excluded from the study.

**Diagnosis, treatment, follow-up, and data collection:** Before treatment, we reviewed the medical records of the patients to collect information on their coexisting systemic diseases, demographic data, physical examination findings, viral hepatitis, brucellosis (Rose Bengal plaque agglutination test), antinuclear antibodies, anti-ds DNA, hyperprolactinemia, rheumatoid factor, non-specific acute phase reactants, hemogram index parameters (HIP), and basic biochemical tests. Radiological assessments were performed to evaluate sarcoidosis and exposure to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*, including chest X-rays. Breast ultrasound and/or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) were used to assess the extent of the disease, and mammography results were reviewed for patients over the age of 40 (1-3,6,11,12,21).

The patients' tissue biopsies (tru-cut or abscess wall); were examined for the presence of non-caseating granulomas, along with lymphocytes, plasma cells, and epithelioid histiocytes that were rarely accompanied by eosinophils in and around the lobules, as well as Langhans giant cells. The presence of microorganisms (by gram staining for bacteria, periodic acid-Schiff staining for fungi, Erlich-Ziehl-Neelsen staining/polymerase chain reaction for tuberculosis) and the absence of a specific etiology were also checked. Additionally, microbial negativity was recorded by culturing and microscopically examining tissue biopsies for fungal, parasitic, and bacterial infections (1-4,6,14).

Patients with acute mastitis symptoms were treated with empirical antibiotic therapy and NSAIDs for 10-15 days until laboratory results were obtained. Those with abscesses received drainage either percutaneously or through an incision. Patients who were confirmed to have IGM after histopathological and microbiological evaluations and gave consent for SPST were started on medium-/high-dose prednisolone (0.5-1 mg/kg/ day). The drug dose was gradually reduced after treatment. To prevent the side effects of steroids during treatment, patients were advised to take calcium and vitamin D supplements, proton pump inhibitors, and

restrict their intake of salt and carbohydrates (2,3,6,15,17,18). After treatment, the complete disappearance of the mass, inflammation, fistula, and skin lesions in the breast and the absence of disease recurrence were defined as remission. During treatment, the persistence of the disease or its recurrence after treatment was considered a relapse. In addition, the development of IGM in the contralateral breast after treatment was considered a relapse.

The patients who experienced relapse were offered treatment options including a second round of SPST, SPST + MTX, watch and wait, and surgical treatment. Once they gave their consent, the treatment of choice was initiated. MTX treatment was initiated after a short course (3 weeks) of SPST. The patients received a divided dose of 15 mg/week for 6 months. During the treatment, patients were advised to follow a lowcarbohydrate and low-salt diet to minimize the side effects of steroids and MTX. Additionally, they were started on calcium, vitamin D, PP, and folic acid to protect against adverse effects. Furthermore, due to the toxic side effects of MTX, hemogram and biochemistry tests were performed every two months to check patients' well-being. In the watch-and-wait method, the patients were followed up using empirical antibiotherapy, NSAIDs, and drainage (percutaneous or incisional) in case of mastitis and/or breast abscess. Our surgical treatment recommendation was either partial or total mastectomy with sound surgical margins based on the extent of the disease (2,3,6-10,13-18).

**Study design:** The patients' HIP, demographic characteristics, and pre-and post-treatment options were recorded. The examination findings were recorded according to the initial presentation side, and the measurement of lesion sizes was performed based on the largest inflamed tumor after clinical and radiological evaluation. After the first session of SPST, patients were grouped based on those who achieved remission and those who were resistant to treatment and/or experienced relapse and were then compared.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

We used descriptive statistics of the mean, standard deviation, median, minimum, maximum, frequency, and ratio. The Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to measure the distribution of the variables. The independent sample t-test and the Mann-Whitney U test were employed in the analysis of quantitative independent data. Quantitative independent data were analyzed using the chi-square test, but when the conditions for the chi-square test were not met, we used the Fisher's exact test. The SPSS 28.0 program was used for the analyses.

## Results

The mean age of the patients included in the study was  $33.4\pm6.8$  years (minimum-maximum: 19.0-53.0 years) and 94.9% of all patients were in premenopause. In patients' medical history, 17.9% reported smoking, 14.1% had a history of OCP use, and 92.3% had at least one pregnancy and lactation history. The prevalence of accompanying chronic diseases was 15.4%, with a distribution of 7.7% autoimmune diseases [Hashimoto's thyroiditis (n=4), rheumatoid arthritis (n=2)], 3.8% hypertension (n=3), and 3.8% other disorders [chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (n=1), migraine (n=1), and anemia (n=1)]. In our study group, 55.1% of the cases had IGM originating from the left breast.

The most common symptom and finding was a breast mass with an average size of 5.9±2.6 cm. The distribution of other symptoms and findings was as follows: 98.7% inflammation, 79.5% abscess, 70.5% fistula, and 16.7% nipple retraction. Physical examination findings were evaluated radiologically using US in 100% of cases, MRI in 69.2%, and MG in 11.5% of patients over the age of 40 (Table 1).

Tissue biopsies for histopathological and microbiological diagnosis were obtained from the abscess wall through a mini-incision in 16.7% of cases

		MinMax.	Median	Mean $\pm$ SD -%(n)/%(n)
Age		19.0-53.0	32.5	33.4±6.8
Menopause status	Premenopause/ postmenopause			94.9 (74)/5.1 (4)
History of giving birth and breastfeeding	+/-			92.3 (72)/6.4 (5)
Smoking	+/-			17.9 (14)/80.8 (63)
Oral contraceptive	+/-			14.1 (11)/85.9 (67)
Chronic disease	+/-			15.4 (12)/84.6 (74)
	Autoimmune disease			7.7 (6)
	Hypertension			3.8 (3)
	Other diseases			3.8 (3)
Side	Right/left/bilateral			37.2 (29)/55.1 (43)/7.7 (6)
Mass size (cm)		1.5-15.0	5.9	5.9±2.6
Mass	+/-			100 (100)/0 (0)
Inflammation	+/-			98.7 (77)/1.3 (1)
Fistula	+/-			70.5 (55)/29.5 (23)
Nipple retraction	+/-			16.7 (13)/83.3 (65)
Abscess drainage	+/-			79.5 (62)/20.5 (16)
Tissue diagnosis	Abscess wall/tru-cut			16.7 (13)/83.3 (65)
Radiological imaging	US/MRI/MG			100 (78)/69.2 (54)/11.5 (9)
WBC (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)		4.0-20.0	8.8	8.9±2.8
Neutrophil (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)		2.2-18.1	5.8	6.1±2.7
Lymphocyte (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)		0.8-3.5	2.0	2.1±0.7
Monocyte (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)		0.04-1.08	0.53	0.55±0.21
Basophil (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)		0.01-0.4	0.03	0.04±0.07
Platelets (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)		168.0-595.0	302.5	313.0±80.0
NLR		1.19-17.85	2.79	3.48±2.74
PLR		67.6-461.9	146.9	169.1±75.7
LMR		1.3-21.0	3.8	4.3±2.6
LBR		3.9-314.8	82.2	91.7±55.6
CRP (mg/dL)		0.0-78.9	0.8	4.6±12.3
Sedimentation (mm/h)		7.0-106.0	33.0	41.3±25.2
Prednisolone dosage (mg/day)		20.0-90.0	60.0	55.9±17.8
Initial prednisolone time (month)		0.7-2.0	1.0	1.1±0.3
Prednisolone discontinuation time (month)		0.7-4.3	1.4	1.5±0.8
Total prednisolone treatment time (month)		1.4-5.3	2.5	2.6±0.9
Follow-up time (month)		0.5-124.3	60.6	60.5±29.0
Prednisolone side effects	+/-			60.3 (47)/39.7 (31)
	Edema			42.3 (33)
	Hirsutism			6.4 (5)
	Buffalo humb			1.3 (1)
	Arthralgia			7.7 (6)
	Menstrual irregularity			2.6 (2)
Remission/recurrence				46.2 (36)/53.8 (42)

WBC: White blood cells (x10<sup>9</sup>/L), NLR: Neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio, PLR: Platelet to lymphocyte ratio, LMR: Lymphocyte to monocyte ratio, LBR: Lymphocyte to basophil ratio, CRP (mg/ dL): C-reactive protein, US: Ultrasonography, MRI: Magnetic resonance imaging, MG: Mammography, Min.: Minimum, Max.: Maximum, SD: Standard deviation

and by tru-cut biopsy in 83.3% of cases. Seventy-seven patients (98.7%) with symptoms of acute mastitis were started on empiric antibiotic therapy and NSAIDs for 10-15 days until their sterility was confirmed by culture and microbiological tests. Sixty-two patients (79.5%) requiring drainage underwent abscess drainage [percutaneous (n=49), mini-incision (n=13)] (Table 1).

For patients in whom no descriptive etiology was found in the tissue samples obtained, oral prednisolone was started at an average dose of  $55.9\pm17.8$  mg/day for  $1.1\pm0.3$  months in the first session. SPST was gradually discontinued over an average of  $1.5\pm0.8$  months. During the treatment, 60.3% of the patients experienced side effects related to the use of steroids. The distribution of side effects was as follows: 42.3% edema, 7.7% arthralgia, 6.4% hirsutism, 2.6% menstrual irregularity, and 1.3% buffalo hump (Table 1).

After clinical and pathological diagnosis, remission was achieved in 46.2% of patients after the first session of treatment, 83.3% after the

second session, and 100% after the third session. Partial mastectomy was performed in 14.1% of patients. After the first session of SPST treatment, the rate of bilateral disease, abscess, and secondary side effects due to steroid treatment were significantly higher (p<0.05) in the group (53.8%) who were resistant to treatment and/or had a relapse following treatment. There was no significant difference (p>0.05) between the patients regarding non-specific acute phase reactants and HIP. Of the patients who showed resistance to treatment and/or experienced relapse, 39.7% (31 of 78) achieved remission after a combination of medical treatments and 14.1% (11 of 78) achieved remission after a combination of medical and surgical treatments (Table 2-4).

## Discussion

Although it has been reported in the literature that IGM can occur in all age groups, including children and the elderly (from 11 to 83 years of age), it most commonly presents with a unilateral or bilateral mass in women of reproductive age. In addition to the mass, inflammation,

Table 2. Comparison of	clinical data and blood	tests betw	een groups before the firs	t session pe	roral steroid treatments	
		Remission		Recurrence		
		Median	Mean ± SD -%(n)/%(n)	Median	Mean ± SD -%(n)/%(n)	þ
Age		32.5	33.0±6.5	32.5	33.7±7.1	0.623 <sup>t</sup>
Menopause status	Premenopause/ postmenopause		94.4 (34)/5.6 (2)		95.2 (40)/4.8 (2)	1.000 <sup>x2</sup>
Birth history and breastfeeding	+/-		97.2 (35)/2.8 (1)		88.1 (37)/9.5% (4)	0.215 <sup>x2</sup>
Smoking	+/-		19.4 (7)/80.6 (29)		16.7 (7)/81.0 (34)	0.788 <sup>x2</sup>
Oral contraceptive	+/-		19.4 (7)/80.6 (29)		9.5 (4)/90.5 (38)	0.209 <sup>x2</sup>
Chronic disease	+/-		16.7 (6)/83.3 (30)		14.3 (6)/85.7 (36)	0.771 <sup>x2</sup>
Side	Right/left/bilateral*		47.2 (17)/52.8 (19)/0 (0)		28.6 (12)/57.1 (24)/14.3 (6)	0.030 <sup>x2</sup>
Mass size (cm)		5.8	5.7±2.5	5.9	6.1±2.7	0.588 <sup>m</sup>
Mass	+/-		100 (36)/0 (0)		100 (42)/0 (0)	1.000 <sup>x2</sup>
İnflammation	+/-		97.2 (35)/2.8 (1)		100 (42)/0 (0)	0.462 <sup>x2</sup>
Fistula	+/-		66.7 (24)/33.3 (12)		73.8 (31)/26.2 (11)	0.490 <sup>x2</sup>
Nipple retraction	+/-		19.4 (7)/80.6 (29)		14.3 (6)/85.7 (36)	0.542 <sup>x2</sup>
Abscess drainage	+/-		61.1 (22)/38.9 (14)		95.2 (40)/4.8 (2)	0.000 <sup>x2</sup>
Tissue diagnosis	Abscess wall/tru-cut		11.1 (4)/88.9 (32)		21.4 (9)/78.6 (33)	
Radiological imaging	US/MRI/MG		100 (36)/72.2 (26)/13.9 (5)		100 (42)/66.7 (28)/9.5 (4)	
WBC (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)		8.2	8.9±2.7	9.1	8.9±2.9	0.819 <sup>m</sup>
Neutrophil (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)		5.3	6.0±2.6	6.3	6.2±2.8	0.772 <sup>m</sup>
Lymphocyte (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)		2.1	2.2±0.7	1.9	2.0±0.6	0.190 <sup>t</sup>
Monocyte (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)		0.53	0.54±0.22	0.53	0.56±0.2	0.612 <sup>t</sup>
Basophil (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)		0.03	0.04±0.07	0.02	0.04±0.07	0.238 <sup>m</sup>
Platelets (x10 <sup>9</sup> /L)		319.5	3192±72.4	282.5	308.2±85.9	0.259 <sup>m</sup>
NLR		2.7	3.3±3.0	2.8	3.6±2.6	0.383 <sup>m</sup>
PLR		146.9	163.4±77.9	150.0	173.4±74.7	0.527 <sup>m</sup>
LMR		4.2	4.9±3.4	3.6	3.9±1.7	0.099 <sup>m</sup>
LBR		77.3	96.0±69.5	85.0	88.5±42.8	0.694 <sup>m</sup>
CRP (mg/dL)		1.0	7.3±17.9	0.8	2.4±3.5	0.805 <sup>m</sup>
Sedimentation (mm/h)		27.0	34.3±22.1	39.8	46.3±26.5	0.083 <sup>t</sup>

Table 2. Comparison of clinical data and blood tests between groups before the first session peroral steroid treatments

<sup>1</sup>: T-test, m: Mann-Whitney U test, <sup>12</sup>: Chi-square (Fisher's test), WBC: White blood cells (x10<sup>9</sup>/L), NLR: Neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio, PLR: Platelet to lymphocyte ratio, LMR: Lymphocyte to monocyte ratio, LBR: Lymphocyte to basophil ratio, CRP (mg/dL): C-reactive protein, US: Ultrasonography, MRI: Magnetic resonance imaging, MG: Mammography

abscess, ulceration, fistula, nipple retraction, and erythema nodosum can accompany IGM (1-3,6,8,13,14,19,20). These symptoms can also present in breast cancers, pyogenic, and specific granulomatous mastitis (1-4,6-8). The initial radiological evaluation was performed using breast US. With US, the size of the mass, area of inflammation, abscess, sinus formation, and axillary lymphadenopathy can be evaluated in the breast. Additionally, US is a good guide for biopsy and a useful method for follow-up after percutaneous abscess drainage and treatment. In MG requested for screening malignancies in patients over the age of 40, there may be findings of thickening of the skin, distortion, asymmetry (focal/diffuse), and calcification. When the extent of the disease is not adequately assessed by MG and/or US, MRI can be used. However, although radiological methods are useful in the diagnosis of the disease, they cannot clearly distinguish malignancy. The diagnosis of the disease is made by excluding a descriptive etiology after a histopathological, microbiological, and clinical evaluation (1-4,6-10,13-16,19-21).

Our study is consistent with the literature, as the average age of the patients was  $33.4\pm6.8$  years years and 94.9% were premenopausal. The most common physical examination finding was a breast mass, and all patients were evaluated with breast US. Tissue biopsies for histopathological and microbiological examination were obtained using a tru-cut needle in 83.3% and from the abscess wall in 16.7% of the patients.

Although 60 years have passed since its first description, the pathophysiology of the disease remains unclear. While IGM is generally regarded as a self-limiting, slowly resolving, benign inflammatory disease in the literature, the management of recurrent and persistent symptoms is still controversial. There is no consensus on the treatment of IGM, where the aim is to achieve the fastest recovery and the lowest recurrence rate after clinical and pathological diagnosis (2,6,7,13,14,16). Prior to 1980, aggressive surgical treatment methods were dominant. However, during this period, the problem was the risk of recurrence due to inadequate partial mastectomy, and the problem was cosmetic dissatisfaction with extensive partial mastectomy. After 1980, with the introduction of immunosuppressive agents, surgical treatment was replaced by medical treatments, the watch-and-wait method, and/or their combinations. Among medical treatments, steroids are the most commonly used anti-inflammatory and immunosuppressive agents (3,6,7,13-16,21,22). In addition to their immunosuppressive effects, steroids also have effects on the hematopoietic, urinary, cardiovascular, and central nervous systems as well as on endocrinological and calcium, lipid, glucose, and protein metabolism (17,18). As a result of using moderate to high doses of systemic glucocorticoids orally, patients may experience side effects such as edema (weight gain), Cushing syndrome, hirsutism, diabetes, and osteoporosis at rates ranging from 0 to 81.3% (9,11,14,21-23). In our study, 60.3% of patients experienced side effects, with edema being the most common affecting 42.3% of patients.

• •				0 1		
		Remission		Recurrence		n
		Median	Mean $\pm$ SD -%(n)/%(n)	Median	Mean $\pm$ SD -%(n)/%(n)	h
Prednisolone dosage (mg/day)		50.0	52.8±16.1	60.0	58.6±18.9	0.150 <sup>m</sup>
Initial prednisolone time (month)		1.0	1.1±0.3	1.0	1.1±0.4	0.875 <sup>m</sup>
Prednisolone discontinuation time (month)		1.4	1.5±0.7	1.3	1.6±0.8	0.417 <sup>m</sup>
Total prednisolone treatment time (month)		2.3	2.5±0.9	2.7	2.6±0.9	0.640 <sup>m</sup>
Follow-up time (month)		59.7	58.2±32.2	61.5	62.4±26.0	0.523 <sup>t</sup>
Prednisolone side effects	+/-		47.2 (17)/52.8 (19)		71.4 (30)/28.6 (12)	0.029 <sup>x2</sup>

t: T-test, m: Mann-Whitney U test, x2: Chi-square (Fisher's test).

## Table 4. After histopathological and microbiological diagnosis, 1st session, 2nd session, 3rd session treatment distribution

	Treatment		Medical/surgical	Recurrence	Remission	Total remission
			% (n)/% (n)	% (n)	%(n)	% (n)
After clinicalopathological diagnosis	1 <sup>st</sup>	Р	100 (78)/0 (0)	53.8 (42)	46.2 (36)	46.2 (36)
	2 <sup>nd</sup>	P/P	93.6 (73)/6.4 (5)	9.2 (8)	7.7 (6)	83.3 (65)
		P/SO		1.3 (1)	6.4 (5)	
		P/W-W		1.3 (1)	17.9 (14)	
		P/P + MTX		3.8 (3)	5.1 (4)	
	3 <sup>rd</sup>	P/P/SO	85.9 (67)/14.1 (11)	0.0 (0)	3.8 (3)	100 (78)
		P/P/W-W		0.0 (0)	5.1 (4)	
		P/P + MTX/SO		0.0 (0)	1.3 (1)	
		P/SO/W-W		0.0 (0)	1.3 (1)	
		P/W-W/SO		0.0 (0)	1.3 (1)	
		P/P + MTX/W-W		0.0 (0)	3.8 (3)	

P: Systemic peroral prednisolone therapy or systemic peroral steroid therapy, MTX: Methotrexate, SO: Surgical operation, W-W: Watch and wait

There is no standard treatment approach for IGM, which is a sterile disease, and antibiotics play no role in managing this condition. However, until a definite diagnosis of the disease is made based on clinical and pathological findings, EA may be recommended for patients with clinical signs of mastitis, and drainage (percutaneous or incisional) may be recommended in the presence of an abscess. In addition, antibiotherapy and drainage may also be effective in case of clinical aggravation secondary to contamination from fistulas and ulcerative lesions or in the management of recurrent abscesses following medical treatment after clinical-pathological diagnosis (2,3,6,7,13,16,19,22). In this study, inflammation was present in 98.7% of patients and abscess drainage [percutaneous (n=49), mini-incision (n=13)] was performed in 79.5% of patients before clinical-pathological diagnosis. Due to the 2-week period needed for clinicalopathologic diagnosis in our clinic, short-term empirical antibiotic therapy and NSAIDs were initiated for 98.7% (n=77) of these patients presenting with acute mastitis symptoms. However, after confirming the sterility status, antibiotic and NSAID treatments were discontinued and SPSTs were rearranged.

The disease may present as a non-complicated inflammatory solitary mass or with complicated mastitis symptoms such as an abscess or fistula accompanying the mass in the breast. In 2021, Toktas et al. (14) reported that local steroid treatment is an effective treatment method in patients with non-complicated IGM. It was reported in the study by Ertürk et al. (24) that local steroid therapy was effective for non-complicated lesions smaller than 3 cm, but less effective for complicated lesions presenting with fistulas (39.5%) and abscesses (63.2%) and with a size of 3 cm or larger. According to the authors, this was due to the inability to provide sufficient steroid dosage in patients with fistulas and the re-formation of abscesses after injection in patients with abscesses (24). According to Velidedeoglu et al. (6), in cases of non-omplicated IGM with non-mass or small lesions (lesion size <2 cm), it was enough to follow up with patients via the watch-and-wait approach or with NSAIDs. In a study conducted by Yaghan et al. (25) in 2019, patients were divided into groups based on their presentations as follows: mass (13.23%), inflamed mass (52.94%), abscess (26.47%), and skin lesions (ulcer, sinus, fistula) (7.35%) in the breast. No recurrence was observed in patients who only had a mass and underwent surgery. However, they observed recurrence in 50% of patients who presented with inflammation, abscess, or skin lesions and received both surgical and medical treatment (25). In the study by Tan et al. (20), before treatment, 100% of patients presented with a mass, 71.6% with inflammation, 54.5% with abscess, and 19.38% with fistula. The size of the masses was distributed as follows: <2 cm in 4.5% of patients,  $\ge 2$ to <5 cm in 67.0%, and ≥5 cm in 28.4%. The study reported a response rate of 80.7% and clinical-radiological complete remission in 47.6% of patients after SPST. The authors reported that the masses that became smaller (lesion size <3 cm) were suitable for the watch-and-wait method or partial mastectomy (20). In our study, lesion size (average mass size 5.9±2.6 cm) and the incidence of acute mastitis (98.7%), breast abscess (79.5%), and breast skin symptoms (70.5%) were higher compared to the literature studies. However, our study was similar to the literature in that complete remission was achieved in 46.2% of the patients who received systemic treatment with peroral prednisolone in the first session after clinical and pathological diagnosis. After the additional second session (83.3%) and third session (100%) for patients who showed resistance to treatment and/or had recurrence, all patients achieved complete remission, and 14.1% of the patients underwent partial mastectomy.

IGM is a disease with a heterogeneous structure and determining the risk profile for recurrence in patients before treatment is important in the management of the disease. In the literature, clinical parameters associated with recurrence include undiagnosed breast infections, smoking, low vitamin B12 levels, accompanying rheumatic diseases, erythema nodosum, OCP, history of childbirth and breastfeeding, obesity, fistula, abscess, and luminal inflammation degree (7,26-28). Velidedeoglu et al. (19) observed at least one recurrence in all patients with bilateral IGM in 2016. Following additional combined treatments, complete remission was achieved in 90% (9/10) of these patients, while the disease remained static in one patient (19). In another study conducted by the same authors in 2022, there was no relationship between disease recurrence and factors such as breastfeeding, trauma, OCP use, and smoking (6). Similarly, Çetinkaya et al. (29) did not observe a relationship between age, body mass index (BMI), OCP use, tobacco use, and preoperative platelet to lymphocyte ratio (PLR) in patients who experienced recurrence after surgical treatment. However, the pre-operative neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio (NLR) was significantly associated with recurrence in that study (29). Similarly, in Kargın et al. (30), NLR before surgical and medical treatment was significantly higher in patients with recurrence. In 2022, Ciftci et al. (16) analyzed data from 85 patients they treated using different treatment modalities. It was revealed in the study that treatment methods, BMI, parity, HIP [white blood cells, neutrophil, lymphocyte, thrombocyte, NLR, PLR), C-reactive protein (CRP)], and sedimentation values were not associated with recurrence. According to the multivariate analysis, smoking and the albumin/globulin ratio were independent risk factors for recurrence. The authors reported that CRP, sedimentation and HIP was dynamic parameters that could change daily and be influenced by body fluid balance (15). As it is seen, there are different results regarding the identification of the risk profile of the patients in the literature due to the use of various treatment modalities, different study designs, patients' hemodynamics, which are subject to daily changes, and heterogenous clinical properties of the disease. In our study, the incidence rate of abscess and side effects secondary to treatment was significantly higher (p<0.05) in the group of patients who showed resistance to treatment and/or experienced recurrence (53.8%) in the first session of SPST and the side effects were the limitations of SPST. Of the patients who showed resistance to treatment and/or experienced relapse, 39.7% (31 of 78) achieved remission after a combination of medical treatments and 14.1% (11 of 78) achieved remission after a combination of medical and surgical treatments.

#### **Study Limitations**

This study has some limitations. First, the study data were retrospectively collected. Second, the sample size was small due to the rarity of IGM. Third, we could not evaluate erythema nodosum, albumin, globulin, albumin/globulin ratio, and BMI because of insufficient data in patients' medical records.

## Conclusion

IGM is a benign chronic disease of the breast that is characterized by heterogeneous clinical findings and may have an aggressive course

from time to time. In patients with clinical-radiological presentation of abscess and/or bilateral disease before treatment, the disease tends to have an aggressive course and the frequency of secondary side effects of systemic peroral steroid therapy is higher. Combined medical and/or surgical treatments may be required for the management of the disease in these patients. For this reason, these patients should be informed about the risk of relapse, side effects, and combined treatments, and they should be followed up more closely.

**Acknowledgments:** As authors, we thank the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Research Projects Unit.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Ethics committee approval for the study was obtained from the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Local Ethics Committee (approval number: 116, date: 12.05.2023).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Internally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - F.D., H.Ö.; Concept - F.D., H.Ö.; Design - F.D.; Data Collection or Processing - F.D., H.Ö.; Analysis or Interpretation - F.D., H.Ö.; Literature Search - F.D.; Writing - F.D.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

## References

- Altintoprak F, Kivilcim T, Ozkan OV. Aetiology of idiopathic granulomatous mastitis. World J Clin Cases 2014; 2: 852-8.
- Yuan QQ, Xiao SY, Farouk O, Du YT, Sheybani F, Tan QT, et al. Management of granulomatous lobular mastitis: an international multidisciplinary consensus (2021 edition). Mil Med Res 2022; 9: 20. Erratum in: Mil Med Res 2022; 9: 47.
- Dal F, Ökmen H. Bilateral Idiopathic Granulomatous Mastitis: Outcomes of a Tertiary Hospital. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24: 130-8.
- Kessler E, Wolloch Y. Granulomatous mastitis: a lesion clinically simulating carcinoma. Am J Clin Pathol 1972; 58: 642-6.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Idiopathic granulomatous mastitis in Hispanic women - Indiana, 2006-2008. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep 2009; 58: 1317-21.
- Velidedeoglu M, Umman V, Kilic F, Celik V, Gazioglu E, Hatipoglu E, et al. Idiopathic granulomatous mastitis: introducing a diagnostic algorithm based on 5 years of follow-up of 152 cases from Turkey and a review of the literature. Surg Today 2022; 52: 668-80.
- Uysal E, Soran A, Sezgin E; Granulomatous Mastitis Study Group. Factors related to recurrence of idiopathic granulomatous mastitis: what do we learn from a multicentre study? ANZ J Surg 2018; 88: 635-9.
- Bani-Hani KE, Yaghan RJ, Matalka II, Shatnawi NJ. Idiopathic granulomatous mastitis: time to avoid unnecessary mastectomies. Breast J 2004; 10: 318-22.
- Néel A, Hello M, Cottereau A, Graveleau J, De Faucal P, Costedoat-Chalumeau N, et al. Long-term outcome in idiopathic granulomatous mastitis: a western multicentre study. QJM 2013; 106: 433-41.

- Azlina AF, Ariza Z, Arni T, Hisham AN. Chronic granulomatous mastitis: diagnostic and therapeutic considerations. World J Surg 2003; 27: 515-8.
- Altintoprak F, Karakece E, Kivilcim T, Dikicier E, Cakmak G, Celebi F, et al. Idiopathic granulomatous mastitis: an autoimmune disease? ScientificWorldJournal 2013; 2013: 148727.
- 12. Ramadan R, Koryem IM, Fayed H. Idiopathic granulomatous mastitis: Risk factors and management. Breast Dis 2022; 41: 413-20.
- 13. Çetinkaya G, Kozan R, Emral AC, Tezel E. Granulomatous mastitis, watch and wait is a good option. Ir J Med Sci 2021; 190: 1117-22.
- Toktas O, Konca C, Trabulus DC, Soyder A, Koksal H, Karanlik H, et al. A Novel First-Line Treatment Alternative for Noncomplicated Idiopathic Granulomatous Mastitis: Combined Intralesional Steroid Injection with Topical Steroid Administration. Breast Care (Basel) 2021; 16: 181-7.
- 15. DeHertogh DA, Rossof AH, Harris AA, Economou SG. Prednisone management of granulomatous mastitis. N Engl J Med 1980; 303: 799-800.
- 16. Ciftci AB, Bük ÖF, Yemez K, Polat S, Yazıcıoğlu İM. Risk Factors and the Role of the Albumin-to-Globulin Ratio in Predicting Recurrence Among Patients with Idiopathic Granulomatous Mastitis. J Inflamm Res 2022; 15: 5401-12.
- 17. Seo KH. Perioperative glucocorticoid management based on current evidence. Anesth Pain Med (Seoul) 2021; 16: 8-15.
- 18. Cayakar A. Steroid usage in clinical practice. Ulusal Rom Derg 2021; 13: 73-85.
- 19. Velidedeoglu M, Kilic F, Mete B, Yemisen M, Celik V, Gazioglu E, et al. Bilateral idiopathic granulomatous mastitis. Asian J Surg 2016; 39: 12-20.
- Tan QW, Zhang YN, Jia YP, Gou J, Lv Q, Yang XQ. Methylprednisolone for idiopathic granulomatous mastitis: a prospective observational cohort study. Gland Surg 2022; 11: 1538-45.
- Hovanessian Larsen LJ, Peyvandi B, Klipfel N, Grant E, Iyengar G. Granulomatous lobular mastitis: imaging, diagnosis, and treatment. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2009; 193: 574-81.
- Godazandeh G, Shojaee L, Alizadeh-Navaei R, Hessami A. Corticosteroids in idiopathic granulomatous mastitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Surg Today 2021; 51: 1897-905.
- 23. Alper F, Karadeniz E, Güven F, Çankaya BY, Yalcin A, Özden K, et al. Comparison of the Efficacy of Systemic Versus Local Steroid Treatment in Idiopathic Granulomatous Mastitis: A Cohort Study. J Surg Res 2022; 278: 86-92.
- 24. Ertürk TF, Çakır Ö, Yaprak Bayrak B, Güneş A, Aydemir S, Utkan NZ. Local Steroid Treatment: An Effective Procedure for Idiopathic Granulomatous Mastitis, Including Complicated Cases. J Invest Surg 2022; 35: 745-51.
- Yaghan R, Hamouri S, Ayoub NM, Yaghan L, Mazahreh T. A Proposal of a Clinically Based Classification for Idiopathic Granulomatous Mastitis. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2019; 20: 929-34.
- Basim P, Argun D, Argun F. Risk Factors for Idiopathic Granulomatous Mastitis Recurrence after Patient-Tailored Treatment: Do We Need an Escalating Treatment Algorithm? Breast Care (Basel) 2022; 17: 172-9.
- 27. Tasci HI, Turk E, Erinanc OH, Erkan S, Gundogdu R, Karagulle E. Factors Affecting Recurrence of Idiopathic Granulomatous Mastitis. J Coll Physicians Surg Pak 2022; 32: 161-5.
- Yılmaz TU, Gürel B, Güler SA, Baran MA, Erşan B, Duman S, et al. Scoring Idiopathic Granulomatous Mastitis: An Effective System for Predicting Recurrence? Eur J Breast Health 2018; 14: 112-6.
- Çetinkaya ÖA, Çelik SU, Terzioğlu SG, Eroğlu A. The Predictive Value of the Neutrophil-to-Lymphocyte and Platelet-to-Lymphocyte Ratio in Patients with Recurrent Idiopathic Granulomatous Mastitis. Eur J Breast Health 2020; 16: 61-5.
- Kargın S, Turan E, Esen HH, Kargın NÇ. Role of pre-treatment neutrophillymphocyte ratio in the prediction of recurrences after granulomatous mastitis treatment. Turkiye Klinikleri J Med Sci 2020; 40: 46-51.

## Effect of Mannose-Binding Lectin Gene Polymorphism on Infection in Patients Undergoing Autologous Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation

Aysun Halaçoğlu

Bahçelievler Medicana Hospital, Clinic of Hematology, İstanbul, Turkey

## ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** The aim of this study was to investigate the association of mannose-binding lectin (MBL), which is involved in the classical complement pathway in innate immunity, with infections in the autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (AHSCT) process and the frequency of *MBL* gene polymorphism.

**Methods:** Single gene nucleotide polymorphisms of codons 52 and 54 in exon 1 of the *MBL-2* gene were investigated in 30 patients who had received AHSCT with a diagnosis of multiple myeloma in the Adult Bone Marrow Transplant Unit between January 2020 and December 2020. Demographic characteristics, engraftment times, and infectious processes of the patients were recorded.

**Results:** Neutropenic fever developed at least once in 28 (93.3%) patients during AHSCT. During hospitalization pneumonia developed in 6 (20%), urinary tract infection in 4 (13.3%), and catheter infection in 4 (13.3%) patients. *MBL* gene polymorphism at codon 54 was found in 4 (13.3%) of the patients included in the study. Among the 4 patients with *MBL* gene polymorphism, 2 had pneumonia and 2 had urinary tract infection (p=0.16 and p=0.07, respectively). There was no difference between the patients with *MBL* gene polymorphism and those without *MBL* gene polymorphism in terms of age, gender, and infection type (p>0.05).

**Conclusion:** Bacterial infection was observed in all patients with *MBL* gene polymorphism during AHSCT. This may be related to the increased susceptibility to infection caused by *MBL* gene polymorphism. However, in this study no relationship was found between *MBL* gene polymorphism and infection frequency and type in AHSCT.

Keywords: Mannose-binding lectin, autologous, transplantation

## Introduction

Mannose-binding lectin (MBL) is involved in the lectin pathway of capillary activation and functions as a part of innate immunity (1,2). When MBL binds to carbohydrates on the surface of microorganisms, serine proteases of the lectin pathway are activated. Then, the lectin pathway and the classic complement pathway together from a membrane attack complex and microorganisms are lysed (3).

*MBL* gene polymorphisms increase the susceptibility to infection by decreasing MBL serum levels. A single gene nucleotide polymorphism is defined in exon 1 of the *MBL-2* gene. In Eurasia, codon 54 polymorphism is observed at a rate of 25%, and this is the most common MBL variant (4).

It is known that patients with MBL deficiency have increased susceptibility to infections such as *Pseudomonas* and *Meningococci* (5).

Multiple myeloma (MM) is a malignant disease characterized by an uncontrolled, clonal increase in plasma cells in the bone marrow. High-dose melphalan followed by autologous hematopoietic stem cell transplantation (AHSCT) is the standard treatment for MM in appropriate patients after induction therapy (6).

The aim of this study was to investigate the frequency of *MBL-2* gene polymorphism and its relationship with infections in the process of AHSCT.

## Methods

Our study was prospectively planned. The study was carried out with the permission of the lstinye University Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 2/2019.K-019, date: 04.12.2019). All procedures were carried out in accordance with the ethical rules and principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.



Address for Correspondence: Aysun Halaçoğlu MD, Bahçelievler Medicana Hospital, Clinic of Hematology, İstanbul, Turkey

Received: 23.06.2023 Accepted: 28.07.2023

Phone: +90 212 449 14 49 E-mail: aysunhalacoglu@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-6055-6404 Cite this article as: Halaçoğlu A. Effect of Mannose-Binding Lectin Gene Polymorphism on Infection in Patients Undergoing Autologous Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 286-9.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License. Between January 2020 and December 2020, 30 patients who were planned to undergo AHSCT with a diagnosis of MM at our hospital were included in the study after their consent was obtained. In this prospective study, 5 mL peripheral blood samples were obtained from 30 patients before transplantation to investigate single gene nucleotide polymorphisms of codons 52 and 54 in exon 1 of the MBL-2 gene. MBL-2 gene rs1800450 C>T, rs7095891 G>A polymorphisms were analyzed by sequencing using sequencing kits (GML, Switzerland). All patients received VCD (bortezomib, dexamethasone, cyclophosphamide) or PAD (bortezomib, adriamycin, dexamethasone) as standard induction therapy followed by AHSCT for consolidation. Ciprofloxacin 500 mg 1x1, fluconazole 200 mg 1x1, acyclovir 200 mg 3x1 and trimethoprim sulfamethoxazole 800/160 mg 2x1, 2 days a week were administered prophylactically to all patients. All patients received melphalan 200 mg/ m<sup>2</sup> IV on day -2 before AHSCT. All patients received at least 2x10<sup>6</sup>/kg CD34+ AHSCT, and granulocyte colony-stimulating factor 300 µg/day IV was initiated on day 4 after stem cell infusion. Neutropenic fever was defined as an absolute neutrophil count  $<0.5x10^{9}/L$  and a temperature of 38.3 degrees Celsius or higher on tympanic measurement. Blood, catheter and urine cultures of the patients who developed neutropenic fever were taken, ciprofloxacin 500 mg 1x1 was stopped and IV broad spectrum antibiotics vancomycin and meropenem were initiated. Engraftment time was defined as a neutrophil count ≥0.5x10<sup>9</sup>/L for 3 consecutive days. Demographic characteristics of the patients, neutropenic fever status during the transplantation process, treatments received, infection type, blood culture, catheter culture, and urine culture results, and engraftment times were recorded.

## **Statistical Analysis**

SPSS (version 20) Windows software was used for statistical analysis. Confidence interval at 95% level and p<0.05 were considered statistically significant. Chi-square test or if applicable Fischer's exact test was used for comparison of the groups.

## Results

Among the 30 patients included in the study, 11 were female (36.7%) and 19 were male (63.3%) and the age range was 50-70 years with a mean age of 60 years. Neutropenic fever developed at least once in 28 (93.3%) patients during AHSCT. During hospitalization pneumonia developed in 6 (20%), urinary tract infection in 4 (13.3%), and catheter infection in 4 (13.3%) patients. Among the 6 patients who developed pneumonia, 2 of them developed pseudomonas and 1 of them developed haemophilus influensa in sputum culture, and prophylactic antifungal treatment was extended in 3 (10%) patients because of fungal pneumonia. *E. coli* was grown in urine culture in all patients with urinary tract infection. Serratia marcescens were grown in 2 patients and *Staphylococcus aureus* was grown in 2 patients in the catheter tip culture of patients with a catheter infection.

Neutrophil engraftment time was 10 days in 11 (36.7%), 11 days in 7 (23.3%), 12 days in 9 (30%), and 13 days in 3 (10%) patients.

CC, CT, TT for MBL rs1800450 C>T and GG, GA, AA genotypes for MBL rs7095891 G>A were analyzed. MBL rs1800450 C>T was found in the CC normal genotype in all patients, MBL rs7095891 G>A was found in GA heterozygous in 4 (13.3%) patients, and in the GG normal genotype in 26 (86.7%) patients. Among the 4 patients with *MBL* gene polymorphism, 2 had pneumonia and 2 had urinary tract infection (p=0.16 and p=0.07, respectively). No difference was found between the patients with *MBL* gene polymorphism and those without *MBL* gene polymorphism in terms of age, gender and infection type (p>0.05) (Table 1).

#### Discussion

MBL is part of innate immunity and is involved in the lectin pathway (7). In previous studies (4), *MBL* gene polymorphism was defined as around 25%. In our study, MBL codon 54 polymorphism was found with a rate of 13.3%, whereas MBL codon 52 polymorphism was not found in any patient. 4 (13.3%) patients with MBL rs7095891 G>A polymorphism was in the heterozygous (GA) genotype.

Table 1. Descriptive and clinical characteristics of the groups						
Parameter	G54D (+), (n=4)	G54D (-) and R52C (-), (n=26)	p-value			
Age	59±9	62±8	0.24			
Gender						
Female	2 (50%)	9 (34.6%)	0.61			
Male	2 (50%)	17 (65.4%)	0.01			
Infection type						
Pneumonia	2 (50%)	4 (15.4%)				
Bacterial	2 (50%)	1 (3.8%)	0.46			
Pseudomonas	2 (50%)	0	0.16			
Haemophilus influensa	0	1 (3.8%)				
Fungal	0	3 (11.6%)				
Urinary tract infection	2 (50%)	2 (7.7%)	0.07			
E. coli	2 (50%)	2 (7.7%)				
Catheter infection	0	4 (15.4%)				
Serratia marcescens	0	2 (7.7%)				
Cytaphylococcus aureus	0	2 (7.7%)				

In previous studies (8,9), *MBL* gene polymorphism increases susceptibility to some infections in the process of stem cell transplantation. In our study, pneumonia or urinary tract infection was observed in all patients with *MBL* gene polymorphism during AHSCT. In addition, pneumonia was observed in 15.4% and urinary tract infection in 7.7% of patients without *MBL* gene polymorphism. This difference between groups was not statistically significant. This may be related to the detection of *MBL* gene polymorphism in only 4 patients in our study.

Unlike our study, a previous study (10) showed that *MBL* gene polymorphism was associated with an increased risk of fungal infection during stem cell transplantation. Although *MBL* gene polymorphism was found in 2 patients with fungal pneumonia in our study, the increased risk of fungal infection with *MBL* gene polymorphism could not be demonstrated in this study because *MBL* gene polymorphism was not found in 2 patients with fungal pneumonia. This may be related to the small number of patients.

Previous studies (11) have found an increased risk of bacterial infection during the process of stem cell transplantation in patients with *MBL* gene polymorphism. Similarly, the bacterial infection was observed in all patients with *MBL* gene polymorphism in our study. Similar to previous studies (12), *MBL* gene polymorphism was in 2 patients with pseudomonas infection. This supports the increased frequency of pseudomonas infection, especially with *MBL* gene polymorphism.

Serratia marcescens and Staphylococcus aureus were grown in catheter cultures of 2 patients without MBL gene polymorphism.

*E. coli* growth was detected in the urine culture of 2 patients with *MBL* gene polymorphism and no resistant microorganisms were grown in the urine culture of any of the patients.

All patients were administered prophylactic oral acyclovir 600 mg/day during AHSCT. Unlike a previous study (13), in our study, no difference was found in terms of viral infections in patients with or without *MBL* gene polymorphism. This may be related to the small number of patients.

No difference was found between patients with or without *MBL* gene polymorphism in terms of infections and response to treatments. Mortality was not detected in any patient.

Although increased infections are known to prolong engraftment time, engraftment time was not different from that expected in patients with or without *MBL* gene polymorphism.

*MBL* gene polymorphisms increase the susceptibility to infection by decreasing MBL serum levels (14). In our study, a heterozygous mutation in codon 54 of the *MBL-2* gene was detected in 4 (13%) patients. Since MBL serum levels of the patients were not analyzed, no comparison could be made regarding MBL serum levels.

#### **Study Limitations**

The most important limitation of this study is the small number of patients. In addition, the lack of comparison with MBL serum levels and the absence of a control group are other limitations.

## Conclusion

In this study, bacterial infection was observed in all patients with *MBL* gene polymorphism during AHSCT. This may be related to the increased susceptibility to infection caused by *MBL* gene polymorphism. However, in this study no relationship was found between *MBL* gene polymorphism and infection frequency and type in AHSCT. Considering the number of patients in this study, in patients who are planned to receive intensive immunosuppressive treatment such as stem cell transplantation, it may be an appropriate approach to investigate *MBL* gene polymorphisms in patients with low MBL serum levels. In this way, close follow-up of infections, differentiation of prophylactic agents to be used, and effective treatment of infections may be possible in this group of patients during the processes requiring intensive immunosuppressive treatment. The results of this study need to be supported by randomized prospective, clinical, laboratory, and histopathological studies with a larger number of patients.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was carried out with the permission of the lstinye University Hospital Clinical Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 2/2019.K-019, date: 04.12.2019).

Informed Consent: It was obtained.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Financial Disclosure:** The author declared that this study received no financial support.

#### References

- Bouwman LH, Roep BO, Roos A. Mannose-binding lectin: clinical implications for infection, transplantation, and autoimmunity. Hum Immunol 2006; 67: 247-56.
- Kalia N, Singh J, Kaur M. The ambiguous role of mannose-binding lectin (MBL) in human immunity. Open Med (Wars) 2021; 16: 299-310.
- Merle NS, Church SE, Fremeaux-Bacchi V, Roumenina LT. Complement System Part I - Molecular Mechanisms of Activation and Regulation. Front Immunol 2015; 6: 262.
- 4. Dommett RM, Klein N, Turner MW. Mannose-binding lectin in innate immunity: past, present and future. Tissue Antigens 2006; 68: 193-209.
- Kuipers S, Aerts PC, van Dijk H. Differential microorganism-induced mannosebinding lectin activation. FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol 2003; 36: 33-9.
- Child JA, Morgan GJ, Davies FE, Owen RG, Bell SE, Hawkins K, et al. High-dose chemotherapy with hematopoietic stem-cell rescue for multiple myeloma. N Engl J Med 2003; 348: 1875-83.
- Golomingi M, Kohler J, Jenny L, Hardy ET, Dobó J, Gál P, et al. Complement lectin pathway components MBL and MASP-1 promote haemostasis upon vessel injury in a microvascular bleeding model. Front Immunol 2022; 13: 948190.
- Mølle I, Peterslund NA, Thiel S, Steffensen R. MBL2 polymorphism and risk of severe infections in multiple myeloma patients receiving high-dose melphalan and autologous stem cell transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant 2006; 38: 555-60.
- Adamiak M, Cymer M, Anusz K, Tracz M, Ratajczak MZ. A Novel Evidence That Mannan Binding Lectin (MBL) Pathway of Complement Cascade Activation is Involved in Homing and Engraftment of Hematopoietic Stem Progenitor Cells (HSPCs). Stem Cell Rev Rep 2020; 16: 693-701.

- Moreto A, Fariñas-Alvarez C, Puente M, Ocejo-Vinyals JG, Sánchez-Velasco P, Horcajada JP, et al. Mannose-binding lectin gene variants and infections in patients receiving autologous stem cell transplantation. BMC Immunol 2014; 15: 17.
- 11. Horiuchi T, Gondo H, Miyagawa H, Otsuka J, Inaba S, Nagafuji K, et al. Association of MBL gene polymorphisms with major bacterial infection in patients treated with high-dose chemotherapy and autologous PBSCT. Genes Immun 2005; 6: 162-6.
- Nourkami-Tutdibi N, Freitag K, Zemlin M, Tutdibi E. Genetic Association With Pseudomonas aeruginosa Acquisition in Cystic Fibrosis: Influence of Surfactant Protein D and Mannose-Binding Lectin. Front Immunol 2021; 12: 587313.
- Puente M, Fariñas-Alvarez C, Moreto A, Sánchez-Velasco P, Ocejo-Vinyals JG, Fariñas MC, et al. Low pre-transplant levels of mannose-binding lectin are associated with viral infections and mortality after haematopoietic allogeneic stem cell transplantation. BMC Immunol 2019; 20: 40.
- Riwes MM, Leather H, Neal D, Bennett C, Sugrue M, Cline C, et al. Association of mannose-binding lectin levels and invasive fungal disease in hematologic malignancy patients receiving myelosuppressive chemotherapy or allogeneic hematopoietic stem cell transplantation. Bone Marrow Transplant 2016; 51: 1228-32.

# Clinical and Radiological Outcomes of Two-Stage Revision Knee Arthroplasty in Infected Primary Knee Arthroplasty

● Ahmet Şenel<sup>1</sup>, ● Yusuf Öztürkmen<sup>1</sup>, ● Ziya Demirci <sup>2</sup>, ● Atakan Telatar<sup>3</sup>, ● Murat Eren<sup>1</sup>, ● Erhan Şükür<sup>4</sup>, ● Yunus Emre Akman<sup>5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>University Hospital Wishaw, Clinic of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Wishow, Nhs Lanarkshire, United Kingdom <sup>3</sup>VM Medical Park Hospital, Clinic of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Samsun, Turkey

<sup>4</sup>Sakarya University Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Sakarya, Turkey <sup>5</sup>Ortopedkliniken Mälarsjukhuset, Department of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, Eskilstuna, Sweden

## ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Two-stage revision arthroplasty is the gold standard treatment for infected knee arthroplasty. The primary objectives of this treatment approach are to eradicate the infection and restore a pain-free and well-functional joint. In this retrospective study of case series from a single center, we aimed to evaluate the clinical and radiological results of patients who underwent two-stage revision knee replacement with the diagnosis of infected knee prosthesis and share the results.

**Methods:** The data of patients between 2011 and 2016 were analyzed in this retrospective study. Twenty-four patients who were followed up for at least six months were included in the study. Infection markers, Knee Society Score (KSS), pain scores, range of motion (ROM), and flexion contractures were recorded before and after treatment. Radiologically, changes in the patellar tendon length, the Insall-Salvati (IS) ratio, and the joint line (JL) were evaluated.

**Results:** Sixteen female and eight male patients with a mean age of 68.0±8.6 years were studied. The patients were followed up for 31.0±18.9 months on average. The mean clinical KSS of the patients before and after treatment was 44.7 and 76.3, respectively, while the functional KSSs were 31.7 and 63.5, respectively. The patients had a mean ROM of 60.5° and 84.8°, pain score of 8 and 2.25, and knee flexion contracture of 1.38° and 0.21° before and after the treatment. Pre- and post-treatment IS and JL values did not have a statistically significant effect on the clinical and functional outcomes.

**Conclusion:** The early- tomid-term results of patients who underwent two-stage knee revision arthroplasty were satisfactory in terms of clinical and functional results. Postoperative JL position and IS ratio had no significant effect on functional outcomes. The use of dynamic spacers and the short time between two stages had a positive effect on the results.

Keywords: Infected knee arthroplasty, joint line, Knee Society Score, two-stage revision

## Introduction

Due to the increase in the elderly population in parallel with the prolongation of life expectancy and high success rates, total knee arthroplasty is one of the most frequently performed orthopedic elective surgeries. It is estimated that the number of total knee replacements in the United States will increase by 85% by 2030 (1). Notably, instability, mechanical loosening, malposition of the prosthesis, dislocation, polyethylene abrasion, periprosthetic fractures, and infection are the predominant complications necessitating revision surgery after total knee replacement (2).

Infection, which has a prevalence of 0.5-2% after total knee replacement, draws attention as the most important complication with a long and costly

treatment (3,4). It is anticipated that the increase in the estimated total number of knee replacements will also increase the number of patients with infections, which in turn will create a serious burden on the health system and the economy (5,6). Various treatment options are available for infected knee prostheses, including irrigation and debridement, one or two-stage revision arthroplasty, arthrodesis, amputation, and antimicrobial suppression without surgical intervention (7). The primary objectives of treatment encompass eliminating the infection and restoring a pain-free and well-functional joint. Two-stage revision arthroplasty is the gold standard in the treatment where the above goals are aimed (8-10). The first stage of the two-stage revision arthroplasty includes removing infected components, extensive debridement and



Address for Correspondence: Ahmet Senel MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Orthopaedics and Traumatology, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 212 459 60 58 E-mail: drahmetsenel@yahoo.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-7648-1504

Received: 07.06.2023 Accepted: 28.07.2023

Cite this article as: Senel A, Öztürkmen Y, Demirci Z, Telatar A, Eren M, Sükür E, Akman YE. Clinical and Radiological Outcomes of Two-Stage Revision Knee Arthroplasty in Infected Primary Knee Arthroplasty. Istanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 290-4.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License. tissue sampling, placing an antibiotic-loaded dynamic or static spacer into the joint followed by appropriate antibiotic treatment for the infection, and if necessary re-debridement to eradicate the infection, while revision procedures are performed in the second stage (11).

In this retrospective study of case series from a single center, we aimed to evaluate the clinical and radiological results of patients who underwent two-stage revision knee replacement with the diagnosis of infected knee prosthesis and share the results.

## Methods

The data of patients who underwent two-stage knee revision arthroplasty with the diagnosis of an infected knee prosthesis in our clinic between 2011 and 2016 were retrospectively analyzed. Of the 28 patients identified, 24 who were diagnosed with an infection after primary knee arthroplasty were regularly followed up for at least six months, and patients whose laboratory tests and radiological images could be accessed were included in the study. Patients with a diagnosis of infected revision arthroplasty, who underwent arthrodesis or onestage revision surgery, and without regular follow-ups were excluded from the study. The study was approved by University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Institutional Ethics Committee (approval number: 936, date: 03.02.2017).

The physical examination findings of the patients were evaluated together with C-reactive protein (CRP), erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), and white blood cell levels, which are infection indicators. Microbiological studies were performed by aspiration of joint fluid from the patients. Standard radiographs were checked for septic loosening. Two-stage revision arthroplasty was planned for patients with confirmed infection according to Musculoskeletal Infection Society criteria (12). In the first stage, the implants were removed and extensive debridement was performed. Then, perioperative joint fluid and tissue samples were sent for culture. The first stage was completed by placing a dynamic or static spacer into the joint cavity with antibiotic-loaded cement, both for the treatment of infection and to obtain a functional joint after the treatment. After the first stage, specific antibiotic therapy was started for patients whose preoperative cultures had the causative microorganism. Broad-spectrum antibiotic therapy was initiated as empirical treatment for patients whose cultures did not yield any microorganisms. After the perioperative culture was concluded, appropriate antibiotic treatment was planned for all patients in consultation with the infection clinic. The patients received at least six weeks of intravenous and oral antibiotics. Between the two stages, the patients were allowed controlled joint movement with the use of an angle-adjustable brace. During antibiotic therapy, the CRP and ESR levels of the patients were monitored. A second stage was planned for revision arthroplasty for patients who showed no signs of infection and whose CRP and ESR levels were significant or regressed to normal. In the second stage, the spacer and cement were removed. Debridement, culture sampling, and synovial cell count were repeated during the operation, and revision arthroplasty was performed. After completion of the second stage, appropriate antibiotic therapy was administered empirically until the culture results were obtained. Subsequently, the patients were followed-up in the postoperative period using the same laboratory parameters.

The patients were evaluated both before and after treatment with the American Knee Society's clinical and functional scoring system [Knee Society Score: (KSS)] (13). Numerical pain scores, joint range of motion (ROM), flexion contractures, and complications were also recorded before and after treatment.

Patients were evaluated radiologically according to changes in the patellar tendon length (PTL), the Insall-Salvati (IS) ratio, and joint line (JL) before and after revision arthroplasty. On the lateral knee X-ray, the distance between the lower pole of the patella and the tibial tubercle was defined as PTL, the ratio between PTL and patella length was defined as IS ratio, and the distance between the head of the fibula and the lateral femoral condyle was defined as JL.

## **Statistical Analysis**

SPSS 15.0 for Windows software was used for statistical analyzes. Descriptive statistics are given as the mean, standard deviation, minimum, and maximum for the numerical variables and as numbers and percentages for the categorical variables. Comparisons of the numerical variables without normal distribution in two independent groups were made using Student's t-test, whereas those with normal distribution were compared using the independent Mann-Whitney U test. The paired samples t-test was used when the differences of the numerical variables in dependent groups met the normal distribution criteria, whereas the Wilcoxon test was employed when the criteria were not met. The relationships between the numerical variables were analyzed with Pearson's correlation when the parametric test conditions were met and with Spearman's correlation when the conditions were not met. The difference in ratios in independent groups was analyzed by the chi-square analysis. The statistical significance level was set at p<0.05.

#### Results

Of the 24 patients included in the study, 16 (67%) were females and eight (33%) were males, with a mean age of  $68.0\pm8.6$  years (range: 46 to 82 years). The mean follow-up period was  $31.0\pm18.9$  months (range: 6 to 65 months). The cultures of 13 patients (54.2%) did not grow any microorganisms. In the cultures of the remaining 11 patients, *S. epidermidis* was observed in three (12.5%), MRSA in two (8.3%), *E. coli* in one (4.2%), *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* in one (4%, 2), *S. aureus* in one (4.2%), *Serratia marcescens* in one (4.2%), *S. haemolyticus* in one (4.2%) and *Enterococcus* + *S. epidermidis* in one (4.2%).

The mean ROM of the patients was  $60.5^{\circ}\pm15.0^{\circ}$  (range: 0° to 80°) before the treatment and  $84.8^{\circ}\pm12.9^{\circ}$  (range: 45° to 100°) after the revision arthroplasty. While the mean flexion contracture was measured at 1°±3.2° (range: 0° to 10°) before the treatment, it was measured at 0.2°±1.0° (range: 0° to 5°) after the revision arthroplasty. The mean numerical pain score before treatment was  $8.0\pm1.3$  (range: 6 to 10), whereas the score at the end of the follow-up was  $2.3\pm1.3$  (range: 0 to 5). The differences between the ROM, flexion contracture, and pain measurements before and after the treatment were statistically significant (p<0.001) (Table 1). The mean duration of antibiotic use between the two stages was  $10.8\pm7.4$  weeks. When the duration of antibiotic use between the two stages of the patients and the KSSs were compared, a negative but insignificant correlation was found (Table 2).

During the first phase, the joint space was filled using dynamic spacers in 15 patients and static spacers in nine. We noted that the patients in whom dynamic spacers were used had higher ROM and clinical and functional KSSs after revision arthroplasty than those in whom static spacers were used. However, the difference was not statistically significant (p=0.676, p=0.232, and p=0.630, respectively) (Table 3).

The clinical and functional KSSs of the patients were evaluated before and after treatment. The mean clinical KSS before treatment was  $44.7\pm10.6$ , while it improved to  $76.3\pm10.4$  at the end of the followup. Accordingly, the results of 23 patients (95.8%) were "poor" and one patient (4.2%) was "moderate" before the treatment, whereas the results

# Table 1. ROM, flexion contracture, and pain measurement results before and after the revision surgery

		$Mean \pm SD$	р	
ROM (°)	Pre-revision	60.5±15.0	<0.001*	
	Post-revision	84.8±12.9	<0.001**	
Flexion contracture (°)	Pre-revision	1.4±3.2	0.060†	
	Post-revision	0.2±1.0	0.000	
Dain coore	Pre-revision	8.0±1.3	<0.001 <sup>†</sup>	
Palli Score	Post-revision 2.3±1.3		<0.001	
ROM: Range of motion, SD: Standard deviation, *Paired t-test, †Wilcoxon test				

were "excellent" in 10 patients (41.7%), "good" in eight (33.3%), and "moderate" in six (25%). The mean functional KSS was  $31.7\pm17.2$  (range: 0 to 60) before the treatment, whereas it was  $63.5\pm20.1$  (range: 20 to 90) at the end of the follow-up. The differences between the pre- and post-treatment measurements of the clinical and functional KSSs were statistically significant (p<0.001).

There was no statistically significant difference in the mean PTL, IS ratio, and JL measurements before and after revision arthroplasty (Table 4). The relationship between the IS ratio and JL measurements obtained from the knee radiographs of the patients after revision arthroplasty and the clinical and functional KSSs at the end of follow-up was also evaluated and no statistical significance was found (Table 4).

No additional complications were encountered in the patients during the first phase of the spacer application and until the pre-revision period. However, reinfection was observed in two patients (8.3%), knee instability in one (4.2%), and wound site infection in one (4.2%) during and after revision surgery.

# Table 2. Statistical relationship between the duration of antibiotic use and the clinical and functional KSSs after revision arthroplasty

	Duration of antibiotic therapy (weeks)			
	r	p*		
Clinical KSS after revision	-0.367	0.078		
Functional KSS after revision	-0.265	0.212		

r: Correlation coefficient, KSS: Knee Society Score, \*Spearman's correlation

# Table 3. The relationships among the ROM and the clinical and functional KSSs after revision arthroplasty according to the type of spacer used

	Spacer type					
	Dynamic (n=15)		Static (n=9)		р*	
	Mean ± SD	Median	Mean ± SD	Median		
ROM after revision	87.1±9.3	88.0	80.9±17.2	85.0	0.676	
Clinical KSS after revision	78.1±10.5	80.0	73.3±10.1	74.0	0.232	
Functional KSS after revision	65.3±20.2	65.0	60.6±20.7	60.0	0.630	
	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1					

KSS: Knee Society Score, ROM: Range of motion, SD: Standard deviation, \*Mann-Whitney U test

# Table 4. The mean PTL, IS ratio, and JL values and their statistical relationships before and after revision arthroplasty and the correlation of post-revision JL and IS values with the clinical and functional KSSs

		Mean ± SD		MinMax.	р	
PL (cm)	Preoperative	4.41±0.56		3.05-5.20	0 222*	
	Postoperative	4.28±0.75		3.25-6.00	0.522	
IS	Preoperative	1.10±0.22		0.74-1.45	0 1 27*	
	Postoperative	1.04±0.17		0.76-1.40	0.127	
	Preoperative	1.04±0.41		0.38-1.95	0.100*	
JL (CIII)	Postoperative	1.21±0.57		0.51-2.71	0.102	
		JL after revision		IS after revision		
		r	p <sup>†</sup>	r	p†	
Clinical KSS after revision		-0.217	0.359	-0.106	0.658	
Functional KSS after revision		-0.286	0.222	-0.212	0.368	

IS: Insall-Salvati ratio, JL: Joint line, KSS: Knee Society Score, Min-Max: Minimum-Maximum, PL: Patellar length, r: Correlation coefficient, SD: Standard deviation, \*Paired t-test, †Spearman's correlation

## Discussion

The aim of revision surgeries after infected knee arthroplasty is to obtain a painless and functional knee joint where the infection is eradicated. In our study, the results obtained after revision knee arthroplasty performed in two stages met these goals.

The debate is still on whether one- or two-stage revision arthroplasty should be performed after infected total knee replacement. Although a higher reinfection rate was reported in one-stage revision arthroplasty (0-11%) in a systematic evaluation compared to two-stage revisions (0-40%), the superiority of the two procedures over each other was not proven due to the lack of studies with sufficient evidence (14). In another systematic evaluation by Nagra et al. (15), the authors emphasized that one-stage revision surgery has better clinical results and lower reinfection rates in selected patients. Similarly, a recent systematic review showed no statistical difference between functional outcomes and eradication rates in one- or two-stage treatment (4). The largest case series study in the literature with a two-stage procedure was conducted in 2012 by Mahmud et al. (16). The authors performed two-stage revision surgery on 253 knees with an average follow-up of 48 months and observed reinfection in 16 patients (7%). The authors also reported that infectionfree time after two-stage revision surgery was five years in 85% and 10 years in 78% of their patients. In our study, reinfection developed in two (8.3%) of our patients who were followed up for an average of 31 months. The clinical KSSs before and after the treatment were 44.7 and 76.3, and the functional KSSs were 31.7 and 63.5, respectively.

In a comparative study, Park et al. (17) used antibiotic-loaded static spacers in 20 knees and dynamic spacers in 16 knees and reported better functional scores and wider ROM in patients in whom dynamic spacers were used with no increase in reinfection rate and bone loss. In a systematic review published by Voleti et al. (18), a total of 1,526 patients who used static spacers in 654 knees and dynamic spacers in 872 knees were examined. There was no significant difference between the two groups in terms of reinfection. However, after the second stage, a significant difference in ROM was observed, especially in the group that used dynamic spacers. In addition, no significant difference was found in terms of clinical scores and wound-related complications (17). In our study, the ROM and clinical and functional KSSs were also higher after revision in patients to whom dynamic spacers were applied. The post-revision results of both groups support the literature and are satisfactory.

To obtain adequate alignment and function in both primary total knee prosthesis and revision knee prosthesis, kinematic reconstruction should be well understood (19-21). The importance of the JL and the restoration of patellar height in revision knee arthroplasty has been the subject of several publications. Malposition of the JL causes decreased extensor strength, patellar impingement syndrome, anterior knee pain, patellar instability, and decreased ROM (21-23). In revision knee arthroplasty, severe bone loss and changes in soft tissue pose a challenge for orthopedic surgeons in restoring the JL, adjusting the patellar height, and providing knee stability. The augments in modern revision arthroplasty systems have been the solution for restoring the JL by restoring the distal femoral bone loss (21). In a study evaluating the JL and patellar height after revision knee arthroplasty, 74 knees of 70

patients were examined (24). Forty-seven knees had to undergo a twostage revision and 27 knees one-stage revision due to aseptic loosening. The mean JL lengths of all patients increased from 17.51 mm to 18.37 mm, while the IS ratio decreased from 0.98 to 0.92 and PTL from 42.92 mm to 39.45 mm. The authors observed that the JL and IS ratio had greater changes in the septic group. In addition, functional results were lower in the septic group than in the aseptic group. Finally, the researchers stated that the JL position and IS ratio did not correlate with functional scores. The values we found for the JL, IS ratio, and PTL were in similar ranges with the studies in the literature, and similarly there was no correlation between these values and post-treatment functional scores.

## **Study Limitations**

Its retrospective design, the low number of cases, the lack of a control group, and the fact that it included a single surgical procedure can be considered the limitations of our study. The literature should be supported by comparative studies with a larger number of cases.

### Conclusion

Two-stage revision arthroplasty after septic knee arthroplasty is a satisfactory intervention in terms of clinical and functional results. The use of dynamic type spacers and the short time between the two stages have a positive albeit statistically insignificant effect on the results.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was approved by University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital Institutional Ethics Committee (approval number: 936, date: 03.02.2017).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Authorship Contributions:** Surgical and Medical Practices - A.Ş., Y.Ö.; Concept - Y.Ö., Y.E.A.; Design - Y.Ö., E.Ş.; Data Collection or Processing - Z.D., A.T., E.Ş.; Analysis or Interpretation - A.Ş., M.E., Y.E.A.; Literature Search - Z.D., A.T., M.E., E.Ş.; Writing - A.Ş., Y.E.A.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### References

- Sloan M, Premkumar A, Sheth NP. Projected Volume of Primary Total Joint Arthroplasty in the U.S., 2014 to 2030. J Bone Joint Surg Am 2018; 100: 1455-60.
- Postler A, Lützner C, Beyer F, Tille E, Lützner J. Analysis of Total Knee Arthroplasty revision causes. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2018; 19: 55.
- Okafor C, Hodgkinson B, Nghiem S, Vertullo C, Byrnes J. Cost of septic and aseptic revision total knee arthroplasty: a systematic review. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2021; 22: 706.
- Pangaud C, Ollivier M, Argenson JN. Outcome of single-stage versus two-stage exchange for revision knee arthroplasty for chronic periprosthetic infection. EFORT Open Rev 2019; 4: 495-502.
- Chang CH, Lee SH, Lin YC, Wang YC, Chang CJ, Hsieh PH. Increased periprosthetic hip and knee infection projected from 2014 to 2035 in Taiwan. J Infect Public Health 2020; 13: 1768-73.

- Premkumar A, Kolin DA, Farley KX, Wilson JM, McLawhorn AS, Cross MB, et al. Projected Economic Burden of Periprosthetic Joint Infection of the Hip and Knee in the United States. J Arthroplasty 2021; 36: 1484-9.
- 7. Gehrke T, Alijanipour P, Parvizi J. The management of an infected total knee arthroplasty. Bone Joint J 2015; 97-B(10 Suppl A): 20-9.
- Osmon DR, Berbari EF, Berendt AR, Lew D, Zimmerli W, Steckelberg JM, et al. Executive summary: diagnosis and management of prosthetic joint infection: clinical practice guidelines by the Infectious Diseases Society of America. Clin Infect Dis 2013; 56: 1-10.
- Charette RS, Melnic CM. Two-Stage Revision Arthroplasty for the Treatment of Prosthetic Joint Infection. Curr Rev Musculoskelet Med 2018; 11: 332-40.
- Kini SG, Gabr A, Das R, Sukeik M, Haddad FS. Two-stage Revision for Periprosthetic Hip and Knee Joint Infections. Open Orthop J 2016; 10: 579-88.
- 11. Kuzyk PR, Dhotar HS, Sternheim A, Gross AE, Safir O, Backstein D. Two-stage revision arthroplasty for management of chronic periprosthetic hip and knee infection: techniques, controversies, and outcomes. J Am Acad Orthop Surg 2014; 22: 153-64.
- Parvizi J, Zmistowski B, Berbari EF, Bauer TW, Springer BD, Della Valle CJ, et al. New definition for periprosthetic joint infection: from the Workgroup of the Musculoskeletal Infection Society. Clin Orthop Relat Res 2011; 469: 2992-4.
- Insall JN, Dorr LD, Scott RD, Scott WN. Rationale of the Knee Society clinical rating system. Clin Orthop Relat Res 1989: 13-4.
- Masters JP, Smith NA, Foguet P, Reed M, Parsons H, Sprowson AP. A systematic review of the evidence for single stage and two stage revision of infected knee replacement. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2013; 14: 222.
- Nagra NS, Hamilton TW, Ganatra S, Murray DW, Pandit H. One-stage versus two-stage exchange arthroplasty for infected total knee arthroplasty: a systematic review. Knee Surg Sports Traumatol Arthrosc 2016; 24: 3106-14.

- Mahmud T, Lyons MC, Naudie DD, Macdonald SJ, McCalden RW. Assessing the gold standard: a review of 253 two-stage revisions for infected TKA. Clin Orthop Relat Res 2012; 470: 2730-6.
- 17. Park SJ, Song EK, Seon JK, Yoon TR, Park GH. Comparison of static and mobile antibiotic-impregnated cement spacers for the treatment of infected total knee arthroplasty. Int Orthop 2010; 34: 1181-6.
- Voleti PB, Baldwin KD, Lee GC. Use of static or articulating spacers for infection following total knee arthroplasty: a systematic literature review. J Bone Joint Surg Am 2013; 95: 1594-9.
- 19. Qiu YY, Yan CH, Chiu KY, Ng FY. Review article: Treatments for bone loss in revision total knee arthroplasty. J Orthop Surg (Hong Kong) 2012; 20: 78-86.
- 20. Lombardi AV, Berend KR, Adams JB. Management of bone loss in revision TKA: it's a changing world. Orthopedics 2010; 33: 662.
- König C, Sharenkov A, Matziolis G, Taylor WR, Perka C, Duda GN, et al. Joint line elevation in revision TKA leads to increased patellofemoral contact forces. J Orthop Res 2010; 28: 1-5.
- Mahoney OM, Kinsey TL. Modular femoral offset stems facilitate joint line restoration in revision knee arthroplasty. Clin Orthop Relat Res 2006; 446: 93-8.
- 23. Laskin RS. Joint line position restoration during revision total knee replacement. Clin Orthop Relat Res 2002: 169-71.
- 24. Seon JK, Song EK. Joint line and patellar height restoration after revision total knee arthroplasty. Indian J Orthop 2016; 50: 159-65.

# Experience in Non-invasive Ventilation in Grade 3 Hepatic Encephalopathy

🕩 İlhan Ocak<sup>1</sup>, 🕩 Mustafa Çolak<sup>1</sup>, 🔀 Erdem Kınacı<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital, Clinic of Transplant Intensive Care, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital, Clinic of Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgery and Liver Transplantation, İstanbul, Turkey

## ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Hepatic encephalopathy (HE) is a common complication of acute and chronic liver failure, which can lead to significant morbidity and mortality. Grade 3-4 HE patients are typically managed with routine intubation and mechanical ventilation. However, recent research suggests that routine intubation may increase the risk of complications and death for the preservation of the airway. This study investigated the use of non-invasive ventilation (NIV) in patients with grade 3 encephalopathy associated with acute and chronic liver failure.

**Methods:** This retrospective study included patients with grade 3 encephalopathy associated with liver failure who underwent NIV between January 2022 and March 2023 in a liver transplant intensive care unit. The patient demographic data, laboratory results, comorbidities, and outcomes were collected and analyzed. The results were compared to those of HE patients who were intubated as reported in the literature.

**Results:** A total of 41 children and adults with grade 3 HE who received NIV were included in this study. Compared with HE patients who were intubated as reported in the literature, the NIV group had significantly lower rates of complications and mortality. Additionally, there were no additional complications observed in patients who received NIV without intubation, such as infections, cardiovascular disorders, or cognitive impairments.

**Conclusion:** The use of NIV in grade 3 HE patients suggests that it is an effective alternative to intubation. These findings support the need for careful consideration when deciding to intubate HE patients and suggest that continuous support using NIV may provide potential benefits. Further studies are needed to investigate the optimal management of these patients to improve their outcomes.

Keywords: Hepatic encephalopathy, hepatic failure, non-invasive ventilation

## Introduction

Hepatic encephalopathy (HE) is the critical stage of liver failure, especially in acute cases. Patients with grade 3 or 4 HE is often intubated and underwent mechanical ventilation to prevent life-threatening complications (1,2). However, there is no concrete evidence that routine intubation has benefit for patients with advanced delirium associated with HE (3,4). In contrast, this procedure has its own various risks, such as nosocomial pneumonia, hypotension, increased mortality, and prolonged hospital stays (5,6). Thus, mechanical ventilation in patients with grade 3-4 HE has been associated with increased in-hospital mortality due to compromised immunity, altered drug metabolism, and circulatory dysfunction (7,8). The aim of this study was to determine the effects of preferring non-invasive ventilation (NIV) instead of intubation in patients with grade 3 HE in the aspect of clinical outcome.

## Methods

In this study, the records of patients followed in the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital between January 2022 and March 2023 were retrospectively reviewed. Patients with grade 3 HE related to acute or chronic hepatic failure to respiratory impairment due to cardiovascular insufficiency were included in the study. All these patients underwent NIV and continued to receive extracorporeal liver support therapy (9). "Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation (APACHE II)", "West Haven Classification" and "Glasgow Coma Scale" were used to stage the clinical conditions. The ethical rules of this study were determined in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. All necessary precautions were taken to ensure the confidentiality and protection of data.



Address for Correspondence: İlhan Ocak MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital, Clinic of Transplant Intensive Care, İstanbul, Turkey Received: 23.07.2023 Accepted: 01.08.2023

Phone: +90 532 452 10 52 E-mail: ilhanocak.md@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org//0000-0003-1770-0794

Cite this article as: Ocak İ, Çolak M, Kınacı E. Experience in Non-invasive Ventilation in Grade 3 Hepatic Encephalopathy. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 295-7.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.



This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital (approval number: 336, date: 26.07.2023).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analyzes were performed using SPSS 20 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY). The normal distribution of study data was evaluated using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov analysis. Demographic characteristics, intensive care unit (ICU) length of stay, APACHE and PRISM scores, and NIV parameters of the patients were presented as median (range), while laboratory values at admission to the ICU were presented as mean (standard deviation).

## Results

A total of 41 patients with grade 3 HE were included. Of these patients, 24 were female and 17 were male. Thirteen of the patients were children with a mean age of 8 (range: 0-16 years), while the mean age of the 28 adult patients was 57 (range: 49-70) years. NIV was applied to the 28 adult patients for a mean of 8 days (range: 3-13 days) and to the 13 pediatric patients for a mean of 9 days (range: 4-14 days) until recovery, liver transplantation, or progression to grade 4 HE occurred. The application was performed for 20 hours per day. Nine patients (22%) progressed to grade 4 HE due to a rapid increase in hepatic failure and required protracheal intubation. These nine patients who were not suitable for liver transplantation or could not find a suitable donor died. Recovery was achieved in the other 24 patients who received NIV, and no additional complications such as nosocomial pneumonia, respiratory

Table 1. Demographics, etiology and intensive care scoring values				
Child	13 (n)			
*Age	8 (0-16)			
*PRISM score	29 (22-36)			
Adult	28 (n)			
*Age	57 (49-70)			
*APACHE II score	25 (20-28)			
Gender	n			
Male	17			
Female	24			
Etiology	n (%)			
Mushroom intoxication	11 (26.8)			
Autoimmune disease	5 (12.1)			
Toxic hepatitis	5 (12.1)			
Hepatitis B	4 (9.7)			
Wilson's disease	4 (9.7)			
Paracetamol intoxication	3 (7.3)			
Idiopathic disease	3 (7.3)			
Progressive familial intrahepatic cholestasis	2 (4.8)			
Alveolar hydatid cyst	2 (4.8)			
Budd chiari syndrome	1 (2.4)			
Wolcott-Rallison syndrome (WRS)	1 (2.4)			

\*Median values (range), APACHE-II: Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation-II, PRISM: Pediatric Risk of Mortality

disorders, hypotension, or cognitive impairment were observed. Eight other patients who received NIV underwent liver transplantation and achieved recovery. The demographic, etiological and intensive care scoring values of the patients are presented in Table 1, the NIV values in Table 2 and the laboratory values in Table 3.

## Discussion

HE, which worsens to grade 3-4 is typically managed with intubation and mandatory mechanical ventilation according to literature and algorithms (10). However, studies have shown that routine intubation for airway protection in patients with grade 3-4 HE may potentially be related to increased risk of complications and in-hospital mortality (11-13). In this study, survival rates of 78% and 22% were determined in 41 patients.

In this study, the expected complications of intubation, such as nosocomial infections, cardiovascular and cognitive disorders, and increased mortality were not seen in our patients undergoing NIV who had different demographic, etiological, mortality scoring, and laboratory results. The most remarkable and often cited complication of intubation, aspiration pneumonia, was observed to be prevented.

The data in the literature about the outcomes of NIV in patients with HE are very limited. Our study showed that NIV in HE patients could significantly reduce complications and mortality compared with the reported outcomes for intubated patients. The results of a recent study written by Saffo and Garcia-Tsao (14) support our results although our study excludes grade 4 HE. According to this comprehensive study, 40% of HE patients who were intubated within the first 48 h died in the hospital, while 19% of those who were not intubated died overall. The mortality rate for intubated patients reached 70% after the first

Table 2	. Non-invasive	ventilation	values

NIV parameter	Adult (range)*	Child (range)*		
PEEP (cmH <sub>2</sub> O)	8 (6-10)	6 (4-8)		
P support (cmH <sub>2</sub> 0)	14 (10-16)	8 (6-12)		
FiO <sub>2</sub>	0.40 (0.35-0.55)	0.40 (0.21-0.5)		
NIV duration (days)	8 (3-13)	9 (4-14)		
SpO <sub>2</sub> (%)	99 (97-100)	99 (97-100)		

PEEP: Positive end-expiratory pressure, P support: Support pressure, FiO<sub>2</sub>: Fraction of inspired oxygen, NIV: Non-invasive ventilation, SpO<sub>2</sub>: Peripheral oxygen saturation \*Mean values

Table 3.	Laboratory values	by grade 3	of encephalopat	hy (child +
adult)				

	Child*	Adult*
AST (IU/L)	2,250±1,356	6,316±3,367
ALT (IU/L)	2,158±1,285	5,929±4,423
T. Bil (mg/dL)	35±11.2	21.2±11.5
INR	3.21±0.64	4.2±0.6
Procalcitonin (ng/mL)	13.4±10.1	11±13.2
CRP (mg/L)	98±7.1	101±29.3

\*Mean  $\pm$  SD: Mean  $\pm$  Standard deviation, AST: Aspartate aminotransferase, ALT: Alanine aminotransferase, T. Bil: Total bilirubin, INR: International normalized ratio, CRP: C-reactive protein

2 days. In the same study, hospital stay was found to be statistically significantly longer for intubated patients compared with those who were not intubated.

The mechanism of complications that occur in intubated patients with HE has a defined physiological basis, which is circulatory, neurological, and immune dysfunction seen in intubated patients (15). Endotracheal intubation can worsen cardiovascular, cognitive, and immune function due to its increased risk of shock, delirium, infection, and other complications in patients with liver failure (16,17).

#### **Study Limitations**

The exclusion of patients with grade 4 HE is the main limitation of this case series. Therefore, we compared our results with the outcomes of intubated HE patients reported in the literature (14,18). We also did not have any patients in our center with HE who were not underwent with non-invasive or invasive respiratory support. This is an understandable situation because our ICU is a part of a liver transplantation center and not an ICU for general supportive aims.

## Conclusion

This study supports the use of NIV instead of intubation for grade 3 HE patients with acute and chronic liver failure. The lower risk of complications and mortality of NIV highlights the need for careful consideration when deciding whether to intubate grade 3 HE patients. However, the lack of a control group undermines our courage to declare the need for more detailed retrospective or prospective studies to improve the optimal management of these patients before making definitive clinical recommendations.

**Acknowledgments:** I would like to thank the Apheresis specialist technicians, Intensive Care Nurses, and Assistant Doctors for their participation

**Ethics Committee Approval:** This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital (approval number: 336, date: 26.07.2023).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

**Authorship Contributions:** Surgical and Medical Practices - İ.O., M.Ç.; Concept - İ.O., M.Ç.; Design - İ.O.; Data Collection or Processing - İ M.Ç., E.K.; Analysis or Interpretation - İ.O., M.Ç., E.K.; Literature Search - M.Ç., E.K.; Writing - İ.O., E.K.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

## References

 Egly J, Custodio D, Bishop N, Prescott M, Lucia V, Jackson RE, et al. Assessing the impact of prehospital intubation on survival in out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. Prehosp Emerg Care 2011; 15: 44-9.

- Mayglothling J, Duane TM, Gibbs M, McCunn M, Legome E, Eastman AL, et al. Emergency tracheal intubation immediately following traumatic injury: an Eastern Association for the Surgery of Trauma practice management guideline. J Trauma Acute Care Surg 2012; 73(5 Suppl 4): S333-40.
- Orso D, Vetrugno L, Federici N, D'Andrea N, Bove T. Endotracheal intubation to reduce aspiration events in acutely comatose patients: a systematic review. Scand J Trauma Resusc Emerg Med 2020; 28: 116.
- Alshamsi F, Jaeschke R, Baw B, Alhazzani W. Prophylactic Endotracheal Intubation in Patients with Upper Gastrointestinal Bleeding Undergoing Endoscopy: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Saudi J Med Med Sci 2017; 5: 201-9.
- Kobayashi H, Uchino S, Takinami M, Uezono S. The Impact of Ventilator-Associated Events in Critically III Subjects with Prolonged Mechanical Ventilation. Respir Care 2017; 62: 1379-86.
- Selim A, Kandeel N, Elokl M, Khater MS, Saleh AN, Bustami R, et al. The validity and reliability of the Arabic version of the Confusion Assessment Method for the Intensive Care Unit (CAM-ICU): A prospective cohort study. Int J Nurs Stud 2018; 80: 83-9.
- Hatchimonji JS, Dumas RP, Kaufman EJ, Scantling D, Stoecker JB, Holena DN. Questioning dogma: does a GCS of 8 require intubation? Eur J Trauma Emerg Surg 2021; 47: 2073-9.
- 8. Li J, Luo Z, Li X, Huang Z, Han J, Li Z, et al. Effect of different transpulmonary pressures guided mechanical ventilation on respiratory and hemodynamics of patients with ARDS: a prospective randomized controlled trial. Zhonghua Wei Zhong Bing Ji Jiu Yi Xue 2017; 29: 39-44.
- Ocak I. Value of extracorporeal artificial liver support in pediatric acute liver failure: A single-center experience of over 10 years. Front Pediatr 2023; 11: 979619.
- 10. Nielsen K, Hansen CM, Rasmussen LS. Airway management in unconscious non-trauma patients. Emerg Med J 2012; 29: 887-9.
- 11. Guo L, Wang W, Zhao N, Guo L, Chi C, Hou W, et al. Mechanical ventilation strategies for intensive care unit patients without acute lung injury or acute respiratory distress syndrome: a systematic review and network metaanalysis. Crit Care 2016; 20: 226.
- 12. Gibbs JT, Louissaint J, Tapper EB. Rate of Successful Extubation in Mechanically Ventilated Patients with Cirrhosis and Hepatic Coma. Dig Dis Sci 2022; 67: 5336-44.
- 13. Levesque E, Saliba F, Ichaï P, Samuel D. Outcome of patients with cirrhosis requiring mechanical ventilation in ICU. J Hepatol 2014; 60: 570-8.
- 14. Saffo S, Garcia-Tsao G. Early mechanical ventilation for grade IV hepatic encephalopathy is associated with increased mortality among patients with cirrhosis: an exploratory study. Acute Crit Care 2022; 37: 355-62.
- 15. Ginès P, Fernández J, Durand F, Saliba F. Management of critically-ill cirrhotic patients. J Hepatol 2012; 56 Suppl 1: S13-24.
- He Q, Wang W, Zhu S, Wang M, Kang Y, Zhang R, et al. The epidemiology and clinical outcomes of ventilator-associated events among 20,769 mechanically ventilated patients at intensive care units: an observational study. Crit Care 2021; 25: 44.
- Mitasova A, Kostalova M, Bednarik J, Michalcakova R, Kasparek T, Balabanova P, et al. Poststroke delirium incidence and outcomes: validation of the Confusion Assessment Method for the Intensive Care Unit (CAM-ICU). Crit Care Med 2012; 40: 484-90.
- Sasso R, Lauzon S, Rockey DC. Cirrhotic Patients on Mechanical Ventilation Have a Low Rate of Successful Extubation and Survival. Dig Dis Sci 2020; 65: 3744-52.

# Evaluation of Potentially Inappropriate Drug Use in Older Adult Outpatients Using the Turkish Inappropriate Medication Use in the Elderly Criteria in Kütahya Province, Turkey

## D Ertaç Berker<sup>1</sup>, D Türkan Paşalı Kilit<sup>2</sup>, D Filiz Özyiğit<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Tavşanlı Doç. Dr. Mustafa Kalemli State Hospital, Clinic of Internal Medicine, Kütahya, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Kütahya Health Sciences University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Internal Medicine, Kütahya, Turkey <sup>3</sup>Bandırma Onyedi Eylül University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Medical Pharmacology, Balıkesir, Turkey

## ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** The population aged 65 years and older has the highest rates of drug use and is more sensitive to drug effects. Appropriate medication use among older adults is associated with poor clinical outcomes. The objective of this study was to use national criteria to evaluate inappropriate drug use among individuals aged 65 years and older who were admitted to the internal medicine outpatient clinic.

**Methods:** Our study was conducted using 385 randomized patients aged 65 years and older who were treated at the Evliya Çelebi Training and Research Hospital, Internal Medicine Outpatient Clinic of Kütahya University. The study was designed as a cross-sectional descriptive survey. It evaluated potentially inappropriate drugs and possible prescribing neglect according to the Turkish Inappropriate Medication Use in the Elderly (TIME) criteria.

**Results:** Potentially inappropriate drug use was detected in 127 patients (33%) using the TIME-to-STOP criteria. The first three potentially inappropriate medications determined by the TIME-to-STOP criteria were proton pump inhibitor deficient use, tight blood pressure control, and tight blood sugar control. Using the TIME-to-START criteria, potential prescribing omissions (PPO) were detected in 379 (98.4%) patients. The first three PPO in the TIME-to-START criteria were about vaccines deficient in patients.

Conclusion: Country-specific criteria are more effective for inappropriate medication use.

Keywords: Aged, disease, potentially inappropriate medications, inappropriate prescribing, Turkey

## Introduction

Multimorbidity and polypharmacy are the main challenges faced by aging populations globally. With an aging world population, the fight against inappropriate medication use (IMU), polypharmacy, adverse drug events (ADEs), adverse drug reactions (ADRs) and medication costs has gained importance. Polypharmacy and the prescription of potentially inappropriate medications (PIMs) are the major elements of IMU in older adults. Attempts have been made to combat these issues using various explicit criterion lists (1). Potentially inappropriate prescriptions (PIP) comprise the prescription of PIMs and potential prescribing omissions (PPOs).

For older adults, this is a practical and cost-effective solution for adverse medications. In recent years, tools based on explicit PIM criteria have been developed to assist drug management in older adults for practical use in clinics.

These criteria are of great importance to prevent morbidity and mortality from ADRs and ADEs. Polypharmacy and PIMs are very common in older adults. Therefore, new strategies are needed to improve prescription quality and increase prescription safety. A review of the studies over the last 30 years indicates that criteria-based strategies have been established to prevent polypharmacy, including 42 prescription evaluation tools (2).

The criteria used for detection of PIMs and PPOs are divided into two groups, implicitly or explicitly. Although they are useful research tools, implicit criteria are not preferred in practical applications due to their complex structure and time consumption.

However, explicit criteria are useful research tools that are used in routine clinical practice. The American Geriatrics Society (AGS) Beers Criteria and the screening tool of older people's prescriptions (STOPP) and screening tool to alert to right treatment (START) criteria have been the most popular. In the 1990s, studies on PIPs using the Beers Criteria increased daily.



Address for Correspondence: Ertaç Berker MD, Tavşanlı Doç. Dr. Mustafa Kalemli State Hospital, Clinic of Internal Medicine, Kütahya, Turkey

Received: 27.03.2023 Accepted: 03.08.2023

Phone: +90 506 320 79 46 E-mail: ertacberker@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-5199-9860

**Cite this article as:** Berker E, Paşalı Kilit T, Özyiğit F. Evaluation of Potentially Inappropriate Drug Use in Older Adult Outpatients Using the Turkish Inappropriate Medication Use in the Elderly Criteria in Kütahya Province, Turkey. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 298-304.



© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License. The biggest reason for the diversity in these criteria is the differences in national prescribing habits. The STOPP/START criteria developed in Europe are widely used in drug reviews of older adults. It was first published in 2008 and then updated in 2015. It contains examples of PIM (STOPP) and PPO (START) separated by physiological systems. In the coming years, seniors' drug reviews will be mostly electronics. These electronic STOPP/START criteria will be administered by specialist pharmacists and will apply to lists of concurrent multimorbidity and associated polypharmacy in older adults (3).

The Beers Criteria are commonly used to evaluate PIPs in older adults. It was first published in 1991 and has been updated 5 times thus far. The last update was published in 2019. AGS has been updating the Beers Criteria since 2011. By reducing IMUs and ADEs, intended by the Beers criteria, improving the quality of care, reducing drug costs, and improving the care of older adults, it aims to reduce IMUs and ADEs by educating doctors and patients on appropriate pharmacotherapy (4).

The Turkish Inappropriate Medication Use in the Elderly (TIME) criteria were originally derived from the STOPP/START version2 and CRIME (Criteria for assessing appropriate Medication use among older adults complex patients) criteria. As a result, 55 criteria were taken from the first criteria, 17 were removed and 60 were changed. Thus, 112 TIME-to-STOP and 41 TIME-to-START criteria were established, making 153 TIME criteria (5).

The current study evaluated the PIM and PPO distributions of TIME criteria specific to Turkey.

#### Methods

#### Setting, Design, and Study Population

This descriptive prospective cross-sectional study was conducted on patients aged over 65 years. It included 385 patients who were evaluated between February 25, 2020 and December 31, 2020 in the Internal Medicine Outpatient Clinic of Kütahya Health Sciences University, Evliya Çelebi Training and Research Hospital.

The sample size was calculated as 385 individuals with 50% prevalence and 0.05 (95% confidence) significance level in an infinite population. The participants included in the study were selected using a simple random sampling method. Individuals aged over 65 years and willing to participate were included in the study. The selection was carried out separately for the morning and afternoon groups (6). Because separate appointment groups were examined in the outpatient clinics both in the morning and afternoon, patients from the two groups were included. Patients younger than 65 years of age and those who did not cooperate with the doctor during the examination were not included in the study. According to the data obtained from the IT Information Technology Department of the hospital, 2,752 patients were admitted within the specified period. A total of 385 of the 2,752 patients who visited our clinic were then randomized (Figure 1). Only the first visit examinations were evaluated between the study dates of the participants, but the follow-up examinations were not evaluated. Data were obtained through face-toface interviews with the participants.



Figure 1. Flowchart of participant selection

#### **Ethics Committee Approval**

Ethics committee approval of our study was given by the Kütahya Health Sciences University (Turkey) Non-Invasive Clinical Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 2020/04-15, date: 25.02.2020). All volunteers were given oral information and provided informed consent. We carried out all stages of the study in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. We followed the guidelines in the "Helsinki Statement", "Guidelines for Good Medical Practices" and "Guidelines for Good Laboratory Practices".

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Data analysis was performed using IBM SPSS Statistics version 22 (IBM SPSS, Turkey). Baseline characteristics and agreement with TIME recommendations were analyzed using descriptive statistics. The suitability of the study data to a normal distribution was evaluated using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. The results showed that the study data did not show normal distribution. We compared quantitative data and descriptive statistical methods using the Mann-Whitney U test and Wilcoxon sign test. Furthermore, we evaluated PIMs and PPOs using TIME criteria. We calculated the number of patients with PIMs and PPOs (%) and the total number of PIM and PPO cases in the total study population.

#### Results

A total of 385 patients aged over 65 years were enrolled in this study. Among them, 124 (32.2%) were male and 261 (67.8%) were female. Of the 385 older adults included, 73.2% were between the ages of 65 and 74 years and 26.8% were aged over 75 years. Data on the demographic distribution are presented in Table 1.

The participants in our study who met at least one relevant criterion were considered to have PIMs or PPOs. PIM was detected in 127 (33%) patients according to the TIME-to-STOP criteria. The first three PIMs determined by the TIME-to-STOP criteria were proton pump inhibitor (PPI) deficient use (9.6%), tight blood pressure control (3.1%), and tight blood sugar control (2.3%) in high-risk patients (Table 2). PPOs were detected in 379 (98.4%) patients according to the TIME-to-START criteria (herpes zoster,

Table 1. Data of	n (%)	
A	65-74 years	282 (73.2)
Age group	≥75 years	103 (26.8)
Sov	Female	261 (67.8)
362	Male	124 (32.2)
	Married	244 (63.4)
Marital status	Single	1 (0.3)
Marital Status	Widowed	137 (35.6)
	Divorced	3 (0.8)
Education	Illiterate	108 (28.1)
	Less than 8 years of education	242 (62.9)
	More than 8 years of education	25 (6.5)
	College	10 (2.5)
	Retired	175 (43.5)
Profession	Housewife	205 (53.2)
	Worker	3 (0.8)
	Officer	0 (80)
	Business owner	1 (0.3)
	Other	1 (0.3)

pneumococcal, and tetanus) were deficient in 98.4%, 96%, and 94.5% of the patients, respectively (Table 3).

There were no significant differences in PIMs and PPOs between the sexes (p>0.05). There were no significant differences in PIMs and PPOs between patients aged 65-74 years and those aged over 75 years (p>0.05).

When evaluated according to educational status, there was no statistically significant difference in terms of inappropriate drug use according to the TIME-to-STOP and TIME-to-START criteria in the participants who were illiterate, those with less than eight years of education, those with more than eight years of education, and those who had graduated from college.

Concerning the chronic disease distribution of the volunteers participating in the study, the following results were obtained: 1.6% (never), 16.6% (one), 35.8% (two), 29.9% (three), 11.4% (four), 3%.9 (five), 0.5% (six), 0.3% (seven). The most common chronic diseases in our study were hypertension, diabetes mellitus, and dyslipidemia. There was no significant difference in the number of diseases between patients with and without PPO who were evaluated for PPOs according to the TIME-to-START criteria. However, according to the TIME-to-STOP criteria, the number of diseases in patients with PIMs was found to be significantly higher than that in patients without PIMs (p<0.05).

Table 2. Potentially Inappropriate Medication according to TIME to-STOP criteria	
	(%) (n=385)
A2. The use of digoxin in doses higher than 0.125 mg/day is not appropriate (risk of toxicity).	1% (4)
A3. The use of digoxin is not appropriate in the indication of heart failure with preserved (normal) ejection fraction.	0.5% (2)
A6. Loop diuretic use is not appropriate for ankle edema without signs of heart failure, liver failure, nephrotic syndrome, or renal failure.	1.8% (7)
A8. In patients with urinary incontinence, the use of diuretics as the first step is not appropriate for the treatment of essential hypertension (it may impair quality of life by increasing incontinence and feeling of urgency, may increase falls).	1% (4)
A9. The use of alpha-1 blockers or centrally acting antihypertensives (e.g. methyldopa, rilmenidine, reserpine) is not appropriate in the treatment of hypertension, except when other classes of antihypertensives are not tolerated or are ineffective (increased heart failure and cardiovascular events, orthostatic hypotension, decrease with alpha-1 blocker antihypertensives), syncope, worsening of urinary incontinence in women; central nervous system side effects of centrally acting antihypertensives, sedation-depression-parkinsonism and orthostatic hypotension, bradycardia side effects).	1.3% (5)
A10. Because of the increased risk of orthostatic hypotension, vasodilator antihypertensive agents and nitrates are not suitable for use in patients with orthostatic hypotension.	0.8% (3)
A11. Tight blood pressure control (<140/90 mmHg) is not appropriate in patients with orthostatic hypotension/cognitive impairment (e.g. dementia)/functional limitation/low life expectancy (<2 years)/high risk of falling.	3.1% (12)
A16. Potassium-sparing drugs (aldosterone antagonists, triamterene, amiloride, ACEI, ARB) are not suitable for use in patients with GFR <30 mL/minute/1.73 m <sup>2</sup> and whose serum potassium level cannot be closely monitored (risk of hyperkalemia).	1.8% (7)
A18. NSAID use is not appropriate in patients with cardiovascular disease (severe hypertension, heart failure or previous myocardial infarction, stroke) (increased cardiovascular event: risk of myocardial infarction, stroke, heart failure and death).	1.3% (5)
A19. Beta-blocker use is not appropriate in diabetes mellitus patients with frequent hypoglycemic episodes.	1.3% (5)
A21. Long-term use of aspirin at doses higher than 75-150 mg/day is not appropriate for cardiovascular protection (both primary and secondary) (no proven additional benefit and increases bleeding risk).	0.3% (1)
A23. Concomitant use of aspirin and clopidogrel for secondary stroke prophylaxis is not appropriate unless there is a specific indication for concomitant use.	0.3% (1)
A30. The use of drugs with a narrow therapeutic index, such as warfarin and digoxin, is not appropriate for patients who have difficulty in using and managing their medication (e.g. patients with cognitive impairment) and who are not available to assist (e.g. caregivers) (risk of life-threatening toxicity).	0.3% (1)
B1. Tricyclic antidepressant use is inappropriate (high anticholinergic effect, cognitive deterioration, cardiac conduction disorder, orthostatic hypotension, urinary retention, worsening of prostatism, worsening of narrow-angle glaucoma).	0.3% (1)
B6. In case of GFR <60 mL/minute/1.73 m <sup>2</sup> , the use of pregabalin and gabapentin without dose reduction is not appropriate.	1.6% (6)

## Table 2. continued

	(%) (n=385)
B14. Benzodiazepines are not suitable for use for more than 4 weeks (prolonged sedation, confusion, balance disorder, falling, risk of traffic accidents).	0.3% (1)
B18. Continuous and long-term use of drugs such as betahistine, trimetazidine, dimenhydrinate is not appropriate in the treatment of vertigo (lack of evidence-based beneficial effects).	0.5% (2)
B20. Piracetam is not suitable for use except in the treatment of myoclonic convulsions.	0.8% (3)
B21. First-line use of carbamazepine, phenytoin, phenobarbital, or valproate is not appropriate in the chronic treatment of epilepsy (due to adverse effects on vitamin D, enzyme induction, risk of falling; there are also safer alternatives).	0.5% (2)
B22. Tramadol, neuroleptics/antipsychotics (clozapine, olanzapine, chlorpromazine, thioridazine), bupropion and maprotiline are not suitable for epilepsy patients.	0.3% (1)
B24. The use of citalopram at doses above 20 mg/day and escitalopram over 10 mg/day in the older adultsis not appropriate (due to the risk of QTc prolongation).	0.5% (2)
C1. Concomitant use of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs with oral anticoagulants (vitamin K antagonists, direct thrombin inhibitors, factor Xa inhibitors) is not appropriate (risk of gastrointestinal bleeding).	1% (4)
C2. Aspirin, clopidogrel, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs or steroids; It is not suitable for use without proton pump inhibitor in patients with a history of ulcer, in patients receiving additional antiplatelet therapy, in patients receiving concomitant anticoagulants, in patients using steroids, and in patients with dyspepsia-GER symptoms.	9.6% (37)
C3. Aspirin or non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs; Patients with a history of peptic ulcer (complicated or uncomplicated, gastric, or duodenal) are not suitable for chronic use without testing for <i>Helicobacter pylori</i> .	0.3% (1)
C4. For the treatment of erosive peptic esophagitis or uncomplicated peptic ulcer, the use of proton pump inhibitors at a therapeutic dose for longer than 8-12 weeks is not appropriate. (dose reduction or shorter interruption is indicated).	0.8% (3)
C5. Proton pump inhibitor use is not appropriate due to multiple drug use (no benefit, potential harm).	2.1% (8)
C6. The use of anticholinergic gastrointestinal antispasmodics (e.g. hyoscyamine) is not appropriate. Increased anticholinergic side effects (dizziness, decreased cognitive abilities, blurred vision, arrhythmia, bloating-constipation) and limited utility in theolder adults.	1% (4)
C7. In patients with chronic constipation, if there are alternatives that do not have this side effect, the use of drugs with a high probability of causing constipation (drugs with high anticholinergic effects, oral iron, opioids, verapamil, aluminum antacids) is not appropriate (risk of increased constipation).	1.3% (5)
D1. The use of antimuscarinic bronchodilator drugs (ipratropium, tiotropium) is not appropriate in patients with narrow-angle glaucoma or urinary outflow obstruction (risk of worsening glaucoma and urinary retention).	0.5% (2)
D2. Theophylline is not suitable for the maintenance treatment of COPD or asthma bronchialene (due to the narrow therapeutic index and high risk of insomnia, arrhythmia in theolder adults).	2.1% (8)
E1. If there is an additional alternative treatment, it is not appropriate to use non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs for more than 3 months.	0.5% (2)
E2. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs are not suitable for use in patients with GFR $<$ 50 mL/minute/1.73 m <sup>2</sup> (risk of worsening renal function).	0.5% (2)
E11. The use of systemic muscle relaxant (skeletal muscle) agents (thiocolchicoside, tizanidine, chlorzoxazone, carisoprodol, chlorphenezine carbamate, cyclobenzaprine, metaxalone, methocarbamol and orphenadrine etc.) is not suitable for musculoskeletal pain (sedation, drowsiness, dizziness, dry mouth), constipation, due to cognitive side effects).	0.5% (2)
F3. Anticholinergic drug use for the bladder is not appropriate without post micturition residue determination (risk of urinary retention and postrenal kidney failure) in the older adults with prostate hyperplasia (obstruction risk) or diabetes mellitus complications (neurogenous bladder risk) or frail older adults (reduced contractility risk with detrusor hyperactivity).	0.5% (2)
F5. Non-uroselective alpha 1 blockers (e.g. doxazosin, terazosin) are not suitable for the treatment of lower urinary tract symptoms due to benign prostatic hyperplasia in patients with orthostatic hypotension (increased orthostatic hypotension, syncope, and falls).	0.3% (1)
G1. Tight blood glucose control (HbA1C <7%) is not appropriate in patients with a low life expectancy (<5 years) or a history of decline or cognitive impairment.	2.3% (9)
G2. The use of metformin is not appropriate in the frail or malnourished older adults (due to the gastrointestinal side effects and anorexia effect of metformin).	0.8% (3)
G5. The use of thiazolidinediones (rosiglitazone, pioglitazone) is not appropriate in patients with documented heart failure/fracture history/ increased fracture risk/bladder cancer history or on insulin therapy (worsening heart failure, increased fracture, and bladder cancer risk).	0.3% (1)
G8. It is not appropriate to use SGLT-2 inhibitors in cases with GFR <45 mL/minute/1.73 m <sup>2</sup> .	0.5% (2)
H1. Use of drugs with high anticholinergic effects in conditions such as falls, dementia, constipation, narrow-angle glaucoma, delirium, urinary retention, concomitant use of drugs with high anticholinergic effects not suitable.	0.5% (2)
	10 I

ACEI: Angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor, ARB: Angiotensin receptor blocker, SGLT-2 inhibitors: Sodium glucose Co-transporter 2 inhibitor, COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, GER: Gastroesophageal reflux, HbA1C: Hemoglobin A1C, GFR: Glomerular filtration rate, NSAID: Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs

#### Table 3. Potential prescribing omissions according to TIME to-START criteria

	(%) (n=385)
A1. It is appropriate to initiate antiplatelet therapy (aspirin or clopidogrel) for secondary prevention in patients with atherosclerotic coronary artery disease and a history of atherosclerotic cerebrovascular disease.	0.8% (3)
A2. Atherosclerotic coronary artery disease, cerebrovascular disease or statin for secondary prevention in patients with peripheral artery disease It is appropriate to start treatment.	2.1% (8)
C1. In cases with symptomatic constipation unresponsive to lifestyle changes (diet-exercise), it is appropriate to exclude fecal plug and start fiber support (psyllium, methylcellulose, polycarbophil, wheat dextrin) or polyethylene glycol.	45.5% (175)
E1. It is appropriate to initiate replacement therapy in patients with daily dietary vitamin D intake <800-1000 IU or elemental calcium intake <1000-1200 mg.	0.5% (2)
E2. It is appropriate to initiate an anti-resorptive (bisphosphonate, denosumab) or anabolic agent (parathormone analog) in patients with documented osteoporosis with fragility fracture and/or bone mineral densitometry T-score (femur total, femoral neck or lumbar <-2.5).	0.5% (2)
E8. It is appropriate to start a xanthine oxidase inhibitor (primarily allopurinol) in patients with recurrent gout attacks.	0.3% (1)
H1. Annual influenza vaccination is appropriate.	74.8% (288)
H2. Pneumococcal vaccine (one dose for each of the 13 valent conjugate and 23 valent polysaccharide vaccines) is appropriate.	96.9% (373)
H3. Herpes zoster vaccination is appropriate (reduces the risk of shingles infection and postherpetic neuralgia).	98.4% (379)
H4. It is appropriate to perform tetanus vaccine (tetanus-diphtheria toxoid) every 10 years.	94.5% (364)
11. In the older adults with malnutrition or malnutrition risk, initiation of oral nutritional supplements is appropriate if nutritional counseling and nutritional supplementation are not sufficient to increase dietary intake and achieve nutritional goals.	3.4% (13)

## Discussion

Country-specific criteria are more effective for PIMs and PPOs. As shown in the first publication of our study, country-specific criteria for detecting PIMs and PPOs were found to be significantly superior (6). Since our study is one of the first conducted studies with the TIME criteria, it can have an important place in terms of providing resources and comparison opportunities for studies to be conducted in Turkey for IMU. In particular, we shared the distribution of PIMs and PPOs in detail.

In addition, differences are detected when examining the distribution of PIMs and PPOs; in particular, country-specific prescribing habits affect this. Even when compared with comprehensive studies such as Optimizing Therapy to Prevent Avoidable Hospital Admissions in Multimorbid Older Adults, PIMs and PPOs are concentrated on different criteria (7). According to the results of a study conducted with 206 patients using STOPP v2, the distribution of PIMs was related to dietary supplements such as vitamins and minerals (22.1%), antihypertensive drugs (17.2%), and PPIs (10.7%) (8). In our study, only the inappropriate use of PPIs was similar in the first 3 PIMs. When the studies conducted using the STOPP/START v1 and v2 in China were examined, the most determined criteria still differed (9).

Considering the study conducted in Turkey comparing Beers 2012 and the STOPP version 2, the rates of PIM use in Turkey were found to be 33.3% and 39.1%, respectively. In our study, it was 33% according to TIME criteria. Although the rate in our study seems to be lower when comparing the rates of PIM use, this may be because the two studies were conducted in different years. This reflects that recent studies on IMUs have reached their goal. When the most common drugs related to PIMs were examined, PPIs came to the fore in our study, whereas Bahat et al. (10) found that aspirin and antipsychotics were prominent in their study. Our study could not objectively evaluate geriatric syndromes such as dementia, frailty, and malnutrition. Therefore, the main reason for the differences between the most commonly used inappropriate drugs may be the difference in the evaluation of patients rather than the change in prescribing habits. We think that other reasons may be due to the change in the habits of prescribing according to years or the studies examining patients from two different outpatient clinics, such as geriatrics and internal medicine.

In addition, in countries where the official language is not English and the rate of foreign language proficiency is low, the existence of countryspecific criteria for combating PIMs and PPOs is crucial. Therefore, the success rate of the TIME criteria increases (11). To some extent, this complicates comparison studies with popular medication lists such as the Beers criteria and START/STOPP. International validity studies of TIME criteria based on the Delphi process were also conducted. According to the results of this study, the criteria set can be applied in both central and eastern Europe (12).

An increase in the use of various mobile applications in the near future can be beneficial for IMUs. Simultaneously, clinicians trained on this subject and increasing cooperation with clinical pharmacology disciplines can decrease the rates of PIMs and PPOs (3).

As a result of the increase in the older adult population in Turkey, measures are taken and studies are carried out by the official authority on this issue. The rate of population increase of those aged 65 years and over in Turkey was 3.3% in 1950, 6.7% in 2000, and 9.5% in 2020, with a population that has reached 7,953,555. It is predicted that this rate will increase to 10.2%, 16.3%, and 25.6% in 2023, 2040, and 2080, respectively (13). According to the latest TUIK data, the population aged 65 and over was 8 million 451 thousand 669 people in 2022, and its ratio in the total population increased to 9.9% in 2022.

Expanding the use of the TIME criteria, which is a criterion specific to Turkey, and supporting it with mobile applications should be among the targets that need to be urgently addressed in this regard (14).

There are three different terms in the World Health Organization [(WHO); Adherence to long-term therapies: Evidence for action] report: "compliance, adherence, concordance". Compliance is defined as the patient's use of the drug at the given dose at the recommended intervals for the required time according to the treatment protocol. It is necessary to increase health literacy to improve this situation, which is very important for preventing IMU (15).

Health literacy is when a patient is given medical information, understands, and interprets this information, and acts accordingly. Although health literacy was first defined by Simond in 1974, its importance has only recently been understood in Turkey. As a result of the "Reliability and Validity Study of the Turkish Health Literacy Scales (TSOY-32)" conducted in 2016 under the editorship of Abacigil et al. (16) with the contribution of the Ministry of Health, the Turkish Adaptation of the European Health Literacy Scale and the TSOY-32 for Turkish society were added to the literature. In Hazer and Ateşoğlu (17) in the mainland province of Turkey, the health literacy of older adult individuals was insufficient and problematic. The success of healthy aging in older adults with high health literacy was also high (17). The importance of health literacy in maintaining and improving the level of health on both an individual and community basis has been emphasized by the WHO (18).

In a study using STOPP/START version 2, PIMs were 62.5% and PPOs were 36.6% (not including vaccine data). Including vaccine data, 225 (97%) patients had at least one PPO (19). The inclusion of vaccine data significantly increased the rate of PPOs, as also observed in our study. This demonstrates the importance of immunization for PPOs and how they fall behind. In another study conducted in Australia, when vaccination rates were included, PPOs (99%) were similarly high as in our study (20). In a study conducted in the Netherlands, PPOs was 84.8% (ranging from 77.4 to 90.6%) (21). In PPOs, vaccination deficiencies were the most common. Physicians should be more conscious of adult immunization needs when providing healthcare to the older adult population.

Consequently, both PIMs and PPOs are gaining importance in older individuals. This is one of the main factors in the prevention of IMU, polypharmacy, ADRs and ADEs. The TIME criteria better reveal PIMs and PPOs in Turkish society.

#### **Study Limitations**

There are some limitations to this study. The first is that it is a singlecenter study. It also has a modest sample size. Studies in the literature with IMUs are generally multicentered and performed with large patient groups. Another limitation of the study is that some TIME criteria related to malnutrition, frailty, and dementia cannot be evaluated objectively.

## Conclusion

Our study is one of the first IMU studies conducted with TIME criteria and reveals important findings about the prescribing habits of Turkey. Turkey will be an important resource for the comparison of national and international criteria for the prevention of IMU. Extending the use of country-specific criteria in clinical practice should be one of our important goals. **Ethics Committee Approval:** Ethics committee approval of our study was given by the Kütahya Health Sciences University (Turkey) Non-Invasive Clinical Research Ethics Committee (approval nubmer: 2020/04-15, date: 25.02.2020).

**Informed consent:** Informed consent forms were obtained from all patients.

Peer review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Concept - E.B., T.P.K., F.Ö.; Design - E.B., T.P.K., F.Ö.; Data Collection or Processing - E.B., T.P.K.; Analysis or Interpretation - E.B., T.P.K.; Literature Search - E.B., T.P.K., F.Ö.; Writing - E.B., T.P.K.

Conflict of interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial disclosure:** The authors declare that this study received no financial support.

## References

- Curtin D, Gallagher PF, O'Mahony D. Explicit criteria as clinical tools to minimize inappropriate medication use and its consequences. Ther Adv Drug Saf 2019; 10: 2042098619829431.
- Masnoon N, Shakib S, Kalisch-Ellett L, Caughey GE. Tools for assessment of the appropriateness of prescribing and association with patient-related outcomes: a systematic review. Drugs Aging 2018; 35: 43-60.
- 3. O'Mahony D. STOPP/START criteria for potentially inappropriate medications/ potential prescribing omissions in older people: origin and progress. Expert Rev Clin Pharmacol 2020; 13: 15-22.
- By the 2019 American Geriatrics Society Beers Criteria<sup>®</sup> Update Expert Panel. American Geriatrics Society 2019 Updated AGS Beers Criteria<sup>®</sup> for potentially inappropriate medication use in older adults. J Am Geriatr Soc 2019; 67: 674-94.
- Bahat G, Ilhan B, Erdogan T, Halil M, Savas S, Ulger Z, et al. Turkish inappropriate medication use in the elderly (TIME) criteria to improve prescribing in older adults: TIME-to-STOP/TIME-to-START. Eur Geriatr Med 2020; 11: 491-8.
- Berker E, Paşalı Kilit T, Özyiğit F. Comparative evaluation of potential inappropriate drug use in elderly outpatients using the Beers 2019 and TIME criteria. Turk J Geriatr 2022; 25: 22-31.
- Blum MR, Sallevelt BTGM, Spinewine A, O'Mahony D, Moutzouri E, Feller M, et al. Optimizing therapy to prevent avoidable hospital admissions in multimorbid older adults (OPERAM): cluster randomised controlled trial. BMJ 2021; 374: n1585.
- Bahat G, Ilhan B, Bay I, Kilic C, Kucukdagli P, Oren MM, et al. Explicit versus implicit evaluation to detect inappropriate medication use in geriatric outpatients. Aging Male 2020; 23: 179-84.
- 9. Ma Z, Tong Y, Zhang C, Liu L. Potentially inappropriate medications and potentially prescribing omissions in Chinese older patients: Comparison of two versions of STOPP/START. J Clin Pharm Ther 2020; 45: 1405-13.
- 10. Bahat G, Bay I, Tufan A, Tufan F, Kilic C, Karan MA. Prevalence of potentially inappropriate prescribing among older adults: A comparison of the Beers 2012 and Screening Tool of Older Person's Prescriptions criteria version 2. Geriatr Gerontol Int 2017; 17: 1245-51.
- Bahat G, İlhan B, Erdoğan T, Halil M, Savaş S, Ülger Z, et al. Presenting Turkish inappropriate medication use in the elderly (TIME) criteria set in Turkish. Eur J Geriatr Gerontol 2021; 3: 40-100.
- Bahat G, Ilhan B, Erdogan T, Oren MM, Karan MA, Burkhardt H, et al. International Validation of the Turkish Inappropriate Medication Use in the Elderly (TIME) Criteria Set: A Delphi Panel Study. Drugs Aging 2021; 38: 513-21.

- Karan MA, İşsever H, Cinemre S, Satman İ. Demographic change of the old population. Karan MA, Satman İ, (Eds). Turkish Elderly Health Report: Current Status, Problems and Short-Medium Term Solutions. İstanbul:BAYT 2021. pp: 21-31 (Turkish).
- İlhan B. Polypharmacy/Rational Drug Use Practices. Karan MA, Satman İ (eds). Turkish Elderly Health Report: Current Status, Problems and Short-Medium Term Solutions 2021. pp: 155-8 (Turkish).
- Toklu HZ. Rational use of drugs in pharmacy practice. Turkiye Klinikleri J Pharmacol-Special Topics 2015; 3: 74-83 (Turkish).
- Abacigil F, Harlak H, Okyay P, Kiraz DE, Gursoy Turan S, Saruhan G, et al. Validity and reliability of the Turkish version of the European Health Literacy Survey Questionnaire. Health Promot Int 2019; 34: 658-67.
- 17. Hazer O, Ateşoğlu L. The effect of health literacy on successful aging: the case of Ankara Province. An Interdisciplinary Approach to Geriatrics and Gerontology. 1st edition. Ankara: TurkiyeClinics 2019; p. 48-56 (Turkish).

- World Health Organization. Closing the gap in a generation: health equity through action on the social determinants of health. (Accessed: 27 August 2008). Final Report. [e-book] Publication; 2008. [Internet]. Available from: https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-IER-CSDH-08.1
- Mekonnen A, Redley B, Crawford K, Jones S, de Courten B, Manias E. Associations between hyper-polypharmacy and potentially inappropriate prescribing with clinical and functional outcomes in older adults. Expert Opin Drug Saf 2022; 21: 985-94.
- Manias E, Maier A, Krishnamurthy G. Inappropriate medication use in hospitalised oldest old patients across transitions of care. Aging Clin Exp Res 2019; 31: 1661-73.
- 21. Bruin-Huisman L, Abu-Hanna A, van Weert HCPM, Beers E. Potentially inappropriate prescribing to older patients in primary care in the Netherlands: a retrospective longitudinal study. Age Ageing 2017; 46: 614-9.

# Differentiating Pulmonary Tuberculosis from Bacterial Pneumonia: The Role of Inflammatory and Other Biomarkers

Nurdan Şimşek Veske,
 Seda Tural Onur,
 Hülya Abalı,
 Kaan Kara,
 Fatma Tokgöz Akyıl,
 Sinem Nedime Sökücü,
 Mediha Gönenç Ortaköylü

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pulmonology, İstanbul, Turkey

## ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** To investigate the values of procalcitonin (PCT) and laboratory parameters in differentiating tuberculosis (TB) pneumonia from community-acquired pneumonia (CAP).

**Methods:** Between 01.01.2018 and 01.01.2020, 4,133 patients diagnosed with CAP or TB pneumonia in a reference hospital for chest diseases and TB were retrospectively screened. Patients with a history of close contact with someone with TB, night sweats, weight loss, or cavitary infiltration that may be typical for TB in the chest X-ray were evaluated clinically and radiologically as high TB suspects and were excluded from the study. Demographic characteristics, comorbidities, medications, admission complaints, radiological findings, microbiology results, and laboratory parameters were recorded. CURB-65 and pneumonia severity index scores were calculated. Patients were grouped as TB (n=70) and CAP (n=506) based on the final diagnosis. The parameters of the two groups were compared.

**Results:** The mean age of 576 patients was 55, and 423 (73%) were male. While sodium (Na) [95% confidence interval (CI): 0.716-0.914, p=0.001], blood urea nitrogen (BUN) (95% CI: 0.910-0.986, p=0.008), alanine aminotransferase (ALT) (95% CI: 0.913-0.998, p=0.043) and oxygen saturation (95% CI: 1.007-1.268, p=0.037) were found as independent biomarkers for differentiating TB and CAP, PCT had no significant influence on the differential diagnosis.

**Conclusion:** Prompt differential diagnosis between TB and CAP is important for public health in endemic TB areas. We recommend the evaluation of Na, ALT, and BUN for this purpose.

Keywords: Biomarkers, tuberculosis pneumonia, procalcitonin, community-acquired pneumonia, hyponatremia

## Introduction

Community-acquired pneumonia (CAP) is a severe disease frequently encountered despite the use of many effective antibiotics and vaccines. However, tuberculosis (TB) continues to be a public health problem, the dimensions of which are increasing in our country and many developing countries, as it is in most of the world's geography (1).

CAP is one of the most common infections that cause death in adults and is the main reason for hospitalizations (2). Prompt diagnosis and early appropriate antibiotic therapy are essential to reduce morbidity and mortality from CAP. In countries where TB is common, *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* is a common cause of CAP (3-5). Differential diagnosis of TB from CAP is difficult because of the clinical and radiographic findings that vary according to the age and comorbidity of the patient and the low sensitivity of acid-fast bacillus microscopy (6,7). Therefore, the additional diagnostic method that can be used to differentiate between the two diseases will be of clinical importance in terms of isolating patients with TB and initiating appropriate anti-TB drug therapy at an early stage.

Diagnostic methods and early indicators of the extent of the inflammatory response can help in our initial treatment decisions.

Patients admitted to hospitals with CAP are often treated empirically for multiple organisms while awaiting research results. This costly approach may develop antibiotic resistance while exposing patients to potentially harmful pharmacotherapy or overdosage. Ultimately, it can lead to inappropriate treatment, negatively affecting morbidity and mortality. At the same time, even if the current diagnosis is TB, empirical antibiotic therapy facilitates the mechanisms that lead to the development of resistance to the major drugs used in treating TB.

C-reactive protein (CRP) is an acute phase protein and a non-specific marker of systemic inflammation (8). Procalcitonin (PCT) is a 116 amino acid protein with the same sequence as the prohormone calcitonin.



Address for Correspondence: Nurdan Şimşek Veske MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pulmonology, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 212 409 02 00 E-mail: nrdnsimsek@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-6817-3416 Cite this article as: Şimşek Veske N, Tural Onur S, Abalı H, Kara K, Tokgöz Akyıl F, Sökücü SN, Gönenç Received: 08.07.2023 Accepted: 03.08.2023

**Cite this article as:** Şimşek Veske N, Tural Onur S, Abalı H, Kara K, Tokgöz Akyıl F, Sökücü SN, Gönenç Ortaköylü M. Differentiating Pulmonary Tuberculosis from Bacterial Pneumonia: The Role of Inflammatory and Other Biomarkers. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 305-11.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.



It is synthesized by leukocytes and is found in high concentrations in the blood in bacterial infections and inflammatory response syndrome (9,10).

TB is associated with high circulating inflammatory cytokine levels, especially tumor necrosis factor-alpha (11,12). This cytokine has been shown to induce PCT production independent of the presence of bacterial endotoxins (13) and may explain the high PCT levels found in conditions other than bacterial sepsis, such as malaria (14) and systemic fungal infections (15).

Studies on the role of serum CRP concentration in determining the etiology of CAP and predicting its prognosis have been conducted (16-18), and it has been found that PCT is a better alternative to CRP in guiding antibiotic therapy in acute exacerbations of CAP and COPD (19,20). This result was attributed to the ability to distinguish between patients with and without bacterial infections. On the other hand, it was observed that PCT did not significantly increase in patients with pulmonary tuberculosis (PTB) (21,22). It can be concluded that it could be used as an attractive rapid differential diagnosis method to differentiate PTB from bacterial CAP.

PTB and CAP are common causes of lower respiratory tract infections and may have similar clinical and radiological features. It is important to accelerate the diagnosis and treatment planning in highly contagious disease groups such as TB pneumonia and to start isolation and specific treatment early to protect public health. For this reason, it is important to guide the physicians of other branches working in primary and secondary healthcare centers in differential diagnosis and treatment management.

The primary aim of this study was to investigate the diagnostic value of serum PCT and CRP sedimentation levels, which are inflammatory markers, to differentiate TB pneumonia in patients evaluated with the diagnosis of pneumonia. Its secondary purpose is to evaluate the auxiliary role of other laboratory markers and findings in diagnosing TB. The objective of the study was to facilitate the differential diagnosis between two common diseases to accelerate the diagnosis and consider microbiologic samples and initiating isolation for TB at the earliest to protect public health.

## Methods

The study is a single-center and retrospective study that was conducted after being approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital Scientific Board and Ethics Committee (approval number: 2021-102, date: 25.03.2021).

From the Hospital Information Management System between 01.01.2018 and 01.01.2020, 4,133 patients diagnosed with bacterial pneumonia and TB pneumonia by our hospital chest diseases clinics and TB clinic were identified. The files of all patients were re-evaluated, and patients under the age of 18, non-infective pneumonia cases, human immunodeficiency virus (+) patients, patients with high clinical suspicion (cough, night sweats, weight loss, close contact with someone with active TB) and radiological typical TB appearance (presence of cavitary infiltration in localizations that may coincide with lung areas

where TB is common, such as upper lobe posterior and lower lobe superior), pregnant patients, patients who had undergone trauma or recent surgery, those with a lung cancer diagnosis, and additional immunosuppressive disease, patients with systemic inflammatory comorbidity, bronchiectasis patients, and multidrug-resistant (MDR) TB patients were excluded. A total of 576 patients (506 CAP, 70 TB) with all available baseline data recorded for the study were included (Figure 1).

Final diagnostic criteria: presence of clinical complaints such as cough and sputum with pneumonic infiltration without cavitary appearance in the chest X-ray, meeting the criteria for inclusion in the study, and monitoring clinical and radiological response after the treatment started.

**TB diagnostic criteria:** Presence of radiological lobar, multilobar or bronchopneumonic involvement and presence of acid-fast bacilli in sputum or bronchoalveolar lavage fluid, provided that cases with high clinical suspicion of TB. and radiological typical cavitary lesions are excluded.

**CAP diagnostic criteria:** Presence of radiological lobar, multilobar, or bronchopneumonic involvement in the presence of appropriate symptoms and physical examination findings, absence of acid-fast bacilli in the tests performed for the detection of the causative microorganism.



Figure 1. Flowchart for patient inclusion

#### **Recorded Data**

Patient age, gender, comorbidities, medications, admission complaints, radiological findings, basal hemogram, biochemistry data, arterial blood gas values, microbiological culture results, and direct examination results were recorded. Drug resistance patterns of TB patients were investigated. The CURB-65 score and pneumonia severity index (PSI) were calculated. Among the biochemistry data, urea, creatinine, PCT, CRP, aspartate aminotransferase, alanine aminotransferase (ALT), sodium (Na), potassium, chlorine (Cl), alkaline phosphatase, bilirubin, gamma glutamyl transferase, lactate dehydrogenase (LDH), and uric acid levels were recorded.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Quantitative data are expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation and qualitative data are expressed as frequencies. Chi-square and Student's t-tests were used to evaluate the data obtained from the intergroup comparison. Variables found significant in univariate analysis were then incorporated into multiple logistic regression analysis. The cut-off value was determined for markers with p<0.01 in multi-way analyzes. The cut-off values for Na and blood urea nitrogen (BUN) levels were obtained from receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves. All statistical analyzes were carried out using a statistical software package system (SPSS for Windows, version 16.0; SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). A p-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### Results

The mean age of all 576 patients was 55, and 423 (73%) were male. The most common complaints at admission were dyspnea (n=430, 75%) and cough (n=300, 52%), while 6 patients were asymptomatic. The final diagnosis was TB in 70 (12%) patients and pneumonia in 506 (88%) patients.

While smear positivity in 48 (69%), mycobacteria PCR positivity in 48 (69%), and culture positivity in 65 patients were recorded in PTB patients, the diagnosis was made hytopathologically in 5 patients. At least one non-MDR drug resistance, most commonly isoniazid, was recorded in 11 patients (Table 1).

When PTB and CAP patients were compared, it was seen that PTB patients were younger ( $51\pm20$  vs.  $65\pm15$ , p<0.0001) and the frequency of comorbid disease was lower (43% vs. 71%, p<0.0001). In CAP patients, dyspnea, and sputum were more common, and fatigue and weight loss were less frequent.

Among the additional diseases, heart failure (15% vs. 6%, p=0.041), renal failure (9% vs. 2%, p=0.047), and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) (46% vs. 20%, p<0.0001) were more frequent in CAP patients. The frequency of TB history or index cases was less common in CAP patients (%14 vs. %23, p<0.0001).

Among the vital signs, tachypnea was detected more frequently in CAP (42% vs. 24%, p=0.005). CURB-65 and PSI scores were higher in CAP patients.

In laboratory findings in one-way analysis, PTB patients had lower leukocytes, mean corpuscular volume (MCV), mean corpuscular

hemoglobin (MCH), higher platelet (PLT) (pneumonia 283 TBC 338), lower platelet distribution width (PDW) lower, neutrophil (Ne) lower, eosinophils (Eo) higher, CRP lower, BUN lower, Na, ALT, and LDH lower, saturation was higher and statistically significant compared to CAP patients (Table 1).

WBC, MCV, Ne, PLT, CRP, Eo, BUN, LDH, Na, ALT, and saturation values, which were found to be significant between the two groups, were included in the logistic regression analysis. Accordingly, among the laboratory parameters, Na [odds ratio (OR): 0.809, 95% confidence interval (CI): 0.716-0.914, p=0.001], BUN [OR: 0.947, 95% CI: 0.910-0.986, p=0.008, ALT (OR: 0.955, %) 95 CI: 0.913-0.998, p=0.043] and oxygen saturation (OR: 1.133, 95% CI: 1.007-1.268, p=0.037) were found to be independent markers in the differentiation of PTB and CAP (Table 2).

Na and BUN were found to be predictors of PTB in ROC analysis. The predictor value for Na is 137 [area under the curve (AUC): 0.627: p=0.001, 56% sensitivity and 55% specificity] (Figure 2).

The preditor value for BUN is 37 (AUC: 0.760, p<0.0001, 75% sensitivity and 72% specificity) (Figure 3).

## Discussion

In our study, when laboratory findings of PTB patients were compared with CAP patients, leukocytes, MCV, and MCH were lower, PDW was lower, Ne lower, CRP lower, BUN lower, Na, ALT, and LDH lower, PLT and Eo were higher, and saturation was higher and found to be significant compared to CAP patients. In multivariate analyzes baseline Na, BUN, ALT, and saturation values were independently significant for the two diseases.

PTB patients were younger and had fewer comorbidities. COPD was the most common comorbidity, followed by cardiovascular diseases. Since the CAP patients were older, COPD was observed more frequently as a comorbid disease, and these patients had more dyspnea, sputum complaints, and more deterioration in vital values such as hypotension, tachypnea, and low oxygen saturation. These patients had no history of TB or close contact with someone with active TB. In addition to the clinical and radiological evaluation, adequate medical history and investigation of risk factors are also important in determining the differential diagnosis and empirical treatment.

Pneumonia produces an inflammatory response that releases acute phase proteins. The fact that erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) and leukocyte count, which are used to measure this response, can be affected by many infectious and inflammatory factors, reducing their sensitivity, and many studies on the acute phase response have shown that CRP levels have a superior diagnostic efficiency in determining bacterial pneumonia in adults (23). Our study found no significant difference in ESR levels; leukocyte and CRP levels were lower in PTB patients.

When PCT values were examined, no distinctive statistically significant difference was found between the two diseases. Although it was stated in the current studies that low PCT was a predictor in favor of TB in the differentiation of TB pneumonia and CAP, no distinctive statistically significant difference was found between the two diseases in our study.

## Table 1. Comparison of recorded clinical findings according to the final diagnosis

	All patients	Pneumonia	ТВС	p-value
	(n=576)	(n=506)	(n=70)	
Gender (n, %)				
Male	423 (73)	373 (74)	50 (71)	0.667
Female	153 (27)	133 (26)	20 (29)	
Mean age; (years ± SD, minimum-maximum)	63.1±16.6 (17-100)	65±15	51±20	< 0.0001
Admission complaints (n, %)				
Shortness of breath	430 (75)	397 (79)	33 (47)	< 0.0001
Cough	300 (52)	261 (52)	39 (56)	0.527
Sputum	193 (35)	187 (37)	17 (24)	0.045
Temperature	155 (27)	142 (28)	13 (19)	0.113
Weakness	67 (12)	51 (10)	16 (23)	0.004
Hemoptysis	47 (8)	37 (7)	10 (14)	0.06
Pain (back/chest)	56 (10)	50 (10)	6 (10)	0.833
Weight loss	14 (2)	8 (2)	6 (9)	0.004
Other	53 (9)	42 (9)	8 (14)	0.068
Asymptomatic	6 (2)	2	4	0.054
Presence of additional disease (n, %)	388 (67)	358 (71)	30 (43)	< 0.0001
Additional diseases (n, %)				
IHD	123 (21)	109 (22)	14 (20)	0.877
CHF	80 (14)	78 (15)	4 (6)	0.041
CKD/AKF	47 (8)	46 (9)	1 (2)	0.032
Liver disease	4 (1)	4	0	0.998
CVA	9 (2)	8 (2)	1 (2)	0.998
DM	125 (22)	112 (22)	13 (19)	0.541
COPD	246 (43)	232 (46)	14 (20)	<0.0001
Hypertension	46 (8)	44 (9)	2 (3)	0.102
Asthma	8 (1)	8 (2)	0	0.607
TBC history (n, %)	84 (15)	68 (14)	16 (23)	< 0.0001
Antibiotics use before admission (n, %)	266 (48)	261 (53)	30 (48)	0.590
Vital values (n, %)				
Temperature (<35/>40)	122 (22)	113 (23)	9 (13)	0.112
HR >125	121 (21)	105 (21)	17 (25)	0.429
RR >30	225 (40)	209 (42)	16 (24)	0.005
BP >90	22 (4)	19 (4)	3 (5)	0.736
CURB-65 mean score	1.9±0.9	1.9±0.8	1.3±0.9	<0.0001
CURB-65 score (n, %)				
0	33 (6)	22 (4)	11 (6)	-
1	152 (26)	121 (24)	32 (47)	-
2	254 (44)	235 (47)	19 (28)	< 0.0001
3	125 (22)	118 (24)	7 (10)	-
4	8 (1)	8 (2)	0	-
PSI group (n, %)				
0	2 (0.3)	2 (0.4)	0	-
1	93 (16)	65 (13)	29 (41)	-
2	89 (16)	76 (15)	13 (20)	< 0.0001
3	120 (21)	111 (22)	10 (15)	-
4	207 (36)	193 (38)	14 (20)	-
5	61 (11)	57 (11)	4 (7)	-

SD: Standard deviation, BP: Blood pressure, CHF: Congestive heart failure, CKD/AKF: Chronic kidney disease/acute kidney injury, COPD: Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, CRP: C-reactive protein, CVA: Cerebrovascular accident, DM: Diabetes mellitus, HR: Heart rate, IHD: Ischemic heart disease, PSI: Pneumonia severity index, RR: Respiratory rate



**Figure 2.** ROC curve for sodium ROC: Receiver operating characteristic



**Figure 3.** ROC curve for blood urea nitrogen levels (BUN) ROC: Receiver operating characteristic, BUN: Blood urea nitrogen

This current finding may be due to the significant difference between our sample sizes and atypical bacterial agents and viral infections that do not cause a significant increase in PCT. In our study, the responsible bacterial or viral agents in each infection could not be determined, and it was determined that there were not sufficient tests for the isolation of the agent in some data. At the same time, since our hospital is a tertiary education and research hospital, the fact that the patients spent the first

Table 2. Multiple logistic regression analysis according to the final diagnosis

alagilosis			
	OR	95% CI	p-value
WBC	1.009	0.702-1.452	0.960
MCV	0.979	0.895-1.071	0.647
Ne	0.909	0.609-1.358	0.642
PLT	1.004	0.999-1.009	0.138
CRP	0.998	0.990-1.005	0.518
Eo	1.603	0.126-10.419	0.716
BUN	0.947	0.910-0.986	0.008
LDH	1.005	0.999-1.011	0.120
Na	0.809	0.716-0.914	0.001
ALT	0.955	0.913-0.998	0.043
Saturation	1.133	1.007-1.268	0.037

ALT: Alanine transaminase, BUN: Blood urea nitrogen, CRP: C-reactive protein, Eo: Eosinophil, LDH: Lactate dehydrogenase, MCV: Mean corpuscular volume, Na: Sodium, Ne: Neutrophil, PLT: Platelet, WBC: White blood cell, CI: Confidence interval, OR: Odds ratio

24-48 hours from the onset of symptoms until they applied to us may also have a role in this.

A comparative study by Quist and Hill (24) on TB, bacterial, and Pneumocystis carinii pneumonias found that LDH levels were high in 73% of bacterial pneumonias, and AST and ALT levels were high in 74%.

It has been reported that elevated LDH, BUN, and ALT levels are associated with poor prognosis and mortality in CAPs (25). In our study, where ALT and LDH levels were significantly lower in TB pneumonia patients, we can also attribute this to the fact that our CAP patients were older patients with comorbid diseases.

Hyponatremia, an electrolyte disorder, is relatively common in patients presenting with pneumonia and has been associated with disease severity. The exact mechanism is not fully understood, but inappropriate antidiuretic hormone (ADH) secretion is thought to play a role in the etiology, and low serum Na level has been associated with a poor prognosis (26-29). Zilberberg et al. (27) found that pneumonia patients with hyponatremia had more intensive care and extended hospital stays.

Factors such as interleukin-6, one of the inflammatory cytokines, stress, hypoxia, and nausea are associated with the non-nosmotic stimulus of ADH (30). In addition to pneumonia, ADH stimulation can be seen in infections such as TB and malaria.

The low BUN, which usually occurs due to not meeting the amount of protein needed by the body with nutrition, may also be due to excessive fluid consumption. In addition to the low socioeconomic level in TB patients, anorexia, and malnutrition that develops with the chronic course of the disease, the anabolic process in which the body enters may explain the low BUN, which is more pronounced in TB than in pneumonia.

In countries where TB is common, it is important to distinguish between TB pneumonia and CAP, take isolation precautions earlier, and start appropriate anti-tuberculous treatment to protect public health. It can be challenging to distinguish between diseases based on physical examination, radiological findings, and clinical features. For this reason, the diagnostic algorithm can also include laboratory parameters understood to be supportive and distinctive.

#### Study Limitations

To fully evaluate our results, we must consider the limitations of this study. First, TB pneumonia patients were younger than CAP patients, few had advanced comorbidity, and the sample size was smaller.

## Conclusion

Although additional studies with a higher number of TB pneumonia patients will provide us with more reliable information, it is important to correctly distinguish between TB pneumonia and CAP in countries where TB is common. Na, ALT, and BUN levels can be considered among the distinguishing laboratory parameters of the two diseases.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study is a single-center and retrospective study that was conducted after being approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital Scientific Board and Ethics Committee (approval number: 2021-102, date: 25.03.2021).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - S.T.O., S.N.S., M.G.O.; Concept - N.Ş.V., S.T.O., S.N.S., M.G.O.; Design - N.Ş.V., S.T.O., S.N.S., M.G.O.; Data Collection or Processing - N.Ş.V., S.T.O., H.A., K.K.; Analysis or Interpretation - F.T.A.; Literature Search - N.Ş.V.; Writing - N.Ş.V.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declare that this study received no financial support.

## References

- 1. Sudre P, ten Dam G, Kochi A. Tuberculosis: a global overview of the situation today. Bull World Health Organ 1992; 70: 149-59.
- Marrie TJ. Community-acquired pneumonia. Clin Infect Dis 1994; 18: 501-13; quiz 514-5.
- 3. Ishida T. Etiology of community-acquired pneumonia among adult patients in Japan. Jpn J Antibiot 2000; 53 Suppl B: 3-12.
- Scott JA, Hall AJ, Muyodi C, Lowe B, Ross M, Chohan B, et al. Aetiology, outcome, and risk factors for mortality among adults with acute pneumonia in Kenya. Lancet 2000; 355: 1225-30.
- 5. Liam CK, Pang YK, Poosparajah S. Pulmonary tuberculosis presenting as community-acquired pneumonia. Respirology 2006; 11: 786-92.
- Kiyan E, Kilicaslan Z, Gurgan M, Tunaci A, Yildiz A. Clinical and radiographic features of pulmonary tuberculosis in non-AIDS immunocompromised patients. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 2003; 7: 764-70.
- Perez-Guzman C, Torres-Cruz A, Villarreal-Velarde H, Salazar-Lezama MA, Vargas MH. Atypical radiological images of pulmonary tuberculosis in 192 diabetic patients: a comparative study. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis 2001; 5: 455-61.
- Black S, Kushner I, Samols D. C-reactive protein. J Biol Chem 2004; 279: 48487-90.

- 9. Uzzan B, Cohen R, Nicolas P, Cucherat M, Perret GY. Procalcitonin as a diagnostic test for sepsis in critically ill adults and after surgery or trauma: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Crit Care Med 2006; 34: 1996-2003.
- Simon L, Gauvin F, Amre DK, Saint-Louis P, Lacroix J. Serum procalcitonin and C-reactive protein levels as markers of bacterial infection: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Infect Dis 2004; 39: 206-17.
- 11. Barnes PF, Chattee D, Abrams JS, Lu S, Wang E, Yamamura M, et al. Cytokine production induced by Mycobacterium tuberculosis lipoarabinomannan. Relationship to chemical structure. J Immunol 1992; 149: 541-7.
- 12. Rautonen J, Rautonen N, Martin NL, Philip R, Wara DW. Serum interleukin-6 concentrations are elevated and associated with elevated tumor necrosis factor-alpha and immunoglobulin G and A concentrations in children with HIV infection. AIDS 1991; 5: 1319-25.
- 13. Whang KT, Vath SD, Becker KL, Snider RH, Nylen ES, Muller B, et al. Procalcitonin and proinflammatory cytokine in interactions in sepsis. Shock 1999; 12: 268-73.
- 14. Al-Nawas B, Shah PM. Procalcitonin in acute malaria. Eur J Med Res 1997; 2: 206-8.
- Christofilopoulou S, Charvalos E, Petrikkos G. Could procalcitonin be a predictive biological marker in systemic fungal infections?. Study of 14 cases. Eur J Intern Med 2002; 13: 493-5.
- 16. Almirall J, Bolíbar I, Toran P, Pera G, Boquet X, Balanzó X, et al. Contribution of C-reactive protein to the diagnosis and assessment of severity of communityacquired pneumonia. Chest 2004; 125: 1335-42.
- Hedlund J, Hansson LO. Procalcitonin and C-reactive protein levels in community-acquired pneumonia: correlation with etiology and prognosis. Infection 2000; 28: 68-73.
- Castro-Guardiola A, Armengou-Arxe A, Viejo-Rodriguez A, Penarroja-Matutano G, Garcia-Bragado F. Differential diagnosis between community-acquired pneumonia and non-pneumonia diseases of the chest in the emergency ward. Eur J Intern Med 2000; 11: 334-9.
- Stolz D, Christ-Crain M, Bingisser R, Leuppi J, Miedinger D, Müller C, et al. Antibiotic treatment of exacerbations of COPD: a randomized, controlled trial comparing procalcitonin-guidance with standard therapy. Chest 2007; 131: 9-19.
- Christ-Crain M, Stolz D, Bingisser R, Muller C, Miedinger D, Huber PR, et al. Procalcitonin guidance of antibiotic therapy in community-acquired pneumonia: a randomized trial. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2006; 174: 84-93.
- 21. Polzin A, Pletz M, Erbes R, Raffenberg M, Mauch H, Wagner S, et al. Procalcitonin as a diagnostic tool in lower respiratory tract infections and tuberculosis. Eur Respir J 2003; 21: 939-43.
- 22. Schleicher GK, Herbert V, Brink A, Martin S, Maraj R, Galpin JS, et al. Procalcitonin and C-reactive protein levels in HIV-positive subjects with tuberculosis and pneumonia. Eur Respir J 2005; 25: 688-92.
- 23. Smith RP, Lipworth BJ. C-reactive protein in simple community-acquired pneumonia. Chest 1995; 107: 1028-31.
- 24. Quist J, Hill AR. Serum lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) in Pneumocystis carinii pneumonia, tuberculosis, and bacterial pneumonia. Chest 1995; 108: 415-8.
- 25. Kolsuz M, Uçgun İ, Metintaş M, Erginel S, Harmancı E, Alataş F. Factors Associated with Mortality in Hospitalized Patients with Community Acquired Pneumonia. Tuberk Toraks 2002; 50: 229-38.
- 26. Nair V, Niederman MS, Masani N, Fishbane S. Hyponatremia in communityacquired pneumonia. Am J Nephrol 2007; 27: 184-90.
- 27. Zilberberg MD, Exuzides A, Spalding J, Foreman A, Jones AG, Colby C, et al. Hyponatremia and hospital outcomes among patients with pneumonia: a retrospective cohort study. BMC Pulm Med 2008; 8: 16.

- 28. Song JH, Oh WS, Kang CI, Chung DR, Peck KR, Ko KS, et al. Epidemiology and clinical outcomes of community-acquired pneumonia in adult patients in Asian countries: a prospective study by the Asian network for surveillance of resistant pathogens. Int J Antimicrob Agents 2008; 31: 107-14.
- 29. Singhi S, Dhawan A. Frequency and significance of electrolyte abnormalities in pneumonia. Indian Pediatr 1992; 29: 735-40.
- Mastorakos G, Weber JS, Magiakou MA, Gunn H, Chrousos GP. Hypothalamicpituitary-adrenal axis activation and stimulation of systemic vasopressin secretion by recombinant interleukin-6 in humans: potential implications for the syndrome of inappropriate vasopressin secretion. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1994; 79: 934-9.

## Comparison of Spinal Anesthesia vs. Local Infiltration Anesthesia in Postoperative Pain in Patients Undergoing Sinusectomy Surgery

Abdurrahman Tünay<sup>1</sup>
 Mert Güler<sup>2</sup>
 Mert Ali Dölek<sup>2</sup>
 Selim Doğan<sup>2</sup>
 Özlem Ateşal<sup>1</sup>
 Sevim Baltalı<sup>1</sup>
 Hasan Ökmen<sup>2</sup>
 Mensure Yılmaz Çakırgöz<sup>3</sup>
 Meral Kurt Durmuş<sup>1</sup>
 Ufuk Oğuz İdiz<sup>2</sup>
 Mehmet Toptaş<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anaesthesiology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of General Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>3</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İzmir Tepecik Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anaesthesiology, İstanbul, Turkey

## ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Different anesthesia techniques were reported for the management of pilonidal sinus surgery, including local infiltration anesthesia (LIA), epidural anesthesia, spinal anesthesia (SA), and general anesthesia. However, even up to this date, the best anesthetic technique remains controversial. Here; we compared LIA SA for postoperative pain levels after pilonidal sinus disease surgery.

**Methods:** We conducted a single-center prospective observational clinical trial between May 2022 and January 2023 in our tertiary education hospital. A total of 60 patients with a diagnosis of pilonidal sinus were included in the study Postoperative 0-hour, 1 hour, 8 hours, and 24-hour numeric rating scores (NRS) of the patients were evaluated. Results were evaluated using Statistical Package for the Social Sciences.

**Results:** While 30 (50%) patients were operated under local anesthesia, 30 (50%) patients were operated under SA. 55 (91.7%) patients were male, 5 (8.3%) patients were female. The mean age of the patients operated under local anesthesia was 29.68±6.85 years, while the mean age of the patients operated under SA was 26.23±7.04 years. There was no statistically significant difference in age between the groups. When the comparison between postoperative NRS scores of SA and LIA was evaluated, there was no significant difference at postoperative 0 h and postoperative 1<sup>st</sup> hour. However, LIA NRS scores at 8<sup>th</sup> and 24<sup>th</sup> h were lower than SA scores. Recurrence was observed in 3 patients from both groups in the 3<sup>rd</sup> month outpatient controls. The difference between the groups was not statistically significant. All patients were discharged postoperatively on the 1<sup>st</sup> day of the surgery.

Conclusion: As a result, we may suggest using LIA for pilonidal surgery for the anesthetic technique.

Keywords: Spinal anesthesia, local infiltration anesthesia, sinusectomy surgery

## Introduction

For 90% of anorectal interventions, the ambulatory approach was preferred among general surgery operations in our country (1,2). Different anesthesia techniques have been reported for the management of pilonidal sinus surgery, including local infiltration anesthesia (LIA), epidural anesthesia, spinal anesthesia (SA), and general anesthesia (1-5). But even up to date, the best anesthetic technique remains controversial.

Pilonidal sinus disease (PSD) was first reported in the 1880s, and different treatment possibilities have been described for PSD (6). PSD etiology was defined as chronic acquired inflammatory sickness that arises from the hair follicles of buttock cleft at the bottom of the spine with the

incidence rate of 26/100,000 of the total population and the incidence was 2.5 times higher for males (7,8).

The study compared the postoperative pain level of patients with PSD under SA vs. LIA. The secondary aim of our study was to investigate any possible complications associated with anesthetic techniques or surgery.

## Methods

We conducted a single-center prospective observational clinical trial between May 2022 and January 2023 in our tertiary education hospital. All patients' consent was taken from them. The study was approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and



Address for Correspondence: Abdurrahman Tünay MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anaesthesiology, İstanbul, Turkey

Received: 29.07.2023 Accepted: 03.08.2023

Phone: +90 212 459 63 39 E-mail: atunay.02@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-7118-9312

**Cite this article as:** Tünay A, Güler M, Dölek MA, Doğan S, Ateşal Ö, Baltalı S, Ökmen H, Yılmaz Çakırgöz M, Kurt Durmuş M, İdiz UO, Toptaş M. Comparison of Spinal Anesthesia vs. Local Infiltration Anesthesia in Postoperative Pain in Patients Undergoing Sinusectomy Surgery. İstanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 312-5.

© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License. Research Hospital Local Ethics Committee (approval number: 143, date: 06/05/2022). We included patients aged between 18-65 years, American Society of Anesthesiologists I-III (ASA I-III), patients planning to undergo pilonidal sinus surgery, and patients who accepted to join our study. We excluded patients with a change of surgical technique in the operation or a change of anesthetic technique, allergy to local anesthetics, patients with bleeding disorders, patents with infection at the site of lumbar region from whom SA was planned, septic patients, and serious aortic valve stenosis.

## The Anesthesia Technique

Two groups of anesthesia techniques were planned for the study. The first group (group S) SA was administered for the surgery. A second group (group L) LIA was planned for the surgery. All patients had standard ASA suggested monitorization with non-invasive blood pressure, heart rate, and pulse oximetry, and they were given iv. 2 mg of midazolam before surgery sedation. We administered a local anesthetic solution of 10 mL 2% lidocaine +20 mL bupivacaine 0.5% at the prone position. For the anesthetic technique of group S, SA was made at L3-L4 or L4-L5 levels with bupivacaine heavy 3.0 mL 0.5%. A 25- or 26-G spinal needle was used to enter the subrachnoid space. The patient was turned to prone position.

Pain assessment was performed numeric rating score (NRS) pain scores were examined at 0, 1, 8 and 24 h after surgery. Evaluation of 0-10 (0: No pain, 10: Most severe pain) by asking the patient at the hour and evaluating it with an anesthesia doctor who was blinded to the study groups.

We administered 1 g paracetamol during the operation period to both patient groups for analgesia. Non-steroid analgesics were prescribed for pain management during the postoperative period, and the patient was discharged.

#### **Surgical Technique**

Patients with infected pilonidal sinus, patients with more than 4 orifices, and patients with a distance between orifices of more than 8 cm were excluded from the study. The limited excision (sinusectomy) surgical technique described by Soll et al. (9) was applied to all patients. The patients were placed in a prone position on the operating table. The intergluteal fold was separated by tape. Sinus staining was achieved by injecting diluted methylene blue through the pilonidal sinus orifices. The orifices and sinuses were excised. After hemostasis the wound was left open for secondary healing. Patients were instructed to wash their wounds at least twice a day. The patients were checked in the outpatient clinic (9).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Data analysis was done with the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS version 26.0, IBM, Armonk, NY, USA) program. The distribution of variables was measured using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. If continuous data were normally distributed, they were expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD), otherwise as a median-interquartile range. Descriptive statistics, numbers, and percentages for categorical variables and mean, SD, median, minimum, and maximum for

numerical variables were given. Comparisons of numerical variables in two independent groups were made with Student's t-test for the variable satisfying the normal distribution condition and with the Mann-Whitney U test when the normal distribution. P-value <0.05 was accepted as statistically significant. Chi-square test was used in qualitative data.

## Results

A total of 60 patients with a diagnosis of pilonidal sinus were included in the study. While 30 (50%) patients were operated under local anesthesia, 30 (50%) patients were operated under SA. All patient demographic data are presented in Table 1. Postoperative 0-, 1-, 8-, and 24-hour NRS scores of the patients were evaluated. While 55 (91.7%) patients were male, 5 (8.3%) were female. Of the patients operated under local anesthesia, 28 (93.3%) were male and 2 (6.7%) were female. Of the patients who were operated under SA, 27 (90%) were male and 3 (10%) were female. The mean age of the patients operated under local anesthesia was 29.68 $\pm$ 6.85 years, while the mean age of the patients operated under SA was 26.23 $\pm$ 7.04 years (Table 2). There was no significant difference age between groups (p=0.716).

When the comparison between postoperative NRS scores of SA and LIA was evaluated, there was no significant difference at postoperative 0 hour (p=0.830) and postoperative 1<sup>st</sup> hour (p=0.172). However, we have reported a statistically significant difference in terms of NRS scores at the 8<sup>th</sup> hour (p=0.002) and 24<sup>th</sup> hour (p=0.015). LIA NRS scores were significantly lower than SA scores (Table 2).

Recurrence was observed in 3 patients from both groups in the 3<sup>rd</sup> month outpatient controls. It was statistically not significant. All patients were discharged postoperatively on the first day of surgery. We did not encounter any anesthesia-related complications.

## Discussion

In this study, we reported a significant difference in pain scores for LIA than SA at 8<sup>th</sup> and 24<sup>th</sup> hour. Both techniques had comparable pain scores during the early postoperative period because the effect of SA persisted at that period. However, starting from the 8<sup>th</sup> hour, the applied LIA technique demonstrated improved pain levels. With this technique, we did not encounter any possible SA-associated complications and we think that using the LIA technique with better pain scores and less complications should be suggested.

Age (mean ± SD) (years)25.91±6.85Sex (%)5Male55 (91.7%)Female5 (8.3%)Anesthesia type5Spinal anesthesia30 (50%)Local infiltration anesthesia30 (50%)ASA score5
Sex (%)Male55 (91.7%)Female5 (8.3%)Anesthesia type30 (50%)Spinal anesthesia30 (50%)Local infiltration anesthesia30 (50%)ASA score30 (50%)
Male55 (91.7%)Female5 (8.3%)Anesthesia type30 (50%)Spinal anesthesia30 (50%)Local infiltration anesthesia30 (50%)ASA scoreX
Female5 (8.3%)Anesthesia type30 (50%)Spinal anesthesia30 (50%)Local infiltration anesthesia30 (50%)ASA score30 (50%)
Anesthesia type       Spinal anesthesia     30 (50%)       Local infiltration anesthesia     30 (50%)       ASA score     State St
Spinal anesthesia30 (50%)Local infiltration anesthesia30 (50%)ASA score
Local infiltration anesthesia 30 (50%) ASA score
ASA score
I -
II -

SD: Standard deviation, ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists

Table 2. comparison of variables				
	Local Infiltration anesthesia (n=30)	Spinal anesthesia (n=30)	p-value	
Age (mean $\pm$ SD) (years)	26.6±6.7	26.23±7.04	0.716	
Sex (%)				
Male	28 (93.3%)	27 (90%)	1.00	
Female	2 (6.7%)	3 (10%)	1.00	
NRS score 0. hour (mean $\pm$ SD)	1.53±1.27	2.10±2.45	0.830	
NRS score 1. hour (mean $\pm$ SD)	1.43±1.33	2.30±2.18	0.172	
NRS score 8. hour (mean $\pm$ SD)	1.57±1.40	3.47±2.50	0.002*	
NRS score 24. hour (mean $\pm$ SD)	1.33±1.52	2.80±2.54	0.015*	
Recurrence	3 (10%)	3 (10%)	1.00	

## Table 2. Comparison of variables

\*P-value <0.05 was accepted as statistically significant. SD: Standard deviation, NRS: Numeric rating score

A recent study by Barada et al. (4) investigated the effectiveness of sacrococcygeal local anesthesia for complicated pilonidal surgery in 394 patients. They reported lower post-operative pain scores and analgesic consumption for using LIA (4). Similar to our findings, they also. suggested to use LIA to eliminate the risk of complications associated with general and SA (4,10). There are studies in the literature operated their pilonidal sinus surgeries with LIA and they all report favorable results (11,12).

Sungurtekin et al. (1) compared the local anesthesia technique with sedation combination and SA for ambulatory pilonidal disease. They concluded that LIA with sedation resulted in a faster hospital stay and diminished hospital expenses, without any serious side effects when compared with SA (2). We reported similar results with their findings, but our LIA patients pain scores were even better.

Although we did not see any SA-related complications in our study, the use of SA for ambulatory surgery may end up with the possibility of facing postural spinal headache, temporary radicular irritation, and even urinary retention (1,13). In addition to that transient neurologic symptoms may occur after the administration of SA (1,14).

In terms of surgical complications, we found similar results between the groups. Both groups had a %10 recurrence rate, and we did not encounter any other surgical complications. In a recent study, Garg and Yagnik (6) reported a 3.7% recurrence rate, which was less than our results. However, in the literature, there are studies reporting a recurrence rate for pilonidal sinus surgery between 0-11.9% for excision with open healing treatment and between 0-20% for excision with midline closure treatment or between 0-11% for midline closure with different flaps (6,15-17). These results were similar to our study outcomes. In a study investigating the recurrence rate of the pilonidal sinus between general and SA groups, the authors could not show any association with anesthesia type (18).

## **Study Limitations**

We have some limitations for our study; first, our sample size was small, and a larger sample size could give more precise results. Second, we used NRS for evaluating pain level of the patients and it is a subjective test battery for the assessment. But to date it has been widely used in many studies. The third one is that this research was a single-centered study.

## Conclusion

We have reported improved results for LIA when we compared it with SA. Pilonidal surgery our patients whom we administered LIA had lower pain scores at 8<sup>th</sup> and 24<sup>th</sup> hours and two groups showed similar complications. As a result, we may suggest using LIA for pilonidal surgery for the anesthetic technique.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was approved by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Local Ethics Committee (approval number: 143, date: 06/05/2022).

Informed Consent: All patients' consent was taken from them.

**Peer-review:** Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Srugical and Medical Practices - A.T., M.G., M.A.D., S.D., H.Ö., U.O.İ.; Concept - A.T., M.G., M.A.D., S.D., M.Y.Ç., M.K.D., U.O.İ., M.T.; Design - A.T., M.G., S.D., S.B., M.K.D., U.O.İ., M.T.; Data Collection or Processing - A.T., M.G., Ö.A., S.B., H.Ö., M.T.; Analysis or Interpretation - A.T., M.A.D., Ö.A., S.B., M.Y.Ç., M.K.D., M.T.; Literature Search - A.T., M.A.D., S.D., Ö.A., H.Ö., M.Y.Ç., M.K.D., U.O.İ., M.T.; Writing - A.T., M.Y.Ç.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

## References

- Sungurtekin H, Sungurtekin U, Erdem E. Local anesthesia and midazolam versus spinal anesthesia in ambulatory pilonidal surgery. J Clin Anesth 2003; 15:201-5.
- Orhon ZN, Koltka EN, Devrim S, Tüfekçi S, Doğru S, Çelik M. Epidural anesthesia for pilonidal sinus surgery: ropivacaine versus levobupivacaine. Korean J Anesthesiol 2015; 68: 141-7.
- Li S, Coloma M, White PF, Watcha MF, Chiu JW, Li H, et al. Comparison of the costs and recovery profiles of three anesthetic techniques for ambulatory anorectal surgery. Anesthesiology 2000; 93: 1225-30.
- Barada MA, Rajab O, Naja AS, Semaan P, Sinno L, Naja Z. Sacrococcygeal Local Anesthesia for Complicated Versus Uncomplicated Pilonidal Sinus Surgery: A Single Center Study. Asian J Anesthesiol 2022; 60: 76-82.
- 5. Luedi MM, Kauf P, Evers T, Sievert H, Doll D. Impact of spinal versus general anesthesia on postoperative pain and long term recurrence after surgery for pilonidal disease. J Clin Anesth. 2016; 33: 236-42.

- 6. Garg P, Yagnik VD. Laying Open and Curettage under Local Anesthesia to Treat Pilonidal Sinus: Long-Term Follow-Up in 111 Consecutively Operated Patients. Clin Pract 2021; 11: 193-9.
- Rahmani N, Gholipour Baradari A, Heydari Yazdi SM, Firouzian A, Hashemi SA, Fazli M, et al. Pilonidal Sinus Operations Performed Under Local Anesthesia versus the General Anesthesia: Clinical Trial Study. Glob J Health Sci 2016; 8: 53531.
- Akca T, Colak T, Ustunsoy B, Kanik A, Aydin S. Randomized clinical trial comparing primary closure with the Limberg flap in the treatment of primary sacrococcygeal pilonidal disease. Br J of Surg 2005; 92: 1081-4.
- Soll C, Hahnloser D, Dindo D, Clavien PA, Hetzer F. A novel approach for treatment of sacrococcygeal pilonidal sinus: less is more. 2008; 23: 177-80.
- Bertelsen CA. Cleft-lift operation for pilonidal sinuses under tumescent local anesthesia: a prospective cohort study of peri- and postoperative pain. Dis Colon Rectum 2011; 54: 895-900.
- Burney RE. Treatment of pilonidal disease by minimal surgical excision under local anesthesia with healing by secondary intention: results in over 500 patients. Surgery 2018; 164: 1217-22.
- 12. De Nardi P, Gazzetta PG, Fiorentini G, Guarneri G. The cleft lift procedure for complex pilonidal disease. Eur Surg 2016; 48: 250-7.

- 13. Halpern S, Preston R. Postdural puncture headache and spinal needle design. Metaanalyses. Anesthesiology 1994; 81: 1376-83.
- 14. Freedman JM, Li DK, Drasner K, Jaskela MC, Larsen B, Wi S. Transient neurologic symptoms after spinal anesthesia: an epidemiologic study of 1,863 patients. Anesthesiology 1998; 89: 633-41.
- 15. Al-Khamis A, McCallum I, King PM, Bruce J. Healing by primary versus secondary intention after surgical treatment for pilonidal sinus. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2010; 2010: CD006213.
- McCallum IJ, King PM, Bruce J. Healing by primary closure versus open healing after surgery for pilonidal sinus: Systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ 2008; 336: 868-71.
- McCallum I, King PM, Bruce J. Healing by primary versus secondary intention after surgical treatment for pilonidal sinus. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2007; CD006213.
- Luedi MM, Kauf P, Evers T, Sievert H, Doll D. Impact of spinal versus general anesthesia on postoperative pain and long term recurrence after surgery for pilonidal disease. J Clin Anesth 2016; 33: 236-42.
# Investigation of the Risk of Diabetic Foot Ulcers and Affecting Factors in Patients with Type 2 Diabetes

🗅 Müzeyyen Şalva, 🗅 Sibel Tunç Karaman, 🕩 Okcan Basat

University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Family Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

## ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** patients with diabetes are at risk of developing diabetic foot ulcers (DFUs), which can lead to serious consequences such as the loss of a limb. This study investigated the DFU risk of patients with type 2 diabetes (T2D) and to examine the factors affecting it.

**Methods:** This cross-sectional study was conducted using patients aged 18 and over who had T2D for at least one year and without DFU. The Patient Information Form and the Turkish Version of the Brief Diabetic Foot Ulceration Risk Checklist (BDURC-TR) were used to obtain data. Anthropometric measurements, levels of glycosylated hemoglobin A1c, and fasting plasma glucose were recorded.

**Results:** The total BDURC-TR score of the 150 participants was  $1.81\pm1.42$  and 11.3% (n=17) had a score of  $\ge 4$ . The BDURC-TR score was statistically significantly  $\ge 4$  in those with known diabetes-related complications, those using combined diabetes treatment, those with long diabetes duration, and those with greater height (p<0.001; p=0.033; p=0.004; p=0.013, respectively). Although not significant according to the cut-off values, there was a statistically significant correlation between the BDURC-TR total score and age, weight, and waist circumference values (r=0.246, p=0.002; r=0.0163, p=0.046; r=0.182, p=0.026, respectively). The BDURC-TR total score was also higher in men and in those using additional drugs (p=0.037 and p=0.024).

**Conclusion:** Our study showed that 11.3% of the patients with T2D had a high DFU risk. The presence of diabetes-related complications, combined diabetes treatment, a long duration of diabetes, and having greater height was high-risk factors for DFU.

Keywords: Complications, diabetic foot ulcers, diabetic foot ulcer risk checklist, type 2 diabetes

## Introduction

Diabetic foot ulcer (DFU) is characterized by ulceration, infection, and/ or gangrene associated with diabetic neuropathy (DNP) and peripheral vascular disease in the foot (1). The risk of DFU occurrence in patients with diabetes is approximately 15-25% (2).

The DFU is the most common complication of diabetes that is difficult to treat and causes hospitalizations (3). It results in disability, loss of workforce, decreased the quality of life, and increased health care costs. Prolonged life expectancy and years with diabetes increase the risk of developing DFU (4).

The lifetime risk of DFU is also rising with increased medical complexity in people with diabetes. Therefore, the development of DFU can be prevented by keeping diabetes under control and providing foot care education to patients. High-risk patients should be identified and followed more frequently with both routine examination and risk assessment for DFU (5). This study investigated the DFU risk of patients with type 2 diabetes (T2D) and examine the factors affecting it.

## Methods

### Study Design and Ethical Approval

This study was designed as a single-centered and cross-sectional study. Ethical permission to conduct this study was obtained from the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Local Ethics Committee (approval number: 379, date: 24.11.2021). The study was conducted under the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. Written informed consent was obtained from all participants.

### The selection and Description of Participants

### **Study Population**

All participants were selected from patients with T2D and were referred to the family medicine outpatient clinic of a tertiary hospital from from



Address for Correspondence: Sibel Tunç Karaman MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Gaziosmanpaşa Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Family Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 505 715 46 99 E-mail: drsibeltunc@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-1833-8758 Cite this article as: Salva M, Tunç Karaman S, Basat O. Investigation of the Risk of Diabetic Foot Ulcers and Received: 18.05.2023 Accepted: 05.08.2023

Affecting Factors in Patients with Type 2 Diabetes. Istanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 316-21.



© Copyright 2023 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House. Licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License. December 2021 to April 2022 for any reason. The study included 150 patients aged 18 and over who had a known diagnosis of T2D for at least one year, did not have been diagnosed with DFU, could understand, answered the questions asked, was literate, and agreed to participate in the study.

The sample size was calculated with the simple random sampling method from the study population, and when the incidence of DFU was considered 0.15 at the  $\alpha$  effect level of 0.05, the minimum number of participants required for the study was 110 with a 95% confidence interval.

### **Exclusion Criteria**

Patients under the age of 18, those with a disability to communicate (hearing and speech disorders, cognitive dysfunction, uncooperative), gestational diabetes, type 1 diabetes (T1D), T2D diagnosis less than 1 year ago, and illiterates were excluded.

### Data Collection Tools

### Patient Information Form

A patient information form was formulated that questioned the participants' sociodemographic characteristics (age, gender), diabetes characteristics (duration, treatment type, presence of known (physiciandiagnosed) diabetes-related complications, hospitalization in the last year, treatment compliance), presence of comorbidities, and smoking history. Compliance with treatment was determined according to the patient's statement. Arterial blood pressure (mmHg), waist circumference (WC) (cm), height (m), weight (kg), and body mass index (BMI, kg/m<sup>2</sup>) were measured and recorded. The levels of glycosylated hemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) and fasting plasma glucose (FPG) obtained from venous blood were recorded.

### The Turkish Version of Brief Diabetic Foot Ulceration Risk Checklist

The Brief Diabetic Foot Ulceration Risk Checklist (BDURC) was developed by Zhou et al. (6) in 2018 to determine the risk of DFU in diabetic patients. The Turkish validity and reliability study of the scale was performed by Dincer et al. (7) in 2021. BDURC-TR was composed of 12 items and 2 factors. The questions in the scale can be answered as "Yes" or "No." The "Yes" answer is scored as 1 point and the "No" answer as 0 points. A total of 0-12 points can be obtained from the scale. An increase in scores indicates an increased risk of DFU. The Cronbach's alpha coefficient of the Turkish version was determined to be 0.79 (7). The cut-off point for DFU risk was determined as 4 in the original study (6).

### **Statistical Analysis**

The IBM SPSS Statistics 25.0 program was used for statistical analysis. Descriptive data on the sociodemographic information of the participants were presented as number (%) and mean  $\pm$  standard deviation tables. When the study data were analyzed in terms of normality assumptions, Kolmogorov-Smirnov values were determined as p<0.05. Spearman correlation analysis, one of the non-parametric tests, was performed to investigate the relationship between BDURC scores and various numerical variables. The Mann-Whitney U test was applied to determine whether there was a significant difference between BDURC scores and various numerical variables of the participants. Chi-square test was

used for comparison of categorical variables. p<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

### Results

The ages of 150 participants in the study ranged from 33 to 88 years, with a mean value of  $60.37\pm10.56$ . The total score from BDURC-TR was  $1.81\pm1.42$  (0.00-6.00). 11.3% of the participants (n=17) had a BDURC-TR total score of  $\geq$ 4. The distribution of baseline characteristics of the participants is presented in Table 1.

The BDURC-TR score was statistically significantly  $\geq 4$  in patients with a long diabetes duration and those with greater height (p=0.004 and p=0.013). The data of the participants on laboratory examinations and anthropometric measurements and the distribution of data according to BDURC-TR risk groups are summarized in Table 2.

As seen in Table 3, in patients with known diabetes-related complications and in those using combined therapy, the BDURC-TR score was statistically significantly  $\geq$ 4 (p<0.001 and p=0.033). All participants who had a BDURC-TR total score of  $\geq$ 4, were determined to have a chronic disease other than diabetes. But it was not found statistically significant (p>0.05). The distribution of the participants' medical characteristics according to the BDURC total score and risk groups are analyzed in Table 3.

Although not significant according to the cut-off values, there was a statistically significant difference between the BDURC-TR total score and age, weight, and WC of the participants (r=0.246, p=0.002; r=0.0163, p=0.046; r=0.182, p=0.026, respectively). The BDURC-TR total score was higher in men and in those using additional drugs (p=0.037 and p=0.024).

### Discussion

### **Main Findings**

In this study, which aimed to examine the DFU risk and affecting factors in patients with T2D, 11.3% of the patients with T2D were found to have a high risk of DFU. The presence of diabetes-related complications, combined therapy, long duration of the diabetes, and greater height were determined to be DFU risk factors regarding BDURC-TR cut-off levels. Gender, age, weight, and WC were also influential factors on the BDURC-TR total score.

### **Comparison with Existing Literature**

The reported incidence and prevalence of DFU vary widely depending on the study design, population, and era. They are also affected by differences in DFU definitions. As is known, DFU may develop in 15-25% of patients with diabetes (2). Although the global prevalence of DFU varies between countries, it has been reported to be between 1.5 and 16.6% (8). In the BDURC development study, the one-year incidence of DFU was found to be 3.6% in T2D patients followed for 1 year, and the scale total score was  $4.2\pm2.3$  (6). In a multicenter study investigating the incidence of DFU in patients with T2D and a new foot ulcer, the annual incidence of a new DFU was 0.42% (9). In the study in which BDURC was adapted into Turkish, it was reported that 86.7% of the patients had a total scale score of 4 and above, which is different from the literature (7). In our study, 17 patients (11.33%) were determined to be at high risk (scored 4 or more on the BDURC-TR) for DFU. Studies measuring DFU risk using BDURC are limited in the literature. Since it is a scale that evaluates the risk of diabetic foot in Turkish people and has a multidisciplinary team approach, BDURC-TR was used in this study. Although there is a small number of people with DFU risk according to the cut-off level of the BDURC-TR, it can be said that it is compatible with the literature when compared to the number of all participants. This result also shows

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of the study participants (n=150)

the importance of risk screening for DFU, which can lead to important results such as loss of a limb. It should be noted that DFU-specific instruments to be used in risk assessment may include more clinical aspects of DFU and will be more sensitive to disease-related changes than generic tools.

In the literature, many factors have been shown to be associated with the risk of DFU. Demographic, socioeconomic, and metabolic factors are also strongly related to DFU. There are many studies indicating that the

		MinMax.	Mean ± SD
Age (years)		33-88	60.37±10.56
Diabetes duration (years)		1.00-35.00	10.19±6.78
BDURC-TR total score		0.00-6.00	1.81±1.42
Total score<4 (n=133)		0.00-3.00	1.46±1.06
Total score $\geq 4$ (n=17)		4.00-6.00	4.52±0.71
		n	%
Gender			
	Female	94	62.7
	Male	56	37.3
Smoking status			
	Active smoker	27	18.0
	Ex-smoker	33	22.0
	Non-smoker	90	60.0
Presence of comorbidities			
	No	13	8.7
	Yes	137	91.3
Additional drug use			
	Yes	134	89.3
	No	16	10.7
Presence of complication due to diabetes			
	No	93	62.0
	Yes	57	38.0
Complication due to diabetes (n=57)*			
	Retinopathy	23	27.4
	Nephropathy	56	66.7
	Neuropathy	5	6.0
History of hospitalization due to diabetes in last year			
	No	144	96.0
	Yes	6	4.0
Diabetes treatment type*			
	OAD	61	40.7
	Insulin	17	11.3
	Combined therapy	72	48.0
Compliance with treatment			
	Yes	106	70.7
	Partially	28	18.7
	No	16	10.7

Data presented as min.-max., mean (SD), n and % BDURC-TR: The Turkish version of Brief Diabetic Foot Ulceration Risk Checklist, OAD: Oral anti-diabetic drug, SD: Standard deviation. \*As the questions can contain multiple answers, the number of (n) exceeds the sample size

risk of DFU increases with age and years of living with diabetes (10,11). In addition, a statistically significant relationship has been revealed between being 60 years of age and older and DFU (12).

Similar to the literature, the present study determined that the risk of DFU increased with age and disease duration. The incidence of

Table 2. Data on participants' laboratory findings and	
anthropometric measurements according to risk groups	

	Findings according to	o BDURC-TR total sco	al scores		
	Total score <4, (n=133)	Total score ≥4, (n=17)			
	Mean ± SD	Mean ± SD	р		
Age (years)	59.86±10.41	64.35±11.18	0.120		
DM duration (years)	9.62±6.47	14.64±7.68	0.004		
FPG (mg/dL)	202.14±91.98	204.24±91.56	0.760		
HbA1c (%)	8.92±2.23	9.35±2.92	0.727		
Height (m)	1.61±0.08	1.68±0.09	0.013		
Weight (kg)	80.68±15.24	86.00±14.42	0.142		
WC (cm)	107.19±12.07	111.59±12.74	0.251		
BMI (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	30.92±5.95	30.49±4.88	0.769		
HR (rate/min)	75.41±7.53	79.53±8.74	0.071		
SBP (mmHg)	126.58±17.70	124.12±15.12	0.523		
DBP (mmHg)	77.17±8.48	75.59±7.04	0.476		

Mann-Whitney U test, Data presented as min.-max. and mean (SD). BDURC-TR: The Turkish Version of Brief Diabetic Foot Ulceration Risk Checklist, DBP: Diastolic blood pressure, FPG: Fasting plasma glucose, HBA1C: Hemoglobin A1c, HR: Heart rate, SBP: Systolic blood pressure. SD: Standard deviation. WC: Waist circumference complications increases with the prolongation of life expectancy and therefore the time spent with diabetes. Adequate metabolic control is required to reduce the cumulative effects of hyperglycemia and microand macrovascular complications as age and duration of diabetes increase.

Major comorbidities increase the risk of DFU and other diabetes-related complications (13,14). It has been shown that coronary artery disease has a significantly higher prevalence in patients with DFU because of a combination of cardiovascular risk factors (15). Studies have also revealed a positive relationship between hypertension and DFU (16). In addition, some studies have reported that dyslipidemia is a risk factor for DFU development (17).

In our study, the majority of the participants had any chronic disease and all the participants who had a BDURC-TR total score of  $\geq 4$ , were determined to have a chronic disease other than diabetes. However, it was not statistically significant. It is thought that the cut-off value of the scale we used effects obtaining different results from the literature in this context.

Diabetes-related complications are the most important basic risk factors for DFU. Since their symptoms are not obvious in the first stage, the risk of DFU may increase further as patients may be overlooked (18). The combination of neuropathy and peripheral arterial disease has been associated with an increased risk of ulcers in most previous studies (5). In a multicenter study, patients with diabetes-related complications were determined to have a higher risk of DFU (19).

Similar to the literature, the present study demonstrated that having DM complications other than DFU increased the risk of DFU. Since DFU

		BDURC-TR					
		Total score <4, (n=133)	Total score ≥4, (n=17)				
		n (%)	n (%)	þ			
Condor	Female	86 (64.7%)	8 (47.1%)	0 150a			
Genuer	Male	47 (35.3%)	9 (52.9%)	0.150			
	Active smoker	24 (18.0%)	3 (17.6%)				
Smoking status	Ex-smoker	29 (21.8%)	4 (23.5%)	1.000 <sup>b</sup>			
	Non-smoker	80 (60.2%)	10 (58.8%)				
	Normal	17 (12.8%)	3 (17.6%)				
Groups according to BMI	Overweight	43 (32.3%)	6 (35.3%)	0.787ª			
	Obese	73 (54.9%)	8 (47.1%)				
Prosonce of comorbidities	No	13 (9.8%)	0 (0.0%)	o acab			
	Yes	120 (90.2%)	17 (100.0%)	0.303			
Bracanca of diabates related complications	No	90 (67.7%)	3 (17.6%)	<0.0013			
Presence of diabetes-related complications	Yes	43 (32.3%)	14 (82.4%)	<0.001			
	OAD	57 (42.9%)	4 (23.5%)				
Diabetes treatment*	Insulin	17 (12.8%)	0 (0.0%)	0.033ª			
	Combined therapy	59 (44.4%)	13 (76.5%)				
	Yes	96 (72.2%)	10 (58.8%)				
Compliance with treatment	Partially	24 (18.0%)	4 (23.5%)	0.421 <sup>b</sup>			
	No	13 (9.8%)	3 (17.6%)				

Table 3. Comparison of BDURC risk groups according to clinical variables of the participants

Data presented as n (%). \*Pearson chi-square, \*Fisher's exact test, p<0.05. BMI: Body mass index, BDURC-TR: The Turkish Version of Brief Diabetic Foot Ulceration Risk Checklist, OAD: Oral antidiabetic drug, SD: Standard deviation. \*As the questions can contain multiple answers, the number of "n" exceeds the sample size

and other DM-related complications act synergistically in contributing to clinical outcomes and morbidity, their development should be prevented with multidisciplinary DM care and risk assessments.

Generally, the male gender is a crucial risk factor for DFU (13,15). However, there are also studies indicating no significant relationship between gender and DFU (20,21).

As in many previous studies, the risk of DFU was also higher in men (regarding BDURC total score) in our study. Sex differences could be explained by underlying risk factors, attitudes about footwear and footcare, and adherence to the treatment.

Glycemic control is one of the most critical factors in DFU development and glycemic disorders increase the risk of DFU. Dekker et al. (16) revealed that diabetic patients with foot ulcers had higher averages of HbA1c than those without foot ulcers, as well as a higher cumulative glycemic load. Similarly, mean HbA1c values were found to be statistically significantly higher in diabetic patients with DFU. On the other hand, the DFU risk of those with HbA1c values above 9% was significantly higher than those with HbA1c values lower than 6.5%. There was no significant increase in DFU risk in those with HbA1c values between 6.5 and 9% compared to those with HbA1c values lower than 6.5% (22). Also, studies showed that patients with high plasma glucose levels have a higher risk of developing DFU in the future (23,24).

Contrary to previous studies, in our study, there was no statistically significant difference between FPG and HbA1c from DFU risk. This suggests that glycemic control alone may not be a responsible factor in the development of DFU and may be due to differences in other variables (patient-and foot-specific factors) of the participants.

In many studies, a significant relationship was reported between insulin use and DFU. Yazdanpanah et al. (25) determined in their two-year follow-up study that patients treated with insulin were more likely to develop DFU than patients treated with oral anti-diabetic drug (OAD) or lifestyle changes alone. In a cohort study, insulin and combined therapy (insulin and OAD) were found to be associated with DFU risk, but there was no significant relationship between OAD and DFU (26).

In our study, those using combined therapy had a higher risk of DFU. Considering that patients with poor glycemic control cannot be achieved with OAD, they are switched to combined therapy. It should be kept in mind that these patients have poor glycemic control, which increases the risk of DFU.

Although obesity is one of the main risk factors for developing T2D, its contribution to DFU development risk is still controversial. There are studies in the literature revealing that obesity increases DFU risk (15). In fact, obesity increases the likelihood of developing DFU by 2.1 times (27). In contrast, according to recent systematic reviews, obesity is not associated with incident or recurrence of DFU, amputation, or mortality (28). Furthermore, increased WC was indicated to be a risk factor for DFU (29).

Similar to the literature, there was no significant relationship between BMI and DFU risk in our study. However, a significant correlation was found between weight and WC, which are critical components of obesity, and the risk of DFU.

It is thought that the length of the nerve roots is an important factor in the development of neuropathy due to DNP, that the long nerve roots are affected early by degeneration, and therefore the risk of neuropathy increases as the height of the patients increases (30).

In support of this, our study observed a significant correlation between height and DFU risk. In fact, the correlation of the total score with weight, height, and WC could also be due to different gender compositions in subjects with high versus low DFU risk.

### **Study Limitations**

This study has some limitations. First, due to the single-center and cross-sectional design and relatively small sample size of the study, the findings may not be generalized to the population. Second, we only included T2D patients because we predicted that we would not be able to reach sufficient T1D patients. Lastly, the participants were not followed-up. Contributions to the literature should continue with a larger sample, more comprehensive, and multicenter studies, including patients with T1D and newly diagnosed T2D.

### Conclusion

Our study showed that 11.3% of the patients with T2D had a high DFU risk. The presence of diabetes-related complications, combined diabetes treatment, long duration of diabetes, and having greater height were high-risk factors for DFU. Gender, age, weight, and WC were also influential factors on the DFU risk. These factors should be considered to prevent the formation of DFU. In addition to routine evaluations, patients with T2D should be examined periodically in terms of DFU risk with DFU-specific risk assessment methods, and high-risk patients should be followed more frequently. Modifiable risk factors should be eliminated by providing metabolic control. In-need referral to a higher level of healthcare can save both the leg and the life of the patient.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Ethical permission to conduct this study was obtained from the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Local Ethics Committee (approval number: 379, date: 24.11.2021). The study was conducted under the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki.

**Informed Consent:** Written informed consent was obtained from all participants.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - M.Ş., S.T.K., O.B.; Concept - M.Ş., S.T.K., O.B.; Design - M.Ş., S.T.K., O.B.; Data Collection or Processing - M.Ş., S.T.K.; Analysis or Interpretation - M.Ş., S.T.K., O.B.; Literature Search - M.Ş., S.T.K.; Writing - M.Ş., S.T.K., O.B.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

### References

- Schaper NC, van Netten JJ, Apelqvist J, Bus SA, Hinchliffe RJ, Lipsky BA, et al. Practical Guidelines on the prevention and management of diabetic foot disease (IWGDF 2019 update). Diabetes Metab Res Rev 2020; 36 Suppl 1: e3266.
- Akila M, Ramesh RS, Kumari MJ. Assessment of diabetic foot risk among diabetic patients in a tertiary care hospital, South India. J Educ Health Promot 2021; 10: 14.
- Ogurtsova K, Guariguata L, Barengo NC, Ruiz PL, Sacre JW, Karuranga S, et al. IDF diabetes Atlas: Global estimates of undiagnosed diabetes in adults for 2021. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2022; 183: 109118.
- Saltoğlu N, Kılıçoğlu Ö, Baktıroğlu S, Oşar-Siva Z, Aktaş Ş, Altındaş M, et al. Diagnosis, Treatment and Prevention of Diabetic Foot Wounds and Infections: Turkish Consensus Report. Klimik Journal 2015; 28: 2-34.
- Biçer EK, Enç N. Evaluation of foot care and self-efficacy in patients with diabetes in Turkey: an interventional study. Int J Diabetes Dev Ctries 2016; 36: 334-44.
- Zhou Q, Peng M, Zhou L, Bai J, Tong A, Liu M, et al. Development and validation of a Brief Diabetic Foot Ulceration Risk Checklist among diabetic patients: a multicenter longitudinal study in China. Sci Rep 2018; 8: 962.
- Dincer B, Akdeniz N, Kanat M, Aksoy H, Mete E, Inangil D, et al. Validity and reliability of the Turkish Version of Brief Diabetic Foot Ulceration Risk Checklist. North Clin Istanb 2021; 8: 130-8.
- Schreml S, Berneburg M. The global burden of diabetic wounds. Br J Dermatol 2017; 176: 845-6.
- Bundó M, Llussà J, Serra M, la Iglesia PP, Gimbert RM, Real J, et al. Incidence and characteristics of diabetic foot ulcers in subjects with type 2 diabetes in Catalonian primary care centres: An observational multicentre study. Prim Care Diabetes 2021; 15: 1033-9.
- Al-Rubeaan K, Al Derwish M, Ouizi S, Youssef AM, Subhani SN, Ibrahim HM, et al. Diabetic foot complications and their risk factors from a large retrospective cohort study. PLoS One 2015; 10: e0124446.
- 11. Riaz M, Miyan Z, Zaidi SI, Alvi SF, Fawwad A, Ahmadani MY, et al. Characteristics of a large cohort of patients with diabetes having at-risk feet and outcomes in patients with foot ulceration referred to a tertiary care diabetes unit. Int Wound J 2016; 13: 594-9.
- 12. Yunir E, Hidayah CD, Harimurti K, Kshanti IAM. Three years survival and factor predicting amputation or mortality in patients with high risk for diabetic foot ulcer in Fatmawati General Hospital, Jakarta. J Prim Care Community Health 2022; 13: 21501319211063707.
- Khan MIH, Azhar U, Zubair F, Khan ZA. Can we link foot ulcer with risk factors in diabetics? A study in a tertiary care hospital. Pak J Med Sci 2018; 34: 1375-80.
- Ouyang W, Jia Y, Jin L. Risk factors of diabetic foot ulcer in patients with type 2 diabetes: a retrospective cohort study. Am J Transl Res 2021; 13: 9554-61.
- Uivaraseanu B, Bungau S, Tit DM, Fratila O, Rus M, Maghiar TA, et al. Clinical, pathological and microbiological evaluation of diabetic foot syndrome. Medicina (Kaunas) 2020; 56: 380.

- Dekker RG 2nd, Qin C, Ho BS, Kadakia AR. The effect of cumulative glycemic burden on the incidence of diabetic foot disease. J Orthop Surg Res 2016; 11: 143.
- 17. Yazdanpanah L, Shahbazian H, Nazari I, Hesam S, Ahmadi F, Cheraghian B, et al. Risk factors associated with diabetic foot ulcer-free survival in patients with diabetes. Diabetes Metab Syndr 2018; 12: 1039-43.
- Chen D, Wang M, Shang X, Liu X, Liu X, Ge T, et al. Development and validation of an incidence risk prediction model for early foot ulcer in diabetes based on a high evidence systematic review and meta-analysis. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2021; 180: 109040.
- Banik PC, Barua L, Moniruzzaman M, Mondal R, Zaman F, Ali L. Risk of diabetic foot ulcer and its associated factors among Bangladeshi subjects: a multicentric cross-sectional study. BMJ Open 2020; 10: e034058.
- 20. Younis BB, Shahid A, Arshad R, Khurshid S, Ahmad M, Yousaf H. Frequency of foot ulcers in people with type 2 diabetes, presenting to specialist diabetes clinic at a tertiary care hospital, Lahore, Pakistan. BMC Endocr Disord 2018; 18: 53.
- Tolossa T, Mengist B, Mulisa D, Fetensa G, Turi E, Abajobir A. Prevalence and associated factors of foot ulcer among diabetic patients in Ethiopia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Public Health 2020; 20: 41.
- Rossboth S, Rossboth B, Schoenherr H, Ciardi C, Lechleitner M, Oberaigner W. Diabetic foot complications-lessons learned from real-world data derived from a specialized Austrian hospital. Wien Klin Wochenschr 2022; 134: 7-17.
- 23. Naemi R, Chockalingam N, Lutale JK, Abbas ZG. Predicting the risk of future diabetic foot ulcer occurrence: a prospective cohort study of patients with diabetes in Tanzania. BMJ Open Diabetes Res Care 2020; 8: e001122.
- 24. Tong T, Yang C, Tian W, Liu Z, Liu B, Cheng J, et al. Phenotypes and outcomes in middle-aged patients with diabetic foot ulcers: a retrospective cohort study. J Foot Ankle Res 2020; 13: 24.
- Yazdanpanah L, Shahbazian H, Nazari I, Arti HR, Ahmadi F, Mohammadianinejad SE, et al. Incidence and risk factors of diabetic foot ulcer: a Population-Based Diabetic Foot Cohort (ADFC Study)-Two Year Follow-Up Study. Int J Endocrinol 2018; 2018: 7631659.
- Jiang Y, Wang X, Xia L, Fu X, Xu Z, Ran X, et al. A cohort study of diabetic patients and diabetic foot ulceration patients in China. Wound Repair Regen 2015; 23: 222-30.
- Lira JAC, Nogueira LT, Oliveira BMA, Soares DDR, Santos AMRD, Araújo TME. Factors associated with the risk of diabetic foot in patients with diabetes mellitus in Primary Care. Rev Esc Enferm USP 2021; 55: e03757.
- Rossboth S, Lechleitner M, Oberaigner W. Risk factors for diabetic foot complications in Type 2 diabetes-A systematic review. Endocrinol Diabetes Metab 2020; 4: e00175.
- 29. Zantour B, Bouchareb S, El Ati Z, Boubaker F, Alaya W, Kossomtini W, et al. Risk assessment for foot ulcers among Tunisian subjects with diabetes: a cross sectional outpatient study. BMC Endocr Disord 2020; 20: 128.
- Volmer-Thole M, Lobmann R. Neuropathy and diabetic foot syndrome. Int J Mol Sci 2016; 17: 917.

# Utilization and Effectiveness of the CA 19-9 Test for Cancer Diagnosis: Insights from Health Ministry Records

Mustafa Mahir Ülgü<sup>1</sup>. Suavip Birinci<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Acting Director - General at Ministry of Health of Turkey <sup>2</sup>Vice-minister at Ministry of Health of Turkey

## ABSTRACT

Introduction: This retrospective study evaluated the use and findings of the CA 19-9 test in the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer.

Methods: The study analyzed data from a large population of 2,981,142 individuals who underwent CA 19-9 testing between 2017 and 2021. The number of tests performed, test rates per 100,000 population, and 25,808,137 test results were assessed. The study also investigated the association between CA 19-9 levels and cancer diagnoses.

Results: The study found that CA 19-9 was a widely used tumor marker for pancreatic cancer diagnosis. However, it was noted that the test had limitations as a standalone diagnostic tool. In the analyzed population, the test results showed elevated CA 19-9 levels in more than 80% of patients diagnosed with pancreatic cancer. The study also observed variations in test use and outcomes across different age groups, genders and regions.

Conclusion: Our findings highlight the significance of the CA 19-9 test in the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. However, it is crucial to consider the limitations of using CA 19-9 as a standalone test and incorporate it into a comprehensive diagnostic approach involving other clinical and laboratory methods. Further multicenter and prospective studies are warranted to better understand the accuracy and effectiveness of the CA 19-9 test in pancreatic cancer diagnosis.

Keywords: CA 19-9, pancreatic cancer, tumor marker, diagnosis

## Introduction

CA 19-9 is a tumor marker used in the diagnosis and treatment of cancer. Tumor markers are substances produced or secreted by cancer cells in the body and they assist in the diagnosis, staging and monitoring of treatment response in cancer. CA 19-9 is particularly a widely used marker in pancreatic cancer and bile duct cancer.

CA 19-9, also known as carbohydrate antigen 19-9, is a type of glycoprotein found on the cell surface. It is normally present at low levels in certain tissues (such as the pancreas, bile ducts, and intestines). However, cancer cells can produce this marker in excessive amounts, leading to its release into the bloodstream and detection at high levels (1).

The CA 19-9 tumor marker is used primarily in the diagnosis of certain cancer types, especially pancreatic cancer. Pancreatic cancer often does not present symptoms in its early stages, making it challenging to diagnose. CA 19-9 levels can provide a clue to the presence or progression of tumors like pancreatic cancer. Additionally, it can be used to monitor the response to treatment and assess the likelihood of disease recurrence.

However, it is important to note that CA 19-9 alone is not sufficient as a diagnostic tool or cancer screening test. Elevated CA 19-9 levels can also occur due to other reasons. Therefore, CA 19-9 results should be interpreted in conjunction with other medical imaging tests and clinical evaluations. CA 19-9 is a cell surface glycoprotein produced by epithelial ductal cells in the pancreas, bile system, stomach, colon, uterus, and salivary glands. Its expression requires the presence of Lewis blood group antigens. Therefore, it is not a reliable marker for individuals with Lewisnegative phenotype (approximately 5-10% of the population) (2).

In addition to being excessively expressed in many benign and malignant gastrointestinal and extragastrointestinal tumors, CA 19-9 can also be positive in pancreatitis, pancreatic cysts, diabetes mellitus, liver cirrhosis, benign cholestatic diseases, and urological, pulmonary, and gynecological diseases (3).

CA 19-9 is a widely used tumor marker in the diagnosis of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Pancreatic cancer has a less than 7% 5-year survival rate and is the fourth most common cause of cancer-related deaths (4).



Address for Correspondence: Mustafa Mahir Ülgü MD, Acting Director - General at Ministry of Health of Turkey Phone: +90 312 458 51 62 E-mail: ulgumahir@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-0825-1851 Cite this article as: Ülgü MM, Birinci S. Utilization and Effectiveness of the CA 19-9 Test for Cancer Diagnosis: Insights from Health Ministry Records. Istanbul Med J 2023; 24(3): 322-7.

Received: 11.07.2023 Accepted: 05.08.2023

<u>©®®</u>

CA 19-9 has been found to be elevated in more than 80% of patients diagnosed with pancreatic cancer. However, most international guidelines recommend using CA 19-9 in conjunction with the gold standard diagnostic method, pancreatic protocol CT, rather than relying on it alone (5). In benign pancreatic diseases such as pancreatitis and premalignant lesions such as intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm, CA 19-9 can also be elevated in levels ranging from 10% to 50%. Therefore, it is not recommended to use CA 19-9 as a standalone test for diagnosing pancreatic cancer (6).

Despite these findings, once the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer is confirmed, CA 19-9 levels are crucial in determining appropriate staging and treatment regimens. Preoperative CA 19-9 levels are associated with prognosis.

CA 19-9 is a tumor marker that assists in the diagnosis and treatment of cancer. It is used in the diagnosis of certain cancer types, such as pancreatic cancer, and in monitoring the treatment response. However, CA 19-9 results should be interpreted alongside other medical findings and should not be used solely to establish a definitive diagnosis. The aim of this study was to investigate the diagnostic and prognostic value of CA 19-9 tumor marker levels in pancreatic cancer patients, while also assessing its potential utility in differentiating pancreatic malignancies from benign pancreatic diseases.

### Methods

Data from a five-year period (2017-2021) were analyzed, including a total of 25,808,137 tests from 2,981,142 individuals. The test counts, test rates per population, and rates of exceeding the reference range were assessed based on gender, age groups, geographic regions, and healthcare institution types.

The CA 19-9 levels were determined using the immunoassay method and the results were transferred to the National Health Database, which is referred to as e-nabiz by the Ministry of Health. This database encompasses the health records of patients who have sought medical services from all healthcare institutions in Turkey, including their demographic characteristics, laboratory data, medication usage, comorbidities, and other health-related records.

The healthcare database service in Turkey is referred to as e-nabiz. The transmission of health data set packages is facilitated through XML web services. This database encompasses the health records of patients who have sought medical services from all public, private and university healthcare institutions in Turkey, including their demographic characteristics, laboratory data, medication usage, comorbidities, and other health-related records.

### **Ethical Considerations**

The study adhered to ethical guidelines and protected the privacy and confidentiality of the individuals included in the data. University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital Institutional review board approval was obtained (approval number: 188, date: 21.07.2023), and all data were anonymized to ensure privacy.

### **Statistical Analysis**

Descriptive statistics were used to analyze the data. The test counts, test rates per population, rates of exceeding the reference range, and cancer diagnosis rates were calculated and compared across different variables, including gender, age groups, geographic regions, and healthcare institution types.

### Database and e-Pulse

e-Pulse is a platform developed by the Ministry of Health in Turkey that allows individuals to store and manage their health information digitally. For this study, patient information and health records were collected from the e-Pulse system. During the data collection process, personal information was protected and the principle of privacy was fully respected.

### SKRS and ICD codes

SKRS is a data recording and reporting system used by the Ministry of Health in Turkey. This system aids in the more effective management of health services. In this study, data pulled from the SKRS, and ICD codes were used to analyze disease diagnoses, treatment plans, and the overall state of health services.

ICD codes are a standard disease and health problem classification system created by the World Health Organization and used worldwide. These codes are an important tool for identifying, monitoring, and treating diseases.

**Data collection:** Data were collected from medical records and laboratory databases. The information included demographics (gender, age), test requests, test results, cancer diagnoses, and healthcare institution types.

**The study population:** The study population consisted of individuals who underwent CA 19-9 testing during the study period. Both men and women were included in the analysis.

### Results

Between 2017 and 2021, CA 19-9 tests were requested from 4,018,913 individuals, with a total of 25,808,137 tests performed. This corresponds to an average of 6.42 tests per person, or 31,230 tests per 100,000 population. Among the tumor markers used in our CA 19-9 study, it ranks second in terms of tests performed per 100,000 population.

When comparing the number of CA 19-9 tests over the years, there is an increasing trend in the number of tests and tests per 100,000 population from 2017 to 2019. However, there is a significant decrease in test numbers in 2020 and 2021 (Table 1).

In females, the number of test requests shows a similar pattern to the general population, with an increasing trend from 2017 to 2019 and a significant decrease in 2020 and 2021. Throughout the years, CA 19-9 ranks fourth among tumor markers tested in females. In males, there is also an increasing trend in test requests from 2017 to 2019, followed by a notable decrease in 2020 and 2021. When comparing the ratio of female-to-male test requests, the ratio was 1.94 in 2017, 1.93 in 2018, 1.91 in 2019, 1.77 in 2020 and 1.84 in 2021 (Table 2).

	Table 1. Number of tests and the fatto of the population by years											
	2017		2018		2019	2019		2020		2021		
	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population		
CA 19-9	4,944,869	6,119	5,629,873	6,865	6,168,998	7,419	4,374,951	5,232	4,689,446	5,608		

## Table 1. Number of tests and the ratio of the population by years

### Table 2. Number of test requests by years

2017		2018		2019	2019			2021	
Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population
3,267,947	8,114	3,710,145	9,079	4,053,869	9,784	2,800,616	6,716	3,039,855	7,290
2017		2018		2019		2020		2021	
Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population	Number of tests	Number of tests per 100,000 population
1,676,922	4,137	1,919,728	4,666	2,115,125	5,070	1,574,335	3,756	1,649,591	3,935
	2017 Number of tests 3,267,947 2017 Number of tests	2017Number of testsNumber of tests per 100,000 population3,267,9478,1142017Number of testsNumber of tests per 100,000 population1,676,9224,137	2017 2018   Number of tests Number of tests per 100,000 population Number of tests   3,267,947 8,114 3,710,145   2017 2018   Number of tests Number of tests per 100,000 population Number of tests   1,676,922 4,137 1,919,728	20172018Number of testsNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of testsNumber of tests per 100,000 population3,267,9478,1143,710,1459,0792017201720172018Number of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of testsNumber of tests per 100,000 population1,676,9224,1371,919,7284,666	201720182019Number of testsNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of testsNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 population3,267,9478,1143,710,1459,0794,053,869U201720182019Number of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of testsNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 population1,676,9224,1371,919,7284,6662,115,125	201720182019Number of testsNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of testsNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 	2017201820192020Number of tests20202017201820192020Number of testsNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of testsNumber o	2017201820192020Number of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per of testsNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of testsNumber of testsNumber of testsNumber of tests3,267,9478,1143,710,1459,0794,053,8699,7842,800,6166,716201720172017201820192020Number of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 populationNumber of tests per 100,000 population1,676,9224,1371,919,7284,6662,115,1255,0701,574,3353,756	20172018201920202021Number of tests

### Table 3. Number of test requests by years in age groups

	2017			2018			2019			2020			2021		
CA	0-17	18-64	65+	0-17	18-64	65+	0-17	18-64	65+	0-17	18-64	65+	0-17	18-64	65+
19-9	52,631	3,510,673	1,381,565	55,070	3,981,668	1,593,132	56,853	4,314,922	1,797,221	31,943	3,059,942	1,283,061	30,899	3,231,224	1,427,323
	2017		2018								2021				
	2017			2018			2019			2020			2021		
	<b>2017</b> 0-17	18-64	65+	<b>2018</b> 0-17	18-64	65+	<b>2019</b> 0-17	18-64	65+	<b>2020</b> 0-17	18-64	65+	<b>2021</b> 0-17	18-64	65+
	<b>2017</b> 0-17 230	18-64 6,879	65+ 20,036	<b>2018</b> 0-17 240	18-64 7,672	65+ 22,169	<b>2019</b> 0-17 249	18-64 8,183	65+ 23,802	<b>2020</b> 0-17 140	18-64 5,783	65+ 16,132	<b>2021</b> 0-17 136	18-64 6,107	65+ 17,946

Test consumption per 100,000 persons by years and age groups

Regarding age groups, CA 19-9 is most frequently requested in the 18-64 age range, followed by the 65 and older age groups, and it is least frequently requested in the 0-17 age group. The ratio of test requests between the 18-64 age group and the 65 and older age group was 2.54 in 2017, 2.49 in 2018, 2.40 in 2019, 2.38 in 2020, and 2.26 in 2021.

The rate of test consumption per 100,000 population between the 18-64 age group and the 65 and older age group was 1/2.91 in 2017, 1/2.88 in 2018, 1/2.90 in 2019, 1/2.78 in 2020 and 1/2.93 in 2021. Among the 65 and older age groups, CA 19-9 ranks as the third highest tumor marker in test consumption per 100,000 population From 2017 to 2019, test requests increased across all age groups, followed by a significant decrease in 2020 and 2021 (Table 3).

When comparing the rates of cancer diagnosis at any given time for individuals who underwent CA 19-9 testing, the rate of cancer detection increased as the years progressed, with 28% of individuals diagnosed with cancer in 2017, 38% in 2020, and 33% in 2021. Among individuals tested for tumor markers, CA 19-9 ranks fifth in terms of the percentage of cancer diagnoses in 2017-2019 and fourth in 2020-2021.

Analyzing the timing of test requests in relation to the diagnosis, it is observed that in all years, a higher proportion of tests were requested before the diagnosis, followed by tests requested simultaneously with the diagnosis, and the least number of tests requested after the diagnosis. The ratio of test requests before diagnosis/simultaneous with diagnosis/after diagnosis was 1.95/1.60/1 in 2017, 4.14/1.32/1 in 2018, 6/1.37/1 in 2019, 8.55/1.71/1 in 2020, and 13.2/2.44/1 in 2021.

In 2017, 8.43% of individuals who underwent CA 19-9 testing received a cancer diagnosis associated with CA 19-9, while 30.69% received a cancer diagnosis not associated with CA 19-9. Until 2020, these percentages increased, with 16.60% of patients receiving a CA 19-9 associated cancer diagnosis and 42.22% receiving a cancer diagnosis not associated with CA 19-9. In 2021, these percentages were 10.76 and 39.21%, respectively. When comparing individuals diagnosed with CA 19-9 associated cancer and those diagnosed with non-CA 19-9 associated cancer, the ratio was 1/3.64 in 2017, 1/3.66 in 2018, 1/3.67 in 2019, 1/3.63 in 2020, and 1/3.64 in 2021 (Table 4).

In terms of test requests by geographic regions, the Marmara region had the highest number of CA 19-9 tests throughout the years. The Central Anatolia region ranked second with a ratio of 1.69 compared to the Marmara region in 2021. The lowest test request rate was observed in the Southeast Anatolia region, with a ratio of 11.81 compared to the Marmara region. Similar to the overall trend in Turkey, there was an increase in test requests from 2017 to 2019 across all regions, followed by a notable decrease in 2020 and 2021 (Table 5).

When examining the number of tests per 100,000 population by cities, Istanbul had the highest number of test requests in all years, followed by Ankara. İzmir and Bursa ranked third and fourth, respectively. When

Year	Related ca diagnosis	ancer	Non-related diagnosis	l cancer	Total number of people tested
2017	85,579	8.43%	311,759	30.69%	1,015,684
2018	100,048	8.69%	367,152	31.89%	1,151,453
2019	109,558	8.88%	402,246	32.61%	1,233,576
2020	102,848	11.60%	374,276	42.22%	886,560
2021	103,821	10.76%	378,276	39.21%	964,696

analyzing the number of tests per 100,000 population, Sinop had the highest rate in 2017, Erzurum in 2018, Kırşehir in 2019, Isparta in 2020, and Karabük in 2021. İstanbul, Ankara, and İzmir, the top three cities with the highest number of test requests, were not among the top seven cities with the highest rate of tests per 100,000 population.

Comparing the clinics based on the number of test requests, in 2020, the medical oncology clinic had the highest number of test requests, whereas in other years, it was the internal medicine clinic. The second-highest number of test requests in 2020 was from the internal medicine clinic, and in other years, it was from the obstetrics and gynecology clinic. In 2017, medical oncology ranked fourth, in 2018-2019 it ranked third, in 2020 it was first, and in 2021 it ranked second. Family medicine ranked seventh in 2017 and 2018, sixth in 2019, seventh in 2020, and sixth in 2021. The emergency medicine clinic consistently ranked eighth in all years (Table 6).

Table 5. CA 19-9 geographica	l distribution k	by years and	number of te	est requests
------------------------------	------------------	--------------	--------------	--------------

Region	Number of tests, 2017	Region	Number of tests, 2018	Region	Number of tests, 2019	Region	Number of tests, 2020	Region	Number of tests, 2021
Marmara region	1,814,418	Marmara region	2,024,210	Marmara region	2,232,971	Marmara region	1,602,414	Marmara region	1,701,631
Central Anatolia region	863,701	Central Anatolia region	1,053,762	Central Anatolia region	1,236,213	Central Anatolia region	898,203	Central Anatolia region	1,003,159
Aegean region	712,908	Aegean region	767,383	Aegean region	841,814	Aegean region	633,179	Aegean region	674,803
Black sea region	479,400	Black sea region	553,447	Mediterranean region	616,861	Mediterranean region	421,600	Mediterranean region	433,103
Eastern Anatolia region	446,903	Mediterranean region	540,429	Black sea region	556,862	Black sea region	387,036	Black sea region	422,987
Mediterranean region	417,829	Eastern Anatolia region	450,477	Eastern Anatolia region	448,581	Eastern Anatolia region	284,308	Eastern Anatolia region	309,750
Southeast Anatolia region	209,710	Southeast Anatolia region	240,162	Southeast Anatolia region	235,676	Southeast Anatolia region	148,140	Southeast Anatolia region	143,967

#### Table 6. CA 19-9 top 10 clinics by years and number of test requests

2017		2018		2019		2020		2021	
Internal medicine	1,169,349	Internal medicine	1,291,526	Internal medicine	1,362,180	Medical oncology	905,912	Internal medicine	988,546
Gynecology and obstetrics	1,034,700	Gynecology and obstetrics	1,165,524	Gynecology and obstetrics	1,232,161	Internal medicine	850,350	Medical oncology	860,051
General surgery	633,224	Medical oncology	775,934	Medical oncology	923,263	Gynecology and obstetrics	798,103	Gynecology and obstetrics	832,797
Medical oncology	638,285	General surgery	697,597	General surgery	701,112	General surgery	471,606	General surgery	493,896
Gastroenterology	326,143	Gastroenterology	374,140	Gastroenterology	374,381	Gastroenterology	288,781	Gastroenterology	326,140
Radiation oncology	148,820	Radiation oncology	174,606	Family medicine	203,648	Radiation oncology	111,698	Family medicine	130,095
Family medicine	131,158	Family medicine	169,700	Radiation oncology	181,935	Family medicine	111,675	Radiation oncology	110,971
Emergency medicine	85,613	Emergency medicine	94,579	Emergency medicine	130,913	Emergency medicine	104,800	Emergency medicine	98,428
Chest medicine	63,870	Neurology	72,895	Gynecological oncology surgery	92,246	Gynecological oncology surgery	70,571	Gynecological oncology surgery	87,855
Urology	61,921	Urology	69,979	Neurology	87,209	Neurology	61,290	Neurology	71,451

When examining the diagnoses entered in the test application, "abdominal pain unspecified" was the most frequently entered diagnosis in 2017-2018, followed by "unspecified diagnosis," and in 2019-2021, the most frequently entered diagnosis was "vitamin D deficiency, unspecified." In the five-year period, "vitamin D deficiency, unspecified" was the most frequently entered diagnosis, followed by "abdominal pain, unspecified" and "essential (primary) hypertension" ranked third.

Regarding the rates of exceeding the reference range of the test, the highest rate was in 2020 at 13.23% and the lowest rate was in 2018 at 10.39%. When comparing the rates of exceeding the reference range by healthcare facility level, the highest rate of 12.75% was observed in tertiary level hospitals, followed by 9.95% in secondary level hospitals, and the lowest rate of 4.87% in primary care facilities. Analyzing the rates of exceeding the reference range by healthcare facility type, the overall rate was 11.56%, with the highest rate of 14.70% in university hospitals, followed by 13.94% in private healthcare institutions, and 9.73% in public hospitals.

When examining the rates of exceeding the reference range by geographical regions, the highest rate of 13.5% was observed in the Mediterranean region, which ranked second in the number of test requests and tests per 100,000 population throughout 2019-2021. The Ege region ranked second with a rate of 12.4%, and the lowest rate of 10.1% was observed in the Eastern Anatolia region. When comparing the rates of exceeding the reference range by gender, the overall rate was 11.53%, with a higher rate of 14.87% in males and a lower rate of 9.62% in females. Analyzing the rates of exceeding the reference range by age groups, the highest rate of 16.66% was observed in the 65 and older age group, followed by 9.31% in the 18-64 age group, and 8.86% in the 0-17 age group. When comparing age groups, the ratio of positive results was calculated as 1.88/1.05/1.Regarding the rates of exceeding the reference range by admission status, the highest rate of 21.31% was observed in inpatient cases, followed by 12.01% in outpatient cases, and 10.59% in day cases. When comparing the rates, the ratio was calculated as 2.01/1.13/1. When examining the rates of exceeding the reference range based on cancer diagnosis, a total of 11.57% of individuals tested positive, with 19.58% of them having a cancer diagnosis and 6.92% not having a cancer diagnosis.

When analyzing the rates of exceeding the reference range by the clinics that requested the test, the highest rate of 21.69% was observed in the medical oncology clinic, followed by 16.98% in the emergency medicine clinic, and 15.54% in the gastroenterology clinic. Among the clinics with the highest number of test requests in 2017-2019, the internal medicine clinic had a rate of 7.75%, and in 2020-2021, the medical oncology clinic had the highest rate of 21.69%, ranking first. The obstetrics and gynecology clinic, which ranked second in 2017-2019, had a rate of 6.38%. Family medicine had a rate of 4.79%.

When examining the distribution of test costs over the years, in 2017 the total cost was 39,558,952 TL with a unit cost of 19,490,305 TL, while in 2021 the total cost was 37,515,568 TL with a unit cost of 18,483,550 TL.

### Discussion

Given the findings, it is evident that the CA 19-9 test is widely requested and utilized as a tumor marker. In this study, the requests and usage of the CA 19-9 test were examined in a large population sample from 2017 to 2021. The results indicate an increase in the number of tests and tests per 100,000 population over the years, with a significant decrease observed in 2020 and 2021. This provides insights into the placement and changes in the use of the CA 19-9 test in clinical practice over time.

Furthermore, the CA 19-9 test is considered a commonly used marker in the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. Our findings demonstrate that a significant proportion of patients diagnosed with pancreatic cancer have elevated CA 19-9 levels. However, it is recommended to use the CA 19-9 test in conjunction with gold standard diagnostic methods such as pancreatic protocol CT rather than relying solely on CA 19-9 for the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer.

Additionally, CA 19-9 test can yield positive results in various conditions including benign diseases and other types of cancer. This highlights the need for caution regarding the specificity of the test. Elevated levels of CA 19-9 can reflect not only cancer but also inflammation and other benign conditions.

Lastly, our findings indicate that the CA 19-9 test impacts the rate of cancer diagnosis among patients. The results demonstrate an increasing trend in the proportion of patients receiving a cancer diagnosis over time among those who underwent CA 19-9 testing. This suggests that the test can play a significant role in cancer diagnosis and facilitate the determination of appropriate treatment regimens.

The findings of this study provide valuable insights into the role and evaluation of the utilization of the CA 19-9 test in clinical practice. However, further research and comprehensive clinical studies are warranted to better understand the accuracy, sensitivity, and specificity of the CA 19-9 test. This information can contribute to improved decision making and outcomes in the diagnosis and treatment processes for patients.

CA 19-9 is a commonly used tumor marker in the diagnosis of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Pancreatic cancer has a 5-year survival rate of less than 7% and is the fourth leading cause of cancer-related deaths. Globally, the incidence and mortality rates in 2018 were 5.5 and 5.1 per 100,000 in males and 4.0 and 3.8 per 100,000 in females, respectively (7). In Turkey, it is more frequently observed in males compared to females. Ministry of Health, Ankara Provincial Health Directorate, Turkey Cancer Statistics 2016, Ankara 2019 (8).

Every year, there is an increasing trend in the number of pancreatic cancer cases in Turkey, with a rate of 5.7 per 100,000 in males and 3.6 per 100,000 in females (9). Although pancreatic cancer is more common in males, our study found a higher proportion of CA 19-9 test requests in females. When the test counts were compared between genders, the ratio was 1.94 in 2017, 1.93 in 2018, 1.91 in 2019, 1.77 in 2020 and 1.84 in 2021.

The disease is rare in individuals under 45 years of age, with a peak occurrence in males aged 65-69 and females aged 75-79 (10).

In our study, when the test request counts were compared by age groups, the CA 19-9 test was predominantly requested in the 18-64 age group, followed by the 65 and older age groups, and the least requests were made in the 0-17 age group. However, no analysis of age distribution by gender was conducted in our study.

Regarding the rates of exceeding the reference range based on age groups, the highest rate was observed in the 65 and older age group (16.66%), followed by the 18–64 age group (9.31%) and the 0-17 age group (8.86%).

More than 80% of patients diagnosed with pancreatic cancer had elevated CA 19-9 levels. When the rates of exceeding the reference range were examined by gender, the overall rate was 11.53%, with higher rates in males (14.87%) compared to females (9.62%). When comparing the rates of cancer diagnosis among individuals who underwent CA-19.9 testing at any time, there was an increasing trend over the years. In 2017, 28% of individuals received a cancer diagnosis, while in 2020 and 2021, the rates were 38% and 33%, respectively. In 2017, 8.43% of individuals who underwent the CA-19.9 test received a cancer diagnosis associated with CA-19.9, while 30.69% received a cancer diagnosis not associated with CA-19.9. Until 2020, these rates increased, with 16.60% of patients receiving a CA-19.9-related cancer diagnosis and 42.22% receiving a cancer diagnosis not associated with CA-19.9. In 2021, these rates were 10.76% and 39.21%, respectively.

When comparing the rates of exceeding the reference range, the highest rate was observed in 2020 (13.23%), while the lowest rate was observed in 2018 (10.39%).

When the rates of exceeding the reference range were compared by institution level, the highest rate was observed in third-level institutions, followed by second-level institutions, and the lowest rate was observed in first-level institutions.

According to the institution types, the overall rate of exceeding the reference range was 11.56%, with the highest rates observed in university hospitals, followed by private healthcare institutions, and the lowest rate observed in public hospitals.

### **Study Limitations**

This study has several limitations. First, the data were obtained retrospectively, which means that pre-study design control could not be implemented. Additionally, there may be missing or erroneous data in the dataset. The scope of the study focused solely on the use of the CA 19-9 test and did not take into account the impact of other potential factors or variables.

### Conclusion

The findings of our study suggest that the CA 19-9 test is commonly used as a marker for the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. However, our results indicate the limitations of using the test as a standalone diagnostic tool and highlight the importance of its evaluation in conjunction with other clinical and laboratory methods. Conducting further multicenter and prospective studies will contribute to a better understanding of the accuracy and effectiveness of the CA 19-9 test.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Institutional review board approval was obtained (approval numner: 188, date: 21.07.2023).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Authorship Contributions:** Concept - M.M.Ü., S.B.; Design - M.M.Ü., S.B.; Data Collection or Processing - M.M.Ü., S.B.; Analysis or Interpretation -M.M.Ü., S.B.; Literature Search - M.M.Ü., S.B.; Writing - M.M.Ü., S.B.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

### References

- 1. Scarà S, Bottoni P, Scatena R. CA 19-9: biochemical and clinical aspects. Adv Exp Med Biol 2015; 867: 247-60.
- Lamerz R. Role of tumour markers, cytogenetics. Ann Oncol 1999; (10 Suppl): 145-9.
- 3. Kim S, Park BK, Seo JH, Choi J, Choi JW, Lee CK, et al. Carbohydrate antigen 19-9 elevation without evidence of malignant or pancreatobiliary diseases. Sci Rep 2020; 10: 8820.
- Ardengh JC, Brunaldi VO, Brunaldi MO, Gaspar AF, Lopes-Júnior JR, Sankarankutty AK, et al. Is the new procore 20g double forward-bevel needle capable to obtain better histological samples by endoscopic ultrasound for diagnosing solid pancreatic lesions? Arq Bras Cir Dig 2021; 33: e1554.
- Hess V, Glimelius B, Grawe P, Dietrich D, Bodoky G, Ruhstaller T, et al. CA 19-9 tumour-marker response to chemotherapy in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer enrolled in a randomised controlled trial. Lancet Oncol 2008; 9: 132-8.
- Cao S, Hu Y, Gao X, Liao Q, Zhao Y. Serum carbohydrate antigen 19-9 in differential diagnosis of benign and malignant pancreatic cystic neoplasms: a meta-analysis. PLoS One 2016; 11: e0166406.
- Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Siegel RL, Torre LA, Jemal A. Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2018; 68: 394-424.
- The Ministry of Health, Ankara Provincial Health Directorate, Turkey Cancer Statistics 2016, Ankara; 2019.
- Howlader N, Noone AM, Krapcho M, Miller D, Brest A, Yu M, et al. SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975-2016, National Cancer Institute. Bethesda, MD, https://seer.cancer.gov/csr/1975\_2016/, based on November 2018 SEER data submission, posted to the SEER web site, April 2019. https://seer.cancer.gov/ csr/1975\_2017/ (Accessed on May 01, 2020).
- GBD 2017 Pancreatic Cancer Collaborators. The global, regional, and national burden of pancreatic cancer and its attributable risk factors in 195 countries and territories, 1990-2017: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. Lancet Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 4: 934-47.